UNIVERSIDAD DE GRANADA

FACULTAD DE ODONTOLOGÍA



Risk factors associated with the bone loss around implants and development of peri-implantitis

Factores de riesgo asociados con la perdida ósea marginal alrededor del implante y con el desarrollo de la periimplantitis

Andrea Ravidà

Doctoral Thesis

February 2023

<u>Directors</u> Prof. Pablo Galindo-Moreno Prof. Hom-Lay Wang

Editor: Universidad de Granada. Tesis Doctorales Autor: Andrea Ravidá ISBN: 978-84-1117-847-1 URI: <u>https://hdl.handle.net/10481/82003</u>

DECLARATION OF AUTHENTICITY

The investigative work that is exhibited in the following Doctoral Thesis, titled *"Risk factors for peri-implant marginal bone loss and incident peri-implantitis,"* was carried out by the doctoral candidate, Andrea Ravidà DDS MS, under our direction and guidance.

Once this work has been revised and redacted, it is suitable for being presented and allowing the doctoral candidate to aspire to the title of Philosophy Doctor (PhD) before the Tribunal he designates.

We also guarantee that co-authors of the four publications have agreed in writing to let these publications be included in the Candidate's thesis work.

Granada, February 2023

Ann Arbor, February 2023

Pablo Galindo-Moreno DDS MS PhD Department of Oral Surgery and Implant Dentistry School of Dentistry University of Granada Granada Spain Hom-Lay Wang DDS MS PhD Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine School of Dentistry University of Michigan Ann Arbor, Michigan USA

To my grandfather, Claudio, my great example of honesty and ethics, and to my grandmother, Adelaide, the greatest love of my life.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I want to thank all my family for your encouragement and support from the beginning of it all and continuing to encourage me to pursue my dreams.

I want to thank with all my heart Dr. Pablo Galindo-Moreno, for believing in me, and for giving me the possibility of being part of his fabulous team. It has been a pleasure for me to work with a true, honest, and knowledgeable person like you. I will never forget your help and support.

I would also like to show once again my gratitude to my working father, Dr. Hom-Lay Wang, for actively supporting and encouraging me once more during this long path. Your work attitude and teaching will always guide me throughout my career.

It is hard to find the words to thank you, Dr. Wenche Borgnakke, for all you do and have done for me. That day, when fate made us sit next to each other in a workgroup, I did not know that life was giving me a precious gift. You are for me a real mentor, a role model, and a friend who succeeds in understanding my feelings like very few people. It is for me lifechanging to work alongside someone with such a positive energy, tremendous wisdom, and experience.

I must thank my "brother" Muhammad Saleh, for always walking by my side in our pathway full of falls and rises, tears and laughter, defeats and victories. We both know that the best is yet to come, and I know that at your side I feel invincible.

Finally, I want to thank my research collaborators, without their assistance and dedicated involvement in every step throughout the process, this research would have never been accomplished. Talent wins games, but teamwork and intelligence win championships.

CONTENTS

1	INTRODUCTION	1
	History of periodontitis	2
	Implant related variables	4
	Keratinized gingiva	6
2	HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES	8
	Overarching Goal	8
	Specific Goals	9
3	STUDY #1: Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone	10
	remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis	
	Materials and methods	10
	Data collection and classification	10
	Definition of outcomes	12
	Statistical analysis	13
	Results	13
	Clinical characteristics and demographic profiles	13
	Peri-implantitis and marginal bone level	17
	Implant failure	24
4	STUDY #2: The correlation between history of periodontitis according to the	29
	2017 classification system and the prevalence and severity of peri-implantitis	
	Materials and methods	29
	Survival rate and peri-implantitis definition	30
	Statistical analysis	31
	Results	32
	Characteristics of the patient cohort	32
	Correlation between stage and grade and implant failure	33
	Analysis of the association between stage and grade with the onset and	42
	severity of peri-implantitis	

5	STUDY #3: Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch	50
	rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up	
	Materials and methods	50
	Study population	50
	Surgical procedures	50
	Restorative procedure	51
	Radiographic evaluation of MBL	51
	Additional data recorded	52
	Statistical analysis	52
	Results	53
6	STUDY #4: The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-implant	59
	disease: a systematic review, meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis	
	Materials and methods	59
	PECO question	59
	Eligibility criteria	59
	Protocol and registration	60
	Information sources and search strategies	60
	Study selection and data collection	61
	Risk of bias assessment	61
	Data synthesis and summary of findings	61
	Results	62
	Study selection	62
	Characteristics of the included studies	65
	Quality of the evidence and risk of bias assessment	67
	Quantitative assessment of outcomes	71
7	DISCUSSION	75
	STUDY #1: Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone	75
	remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis	
	Main findings	75

	STUDY #2: The correlation between history of periodontitis according to	77
	staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of peri-implantitis in	
	patients enrolled in maintenance therapy	
	Main findings	77
	Agreement and disagreement with previous studies	77
	Additional factors that influenced the incidence of peri-implantitis	79
	STUDY #3: Limited MBL in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations	80
	after 5 years of follow-up	
	Summary of main findings	80
	Agreement and disagreement with previous studies	80
	Study limitations	84
	STUDY #4: Keratinized gingiva as risk factor for peri-implantitis	86
	Summary of main findings	86
	Level of evidence for keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor	86
	Agreements and disagreements with previous findings	87
	Strengths, weaknesses, and limitations	90
8	CONCLUSIONS	92
	STUDY #1: Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone	
	remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis	
	STUDY #2: The correlation between history of periodontitis according to the	92
	2017 classification system and the prevalence and severity of peri- implantitis	
	STUDY #3: Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch	92
	rehabilitations in fully edentulous patients with history of periodontitis	
	STUDY #4: The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-	92
	implant disease: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential	
	analysis	
9	SUMMARY: CLINICAL SIGNIFICANCE ("THE STORY")	93
10	REFERENCES	95
11	ACRONYMS AND OTHER ABBREVIATIONS	123

	APPENDICES	125
1	STUDY #1	126
1.1	Complete citation	126
1.2	Publication with online-only supplement	127
1.3	IRB notice of exemption	146
2	STUDY #2	149
2.1	Complete citation	149
2.2	Publication with online-only supplement	150
2.3	IRB notice of exemption	167
3	STUDY #3	169
3.1	Complete citation	169
3.2	Publication	170
3.3	IRB notice of exemption	179
4	STUDY #4	180
4.1	Complete citation	180
4.2	Publication with online-only supplement	181
5	ADDITIONAL SUPPORT FOR CANDIDATE ANDREA RAVIDÀ'S ELIGIBILITY FOR	204
	EARNING THE PHD DESIGNATION	

ABSTRACT

Objectives:

The objective of this project is to make up the basis for this work examine the roles of various factors in marginal bone loss (MBL) around implants and in the development of Peri-implantitis (PI) in a variety of clinical scenarios and populations. A multitude of parameters related to the implant and to the patient were assessed.

Materials and Methods

One meta-analysis and three retrospective studies gathering long term data acquired from the physical and electronic charts of patients at the university of the dental school of the university Michigan and University of Granada school of dentistry were performed. In study #1, 165 partially edentulous adults (77 men, 88 women) aged 30-91 with ≥ 2 years of follow-up upon implant restoration were included. Implants with ≥ 1 interproximal thread exposed (no bone-to-implant contact) (n = 98, 35%) constituted the test group and those without exposed threads (n =182, 65%) the control group. Descriptive, binary, and multivariate regression analyses were evaluated for goodness of fit. Wald tests were used to evaluate for significance set at 0.05. In study #2 retrospective analysis of patients with a history of periodontitis (PR) who received nonsurgical and, if indicated, surgical corrective therapy prior to implant placement was performed. Periodontitis stage and grade were determined for each included patient based on data from the time of initiation of active periodontal therapy. Cox Proportional Hazard Frailty models were built to analyze the correlation between stage and grade of periodontitis at baseline with implant failure, as well as occurrence and severity of PI. In study #3, A retrospective cohort study was designed to evaluate the 5-year MBL results of OsseoSpeedTM Astra Tech TX implants with internal tapered conical connection. Age, gender, bone substratum, smoking habits, history of periodontitis, and prosthetic features were recorded. Mixed linear model was used to determine the influence of the different. Finally, in study #4 a systematic electronic

and manual search of randomized or non- randomized controlled or noncontrolled clinical trials was conducted. Qualitative review, quantitative meta-analysis, and trial sequence analysis (TSA) of implants inserted at sites with <2 mm or \geq 2 mm of KMW were analyzed to compare all the predetermined outcome variables. The level of evidence concerning the role of KMW in peri-implant health was evaluated via the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) system guide. Variables on marginal bone loss.

Results:

Firstly, in Study #1 we showed that exposed (with no BIC) implant threads was the main risk factor for PI with the PI risk almost 8 (7.82) times greater than in patients with implants with no exposed threads. This risk increased almost 4-fold (3.77 times) with each additional thread exposed. Splinting increased the risk of PI by 3.49 times. Importantly, no other potentially confounding modifiable risk indicator was identified as statistically significant in incident PI in multivariate and univariate analyses, including a history of periodontitis (PR) (yes/no), despite the multitude of macro- or micro-surface design variables included.

Secondly, the history PR present at baseline in these maintenance-compliant patients was classified according to the 2017 World Workshop case definitions, we still found no correlation between PR stages or grades and neither prevalence nor incidence of PI at either implant- nor patient-levels. However, although the implant failure rate increased from stage I/II (0%) to stage IV (6.5%), this trend was not statistically significant, but there was a statistically significant increase in implant failure from grade A (0%) to grade C (5.9%).

Thirdly, we studied patients with at least one completely edentulous arch who had lost their teeth due to severe PR and had received implant-supported fixed full-arch metalceramic restorations. We found that the implants performed well and experienced limited MBL, even in patients with prior severe PR. This was even the case in one patient who had full-arch rehabilitation in both edentulous jaws.

ix

Finally, in Study #4 we explored the soft tissue adjacent to the implants via a systematic review and meta-analysis. The approach was necessitated by the lack of sufficient information available for harvest from dental charts in a retrospective study design. Specifically, we focused on KMW and concluded that compared to implants with ≥ 2 mm KMW, implants associated with <2 mm KMW did not exhibit increased MBL; and there is insufficient evidence for KMW <2 mm being a risk factor for incident PI. In a recent systematic review and meta-analysis, <2 mm KMW was found to be associated with increased rates of MBL and PI. Despite the conclusion of an association only, which is not a causal relationship, the authors still state "Hence, in the cases lacking KT, clinicians might consider soft-tissue grafting to increase KT to promote peri-implant soft- and hard-tissue stability."

Conclusion

implant thread exposure after the initial expected bone remodeling was the only statistically significant potential risk indicator for incident PI that was identified. No statistically significant association between periodontitis severity (staging) and rate of progression (grading) at baseline, with prevalence of peri-implantitis was found. However, when peri-implantitis was present, increased severity of marginal bone loss and probability of implant failure were found for grade C patients. Most of the internal conical connection implants supporting fixed full-arch metal-ceramic restorations in patients who lost all their teeth in that dental arch mostly as a consequence of severe periodontitis do not suffer from relevant MBL after 5 years in function. Particularly, those implants with transmucosal abutments longer than 2 mm show, in average, less than 0.5 mm from the implant shoulder to the marginal bone. Finally, implants associated with <2 mm KMW did not exhibit increased MBL, REC and PD compared to implants with ≥2 mm. Peri-implant KMW <2 mm was associated with increased mPI and more discomfort after toothbrushing. Low level of evidence was determined for the findings related to the outcome measures PD, mPI and MBL, and very low level of evidence was determined for the findings related to the outcome measures REC, CAL

and PROMs. The level of evidence regarding implant survival rate and incidence of periimplantitis could not be determined due to data scarcity.

Objetivo:

El objetivo de este trabajo es examinar el papel de varios factores implicados en la pérdida de hueso marginal (MBL) alrededor de los implantes y en el desarrollo de la periimplantitis (PI) en diferentes escenarios clínicos. Se evaluaron multitud de parámetros relacionados con el implante y con el paciente.

Materiales y métodos

Se realizó un metanálisis y tres estudios retrospectivos que recogieron datos a largo plazo, adquiridos de las historias clínicas y electrónicas de pacientes de la facultad de odontología de la universidad de Michigan y la facultad de odontología de la Universidad de Granada. En el estudio n.º 1, se incluyeron 165 adultos parcialmente desdentados (77 hombres, 88 mujeres) de 30 a 91 años con ≥2 años de seguimiento después de recibir la restauración con implantes. Los implantes con ≥ 1 rosca interproximal expuesta (sin contacto hueso-implante) (n = 98, 35%) constituyeron el grupo de prueba y los que no tenían rosca expuesta (n = 182, 65 %) el grupo de control. Se realizaron análisis de regresión descriptivos, binarios y multivariados para determinar el buen ajuste. Se utilizaron pruebas de Wald para evaluar la significación establecida en 0,05. En el estudio #2 se realizó un análisis retrospectivo de pacientes con antecedentes de periodontitis (PR) que recibieron terapia no quirúrgica y, si estaba indicada, terapia quirúrgica antes de la colocación del implante. El estadio y el grado de la periodontitis se determinaron para cada paciente incluido en función de los datos desde el momento del inicio de la terapia periodontal activa. En el analisis, se construyeron modelos riesgo proporcional de Cox para analizar la correlación entre el estadio y el grado de la periodontitis al inicio del estudio con el fracaso del implante, así como la aparición y la gravedad de la periimplantitis. En el estudio n.º 3, se diseñó un estudio de cohortes retrospectivo para evaluar los resultados de la perdida de hueso marginal a 5 años de los implantes OsseoSpeedTM Astra Tech TX con conexión cónica interna. Se registró la

edad, el sexo, el sustrato óseo, el tabaquismo, los antecedentes de periodontitis y las características protésicas. Se utilizó un modelo lineal mixto para determinar la influencia entre los mismos. Finalmente, en el estudio #4 se realizó una búsqueda electrónica y manual sistemática de ensayos clínicos controlados o no controlados aleatorizados o no aleatorizados. Se analizó la revisión cualitativa, el metanálisis cuantitativo y el análisis de secuencia de prueba (TSA) de implantes insertados en sitios con <2 mm o \ge 2 mm de KMW para comparar todas las variables de resultado predeterminadas. El nivel de evidencia sobre el papel de la anchura de la encia queratinizada en la salud periimplantaria se evaluó a través de la guía del sistema Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE); son las variables sobre la pérdida de hueso marginal.

Resultados

El primer estudio demostró que las espiras expuestas del implante (sin contacto alguno hueso-implante) era el principal factor de riesgo de producir periimplantitis, casi 8 (7,82) veces mayor que en pacientes con implantes sin exposición de espiras. Este riesgo aumentó casi 4 (3,77) con cada espira adicional expuesta. Y si además nos encontrábamos con la situación en la que los implantes estaban ferulizados el riesgo de periimplantitis aumentaba un 3,49 más.

Cabe destacar la importancia de no encontrar otro indicador de riesgo modificable estadísticamente significativo en la periimplantitis, tanto en los análisis multivariados y univariados realizados, incluyendo la historia previa de peridontitis del paciente (si/no), y analizando la gran variedad de diseñoS de las microsuperficies de los implantes incluidas en este trabajo.

En el segundo estudio centramos la atención en la peridontitis presente al inicio del tratamiento de implates y clasificamos los pacientes de acuerdo a la World Workshop case definitions de 2017.Los resultados no encontraron una correlación directa entre los estadios de la periodontitis y la prevalencia e incidencia de la periimplantitis, sin embrago aunque la tasa de fracaso de los implantes aumentara en el estadio I/II(0%) al estadio IV(6,5%), esta tendencia no fue estadísticamente significativa, en cambio si

xii

hubo un aumento estadísticamente significativo en el fracaso de los implantes del grado A (0%) al grado C (5,9%).

En el tercer estudio analizamos pacientes con al menos una arcada completamente edéntula, cuya causa de la perdida dental fue por una peridontitis grave y su rehabilitación posterior mediante coronas metal-cerámica atornilladas a implante. En general los implantes respondieron bien y experimentaron una poca o muy limitada perdida de hueso-implante, teniendo en cuenta la periodontitis severa previa de estos pacientes.

Finalmente, en el estudio #4, exploramos el papel del tejido blando adyacente a los implantes a través de una revisión sistemática y un metanálisis. tuvimos que centrar la búsqueda en un único dato por la falta suficiente de información disponible en nuestra recogida de datos y en el diseño del estudio restrospectivo en el que se basa esta tesis. El dato a valorar fue la anchura de la encía queratinizada y concluimos que en comparación con los implantes con \geq 2 mm de anchura de la encia queratinizada, los implantes asociados con <2 mm de anchura no mostraron un aumento de la perdida de hueso marginal;

no hay evidencia suficiente de que la anchura de la encia queratinizada <2 mm sea un factor de riesgo para la periimplantitis.

Conclusion

La exposición de la rosca del implante después de la remodelación ósea esperada inicial fue el único indicador de riesgo potencial estadísticamente significativo para la periimplantitis incidente que se identificó.

No se encontró una asociación estadísticamente significativa entre la gravedad de la periodontitis (estadio) y la tasa de progresión (grado) como base, con la prevalencia de periimplantitis. Sin embargo, cuando la periimplantitis estaba presente, la pérdida ósea marginal y probabilidad de perdida del implante en los pacientes de grado C era más grave.

La mayoría de los implantes de conexión cónica interna, que soportaron restauraciones fijas de metal-cerámica de arcada completa en aquellos pacientes que perdieron todos

sus dientes como consecuencia de la periodontitis severa, no sufrieron perdida de hueso marginal relevante después de 5 años en boca. En particular, aquellos implantes con pilares transmucosos de más de 2 mm mostraron, en promedio, menos de 0,5 mm de perdida desde el hombro del implante hasta el hueso marginal. Finalmente, los implantes asociados con <2 mm de anchura de encia queratinizada no mostraron un aumento de perdida de hueso marginal, recesion y profundidad de la bolsa en comparación con los implantes con ≥ 2 mm. La anchura de encia queratinizada de <2 mm se asoció con un aumento de placa alrededor de los implantes y más molestias durante el cepillado. Se determinó un nivel de evidencia bajo para los hallazgos relacionados con las medidas de la produnfidad de bolsa, placa y perdida de hueso marginal, y se determinó un nivel de ajuste clínico y dolor durante el cepillado. El nivel de evidencia con respecto a la tasa de supervivencia de los implantes y la incidencia de periimplantitis no se pudo determinar debido a la escasez de datos.

1. INTRODUCTION

With the popularization of dental implant placement, the rate of complications has also increased. Although dental implants have revolutionized dentistry, they have consequently also created many associated complications such as peri-implantitis (PI).¹ Implant complications may be categorized into early and late. Early complications are related to the surgical procedures, with the most frequent complications being infection of the implant site and loss of primary stability. Late complications can be classified as technical (prosthetic), biological, or esthetic. Prosthetic complications can be identified as implant fracture and prosthetic component misfit, loosening, chipping, or fracture. Biological complications include peri-implant soft tissue deficiencies (PSTDs), peri-implant mucositis or PI. Esthetic complications also include PSTDs, papilla height deficiencies, and suboptimal shape and/or color of the prosthetic reconstruction. ²⁻⁵ A study of 922 implants in patients from 87 United States practices followed for 4.2 (+0.6) years reported an implant failure rate of 18.7% and concluded that "implant survival and success rates in general dental practices may be lower than those reported in studies conducted in academic or specialty settings."⁶ This sentiment was also reported from a Swedish national data registry, where greater risk of PI was seen among prosthetic restorations placed by general practitioners.⁷

PI is defined as an inflammatory lesion in the tissues surrounding the implant with progressing of bone loss beyond the expected physiologic bone remodeling.^{8, 9}

Galindo-Moreno and colleagues showed that most of the implants (96%) that exhibited marginal bone loss (MBL) >2 mm at 18 months had MBL of \geq 0.44 mm 6 months post-loading. Perhaps if this initial "physiological" bone loss during the healing/remodeling phase exceeds a certain threshold, it may potentially create a niche for pathogenic microorganisms, enabling a more anaerobic environment and promoting progressive bone loss.¹⁰ Conceivably, an early increased peri-implant bone loss may be indicative of PI development *during* the remodeling phase.¹¹

According to the American Academy of Periodontology/European Federation of Periodontology 2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri-implant Diseases and Conditions (2017 World Workshop), a history of periodontitis (PR), poor plaque control, and lack of regular maintenance therapy might be considered risk factors for PI, whereas other factors,

such as smoking, diabetes, width of keratinized tissue (KT), titanium particles, and prosthesis design, needed to be further evaluated.⁸ So far, it is accepted that PI is caused by bacterial challenge in a susceptible host, although detailed mechanisms and risk factors for this disease development remain unclear.¹² Several studies have focused on the roles of the patient (plaque control and compliance with professional maintenance visits) and of the provider (non-surgical or surgical therapies and maintenance) in the development of PI.^{1, 13-20} However, the role of the implant topography needs in PI requires further investigation.²¹ Implant design has been discussed extensively in the literature regarding osseointegration, but few studies have explored its role in disease onset.^{22, 23}

History of PR

PI is a complex chronic inflammatory disease culminating in progressive loss of supporting bone around dental implants. The etiologies of both PI and PR are believed to be microbially mediated. One of the principal articles of the recent 2017 World Workshop indicated that there is a strong level of evidence that patients with a previous history of PR, inadequate biofilm control, and a lack of regular maintenance care are at an increased risk for developing PI.⁸ However, PI etiology, risk factors, and management are less well understood compared to PR.

PR, much like PI, is a chronic inflammatory disease caused by a biologically destructive interaction between the host immunoinflammatory response and subgingival microbial biofilm.^{24, 25} Studies have reported that periodontal pockets can act as a bacterial reservoir for colonization by the pathogenic microflora of the peri-implant sulcus and the microbiome of the oral cavity before implant placement influences the microbial composition around the implants.²⁶ In PI, especially in the stabilized and advanced lesion of the pathogenetic process, the response of the host seems to be characterized by a greater apical extension of the inflammatory infiltrate and by a greater bone resorption probably due to the absence of periodontal ligament.

Furthermore, the greater genetic susceptibility of a part of the population to develop PR results in a redundant and uncontrolled inflammatory response towards pathogens. In these patients, it is plausible to expect a possibly similar reaction also around the implants which would result in

more pronounced peri-implant tissue damage. Possible theories for a linkage between PR and PI include that PR patients might harbor more pathogenic bacterial species, a higher bacterial load, or an impaired host immune response.²⁷ Several studies included in a recent narrative review showed a greater risk (between 2.2 and 19 times) of PI in patients with a history of treated PR.²⁸. A meta-analysis demonstrated that PR patients had 2.3-fold greater risk of developing PI compared to periodontally healthy patients.²⁹ In addition, implants placed in patients with prior tooth loss due to PR were significantly more likely to develop PI and exhibited on average 0.5 mm greater MBL after 5 years.³⁰

Aoki and colleagues demonstrated that periodontal pathogens that reside in deeper pockets, such as Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans, Prevotella intermedia, Porphyromonas gingivalis, Treponema denticola, and Fusobacterium nucleatum can be transmitted from affected teeth to adjacent implants.³¹ Pjetursson's team also demonstrated that PR patients with residual periodontal probing depths (PPD) ≥5 mm had significantly greater risk for development of PI and implant loss.³² Residual PPD \geq 6 mm involving more than 10% of sites after treatment in severe PR patients was shown to be a significant risk indicator for development of PI.³³ Daubert and team reported that severe PR was the strongest risk indicator for PI of all examined variables.³⁴ In addition, a systematic review by Ong and colleagues found that PR patients had an overall greater proportion of biologic complications, including implant failures, than non-PR patients.³⁵ However, it should be noted that conflicting findings exist regarding the association between a history of PR and subsequent development of PI.^{36, 37} Differences in results can possibly be attributed to the use of different case definitions in previous studies.²⁸ Adaptation of the 2017 World Workshop case definitions of PR and PI to investigate potential associations can lead to more accurate interstudy analyses and comparisons, both between different populations and among the same population over time.

Implant related variables

Implant topography can be categorized as macro- and micro-design. The macro-design pertains to the shape of the implant body, as well as the design and number of threads. The macro-design is established as a key factor for osseointegration, being a crucial element for primary stability of

the implant and possibly for bone-to-implant contact (BIC).³⁸⁻⁴⁰ However, implant macro-design has also been hypothesized to be a possible factor contributing to peri-implant disease.^{7, 21, 41, 42} In support of this hypothesis, greater PI prevalence was found in implants with triple-thread, with a micro-threaded collar, and with a cylindric shape.⁴² The micro-design is related to the (chemical or mechanical) treatment applied to modify the implant surface, such as acid etching, sandblasting, titanium plasma spraying, and hydroxyapatite coating.⁴³⁻⁴⁵ For that matter, a recent systematic review concluded that due to the limited quality of evidence on the topic, more studies are necessary to evaluate the relationship between implant micro-design and PI.⁴⁶

It seems logical that, if threads are exposed in the oral cavity due to physiological bone remodeling or PI, its features, such as depth, pitch, or number, and surface characteristics, like surface roughness, may facilitate plaque retention and microorganism adherence. Consequently, the patient's plaque control is impaired. Recent studies showed that implants with greater thread pitch and thread depth appeared to have more residual biofilm after application of different plaque removal protocols.²¹

Since poorer plaque control is considered a major risk factor for peri-implant disease, we hypothesize that patients with implant thread exposure have greater risk of developing PI than those without thread exposure. A clinical study observed that small bony buccal dehiscence defects developed greater than expected vertical bone loss 6 months post implant placement.⁴⁷ However, no study has explored the impact of the interproximal thread exposure on the development of PI.

Periodontal literature has historically reported that a minimum of approximately 2 mm distance from the restorative margin to the alveolar crest is indispensable for adequate formation of the supracrestal tissue attachment around teeth and maintenance of a healthy periodontium.^{48, 49} Similar to periodontal therapy, it would seem logical to extend equivalent expectations towards implant restorations. However, several key differences between the peri-implant and the periodontal apparatus make drawing parallels between both fairly nebulous.⁵⁰⁻⁵⁴ The last decade was marked by a great interest in understanding whether abutment height may play a role in influencing MBL and subsequent development of peri-implant disease. Appropriate selection of

abutment height is essential, allowing placement of the crown margin in a position that favors adequate formation of supracrestal tissue adhesion (STAd) or supracrestal tissue height,⁵² and minimizes marginal bone loss.¹¹ Several recent clinical studies have demonstrated a greater magnitude of peri-implant MBL when short abutments are used compared to longer ones.⁵⁵⁻⁶⁰ Abutment height is often selected considering that the prosthetic margin should be placed at or slightly below the level of the peri-implant mucosa to support a cleanable and esthetic prosthetic design.⁶¹ It has been suggested that in cases of thick vertical mucosa (>3 mm), abutment selection should consider establishing an adequate STAd (2-4 mm) to minimize the risk of MBL. On the other hand, when mucosal height is thin, the selection of a short abutment maximizes esthetics while compromising sufficient biologic dimensions for STAd formation. This potentially leads to greater MBL. However, Linkevicius and colleagues showed abutment height selection was based on vertical mucosal thickness or supracrestal tissue height, and it was demonstrated that significantly greater MBL occurred when vertical mucosal thickness / supracrestal tissue height was $\leq 2 \text{ mm}$.⁶²⁻⁶⁴ Based upon this concept, soft tissue grafting procedures for vertical soft tissue augmentation are recommended in sites with a thin phenotype when shallow placement is necessary.^{65, 66} Such procedures may permit selection of a longer abutment.^{65, 67}

Vervaeke's team demonstrated that planning implant vertical positioning (i.e., subcrestal or equicrestal) based on soft tissue thickness was highly successful in avoiding implant surface exposure.⁶⁸ A similar concept was reported in a study by Siqueira et al., where implants placed subcrestally with longer abutments (>2.5 mm) did not exhibit thread exposure after 5 years follow-up.⁵⁹ Subcrestally placed implants facilitate adequate distance for establishment of an ideal STAd and may be associated with a reduced risk for thread exposure. This concept is valid for implants with abutment-fixture connections characterized by minimal micromovement. If an implant does not allow such features, MBL is expected to happen apically to the implant platform regardless of vertical implant position. The abutment height concept can be seen as the building block for analyzing outcomes of clinical studies reporting MBL. It should be noted that a key limitation of several studies on this topic is the absence of accurate soft tissue measurements.⁶¹,

Challenging the relationship between vertical mucosal thickness / supracrestal tissue height and MBL, Spinato and team showed in a randomized clinical trial (RTC) that implants restored with short abutments (1 mm) consistently demonstrated twice the bone loss of identical implants restored with long abutments (3 mm), irrespective of vertical mucosal thickness (groups with \leq 2 mm or >2 mm)⁶⁰ Clinically, the utilization of a long abutment (> 2 mm) may not be feasible if the implant is placed equicrestally in areas with thin vertical mucosal thickness due to the esthetic compromise. This would necessitate a more obtuse emergence profile and possibly expose the abutment surface above the mucosal margin.

Although the aforementioned evidence revealed the role of abutment height and supracrestal tissue height in MBL, long-term data on the effectiveness of this approach in reducing the risk of PI is scarce. One consideration is that the deeper the position of the crown-abutment margin, the greater the prevalence of undetected cement.⁷⁰ The authors reported that the greatest quantity of cement remnants was found when margins were positioned 2-3 mm subgingivally. Consequently, the balance between vertical implant positioning and abutment height must be considered to minimize the risk for retained cement after crown delivery.

Keratinized gingiva

Following tooth loss, a series of soft and hard tissue dimensional changes ensue.⁷¹ Depending on the magnitude of these changes, implant site development and/or tissue augmentation are often indicated during or following implant placement. These changes will correspond to components of the per-implant tissue collectively known as the peri-implant phenotype and individually known as keratinized mucosa width (KMW), mucosal thickness (MT), supracrestal tissue height (STH), and peri-implant bone thickness.⁵² Typically, peri-implant KMW is used to denote the height of keratinized soft tissue that runs apicocoronally from the mucosal margin to the mucogingival junction.⁵² While KMW is not expected to significantly change following unassisted socket healing or alveolar ridge preservation,⁷² depending on baseline site characteristics and therapeutic factors, the peri-implant mucosa will either be keratinized or non-keratinized. As a general rule, the KMW at healthy implant sites is roughly 1 mm less than the KT width at contralateral natural teeth.⁷³ In general, anterior implants not diagnosed with PI may be expected

to exhibit facial soft tissue dehiscence when placed too buccally and/or when the peri-implant phenotype is thin.⁷⁴

Studies have examined the benefit of having keratinized peri-implant mucosa with mixed results. It is commonly suggested that an "adequate" amount of KMW around implants is required to prevent soft tissue recession (REC) and to facilitate adequate oral hygiene measures.⁷⁵⁻⁷⁷ Block and Kent stated that in the presence of plaque-induced inflammation, KMW prevents bone resorption. ⁷⁸ The cut-off value for KMW beneath which plaque build-up and marginal inflammation are expected to be more frequent is 2 mm.^{76, 79} It was hence advocated that KMW may offer case-specific advantages, warranting surgical interventions to develop adequate KMW at planned implant sites. ⁸⁰ A recent systematic review even concluded that soft tissue grafting procedures resulted in more favorable peri-implant health in terms of gain in KMW with a greater improvement in bleeding indices and higher marginal bone levels. ⁸¹ On the other hand, earlier literature demonstrated that very high long-term success rates can be expected at implant sites bordered chiefly (46–74%) by lining mucosa only.^{82, 83} Several recent studies failed to find any association between the lack of a certain amount of KMW and peri-implant mucosal inflammation.^{84, 85}

Upon answering the question of whether there is a need for peri-implant KMW to maintain health and tissue stability, the 3rd European Association of Osseointegration (EAO) Consensus Conference in 2012 concluded that longitudinal studies showed no association between "inadequate" KMW and greater plaque index score (PIS) in well-maintained populations.⁸⁶ The same was found for gingival inflammation as measured via gingival index and REC. More recently, the 6th EAO Conference Consensus Report suggested that REC, gingival index, and plaque control are improved when KMW is increased via soft tissue augmentation procedures.⁸⁷ This set the basis for the working group's clinical recommendation that augmenting KMW may be advised to improve the aforementioned parameters. This, however, is based only on the pooled data of one RCT, one prospective cohort study, and one retrospective cohort study.

This simply illustrates that the true role of a specific KMW threshold in obtaining and maintaining peri-implant health remains to be determined. Contemporary thought suggests that the benefits of keratinezed mucosa (KM) are limited to facilitating oral hygiene procedures for patients with

implants, which in turn may result in less susceptibility to inflammation.⁸⁸ While such a notion may be supported by multiple observational studies,^{89, 90} the presented quality of evidence thus far may not justify considering the lack of any specific threshold amount of KMW as a risk factor for peri-implant disease. Only longitudinal interventional studies are capable of identifying risk factors for disease, while observational, cross-sectional studies may only describe risk indicators, since a cause-effect relationship cannot be detected.⁹¹ Hence, results from previously performed systematic reviews and meta-analyses including cross-sectional studies should be interpreted with caution.^{92, 93} In particular, the lack of KMW could be the consequence of peri-implant disease progression and not necessarily the cause thereof.

2. HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES

The main hypothesis was that several factors influence MBL and the development of PI. Based on the lack of clarity in the existing literature regarding exactly which factors are important in MBL and incident PI, the following objectives were pursued in this work:

Overarching Goal:

The overarching aim of this work was to explore the roles of various factors in MBL and the development of PI.

Specific Goals:

The specific aims of this work were to:

- A) investigate whether interproximal radiographic implant thread exposure after physiological bone remodeling may be a risk factor for PI (Study #1)⁹⁴
 - A1) evaluate several other potential risk indicators, including a history of PR, to ensure they were not confounding factors in the investigation in Specific Goal #1 (**Study #1)**⁹⁴
- B) determine whether a history of PR associated with higher-level stage (severity) and grade (rate of progression) according to the 2017 World Workshop case definitions⁹⁵ increases the risk of PI and implant failure (Study #2)¹⁷
 - B1) investigate whether PR stage and grade⁹⁵ have an influence on the severity of subsequent
 PI (Study #2)¹⁷
- C) investigate the implant- and prosthetic parameters that influence the long-term MBL of implants in fully edentulous patients with a history of severe PR (Study #3)⁹⁶
- D) assess whether lack of prespecified KMW (≥2 mm) is a risk factor for peri-implant diseases (Study #4)⁹⁷

3. STUDY #1

Title:

Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for PI⁹⁴

Materials and methods

The study protocol was approved by the University of Michigan Medical School Institutional Review Board (Study #HUM00194509) and was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2013. This retrospective investigation included implants placed by graduate students or faculties and restored at the university's School of Dentistry between January 2000 and September 2017. Eligible participants needed to fulfill the following inclusion criteria: 1) partially edentulous area restored with >1 implant with a documented follow-up period of \geq 2-years after implant loading; 2) available periapical radiographs at the time of implant placement (T0), prosthetic restoration (T1), 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2, radiograph exposed at that time as per institutional protocol), and at follow-up of ≥ 2 years after prosthetic restoration (T3); 3) available information about the implant brand as well as the surface microand macro-structure; 4) presence of opposing teeth/restored implants (occlusion): 5) Patients not presenting active PR at the time of implant placement. Exclusion criteria were a) fully edentulous patients with full mouth rehabilitation (no natural teeth); b) ambiguous or incomplete data; c) presence of PI in the test group at T2; d) medically compromised patients (history of uncontrolled diabetes mellitus, radiation or chemotherapy, psychologic or psychiatric issues); e) receipt of treatment or maintenance visits external to the University of Michigan School of Dentistry; and f) data inaccessible due to bad debt or destroyed records. Potentially eligible physical and digital records were screened and evaluated by four examiners (AS, MQ, MS, LW) who subsequently extracted the data. Any disagreement that arose during the screening for eligibility and data collection process was resolved through discussion with the supervising investigator (AR).

Data collection and classification

Relevant patient information was extracted, including age at the time of implant placement (TO), sex, smoking habit (\geq 1 cigarette/day), diabetes mellitus (validated via the patient's medical records), history of PR, and number of maintenance appointments. A positive history of PR was determined following the case definition for PR proposed by the 2017 World Workshop⁹⁵ based on each patient's periodontal charts. Detailed implant specific data collected included the number of implants and their positions (location in the edentulous jaw area, implant design [bone or soft tissue level], brand, length, diameter, neck design, retention type of restoration (cement or screw), and splinting. Type of implant-abutment connection, and neck designs was also collected. Moreover, data were collected on the implant macro-surface, such as thread design (buttress, reverse buttress, square, progressive square, V shaped) and distance between threads (pitch). Details about the micro-surface recorded included type of surface (microtextured and sandblasted, large grit, acid-etched). The implants were divided into four different categories according to their roughness (Sa): smooth (Sa <0.5 µm); minimally rough (Sa 0.5 - 1.0 µm), moderately rough (Sa >1.0-2.0 µm) and rough (Sa >2.0 µm).^{98, 99}

Implants were divided by radiographic evaluation of interproximal (mesial/distal) BIC 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2): 1) absence of BIC with \geq 1 proximal implant thread (test group), 2) no thread without BIC (control group) (Figure 1). A thread was regarded radiographically exposed when the adjacent bone did not completely cover its surface.¹⁰⁰



Figure 1. Development of marginal bone loss leading to exposed implant thread (no bone-to-implant contact). (A) Implant placed at bone level (T1). (B) Bone loss after remodeling 1 year after

implant prosthetic restoration (T2). (C) Close-up from Panel B showing the most coronal implant thread exposed. (Conceptual model not showing any prosthetic restoration.)

Definition of outcomes

Based on our predefined outcomes, data analyses for implant failure, prevalence of PI, marginal bone loss, and numbers of thread exposed was performed. Two distinct follow-up periods were defined prior to data acquisition: a) follow-up to assess implant survival, and b) follow-up to assess occurrence of PI, marginal bone loss, and number of interproximal (mesial or distal) threads exposed (with no BIC). The follow-up duration based on implant survival was defined as the time between implant placement (TO) and T4, defined as the last visit, during which each implant was classified as present or explanted. The follow-up based on the occurrence of PI, marginal bone loss, and number of threads exposed, was defined as the duration of time between T2 and exposure of the last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized (T3). The time between T2 and T3 is referred to as the "radiograph period." In case of concomitancy between T3 and T4 (the last x-rays available and the last patient visit), the 2 follow-up durations were identical.

Implant failure was defined as a removed, lost, mobile, or fractured implant.¹⁰¹ Peri-implantitis was defined as proposed by the 2017 World Workshop⁹ and was used to classify cases in a binary fashion as either positive (1) or negative (0) for PI. Because baseline data were available, a PI diagnosis was based on 1) progressive bone loss beyond initial bone remodeling, 2) increased probing depth, and 3) presence of bleeding and/or suppuration on gentle probing. The marginal bone level was defined as the distance between the most coronal portion of the implant expected to present radiographic bone contact (for tissue level implants: the interface between the polished collar and rough surface, and for bone level implants: the platform level) to the most coronal point of the implant body in contact with bone. MBL and count of the exposed threads at T2 and T3 were radiographically assessed by two authors (AR, MS) at the mesial and distal aspects of the affected implants using the publically available, open source image analysis platform software written in Java named ImageJ (ImageJ.org). If significant differences arose (>0.5mm for MBL and >1 thread), a third reviewer (HLW) was included for reassessing the radiographs in a joint session to provide a final judgment. Repeated measurements of 15 implants

were initially conducted to quantify the mean inter-examiner agreement measurement errors for MBL: 0.32 (±0.2) mm.

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis included descriptive analyses of categorical (absolute and relative frequencies) and continuous (mean, standard deviation [SD], range, and median) variables for the total sample and stratified by study group (exposed/non-exposed threads) using the dedicated software ImageJ. The outcome PI diagnosis (yes/no) was related to all independent variables using multi-level binary logistic regression with generalized estimation equations (GEE). Raw odds ratios and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were obtained from the Wald's Chi² statistic. Then, multivariate models were applied to adjust by potential confounding factors. The goodness of fit of different GEE estimates (for different matrix correlations) was assessed by QIC (Quasi likelihood under the Independence model Criterion) statistic. Significance level in all analysis was set to 5% (α =0.05). A post-hoc power analysis was conducted. A sample size of 280 independent implants would provide 90.9% power with a confidence of 95% to detect an odds ratio (OR) of 3 as significant, using logistic regression models. Since the implants were not independent due to the two-level (patient and implant) data structure, this power needed correction. With each patient providing 1.75 implants on average and assuming a within-subject correlation of 0.5 (moderate), the correcting coefficient (D) was 1.35. Therefore, 280 dependent implants provide the same power as 207 independent implants, estimated at 80.4% under the mentioned conditions.

Results

Clinical characteristics and demographic profiles

Records from a total of 4,325 active patients who had received implant therapy at the university of Michigan School of Dentistry were screened for potential inclusion. A total of 1,287 patients were excluded due to <2 years post-implant restoration follow-up period, 2,423 patients due to absence of >1 radiographs or periodontal charts, 352 patients due to lack of information about

brand and other implant characteristics, 53 patients due to presence of fixed full-arch restorations, and 45 due to ambiguous or incomplete charts. Hence, 165 patients were included in the study, including 77 males (46.7%) and 88 females (53.3%) with a mean age of 62.5 (\pm 11.7) years ranging from 30 to 91 years at baseline (T0). A total of 280 implants were included (n = 98 test group, n = 182 control group). Characteristics of the sample at patient and implant levels are displayed in Table 1.

Characteristic	Total Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)	Non-exposed (0 Thread Exposed) Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)	Exposed <u>(></u> 1 Thread Exposed) Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)
Number of implants	280	182 (65.0)	98 (35.0)
Patient age at TO, y	63.0 ± 11.3	62.7 ± 11.1	63.3 ± 11.5
Sex			
Male	123 (43.9)	76 (41.8)	47 (48.0)
Female	157 (56.1)	106 (58.2)	51 (52.0)
Smoking (≥1 cigarette/day)			
No	241 (86.1)	161 (88.5)	80 (81.6)
Yes	39 (13.9)	21 (11.5)	18 (18.4)
Diabetes			
No	245 (87.5)	155 (85.2)	90 (91.8)
Yes	35 (12.5)	27 (14.8)	8 (8.2)
History of PR ⁹⁵			
No	185 (66.1)	122 (67.0)	63 (64.3)
Yes	95 (33.9)	60 (33.0)	35 (35.7)
Duration of follow-up period			
T0-T1, months	8.81 ± 4.72	8.41 ± 4.57	9.55 ± 4.94
T2-T3 (radiograph period), y	4.60 ± 2.52	4.51 ± 2.66	4.78 ± 2.25
Т0-Т4 у	7.67 ± 2.63	7.53 ± 2.45	7.91 ± 2.93

Table 1. Characteristics of the implant sample placed in the165 patients (N=280 implants).

Edentulous Site

Incisor/Canine (I/C)	20 (7.2)	12 (6.6)	8 (8.2)
Premolar (PM)	110 (39.3)	70 (38.5)	40 (40.8)
Molar (M)	150 (53.6)	100 (54.9)	50 (51.0)
Arch			
Maxilla	99 (35.4)	65 (35.7)	34 (34.7)
Mandible	181 (64.6)	117 (64.3)	64 (65.3)
Implant surface			
MTX	105 (37.5)	87 (47.8)	18 (18.4)
TiUnite™	103 (36.8)	32 (17.6)	71 (72.4)
SLA	43 (15.4)	42 (23.1)	1 (1.0)
SLA active	2 (0.7)	2 (1.1)	0
Friadent [®] plus	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
Nanotite [®]	9 (3.2)	6 (3.3)	3 (3.1)
RBT	10 (3.6)	6 (3.3)	4 (4.1)
СМІ	1 (0.4)	0 (0.0)	1 (1.0)
Roughness (S _a)			
Smooth/Minimally rough (Sa	7 (2 5)	7 (2 0)	0
<u><</u> 1.0 μm)	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	U
Moderate (S _a >1.0-2.0 μm)	170 (60.7)	143 (78.6)	27 (27.6)
Rough (S _a >2.0 μm)	103 (36.8)	32 (17.6)	71 (72.4)
Connection			
Internal hexagon	124 (44.4)	99 (54.4)	25 (25.8)
External hexagon	52 (18.6)	8 (4.4)	44 (45.4)
Morse taper	45 (16.1)	44 (24.2)	1 (1.0)
Internal hexagon with Morse	20 (7 2)	12 (6 6)	(م) م
taper	20 (7.2)	12 (0.0)	8 (8.2)
Internal tri-lobe	31 (11.1)	12 (6.6)	19 (19.6)
Morse taper cone connection	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0

Neck Design

0.5 Machined collar (Zimmer)	25 (9.0)	17 (9.3)	8 (8.2)
0.5 MTX colla	67 (24.0)	58 (31.9)	9 (9.3)
1.0 Machined collar (Zimmer)	13 (4.7)	12 (6.6)	1 (1.0)
Fine micron feature	9 (3.2)	6 (3.3)	3 (3.1)
Laser-Lok [®] collar	10 (3.6)	6 (3.3)	4 (4.1)
Misc. Machined collar (Nobel)	22 (7.9)	8 (4.4)	14 (14.4)
Micro-rough shoulder	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
Micro-threads	29 (10.4)	16 (8.8)	13 (13.4)
Smooth collar	44 (15.8)	43 (23.6)	1 (1.0)
Threaded	53 (19.0)	9 (4.9)	44 (45.4)
Thread Design			
Buttress	46 (16.4)	44 (24.2)	2 (2.0)
Progressive square	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	26 (14.3)	67 (68.4)
Square	20 (7.1)	12 (6.6)	8 (8.2)
V-shaped	114 (40.7)	93 (51.1)	21 (21.4)
Implant level			
Bone level	197 (70.6)	110 (60.4)	87 (89.7)
Tissue level	82 (29.4)	72 (39.6)	10 (10.3)
Length			
<11mm	79 (28.3)	52 (28.6)	27 (27.8)
11-12mm	131 (47.0)	88 (48.4)	43 (44.3)
>12mm	69 (24.7)	42 (23.1)	27 (27.8)
Diameter			
<4mm	52 (22.4)	34 (20.0)	18 (29.0)
4-4.5mm	81 (34.9)	63 (37.1)	18 (29.0)
>4.5mm	99 (42.7)	73 (42.9)	26 (41.9)
Retention			

Cemented	201 (72.0)	134 (73.6)	67 (69.1)
Screwed	75 (26.9)	45 (24.7)	30 (30.9)
Overdenture	3 (1.1)	3 (1.6)	0
Splinted			
No	204 (72.9)	144 (79.1)	60 (61.2)
Yes	76 (27.1)	38 (20.9)	38 (38.8)
Number of annual maintenance visi	ts during radiograp	oh period (T2 to T3)	
<u><</u> 1	63 (23.1)	41 (22.8)	22 (23.7)
>1- <u><</u> 2	104 (38.1)	73 (40.6)	31 (33.3)
>2- <u><</u> 3	77 (28.2)	47 (26.1)	30 (32.3)
>3	29 (10.6)	19 (10.6)	10 (10.8)
Number of annual maintenance visi	ts (T0 to T4)		
<u><</u> 0.5	61 (22.4)	43 (24.0)	18 (19.4)
>0.5- <u><</u> 1	59 (21.7)	45 (25.1)	14 (15.1)
>1- <u><</u> 1.5	91 (33.5)	54 (30.2)	37 (39.8)
>1.5	61 (22.4)	37 (20.7)	24 (25.8)

Number of or N or number; MTX, microtextured surface; PI, peri-implantitis; PR, periodontitis; SD, standard deviation; SLA, sand blasted large grit acid etched; T0, time of implant placement; T1, time of prosthetic restoration; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; T4, time of last patient visit; y, year(s).

PI and MBL

Overall, the PI rate was 9.6% (27/280) of the total sample of implants. About one-fifth (19.4%) of the implants in the test group and 4.4% in the control group developed PI. Results from simple binary logistic regression using GEE (Table 2) show that an increasing number of threads exposed, and the square thread design significantly increased the probability of developing PI. Moreover, increasing patient age significantly decreased this probability.

Table 2. Risks of incident PI by patient, implant, and prosthesis characteristics during the total study period (T0 to T4): Results from unadjusted binary logistic regression analyses with GEE. (N=280 implants).

Characteristic	Total Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)	Pl n (%)	OR	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Number of implants	280	27 (9.6)			
Study group					
Non-exposed (0 thread expo- sed)	182 (65.0)	8 (4.4)	1		
Exposed (<u>></u> 1 thread exposed)	98 (35.0)	19 (19.4)	5.23	2.10 - 13.0	<0.001***
Patient age at TO, y	63.0 ± 11.3		0.95	0.92 – 0.99	0.008**
Sex					
Male	123 (43.9)	16 (13.0)	1		
Female	157 (56.1)	11 (7.0)	0.50	0.18 - 1.40	0.190
Smoking (<u>></u> 1 cigarette/day)					
No	241 (86.1)	26 (10.8)	1		
Yes	39 (13.9)	1 (2.6)	0.22	0.03 – 1.77	0.154
Diabetes					
No	245 (87.5)	23 (9.4)	1		
Yes	35 (12.5)	4 (11.4)	1.25	0.26 – 5.93	0.783
History of PR ⁹⁵					
No	185 (66.1)	15 (8.1)	1		
Yes	95 (33.9)	12 (12.6)	1.64	0.61-4.43	0.331
Duration of follow-up period					
T0-T1, months	8.81 ± 4.72		1.05	0.93 - 1.18	0.458
T2-T3 (radiograph period), y	4.60 ± 2.52		1.08	0.84 - 1.39	0.546
ТО-Т4, у	7.67 ± 2.63		1.03	0.79 – 1.33	0.841
Edentulous site					0.552
Incisor/Canine (I/C)	20 (7.2)	1 (5)	1		
Premolar (PM)	110 (39.3)	12 (10.9)	2.33	0.42 – 12.9	0.334
Molar (M)	150 (53.6)	14 (9.3)	1.96	0.26 - 15.0	0.519

٨	rr	h
А	U U	. 1 1

Maxilla	99 (35.4)	9 (9.1)	1		
Mandible	181 (64.6)	18 (9.9)	1.10	0.38 - 3.21	0.856
Implant Surface					0.194
MTX	105 (37.5)	6 (5.7)	1		
TiUniteTM	103 (36.8)	15 (14.6)	2.81	0.82 - 9.61	0.099
SLA	43 (15.4)	2 (4.7)	0.81	0.15 – 4.37	0.801
SLA active	2 (0.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Friadent [®] plus	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Nanotite®	9 (3.2)	1 (11.1)	2.06	0.18 – 23.9	0.563
RBT	10 (3.6)	3 (30.0)	7.07	0.77 – 64.9	0.084
CMI	1 (0.4)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Roughness (S _a)					
Smooth/Minimally rough	7 (2 5)	0		n la	
(S _a <1.0 μm)	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Moderate (S _a 1.0-2.0 μm)	170 (60.7)	12 (7.1)	1		
Rough (S _a >2.0 μm)	103 (36.8)	15 (14.6)	2.24	0.82 - 6.13	0.115
Connection					0.275
Internal hexagon	124 (44.4)	10 (8.1)	1		
External hexagon	52 (18.6)	6 (11.5)	1.49	0.40 - 5.47	0.550
Mores taper	45 (16.1)	2 (4.4)	0.53	0.11 – 2.62	0.437
Internal hexagon with Morse	20 (7 2)	E (2E 0)	2 90	0 00 17 7	0 000
taper	20 (7.2)	5 (25.0)	3.80	0.82 - 17.7	0.089
Internal tri-lobe	31 (11.1)	4 (12.9)	1.69	0.37 – 7.72	0.499
Morse taper cone connection	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Neck Design					0.308
0.5 Machined collar (Zimmer)	25 (9.0)	3 (12.0)	1		
0.5 MTX collar	67 (24.0)	3 (4.5)	0.34	0.04 – 2.78	0.317
1.0 Machined collar (Zimmer)	13 (4.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a

Fine micron feature	9 (3.2)	1 (11.1)	0.92	0.06 - 13.5	0.317
Laser-Lok [®] collar	10 (3.6)	3 (30.0)	3.14	0.27 – 36.9	0.362
Machined collar (Zimmer)	22 (7.9)	2 (9.1)	0.73	0.10 - 5.62	0.765
Micro-rough shoulder	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Micro-threads	29 (10.4)	7 (24.1)	2.33	0.37 -14.9	0.309
Smooth collar	44 (15.8)	2 (4.5)	0.35	0.05 – 2.65	0.309
Threaded	53 (19.0)	6 (11.3)	0.94	0.16 - 5.66	0.943
Thread Design					0.080
Buttress	46 (16.4)	2 (4.3)	1		
Progressive square	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	13 (14.0)	3.58	0.77 – 16.6	0.105
Square	20 (7.1)	5 (25.0)	7.33	1.16 - 46.4	0.034*
V-shaped	114 (40.7)	7 (6.1)	1.44	0.28 – 7.39	0.663
Implant level					
Bone level	197 (70.6)	22 (11.2)	1		
Tissue level	82 (29.4)	5 (6.1)	0.52	0.16 - 1.69	0.274
Length					0.280
<11mm	79 (28.3)	5 (6.3)	1		
11-12mm	131 (47.0)	17 (13.0)	2.21	0.76 - 6.41	0.146
>12mm	69 (24.7)	5 (7.2)	1.16	0.29 – 4.67	0.838
Diameter					0.978
<4mm	52 (22.4)	4 (7.7)	1		
4-4.5mm	81 (34.9)	7 (8.6)	1.14	0.19 - 6.63	0.888
>4.5mm	99 (42.7)	9 (9.1)	1.20	0.21 - 6.81	0.837
Retention					0.409
Cemented	201 (72.0)	22 (10.9)	1		
Screwed	75 (26.9)	5 (6.7)	0.58	0.16 – 2.11	0.409
Overdenture	3 (1.1)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a

Splinted
No	204 (72.9)	14 (6.9)	1		
Yes	76 (27.1)	13 (17.1)	2.80	0.98 - 8.02	0.055
Number of annual maintenance	e visits during radiogr	aph period (1	⁻ 2 to T3)		0.079
<u><</u> 1	63 (23.1)	5 (7.9)	1		
>1- <u><</u> 2	104 (38.1)	4 (3.8)	0.46	0.11 - 1.96	0.296
>2- <u><</u> 3	77 (28.2)	12 (15.6)	2.14	0.56 - 8.22	0.267
>3	29 (10.6)	5 (17.2)	2.42	0.44 - 13.2	0.309
Number of annual maintenance	e visits (T0 to T4)				0.280
<u><</u> 0.5	61 (22.4)	5 (8.2)	1		
>0.5- <u><</u> 1	59 (21.7)	4 (6.8)	0.82	0.17 – 3.92	0.798
>1- <u><</u> 1.5	91 (33.5)	6 (6.6)	0.79	0.16 - 3.95	0.775
>1.5	61 (22.4)	11 (18.0)	2.46	0.64 - 9.44	0.188

Number of or N or n, number; CI, confidence interval; GEE, generalized estimation equations; MTX, MicroTextured surface; OR, odds ratio; PI, peri-implantitis; PR, periodontitis; SD, standard deviation; SLA, Sand-blasted Large-grit Acid-etched; T0, time of implant placement; T1, time of prosthetic restoration; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; T4, time of last patient visit; y, year(s). p-value by Wald's test.

*p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001.

A multi-variate model (Table 3) considering these findings and adjusting for potential confounders (duration of and mean annual number of maintenance visits during the radiographic period (T2 to T3)) showed that thread exposure remained a significant factor for increasing the likelihood of PI, with the risk of PI increasing almost 8-fold with each additional exposed thread (OR=7.82; 95% CI: 1.91 - 32.03; p=0.004).

Table 3. Risk of incident PI by patient, implant, and prosthesis characteristics during the radiograph period (T2 to T3): Results from multi-variate logistic regression with GEE adjusting for duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits (N=280 implants).

Characteristic	Total Mean (<u>+</u> SD)	ΡΙ				
	or n (%)	n (%)	OR	95% CI	p-value	

Number of implants	280	27 (9.6)			
Study group					
Non-exposed (0 threads	102 (65.0)	0 (4 4)	1		
exposed)	182 (65.0)	8 (4.4)	1		
Exposed (<u>></u> 1 thread	09 (25 0)	10 (10 4)	7 0 7	1 01 22 0	0 004**
exposed)	96 (55.0)	19 (19.4)	7.02	1.91 - 52.0	0.004
Patient age at TO, y	63.0 ± 11.3		0.95	0.90 – 0.99	0.016*
Thread design					0.205
Buttress	46 (16.4)	2 (4.3)	1		
Progressive square	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	13 (14.0)	0.35	0.04 - 3.11	0.348
Square	20 (7.1)	5 (25.0)	2.02	0.26 – 15.9	0.506
V-shaped	114 (40.7)	7 (6.1)	0.23	0.20 – 2.28	0.211
Splinted					
No	204 (72.9)	14 (6.9)	1		
Yes	76 (27.1)	13 (17.1)	3.49	1.02 - 12.0	0.047*
Duration of radiograph	4 60 1 2 5 2		1 10	0.05 1.50	0.120
period (T2 to T3), y	4.60 ± 2.52		1.19	0.95 - 1.50	0.136
Number of annual maintenand	ce visits during ra	diograph peric	d (T2 to ⁻	ТЗ)	0.052
<u><</u> 1	63 (23.1)	5 (7.9)	1		
>1- <u><</u> 2	104 (38.1)	4 (3.8)	0.84	0.20 – 3.52	0.811
>2- <u><</u> 3	77 (28.2)	12 (15.6)	3.23	0.57 – 13.9	0.114
>3	29 (10.6)	5 (17.2)	5.16	0.73 – 36.4	0.101

Number of or N or n, number; CI, confidence interval; GEE, generalized estimation equations; OR, odds ratio; PI, peri-implantitis; SD, estándard deviation; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; y, year(s).

p-values by Wald's test.

*p<0.05; **p<0.01

Overall, splinting was associated with greater risk for PI (OR=3.49; 95% CI: 1.02 – 12.05; p=0.047). Also, each year of increased age was associated with 5% lower risk of a PI diagnosis (OR=0.95; 95% CI: 0.92 – 0.99; p=0.016).

No association was found between PI and any other implant macro- or micro-surface design.

Table 4. Risk for PI in test group with >1 threads exposed at T2 by thread exposure and duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits during radiograph period (T2 to T3), respectively (N=98 implant).

Characteristic	OR	95% CI	p-value
Number of exposed threads	3.77	1.82 – 7.82	<0.001***
Radiograph period (T2 to T3), y	0.92	0.73 – 1.15	0.454
Number of annual maintenance vis	diograph	0.184	
period (T2 to T3)			
<u><</u> 1	1		
>1-<2	0.20	0.03 – 1.29	0.092
>2- <u><</u> 3	1.18	0.29 - 4.86	0.818
>3	2.24	0.37 – 13.7	0.384

CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; PI, peri-implantitis; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of last radiograph; y, years. ***p<0.001

The mean annual crestal bone loss between T2 to T3 was 0.26 (\pm 0.65) mm in the exposed (test group) versus 0.11 (\pm 0.31) mm per year in the non-exposed (control) group (P=0.05). Each additional exposed thread significantly increased the odds of PI almost 4-fold (OR=3.77; 95% CI: 1.82 – 7.82; p<0.001) (Figure 2 Panel A, Table 4).



Figure 2. Predicted probability of PI (A) and of implant failure (B) by the number of exposed threads at T2 (N=280 implants).

PI, peri-implantitis; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration.

Implant failure

Each group lost 4 implants. The failure rate was at 2.9% (8/280) in the total sample (4.1% in the test group and 2.2% in the control group), a statistically non-significant difference (p=0.470) (Table 5).

Table 5. Risk for incident implant failure (removed, lost, mobile, or fractured) by patient, implant, and prosthesis characteristics during the total study period (T0 to T4): Results from unadjusted binary logistic regression analyses with GEE. N=280 implants).

Characteristic	Total Mean (<u>+</u> SD) or n (%)	Implant Failure n (%)	OR	95% CI	p-value
Number of implants	280	8 (2.9)			
Study group					
Non-exposed (0 threads exposed)	182 (65.0)	4 (2.2)	1		
Exposed (<u>></u> 1 threads exposed)	98 (35.0)	4 (4.1)	1.89	0.34 – 10.7	0.470
Patient age at TO, y	63.0 ± 11.3		0.97	0.94 - 1.00	0.049*

Sex

Male	123 (43.9)	5 (4.1)	1		
Female	157 (56.1)	3 (1.9)	0.46	0.08 – 2.77	0.396
Smoking (≥1 cigarette/day)					
No	241 (86.1)	8 (3.3)	1		
Yes	39 (13.9)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Diabetes					
No	245 (87.5)	6 (2.4)	1		
Yes	35 (12.5)	2 (5.7)	2.41	0.26 – 22.2	0.436
History of PR ⁹⁵					
No	185 (66.1)	6 (3.2)	1		
Yes	95 (33.9)	2 (2.1)	0.64	0.11-3.60	0.614
Duration of follow-up period					
T0-T1, months	8.81 ± 4.72	n/a	0.74	0.42 - 1.30	0.295
T2-T3 (radiograph period), y	4.60 ± 2.52	n/a	1.29	0.97 – 1.71	0.078
Edentulous Site					0.552
Incisor/Canine (I/C)	20 (7.2)	0 (0)	n/a	n/a	n/a
Premolar (PM)	110 (39.3)	3 (2.7)	1		
Molar (M)	150 (53.6)	5 (3.3)	1.23	0.31 – 4.95	0.771
Arch					
Maxilla	99 (35.4)	2 (2.0)	1		
Mandible	181 (64.6)	6 (3.3)	1.66	0.28 – 9.76	0.573
Implant Surface					0.886
MTX	105 (37.5)	3 (2.9)	1		
TiUnite™	103 (36.8)	4 (3.9)	1.37	0.20 – 9.27	0.744
SLA	43 (15.4)	1 (2.3)	0.81	0.07 - 9.01	0.864
SLA active	2 (0.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Friadent [®] plus	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Nanotite®	9 (3.2)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a

RBT	10 (3.6)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
СМІ	1 (0.4)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Roughness (S _a)					
Smooth/Minimally rough	7 (2 5)	0			
(S _a <1.0 μm)	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Moderate (Sa 1.0-2.0 μ m)	170 (60.7)	4 (2.4)	1		
Rough (S _a >2.0 μm)	103 (36.8)	4 (3.9)	1.68	0.30 – 9.28	0.554
Connection					0.492
Internal hexagon	124 (44.4)	3 (2.4)	1		
External hexagon	52 (18.6)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Mores taper	45 (16.1)	1 (2.2)	0.92	0.08 - 10.2	0.944
Internal hexagon with	20 (7 2)	1 (5 0)	2 1 2	0 17 26 2	
Morse taper	20 (7.2)	1 (5.0)	2.12	0.17 - 20.3	0.558
Internal tri-lobe	31 (11.1)	3 (9.7)	4.32	0.52 – 35.8	0.175
Morse taper cone	7 (2 5)	0	n/a	nla	n/a
connection	7 (2.3)	0	n/a	TI/ d	n/ d
Neck Design					0.514
0.5 Machined collar	25 (0 0)	2 (2 0)	1		
(Zimmer)	25 (9.0)	2 (8.0)	T		
0.5 MTC collar	67 (24.0)	1 (1.5)	0.47	0.03 – 7.97	0.604
1.0 Machined collar	12 (17)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
(Zimmer)	15 (4.7)	0	n/a	ii/a	n/ d
Fine micron feature	9 (3.2)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Laser-Lok [®] collar	10 (3.6)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Machined collar (Nobel)	22 (7.9)	1 (4.5)	1.49	0.09 – 24.8	0.781
Micro-rough shoulder	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Micro-threads	29 (10.4)	3 (10.3)	3.61	0.29 -44.6	0.316
Smooth collar	44 (15.8)	1 (2.3)	0.73	0.05 - 11.8	0.823
Threaded	53 (19.0)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a

Thread Design					0.937
Buttress	46 (16.4)	1 (2.2)	1		
Progressive square	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	3 (3.2)	1.50	0.13 - 16.8	0.742
Square	20 (7.1)	1 (5.0)	2.37	0.14 - 38.9	0.550
V-shaped	114 (40.7)	3 (2.6)	1.22	0.11 - 13.6	0.874
Implant level					
Bone level	197 (70.6)	5 (2.5)	1		
Tissue level	82 (29.4)	3 (3.7)	1.46	0.24 – 8.90	0.683
Length					0.994
<11mm	79 (28.3)	3 (3.8)	1		
11-12mm	131 (47.0)	5 (3.8)	1.01	0.26 – 3.92	0.994
>12mm	69 (24.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Diameter					0.625
<4mm	52 (22.4)	1 (1.9)	1		
4-4.5mm	81 (34.9)	3 (3.7)	1.96	0.20 – 19.5	0.566
>4.5mm	99 (42.7)	2 (2.0)	1.05	0.09 - 12.0	0.968
Retention					0.253
Cemented	201 (72.0)	4 (2.0)	1		
Screwed	75 (26.9)	4 (5.3)	2.78	0.48 – 15.9	0.253
Overdenture	3 (1.1)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Splinted					
No	204 (72.9)	4 (2.0)	1		
Yes	76 (27.1)	4 (5.3)	2.78	0.48 - 15.9	0.253
Number of annual mainter	nance visits during ra	adiograph per	iod (T2 t	o T3)	0.210
<u><</u> 1	63 (23.1)	1 (1.6)	1		
>1- <u><</u> 2	104 (38.1)	1 (1.0)	0.60	0.04 - 9.51	0.602
>2- <u><</u> 3	77 (28.2)	3 (3.9)	2.51	0.21 – 29.6	0.464
>3	29 (10.6)	3 (10.3)	7.15	0.58 – 87.7	0.124

Number of annual maintenance visits (T0 to T4)

<u><</u> 0.5	61 (22.4)	1 (1.6)	1		
>0.5- <u><</u> 1	59 (21.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
>1- <u><</u> 1.5	91 (33.5)	3 (3.3)	2.05	0.18 – 23.7	0.567
>1.5	61 (22.4)	4 (6.6)	4.21	0.41 - 42.9	0.225

N or n, number; CI, confidence interval; GEE, generalized estimation equations; (MTX, Microtextured surface; OR, odds ratio; PR, periodontitis; T0, time of implant placement; T1, time of prosthetic restoration; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; T4, time of last patient visit; y, year(s). p-value by Wald's test; *p<0.05

The probability of failure increased with the number of exposed threads, with each additional thread increasing the probability of failure about 3 times (OR=3.13; 95% CI: 1.01 - 9.66; p<0.001) (Figure 2 Panel B; Table 6). Other than older age (OR: 0.97; 95% CI: 0.94 - 1.00; p=0.049), there were no other variables identified that potentially could diminish the risk for implant failure.

Table 6. Risk of implant failure (removed, lost, mobile, or fractured) by number of exposed threads and duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits during the radiograph period (T2 to T3) (N=280 implants).

Characteristic	OR	95%CI	p-value	
Number of exposed threads	3.13	1.01 – 9.66	0.048*	
Duration of radiograph period (T2 to T3), y	0.77	0.30 - 2.02	0.595	
Number of annual maintenance visits	2 21	0 27 12 1	0.381	
during radiograph period (T2 to T3)	2.21	0.57 - 15.1		

CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; y, year(s). *p<0.05

4. STUDY #2

Title:

The correlation between history of PR according to the 2017 classification system and the prevalence and severity of PI¹⁷

Materials and methods

The study was conducted in compliance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2013. The protocol of this study was approved by the University of Michigan, School of Dentistry, Institutional Review Board for Human Studies (HUM00157260).

Data were acquired from the physical and electronic charts of patients who received nonsurgical and, if indicated, surgical corrective therapy between January 1996 and January 2018 at the University of Michigan, School of Dentistry, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA. Patients treated for periodontal disease (scaling and root planing [SRP] and/or surgical therapy) with a complete medical history, baseline periodontal charting, and full-mouth radiographs were included in the present study. All included patients were maintained after active periodontal therapy with at least one session of supportive periodontal therapy (SPT) per year at the University of Michigan, School of Dentistry. Furthermore, the following exclusion criteria were implemented: nonperiodontal patients, patients receiving implant-related or periodontal care outside the School of Dentistry, periodontal patients that did not receive a dental implant or received an implant with a follow-up period of less than one year, and patients with incomplete or unclear data.

Staging and grading algorithms published by Tonetti and Sanz in 2019¹⁰² were utilized to classify patient periodontal status. Determination of baseline periodontal staging and grading was conducted by a single investigator (MS) using clinical and radiographic data collected at the time of initial active periodontal therapy (T0).¹⁰³ Data on pertinent patient characteristics, the number of SPT visits per year, and relevant medical history (history of diabetes status and self-reported smoking at baseline) were collected. Radiographic bone loss (RBL, % of root length) at baseline was measured from periapical radiographs to assess PR stage and grade.¹⁰⁴ Tooth-specific data on clinical parameters including PPD, clinical attachment level (CAL) calculated as the difference between PPD and the distance from the free gingival margin to the cemento-enamel junction,

29

bleeding on probing (BOP), and furcation involvement were also recorded. Information about masticatory dysfunction, drifting, flaring, bite collapse, and plaque accumulation were retrieved from patient records where available. As part of the data collection process, additional information was gathered at the time of implant placement including: age, tobacco usage and diabetic history, the number of implants placed and their locations, implant characteristics (brand, length, diameter, soft tissue/bone level), mechanism of crown retention (screw or cement-retained), number of follow-up visits and maintenance appointments, type of implant-abutment connection, as well timing of bone grafting (prior/during implant placement).

Survival rate and PI definition

Based on the goal of conducting data analyses for both implant survival rates as well as PI prevalence/severity, two distinct follow-up periods were defined prior to data acquisition. These were (a) follow-up based on implant survival, and (b) follow-up based on the occurrence of PI. Follow-up based on implant survival was defined as the time occurring between implant placement and the last follow-up of the implant. At this date, each individual implant was classified as present or explanted.¹⁰⁵ Follow-up based on the occurrence of PI was defined as the duration of time between implant-supported prosthetic placement and the last radiograph in which peri-implant bone could clearly be visualized. The definition for PI proposed by the 2017 World Workshop guidelines¹⁰⁶ was used to classify cases in a binary fashion as either positive or negative for PI (0 for peri-implant health, 1 for PI). The marginal bone level changes were radiographically examined by two authors (AR, MV) at the mesial and distal aspects of the affected implants using ImageJ. If significant differences arose, a third reviewer (HLW) was included for reassessing the radiographs in a joint session and to give a final judgment. Interproximal marginal bone levels were radiographically recorded as a percentage of implant length, utilizing the most coronal bone-implant contact point to represent the marginal bone level, in order to classify implants based on the severity of bone loss (<25%; 25%-50%; or >50% of the implant length). For implants with a polished collar, the length was measured from the smooth-rough interface to the apex. For bone level implants, the platform level was used as the

coronal demarcation point when evaluating implant length for calculation of radiographic periimplant bone levels.

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics were employed for analysis of categorical (absolute and relative frequencies) and continuous (mean, SD, range, and median) variables considering both implant failure events and PI diagnosis. At the implant-level, time-to-event 'implant failure' and time-to-event 'PI diagnosis' were analyzed using Kaplan-Meier survival methodology. Cumulative survival functions were plotted and compared between different patient profiles and clinical factors using a Log-rank test. In order to consider dependence between observations (implant-level data clustered by patients), univariate Cox regression frailty models were performed analyzing the influence of individual factors and covariates on failures and PI diagnosis. Hazard ratio (HR) estimations and corresponding 95% CIs were obtained. Wald test was used to consider within-patient correlations. Then, multiple Cox regression frailty models were used to adjust for potential confounders. Schoenfeld's tests for proportional hazard and residual analysis were carried out to validate theoretical hypotheses.

For non-failed PI-afflicted implants, severity of bone loss (<25% or \geq 25%) was related to stage and grade, adjusting by radiographic follow-up duration using logistic regression with GEE. Odds ratios and 95% CIs were obtained using the Wald's Chi² statistic. The significance level for statistical analyses was set at 5% (α = 0.05). Regarding the power analysis, a post-hoc estimation was obtained.

A sample size of 221 independent implants provided 96.5% power at 95% confidence to detect a relative risk (RR) of 3.0 as significant using a Cox multiple regression model to assess the influence of a two-level factor (e.g., maxillary or mandibular implant location), assuming that 80% of observations were censored (the proportion of no PI diagnosis was roughly 80%). In the power calculation, correction was performed to account for the two-level structure of the data. Each patient provided 2.23 implants on average and within-subject correlation CCI = 0.5 (moderate) was assumed, leading to a correcting coefficient D = 1.62. Therefore, 221 dependent implants

31

provided the same power as 137 independent implants, calculated at 84% under the described conditions (RR=3.0; 95% confidence).

Results

Characteristics of the patient cohort

In total, 99 patients composed of 49 males (49.5%) and 50 females (50.5%), with a mean age of 60.6 (\pm 10.2) years at the time of implant placement (range 38 - 86 years) were included in the present study. Overall, 221 implants were followed for a mean duration of 10.6 (\pm 4.5) years from implant placement, and 10.0 (\pm 4.5) years from prosthetic insertion. Demographic characteristics of the included cohort are displayed in Table 7.

Characteristic	Total Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)	Mean n of annual maintenance visits	p- value (KW)	Follow up since Implant placement (years)	Follow up since crown placment (years)
Ν	99	2.2 ± 1.0		10.6 ± 4.5	10.0 ± 4.5
Age, y	60.6 ± 10.2				
Gender					
Male	49 (49.5)				
Female	50 (50.5)				
Smoking					
No	63 (63.6)				
Former smoker	20 (20.2)				
Yes (<10 cigarettes/day)	8 (8.1)				
Yes (<u>></u> 10 cigarettes/day)	8 (8.1)				
Diabetes					
No	90 (90.9)				

Table 7. Demographic characteristics of the sample and PR status at baseline, as well as results of Kruskal-Wallis test (KW) for comparison between different levels of stage and grade.

Yes	9 (9.1)				
Stage					
1	7 (7.1)	2.7 ± 2.0	0.515	6.8 ± 3.4	6.1 ± 3.5
2	27 (27.3)	1.9 ± 0.8		9.8 ± 4.8	9.2 ± 4.8
3	56 (56.6)	2.2 ± 0.9		11.3 ± 4.0	10.7 ± 4.0
4	9 (9.1)	2.2 ± 1.3		12.1 ± 5.5	11.1 ± 5.7
Grade					
А	5 (5.1)	2.2 ± 1.0	0.526	10.0 ± 2.9	9.4 ± 3.0
В	68 (66.7)	2.2 ± 1.0		10.1 ± 4.6	9.5 ± 4.6
С	26 (26.3)	2.2 ± 1.0		12.2 ± 4.1	11.5 ± 4.2
Extent					
Localized	78 (78.8)				
Generalized	21 (21.2)				

KW, Kruskal-Wallis test; SD, standard deviation.

Correlation between stage and grade and implant failure

Analysis at the patient-level revealed that five patients (5.1%) experienced implant failure at least at one site (one patient experienced two failures). At the implant-level, a mean survival rate of 97.3% was found at the end of the follow-up period, as six implants (2.7%) failed. The cumulative survival rate (Kaplan Mayer analysis) was 99% at 5-years, 98% at 10-years, 94% at 15-years, and 92% at 20-years follow-up (shown in Supplemental Figure S1 Panel A in APPENDIX #2.1). In the present study, the only cause of implant failure found was PI (shown in Supplemental Figure S1 Panel B in APPENDIX #2.1). Univariate analysis according to clinical variables related to the patient, implant position and characteristics, as well as surgical-related parameters, is shown in Table 8.

Characteristic	Total Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)	Failure Rate	p-value
Ν	221	6 (2.7)	
Age, y	60.3 ± 9.3		
Gender			0.516
Male	110 (49.8)	2 (1.8)	
Female	111 (50.2)	4 (3.6)	
Smoking			0.141
No	121 (54.8)	2 (1.7)	
Former smoker	48 (21.7)	0 (0.0)	
Yes (<10 cigarettes/day)	18 (8.1)	1 (5.6)	
Yes (<u>></u> 10 cigarettes/day)	34 (15.4)	3 (8.8)	
Diabetes			0.104
No	204 (92.3)	5 (2.5)	
Yes	17 (7.7)	1 (5.9)	
Stage			p=0.411 (Stage 1/2 vs. 3 vs. 4)
1	8 (3.6)	0 (0.0)	p=0.226 (Stage 1/2 vs. 3/4)
2	48 (21.7)	0 (0.0)	p=0.267 (Stage 1/2 vs. 3)
3	134 (60.6)	4 (3.0)	p=0.131 (Stage 1/2 vs. 4)
4	31 (14.0)	2 (6.5)	
Grade			0.048*(Grade A/B vs. C)
А	5 (2.3)	0 (0.0)	
В	131 (59.3)	1 (0.8)	
С	85 (38.5)	5 (5.9)	
Extension			0.465
Localized	171 (77.4)	4 (2.3)	
Generalized	50 (22.6)	2 (4.0)	

Table 8. Kaplan Meier survival analysis of time-to-event data based on clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery.

A	rch			0.172
	Maxilla	122 (55.2)	5 (4.1)	
	Mandible	99 (44.8)	1 (1.0)	
Ρ	osition			0.223
	Anterior	37 (16.7)	0 (0.0)	
	Posterior	184 (83.3)	6 (3.3)	
Ρ	rosthesis type			0.956 (Single vs. Splinted)
	Single	153 (69.2)	3 (2.0)	
	Splinted	59 (26.7)	2 (3.4)	
	Overdenture	9 (4.1)	1 (11.1)	
L	evel			0.806
	Soft	48 (21.7)	1 (2.1)	
	Bone	173 (78.3)	5 (2.9)	
С	onnection			0.769 (Internal vs. External)
	Internal	200 (90.5)	5 (2.5)	
	External	18 (8.1)	1 (5.6)	
	Locator	3 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	
R	etention			<0.001***(Cemented vs. Screw)
	Cemented	204 (92.3)	4 (2.0)	
	Screwed	14 (6.3)	1 (7.1)	
	Ball attachment	3 (1.4)	1 (33.3)	
Ir	nplant length			0.110
	<u><</u> 11mm	66 (29.9)	1 (1.5)	
	11.5mm	45 (20.4)	3 (6.7)	
	12mm	34 (15.4)	1 (2.9)	
	<u>></u> 13mm	76 (34.4)	1 (1.3)	
Ir	nplant diameter			0.183
	<4mm	52 (23.5)	0 (0.0)	
	4 - 4.5mm	90 (40.7)	3 (3.3)	

>4.5mm	79 (35.7)	3 (3.8)	
Bone graft			0.755
No	149 (68.3)	4 (2.7)	
Yes	69 (31.7)	2 (2.9)	
Failure			
No	215 (97.3)		
Yes	6 (2.7)		
PI			<0.001***
No	176 (79.6)	0 (0.0)	
Yes	45 (20.4)	6 (13.3)	

Pl, peri-implantitis; SD, standard deviation; y, year(s)

*p<0.05; ***p<0.001.

Regarding PR staging, four implant failures were recorded in patients with stage III PR at baseline, while the remaining two failures occurred in patients with a history of stage IV disease (p>0.05). Mean implant failure rates were 0% for stages I-II, 3% for stage III, and 6.5% for stage IV. Cumulative implant survival rates are shown in Figure 3 Panel A and Table 9.



Figure 3. (A) Implant failure survival analysis by stage; (B) Implant failure survival analysis by grade; (C) PI prevalence survival analysis by stage. The drop of the blue curve (represents stages I-II) at 23 years follow-up is due to the reduced sample size at that time. (D) PI prevalence survival analysis by grade. The drop of the blue curve (represents grades A/B) at 23 years follow-up is due to the small sample size at that time.

PI, peri-implantitis.

Timo	PR Stage						
Time	1/2 1/2			3	4		
	Survival	SE	Survival	SE	Survival	SE	
1 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	
2.5 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.964	0.035	
5 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.964	0.035	
10 y	1.000	0.000	0.979	0.015	0.964	0.035	
15 y	1.000	0.000	0.911	0.048	0.884	0.083	
20 y	1.000	0.000	0.911	0.048	0.884	0.083	

Table 9. Survival 38time-to-event failure by PR stage: cumulative survival probability at different time-points.

PR, periodontitis; 95 SE, standard error; y, year(s)

In terms of grading, one failure was recorded in a patient with a history of PR grade B, while the remaining five failures occurred in patients with a history of grade C disease. The mean failure rate was 0% for grade A, 0.8% for grade B, and 5.9% for grade C (p<0.05) (Figure 3B and Table 10).

Timo -	PR Grade				
- Time	A/B		C		
-	Survival	SE	Survival	SE	
1 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	
2.5 y	1.000	0.000	0.988	0.012	
5 y	1.000	0.000	0.988	0.012	
10 y	0.986	0.014	0.974	0.018	
15 y	0.986	0.014	0.886	0.062	
20 y	0.986	0.014	0.836	0.076	

Table 10. Survival hazards of time-to-event failure by PR grade: cumulative survival probability at different time-points.

PR, periodontitis; ⁹⁵ SE, Standard error; y, year(s)

Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed that implants placed in grade C patients were associated with a trend towards a higher failure rate than those placed in grade A/B patients (HR=6.57; p=0.075). The same model (Table 11) demonstrated that implants placed in current high smokers were associated with a significantly higher failure rate compared to never-smokers (HR=4.71; p=0.04). Six implants were lost in patients with a history of stage III/IV PR, while no implants were lost in those with a history of stage I and II PR. Stage was not a significant predictor of implant failure (p=0.635) when stage IV was compared to stage III (Table 17). It should be noted that stages I-II were excluded from the model because of a lack of convergence since these categories were both associated with 0% implant failure rates.

Characteristic	HR	95% CI	p-value
Age, y	1.02	0.95 – 1.10	0.538
Gender			
Male	1		
Female	1.75	0.36 - 8.60	0.491
Smoking			0.102
No	1		
Former smoker			
Yes (<10 cigarettes/day)	1.82	0.21 – 15.6	0.578
Yes (<u>></u> 10 cigarettes/day)	4.71	1.08 – 20.6	0.040*
Diabetes			
No	1		
Yes	5.79	0.63 – 53.5	0.122
Stage			
1-2			
3	1		
4	1.54	0.26 - 9.17	0.635
Grade			
A-B	1		
С	6.57	0.82 – 52.4	0.075
Extent			
Localized	1		
Generalized	1.86	0.40 - 8.58	0.429
Arch			
Maxilla	1		
Mandible	0.25	0.03 – 2.18	0.209

Table 11.Cox proportional 40azard regression model illustrating time-toevent failure by clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery. Position

Anterior			
Posterior			
Prosthesis type			
Single	1		
Splinted	1.04	0.10 - 10.5	0.971
Overdenture			
Level			
Soft	1		
Bone	1.31	0.16 - 10.9	0.801
Connection			
Internal	1		
External	0.72	0.07 – 7.29	0.777
Locator			
Retention			
	1		
Cemented	T		
Cemented Screwed	1 51.9	4.89 – 550.4	0.001**
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment	1 51.9 	4.89 – 550.4 	0.001**
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm)	1 51.9 1.05	4.89 – 550.4 0.79 – 1.39	0.001** 0.743
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm)	1 51.9 1.05 2.23	4.89 – 550.4 0.79 – 1.39 0.79 – 6.26	0.001** 0.743 0.128
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft	1 51.9 1.05 2.23	4.89 – 550.4 0.79 – 1.39 0.79 – 6.26	0.001** 0.743 0.128
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1	4.89 – 550.4 0.79 – 1.39 0.79 – 6.26	0.001** 0.743 0.128
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No Yes	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1 1.30	4.89 - 550.4 0.79 - 1.39 0.79 - 6.26 0.25 - 6.94	0.001** 0.743 0.128 0.756
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No Yes Failure	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1 1.30 	4.89 - 550.4 0.79 - 1.39 0.79 - 6.26 0.25 - 6.94 	0.001** 0.743 0.128 0.756
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No Yes Failure No	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1 1.30 	4.89 - 550.4 0.79 - 1.39 0.79 - 6.26 0.25 - 6.94 	0.001** 0.743 0.128 0.756
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No Yes Failure No Yes	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1 1.30 	4.89 - 550.4 0.79 - 1.39 0.79 - 6.26 0.25 - 6.94 	0.001** 0.743 0.128 0.756
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No Yes Failure No Yes Pl	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1 1.30 	4.89 - 550.4 0.79 - 1.39 0.79 - 6.26 0.25 - 6.94 	0.001** 0.743 0.128 0.756
Cemented Screwed Ball attachment Implant length (mm) Implant diameter (mm) Bone graft No Yes Failure No Yes Pl No	1 51.9 1.05 2.23 1 1.30 	4.89 - 550.4 0.79 - 1.39 0.79 - 6.26 0.25 - 6.94 	0.001** 0.743 0.128 0.756

HR, hazard ratio; PI, peri-implantitis; y, years. *p<0.05; **p<0.01.

Analysis of the association between stage and grade with the onset and severity of PI

A total of 45 implants (20.4%) were diagnosed with PI during the follow-up period. At the implantlevel, the cumulative probability of PI occurrence (based on Kaplan Mayer analysis) was 5% at 5years, 15% at 10-years, 35% at 15-years, and 54% at 20-years follow-up (Figure 4 Panel A). At the patient-level, the cumulative probability of PI occurrence is shown in Figure 4 Panel B. Univariate analysis according to clinical variables (implant position, implant characteristics, as well as patient-specific and surgical-related parameters) is shown in Table 12.



Figure 4. (A) Cumulative survival function estimated by Kaplan Meier's method illustrating implant level time-to-PI diagnosis events throughout the follow-up; (B) Cumulative survival function estimated by Kaplan Meier's method illustrating patient-level time-to-PI diagnosis events.

"Cum Survival" (Y-axis in both panels) denotes PI diagnosis even.

Characteristic	Total Mean <u>+</u> SD or n (%)	PI Rate n (%)	p-value
Ν	221	45 (20.4)	
Age, y	60.3 ± 9.3		
Gender			0.825
Male	110 (49.8)	21 (19.1)	
Female	111 (50.2)	24 (21.6)	
Smoking			0.723
No	121 (54.8)	23 (19.0)	
Former smoker	48 (21.7)	11 (22.9)	
Yes (<10 cigarettes/day)	18 (8.1)	6 (33.3)	
Yes (<u>></u> 10 cigarettes/day)	34 (15.4)	5 (14.7)	
Diabetes			0.094
No	204 (92.3)	40 (19.6)	
Yes	17 (7.7)	5 (29.4)	
Stage			0.411
1	8 (3.6)	1 (12.5)	(Stage 1/2 vs. 3 vs. 4)
2	48 (21.7)	10 (20.8)	
3	134 (60.6)	23 (17.2)	
4	31 (14.0)	11 (35.5)	
Grade			0.990
А	5 (2.3)	2 (40.0)	(Grade A/B vs. C)
В	131 (59.3)	25 (19.1)	
С	85 (38.5)	18 (21.2)	
Extent			0.650
Localized	171 (77.4)	33 (19.3)	
Generalized	50 (22.6)	12 (24.0)	

Table 12. Kaplan Meier survival hazards of time-to-event PI diagnosis according to clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery.

Time from 1st SRP to	12.0 + 0.1		
implant placement, y	12.9 ± 8.1		
Total follow up, y	10.7 ± 5.1		
Radiographic follow up, y	9.6 ± 5.1		
n maintenance visits/y	2.3 ± 1.0		
Arch			0.546
Maxilla	122 (55.2)	22 (18.0)	
Mandible	99 (44.8)	23 (23.2)	
Position			0.110
Anterior	37 (16.7)	8 (21.6)	
Posterior	184 (83.3)	37 (20.1)	
Prosthesis type			0.409
Single	153 (69.2)	20 (13.1)	(Single vs. Splinted)
Splinted	59 (26.7)	18 (30.5)	
Overdenture	9 (4.1)	7 (77.8)	
Level			0.120
Soft	48 (21.7)	5 (10.4)	
Bone	173 (78.3)	40 (23.1)	
Connection			0.008**
Internal	200 (90.5)	41 (20.5)	(Internal vs. External)
External	18 (8.1)	3 (16.7)	
Locator	3 (1.4)	1 (33.3)	
Retention			0.002***
Cemented	204 (92.3)	39 (19.1)	(Cemented vs. Screw)
Screwed	14 (6.3)	3 (21.4)	
Ball attachment	3 (1.4)	3 (100)	
Implant length			0.009**
<u><</u> 11mm	66 (29.9)	10 (15.2)	
11.5mm	45 (20.4)	12 (26.7)	

12mm	34 (15.4)	2 (5.9)	
<u>></u> 13mm	76 (34.4)	21 (27.6)	
Implant diameter			0.009**
<4mm	52 (23.5)	7 (13.5)	
4-4.5mm	90 (40.7)	22 (24.4)	
>4.5mm	79 (35.7)	16 (20.3)	
Bone graft			0.551
No	149 (68.3)	29 (19.5)	
Yes	69 (31.7)	14 (20.3)	
Failure			
No	215 (97.3)	39 (18.1)	
Yes	6 (2.7)	6 (100.0)	
PI			
No	176 (79.6)		
Yes	45 (20.4)		

N or n, number; PI, peri-implantitis; SRP, scaling and root planing; y, year(s). **p<0.01; *** P<0.001.

Overall, no correlation was found between increased staging and grading and increased prevalence of PI at both implant- (Table 13, Figure 3 Panels C and D) and patient-levels (Figure 8 Panels A and B).



Figure 5. (A) Cumulative survival function estimated by Kaplan Meier's method illustrating implant level time-to-PI diagnosis events by stage; (B) Cumulative survival function estimated by Kaplan Meier's method illustrating implant-level time-to-PI diagnosis event by grade. "Cum Survival" on the Y-axis denotes PI diagnosis events; PI, peri-implantitis.

Cox proportional hazard regression analysis (Table 13) demonstrated a HR of 1.90 (p=0.027) based on implant diameter, such that each additional 1 mm increase in diameter was associated with a 1.9-fold increased risk of PI diagnosis.

Characteristic	HR	95% CI	p-value
Age, y	1.03	0.99 – 1.08	0.145
Gender			
Male	1		
Female	1.07	0.49 – 2.32	0.874
Smoking			0.820
No	1		
Former smoker	1.17	0.44 – 3.07	0.763
Yes (<10 cigarettes/day)	0.71	0.25 – 2.06	0.531

Table 13. Results of Cox proportional hazard regression model illustrating time-to-event PI by clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery.

Yes (<u>></u> 10 cigarettes/day)	0.68	0.22 – 2.14	0.513
Diabetes			
No	1		
Yes	2.21	0.72 – 6.82	0.166
Stage			0.805
1-2	1		
3	0.90	0.35 – 2.28	0.819
4	1.23	0.30 – 5.05	0.776
Grade			
A-B	1		
С	1.00	0.46 – 2.17	0.996
Extent			
Localized	1		
Generalized	1.16	0.48 – 2.82	0.740
Total follow up, y			
Radiographic follow up, y			
Arch			
Maxilla	1		
Mandible	1.20	0.59 – 2.45	0.607
Position			
Anterior	1		
Posterior	2.19	0.41 - 11.8	0.359
Prosthesis type			
Single	1		
Splinted	1.33	0.56 - 3.11	0.518
Overdenture			
Level			
Soft	1		
Bone	2.07	0.54 – 7.92	0.289

Connection			
Internal	1		
External	0.11	0.02 - 0.68	0.018*
Locator			
Retention			
Cemented	1		
Screwed	5.43	1.15 – 25.8	0.033*
Ball attachment			
Implant length, mm	1.16	0.92 – 1.48	0.223
Implant diameter, mm	1.90	1.08 - 3.36	0.027*
Bone graft			
No	1		
Yes	1.22	0.56 – 2.67	0.624

HR, hazard ratio; PI, peri-implantitis; y, year(s).Wald test *p<0.05.

Furthermore, external connections were associated with a lower risk of PI compared to internal connections (HR=0.11; p=0.018). Distribution of implants diagnosed with PI (n=45) according to the severity of bone loss is shown in Figure 6 Panel A. Severity of MBL was associated with increased grading (A-B *versus* C), but not with increased staging (Figure 6 Panel B).



Figure 6. (A) Distribution of implants diagnosed with PI (n=45) according to MBL severity (<25%/25-50%/>50% of implant length); (B) Categorization of implants diagnosed with PI according to baseline staging/grading and severity of MBL. MBL, marginal bone loss; PI, peri-implantitis. Results from the binary logistic regression model using GEE with fixed follow-up, showed that grading significantly influenced the risk of high MBL (>25%) (p=0.022). Risk of severe MBL increased roughly 7.6 times for patients with a previous history of PR grade C compared to the reference grades A/B. Furthermore, there was no significant difference in risk of severe MBL according to stage (p=0.399) (Table 14).

	OR	95% CI	p-value	
Stage			0.399	
1-2	1			
3	0.26	0.04 - 1.93	0.186	
4	0.25	0.03 - 2.16	0.209	
Grade				
A-B	1			
С	7.61	1.35 – 43.1	0.022*	
Radiographic follow up, y	1.11	0.97 - 1.28	0.127	

Table 14. Risk of \geq 25% bone loss according to PR diagnosis (stage and grade) adjusted by time since crown placement to radiographic analysis

The results of the binary logistic regression model were evaluated using GEE, generalized estimation equations; adjusted odds ratio (OR), and 95% CI.

*P < 0.05.

STUDY #3

Title:

Limited MBL in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up in fully edentulous patients with history of PR⁹⁶

Materials and methods

Study population

This retrospective cohort study was presented to and approved by the Ethics Committee for Human Research of the University of Granada, that waived the obtaining of informed consent (487/CEIH/2018).

Patients (n=19, number of implants=160) for the current study were selected from a pool of edentulous subjects due to severe periodontal disease restored with fixed implant-supported full-arch screw-retained rehabilitations, who have been in function for at least 5 years. Only those who attended at least 1 follow-up visit per year in which radiographic evaluation was performed were included. Type of implants and prosthesis, as described below, also defined inclusion. All those patients had been treated in a faculty clinic of the Department of Oral Surgery and Implant Dentistry of the University of Granada. If the patient's records indicated that the subject had undergone any kind of bone augmentation procedure, except sinus floor elevation when vertical bone in the posterior maxilla was less than 8 mm,¹⁰⁷ or was taking any kind of medications known to affect bone metabolism, data from that subject would not be included in the analysis. If the patient's records indicated an uncontrolled progression of periodontal disease in the opposing arch within the follow-up period of the study according to the definition by Lopez and collaborators,¹⁰⁸ data from that subject would not be included in the analysis either.

Surgical procedures

An experienced surgeon (P.G.-M.) performed all the surgeries under local anesthesia (Ultracain[®], Aventis Inc., Frankfurt, Germany) with a regular implant placement protocol. No bone augmentation was needed in any case except maxillary sinus floor elevation. All implants

included in the current study were of the same type (OsseoSpeed[™] Astra Tech TX implants with internal tapered conical connection, Dentsply Implants, Mölndal, Sweden).

The position of each implant was prosthetically driven with the following criteria by Misch and Silc:¹⁰⁹ 1) Implants on occlusal guides. So, for anterior disocclusion, implants were placed in the central incisors; for lateral group function or canine guide, implants were placed in the canine and the first premolars; finally, for molar occlusion, implants were placed in the position of each first molar; 2) No more than 2 pontics; 3) In addition, horizontal cantilevers were avoided by the appropriate bucco-lingual emergence of the implant. All implants were placed at the level of the bone crest.

After the implant surgery, amoxicillin/clavulanic acid tablets (875/125 mg, TID for 7 days) or, if allergic to penicillin, clindamycin tablets (300 mg, TID for 7 days) were prescribed to all patients. In addition, anti-inflammatory drugs (Ibuprofen 600 mg every 4-6 hr as needed to a maximum of 3,600 mg/day) and pain-killers (metamizole 550 mg every 4-6 hr only if needed) were also indicated.

Restorative procedure

Eight weeks – or 6 months if maxillary sinus floor elevation was conducted – later the restorative process was initiated by experienced implantologists (MP-M and PG-M) with the necessary second stage. In all cases, uni-abutments (Dentsply Implants, Mölndal, Sweden) were interposed between the implants and the prosthesis for the design of metal-ceramic screw-retained restorations. Segmented restorations were fabricated in all cases. Only in one patient, both arches were restored simultaneously and, thus, considered for this study.

Radiographic evaluation of MBL

MBL after 5 years was evaluated by importing the panoramic radiographs into ImageJ in anonymous Digital Imaging and Communications in Medicine (DICOM) format. An experienced examiner (MP-M) analyzed all the radiographs. Linear measures were obtained from the shoulder of the implant to the most coronal aspect of the supporting crestal bone, assigning a negative value when it was apically located with respect to the implant shoulder. Measurements

51

on both the mesial and distal aspects of the implants were recorded, so that the average value could be calculated. Each measure was calibrated against the diameter of the implant. Before the analysis of any of the study images, the examiner (MP-M) conducted an intraexaminer calibration exercise following the same methodology described above. Briefly, 16 implant positions were evaluated twice with a time window of 7 days between measurements. The Intraclass Correlation Coefficient for single measures was calculated with a two-way mixed model. The calculated intraclass correlation was 0.892.

Additional data recorded

Other data recorded included age, gender, dental arch, need of sinus graft and location, and length and diameter of each implant. Prosthetic variables included in this study were: 1) abutment height: 1, 2, 4 or 6 mm; 2) prosthesis height defined as the distance from the connection between the prosthesis and the abutment to the most occlusal aspect of the ceramic; 3) Prosthesis-to-implant ratio, calculated as the ratio between the length of the implant and the sum of the prosthesis and the abutment heights; 4) implants per bridge, that included how many implants were supporting each particular bridge; 5) crowns per bridge, considering how many crowns were included in each bridge; 6) bridge ratio, defined as the ratio between the number of implants and crowns per bridge; 7) opposing arch, to describe the type of dentition in the other arch, considering the whole arch as a unit: natural dentition, implant-supported full-arch screw-retained restoration, mixed, or removable denture (either implant-retained or conventional).

Statistical analysis

A total of 160 implants placed in 19 patients were explored in this retrospective study. Even when data beyond the 5-year follow-up were available, they were not considered in order to homogeneize the analysis. To this end, we used a mixed linear model to estimate the effects of graft, abutment height, and opposing arch on average MBL (distal and mesial), controlling for gender, age, implant location, implant length and diameter, and the remaining additional variables (crowns per bridge, prosthesis to implant ratio, implants per bridge, bridge ratio, and prosthesis height), while controlling for subject clustering. The covariance matrix was selected

52

(compound symmetry) using the Schwarz Bayesian Criterion. We used the IBM SPSS v23 program for Windows (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY).

Results

From the initial pool of patients whose records were retrieved from the database according to the criteria defined earlier, no patient was excluded. Table 15 displays the distribution of nonmetric variables in the sample. It can be seen that except for gender, all the other variables were significantly distributed using proportion test.

Variable					Р
Gender	Women = 10	Men= 9			0.819
Implant location	Mandible = 61	Maxilla= 99			0.003
Maxillary sinus floor augmentation	No = 128	Yes = 32			0.001
Implant diameter	3.5mm = 42	≥4mm = 118			0.001
Abutment height, mm	1 = 31	2 = 78	4 = 34	6 = 17	0.001
Opposing arch	ND = 36	M = 66	ISFB= 51	RD = 7	0.001

Table 15. Frequency distribution of the variables analyzed in the study

ISFB: implant-supported fixed bridge; ; M: mixed; ND: natural dentition; RD: removable denture.

Note: For abutment height and opposing arch, proportions tests were done for the lowest category

Table 16 describes the metric variables, including the MBL.

Variable	Mean	SE	95% CI
Age	55.625	0.613	54.414 – 58.836
Implant length, mm	11.809	0.192	11.429 – 12.189
Prosthesis height	12.849	0.279	12.299 - 13.400
Prosthesis-to-implant ratio	1.380	0.048	1.286 - 1.475
Implants per bridge	4.694	0.189	4.302 – 5.067
Crowns per bridge	7.956	0.324	7.317 – 8.595
Bridge ratio	1.695	0.022	1.652 – 1.739
MBL average	-0.423	0.069	-0.5590.288

Table 16. Descriptive statistics of the study population.

CI: confidence interval; SE: standard error; MBL: marginal bone level.

Results of the mixed linear model demonstrate a main effect on MBL of abutment height, F(3,142)=6.917, p<0.001), and implant diameter, F(1,141)=15.059, p<0.001. The magnitude of the random effect was 32.6%. As it can be seen in Table 17, no other effects were significant. MBL was greater for narrow (-0.510, SE=0.169) than for wide implants (-0.364, SE=0.190).

Parameter	Regression Coefficient	SE	95% CI
Abutment height 1	-0.740	0.271	-1.2760.205
Abutment height 2	-0.098	0.218	-0.529 - 0.333
Abutment height 4	0.078	0.216	-0.349 -0.505
Opposing arch 1	0.155	0.606	-1.104 - 1.414
Opposing arch 2	-0.015	0.597	-1.260 – 1.230
Opposing arch 3	0.740	0.700	-0.719 – 2.200
Maxillary sinus floor			
augmentation	-0.147	0.138	-0.419 – 0.126
Implant diameter	0.487	0.125	0.238 – 0.736
Gender	0.108	0.208	-0.343 – 0.559
Age	0.029	0.020	-0.013 – 0.072
Implant location	-0.117	0.184	-0.483 – 0.249
Implant length	0.021	0.059	-0.097 – 0.139
Crown height	0.010	0.037	-0.062 - 0.083
Crown/implant ratio	0.318	0.349	-0.373 – 1.008
Implant per bridge	0.410	0.238	-0.061 - 0.881
Crown per bridge	-0.243	0.140	-0.521 - 0.034
Bridge ratio	0.543	0.505	-0.456 – 1.542

Table 17. Estimates from the mixed linear model.

Note: Abutment height, opposing arch and maxillary sinus floor augmentation were considered as factor, and the reference was the last category.

CI, confidence interval; SE, standard error.

Regarding abutment height, Bonferroni corrected pairwise comparisons showed that MBL was greater for abutment height = 1mm (MBL= -0.987, SE=0.186) compared to the remaining heights: -0.335 (0.171), -0.169 (0.192), and -0.247 (0.267), namely 2mm, 4mm, and 6mm, respectively (Figure 7).



Figure 7. Average MBL level (in mm) for the different abutment heights. MBL for the abutment height 1 mm was significantly greater than for the other 3 abutment heights.

MBL, marginal bone level.

The adjusted and unadjusted mean MBLs by abutment height are displayed in Table 18.

Abutment Height:	1mm	2mm	4mm	6mm
	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)
Adjusted MBL	-0.987 (0.186)	-0.335 (0.171)	-0.169 (0.192)	-0.247 (0.267)
Unadjusted MBL	-1.241 (0.188)	-0.295 (0.077)	-0.202 (0.076)	0.045 (0.024)

Table 18. Adjusted and unadjusted mean MBL according to abutment height in mm.

MBL, marginal bone level; SE, standard error of the mean.
In addition, we performed a tabulation of the MBL as a function of abutment height (Table 19 and Figure 8) in order to compare with the stratification proposed by Derks and coauthors.⁷

		MBL						
Abutment Height	<-4	≥-4, <-3	≥-3, <-2	≥-2, <-1	≥-1, <0	≥0	Implants	
1 mm	0	5	7	3	13	3	31	
2 mm	1	0	0	5	40	32	78	
4 mm	0	0	1	1	22	10	34	
6 mm	0	0	0	0	4	13	17	
N patients	0	0	0	3	11	5	19	
Worst case (mm)	-4.28	-3.06	-2.67	-1.91	-0.96	0		

Table 19. Frequency distribution of MBL (in mm).as a function of implant abutment height.

MBL, marginal bone level; N, number.

Note: The patient's frequency data is based on patient's averages. The worst case is the worst MBL for the set of patients showing each category of MBL.

As can be observed, most implants have less than 1.00 mm of MBL in all abutment heights; MBL greater than 3.00mm are only present in 5 implants that were restored with abutments of 1.00 mm of height. Furthermore, according to the criterion of 2 mm of MBL to distinguish between success or survival implants from the 2008 Pisa Consensus Conference,¹¹⁰ only 14 (8.75%) implants can be considered as survival implants while the others can be considered successful in terms of bone maintenance. No failure was reported after 5 years of follow-up.



Figure 8. Tabulation of MBL as a function of abutment height to represent the proportion of implants within each range of MBL (in mm) depending on the height of the abutment (in mm). MBL, marginal bone level.

5. STUDY #4

Title:

The role of KMW as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: a systematic review, meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis⁹⁷

Materials and methods

PECO question

The focused clinical question of this systematic review was formatted according to the PECO (Population, Exposure, Comparison, Outcome) framework:¹¹¹

Is lack of the prespecified ≥ 2 mm peri-implant KMW a risk factor for peri-implant disease in adult human subjects?

- Population: Systemically healthy adult human subjects undergoing implant therapy
- Exposure: Presence of <2 mm of KMW at the time of implant placement
- Comparison: Presence of ≥ 2 mm of KMW at the time of implant placement
- Outcomes:
 - Clinical: Implant survival rate, changes in peri-implant probing depth (PD), REC, CAL, mean gingival index (mGI), mean plaque index score (mPI), incidence of PI (combined clinical and radiographic)
 - 2. Radiographic: MBL
 - 3. Patient-reported outcomes (PROMs): Brushing discomfort (assessed immediately following toothbrushing)

Eligibility criteria

Clinical studies must have fulfilled the following inclusion criteria to be considered eligible for inclusion in this systematic review: (i) randomized or non-randomized controlled or non-controlled clinical trials, (ii) \geq 1 year of follow-up from restoration delivery, (iii) human subjects

 \geq 18 years of age, (IV) investigations evaluating the presence or absence of KMW as <2mm versus \geq 2 mm (to enable data pooling).

The exclusion criteria were as follows: (i) case reports, case series, retrospective cohort, and cross-sectional clinical studies; (ii) experimental *in vivo, ex vivo* and *in vitro* studies.

Protocol and registration

This review was registered in the online database PROSPERO (International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews) with the registration number CRD42021233756. Its conduct followed the guidance by the Cochrane Handbook;¹¹² and the results were reported according to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines.¹¹³

Information sources and search strategies

A comprehensive and systematic search was conducted in the electronic bibliographic databases the National Library of Medicine (MEDLINE via PubMed), Scopus, and Web of Science to identify articles as well as ongoing/unpublished investigations that potentially satisfied the eligibility criteria. The literature search was conducted in an independent manner by two reviewers (A.R. and V.C.A.C.). The protocol for the bibliographic search comprised MESH terms and free text words combined through Boolean operators (AND, OR). The following combination of terms was used ("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR "implant" OR "dental implants") AND ("gingival height" OR "tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype" OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa"). No search restriction was set regarding language, publication date, or publication status.

A manual search through relevant scientific journals, namely: Clinical Oral Implants Research, International Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Implants, Journal of Implant Dentistry and Related Research, International Journal of Oral Implantology, European Journal of Oral Implantology, Journal of Dental Research, Implant Dentistry, Journal of Oral Implantology, Journal of Clinical Periodontology, Journal of Periodontology, International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry, and Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery; was also conducted to ensure a thorough

screening process. The bibliographies of pertinent review articles and all studies finally included for data extraction were also screened. When necessary, additional data were requested by emailing the corresponding author(s) of an investigation.

Study selection and data collection

Upon removal of duplicate records, the titles and abstracts were evaluated in duplicate and independently by two reviewers (AR and VCAC). Studies determined to be potentially eligible were included in the second round, during which all the full-text articles were thoroughly assessed. At the end of the second round, only studies fulfilling the eligibility criteria were included in the systematic review and underwent data extraction. Cases of disagreement were resolved by discussion in a joint session between the authors; a third author (GT) was responsible for calculating the screening inter-reviewer agreement which is described in the statistical analysis section of this manuscript. A pre-piloted data extraction spreadsheet was generated to collect pertinent data from the included studies. For each study, when applicable, the following data were extracted: name of the first author, year of publication, country of the cohort, study design, observational period duration from implant placement, implant brand, total number of implants placed per study group, survival rate, brushing discomfort assessment, periodontal and radiographic parameters (i.e., CAL, PD, mPI, mGI, REC, MBL), type of prosthesis and implants, implant placement and loading protocols. In two cases of missing data, the authors of the article were contacted. A response was received by one⁵⁹ and no response was received by the other.¹¹⁴

Risk of bias assessment

Risk of bias was assessed by two authors (VCAC and CA) independently; disagreements were resolved by open discussion and consensus. Non-RCTs were assessed using the ROBINS-I (Risk Of Bias In Non-randomised Studies - of Interventions) tool.¹¹⁵ The prospective cohort study were assessed using Newcastle-Ottawa scale (NOS).¹¹⁶

Data synthesis and summary of findings

The data synthesis and summary of findings methodology – the latter evaluated via the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) for each comparison between the study groups at the outcome level.¹¹⁷ Briefly, regarding the pooled analysis, the mean differences (calculated as the difference between follow-up and baseline) of PD, mPI, MBL, and REC were extracted and entered in the online platform developed and recommended by the Cochrane Collaboration Review Manager (RevMan) version 5.4 (https://training.cochrane.org/online-learning/core-software/revman). The pooled mean difference (MD) and 95% CI were the outcomes for continuous outcomes. A fixed or random effects model was used based on the presence/absence of heterogeneity ($l^2 > 50\%$). Differences between groups were analyzed using the inverse of variance test, setting a P value of .05 as the threshold for statistical significance.

Results

Study selection

Following removal of duplicate records, a total of 1,264 records remained for screening by title and abstract. Results of the number of records identified from each bibliographic database are reported in Table 20.

Database	Search Strategy							
PubMed/	("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR	661						
Medline	"implant" OR "dental implants") AND ("gingival height" OR "tissue							
	thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype" OR "tissue							
	width" OR "keratinized mucosa")							
Scopus	("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant"							
	OR "implant" OR "dental implants") AND ("gingival height" OR							
	"tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype"							
	OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa")							

Table 20. Details of search strings used in the selection process in each online database.

Web of("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR782Science"implant" OR "dental implants") (All Fields) AND ("gingival height"
OR "tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype"
OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa") (All Fields)

N, number.

A total of 26 reports were then considered for full-text screening. Finally, nine studies fulfilled the eligibility criteria and were selected for data extraction. ^{59, 84, 114, 118-123} The reasons due to 17 excluded summarized Table articles were are in Figure 9 and 21. Kappa scores for inter-examiner agreement for title and abstract review as well as full-text review were 0.85 and 0.87, respectively. A flowchart of the entire selection process is displayed in Figure 9.



Figure 9. The selection process.

Study	Exclusion Reason
Bhat et al. 2015 ¹²⁴	The comparison is made on soft tissue thickness
Bittner et al. 2019 ¹²⁵	The comparison is made on soft tissue thickness
Blanco et al. 2018 ⁵⁷	Not related to the topic
Bonino et al. 2018 ¹²⁶	Not related to the topic
Botticelli et al. 2008 ¹²⁷	Not optimal for the assessment
ElSyad et al. 2018 ¹²⁸	Not related to the topic
Garaicoa-Pazmino et al. 2021 ¹²⁹	The comparison is made based on soft tissue thickness
Gallucci et al. 2009 ¹³⁰	Not optimal for the assessment
Hof et al. 2014 ¹³¹	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
Kim et al. 2009 ¹³²	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
Linkevicius et al. 2018 ¹³³	Not related to the topic
Mameno et al. 2019 ¹³⁴	Not optimal for the assessment
Radaelli et al. 2020 ¹³⁵	Not related to the topic
Romanos et al. 2015 ¹³⁶	Not related to the topic
Roos-Jansaker et al.2006 ¹³	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
Schmidt et al. 2019 ¹³⁷	Not related to the topic
Schwarz et al. 2018 ¹³⁸	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
Shimomoto et al. 2021 ¹³⁹	Not optimal for the assessment
Souza et al. 2016 ¹⁴⁰	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
Sukuroglu & Baltacioglu 2019 ¹⁴¹	Not related to the topic
Weber et al. 2006 ¹⁴²	Not optimal for the assessment

Table 21. Excluded studies with the most important reason for exclusion.

Characteristics of the included studies

Study design

Five of the studies were prospective cohort studies,^{84, 114, 118, 121, 122} 3 were non-RCTs,^{119, 120, 123} and 1 was an RCT.⁵⁹ Seven studies were carried out solely in academic settings,^{59, 114, 119-123} while the remaining two were conducted in both academic and private practice settings.^{84, 118} All but one

of the studies⁸⁴ were single-centered clinical trials. All the studies included as participants patients undergoing dental implant therapy in which the experimental intervention included implant positioning in keratinized mucosa characterized by a width cut-off point of 2 mm.

Clinical scenarios

Recipient arch distribution and characteristics varied between the included studies Four studies reported having only mandibular implants,^{59, 84, 119, 122} and four studies reported(Table 22). having both maxillary and mandibular implants.^{114, 118, 120, 123} One study did not report the location of implant placement.¹²¹

Three studies included partially edentulous arches only,^{120, 121, 123} four included completely edentulous arches exclusively,^{59, 84, 119, 122} and one study involved treatment of both partially and completely edentulous arches.¹¹⁸

Treatment approaches/interventions

Detailed information regarding the type of implants and prostheses included, as well as the type of implant placement and prosthesis loading protocols employed are described in Table 22.

Observational periods

The follow-up period ranged between 1 and 5 years (Table 22). One study reported a 1-year follow-up period,¹¹⁹ one study reported a 2-year follow-up period,¹¹⁸ two studies reported a 4-year follow-up,^{120, 123} one study reported a 4.5-year follow-up period,¹²¹ and four studies reported a 5-year follow-up period.^{59, 84, 114, 122}

	Bengazi et al. 1996	Boynueğ <mark>ri</mark> et al. 2013	Crespi et al. 2010	de Siqueira et al. 2020	Mericke-Stem et al. 1994	Fernandes- Costa et al. 2019	Perussolo et al. 2018	Schrott et al. 2009
Study design	Prospective longitudinal	Prospective longitudinal	Prospective longitudinal	Randomized controlled trial	Prospective Iongitudinal	Prospective longitudinal	Prospective longitudinal	Prospective longitudinal
Country	Sweden	Turkey	Italy	Brazil	Switzerland	Brazil	Brazil	Germany
Setting	University + Private practice	University	University	University	University	University	University	University + Private practice
Follow-up (years)	2	1	4	5	5	4.5	4	5
Dropouts (patient)	1	0	0	0	6	12	26	15
Site of implant placement	Maxilla + mandible	Mandible	Maxilla + mandible	Mandible	Mandible	NR	Maxilla + mandible	Mandible
Number of patients/ implants	40/158	15/36	29/164	11/55	33/66	38/131	54/202	58/307
Mean age (range)	55 (NR)	54 (NR)	49.5 (NR)	NR (45-65)	69 (50-82)	62.9 (37-78)	55.7 (NR)	58 (34-78)
Comparison	Recession	Plaque index, gingival index, probing depth, bleeding on probing, IL-1β, TNF-α, PICF volume	Gingival index, modified plaque index, modified bleeding index, probing depth, gingival recession	Probing depth, crestal bone loss, soft-tissue recession	Plaque index, bleeding index, probing depth, level of attachment	Probing depth, bleeding on probing	Mean plaque index, bleeding on probing, probing depth, clinical attachment	Plaque index, mean bleeding index, distance between the implant shoulder to the peri-implant mucosa
Implant brand	Branemark	Straumann	NR	TitaMax CM	Straumann	NR	NR	Straumann
Survival rate	97%	NR	100%	100%	97%	NR	98%	NR
Number of KMW < 2	NR	17	39	13	36	NR	90	40
implants KMW > 2	NR	19	125	42	28	NR	112	346
Years of loading	2	1	4	5	4,5	5	4	5
Type of prosthetics	Partial and full-arch	Overdentures in edentulous mandible	Partial in the anterior jaw regions	Mandibular full- arch in complete edentulous	Mandibular overdentures	NR	Partial maxillary and mandibular	Full-arch mandibles
One or two stage treatment protocol	NR	NR	NR	NR	One stage	NR	NR	NR
Placement protocol	NR	Delayed placement	Immediate placement	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR
Loading protocol	Delayed	Delayed	Immediate	Immediate	Delayed	NR	NR	Delayed

Table 22. Characteristics and qualitative data of the included studies.

Abbreviations: KMW, keratinized mucosa width; NR, not reported.

.

Quality of the evidence and risk of bias assessment

The results of risk of bias assessment according to the specific assessment tools of included studies are displayed for the prospective studies (Table 23)¹¹⁶ and for the non-RCTs (Table 24),¹¹⁵ respectively.

Author Year Reference n	Country	Case Definition Adequacy	Cases Represen- tativeness	Selection of Controls	Defini- tion of Controls	Compa- rability Cases/ Controls	Ascertain -ment of Exposure	Same Method of Ascertain- ment
Mericske-Stern 1994 ¹²²	Switzer- land	A	A	А	A	A	A	А
Bengazi 1996 ¹¹⁸	Sweden	I	A	I	I	Ι	А	A
Schrott 2009 ⁸⁴	USA	А	А	А	А	A	А	А
Fernandes-Costa 2019 ¹²¹	Brazil	I	А	I	I	I	А	А

Table 23. Evaluation of risk of bias in prospective cohort studies using the NOS.¹¹⁶

A, adequate; I, inadequate; NOS, Newcastle-Ottawa Scale.

Table 24. Risk of bias of included non RCTs withe the ROBINS-I tool. ¹¹⁵

Author Year	Con- foun- ding	Selection of Partici- pants	Classifi- cation of Interven- tions	Deviation from In- tended Interven- tions	Missing Data	Measure- ment of Outcomes	Selection of the Reported Results	Overall Risk of Bias
Crespi 2010 ¹²⁰	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low
Boynueğri 2013 ¹¹⁹	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low
Perussolo 2018 ¹²³	Low	Low	Mode- rate	Low	Mode- rate	High	Low	High
De Siqueira 2020 ⁵⁹	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low
Lim 2018 ¹¹⁴	Low	Low	Low	Low	Mode- rate	Low	Low	Mode- rate

RCT, randomized controlled trial; ROBINS-I, Risk Of Bias In Non-randomised Studies - of Interventions.

When considering the non-randomized included studies, three studies reported low risk of bias,^{59, 119, 120} while the studies by Lim et al. and Perussolo et al. were considered at moderate

and high risk of bias,^{114, 123} respectively. Finally, half of the prospective cohort studies demonstrated low risk of bias,^{84, 122} while two studies,^{118, 121} demonstrated high risk of bias. The GRADE ratings pertaining to the outcome-centered quality of the evidence and pooled summary estimates (where applicable) have been outlined in the summary of findings table (Table 25). The overall quality concerning comparisons between interventions for the assessed outcomes of interest ranged between very low (REC) and low (MBL and PD) quality of evidence. Briefly, the analysis of the level of quality of evidence found by the GRADE tool indicated that there is low quality evidence to support that the presence of <2 mm KMW is associated with increased REC (Table 25).

Table 25. Summary	of findings table	with the GRADE ap	proach quality	y of evidence	assessment.
-------------------	-------------------	-------------------	----------------	---------------	-------------

Keratinized muc	osa width arou	nd dental in	plants			
Population: Syste Exposure: The pr Comparison: The	emically healthy esence of <2 m presence of ≥2	adult huma m of keratir mm of ker	n subjects unden nized mucosa wid atinized mucosa v	going implant therapy. th at the time of impla width at the time of im	nt placement. plant placement.	
Outcomes	Summary estimates (WMD [95% CI] p value)	Favors	Heterogeneity (I ² ;%)	No of participants/ implants (studies)	Quality of the evidence (GRADE) ^{ab}	Comments
Changes in probing depth	0.03 mm (95% CI: [-0.08, 0.15])	KMW (≥2 mm)	35%	430 (3)		Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias, inconsistency, or imprecision. Indirectness was found to be serious
Soft-tissue recession	0.35 mm (95% Cl: [-0.45, 1.15])	KMW (≥2 mm)	92%	219 (2)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ Very low	Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias. Inconsistency, imprecision, and Indirectness were found to be serious
Mean Plaque index	0.37 (95% Ct: [0.16, 0.58])	KMW (≥2 mm)	84%	430 (3)		Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias or imprecision. Inconsistency and Indirectness were found to be serious.
Radiographic MBL	0.17 mm (95% Cl: [0.01, 0.32])	KMW (≥2 mm)	0%	257 (2)		Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias, inconsistency, or imprecision. Indirectness was found to be serious.
PROMS	See comment	NA	NA	202 (1)	⊕OOO Very low	One study assessed the brushing discomfort in both clinical scenarios. ³⁰ VAS scores at 4 years of follow-up showed that the level of discomfort experienced was higher for patients with KMW < 2 mm (mean 12.28 ± 17.59; median 2.0 [range 0–56]), than in patients with KMW ≥2 mm (mean 4.25 ± 8.39; median 0.0 [range 0–36]). At both baseline and the 4-year follow-up, most patients with KM > 2 reported no discomfort while 51.4% of patients with KM < 2 mm reported some level of discomfort.
Implant survival rate ^c	See comment	NA	NA	NA	NA	1
Clinical attachment level ^c	See comment	NA	NA	64 (1)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ Very low	One study ²⁹ assessed clinical attachment level (mm) in both scenarios. At 2 and 4 years, CAL was found to be less in the group with KMW ≥ 2 mm but without either clinical or statistical significance. CAL at 2 years was 2.56 ± 0.77 (KMW ≥ 2 mm); 2.64 ± 0.61 (KMW < 2 mm) ($p = 0.325$). CAL at 4 years was 2.94 ± 0.80 (KMW ≥ 2 mm); 3.09 ± 0.81 (KMW ≥ 2) mm), ($p = 0.319$).

Note: GRADE Working Group grades of evidence: High quality: Further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect. Moderate quality: Further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate. Low quality: Further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate. Very low quality: We are very uncertain about the estimate.

^bBased on the authors reporting no publication bias.

"The number of studies were insufficient to preform analysis.

Abbreviations: CI, Confidence interval; GRADE, Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation; MBL, Marginal bone level; NA Not applicable; PROMs, Patient-reported outcome measures; VAS, Visual analogue scale; WMD, Weighted mean difference.

^{*}The GRADE level was changed as follows: Certainty in the evidence downgraded by one level due to serious inconsistency; certainty in the evidence downgraded by two levels due to very serious inconsistency; and certainty in the evidence downgraded by one level due to serious imprecision. The inconsistency was defined by the high value of *P*². The imprecision was defined by confidence interval.

Quantitative assessment of outcomes

Results from four publications^{59, 120, 122, 123} were statistically comparable and were included for quantitative synthesis. Overall, data from 685 implants were pooled (178 in the KMW <2 mm group, 507 in the KMW \geq 2 mm group).

Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcome MBL

Two studies^{59, 123} including a total of 257 implants (103 with KMW <2mm and 154 with KMW \geq 2mm) were entered in meta-analysis for MBL. The pooled MD and 95% CI showed a lower MBL rate when a greater KMW (\geq 2mm) was present: MD = 0.17 mm (95% CI: 0.01; 0.32); such findings were statistically significant (overall effect p-value = 0.03) in the absence of heterogeneity (l^2 = 0%) (Figure 10 Panel A). However, such results were not confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA. This absence of statistical significance in TSA can also be graphically noticed in Figure 10 Panel B since the z-curve (blue line) crosses only the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line), but not the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). TSA also showed that such findings were underpowered since the number of included implants (274) was lower than the calculated RIS of 424 implants.



Figure 10. Meta-analysis (A) and TSA (B) of MBL. Meta-analysis (C) and TSA (D) of PD change. MBL, marginal bone loss; PD, peri-implant probing depth; TSA, trial sequential analysis.

Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcome PD reduction

Three studies^{120, 122, 123} including a total of 430 implants (265 with KMW \geq 2mm and 165 with KMW <2mm) were entered in a meta-analysis of PD reduction. The pooled MD and 95% CI by the fixed-effect model showed the absence of a statistically significant difference (overall effect p-value = 0.55) in PD reduction when a wider KMW (\geq 2mm) was present: MD = 0.03 mm (95% CI: - 0.08; 0.15); such results were characterized by a low rate of heterogeneity (I^2 = 35%) (Figure 10 Panel C). Such findings were also confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA, the absence of statistically significance results is also graphically shown in Figure 10 Panel D since the final value of z-curve (blue line) didn't cross both the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) and the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). Results are also characterized by a very low power of evidence since the number (n = 430) of included implants is lower than the calculated RIS of 2,171 implants.

Meta-analysis and TSA for REC

Two studies^{59, 120} including a total of 219 implants (52 with KMW \geq 2mm and 167 with KMW <2mm) were entered in meta-analysis for REC. The pooled MD and 95% CI at random-effect model showed the absence of a statistically significant difference (overall effect p-value = 0.39) in REC when a wider KMW (\geq 2mm) was present: MD = 0.35 mm (95% CI: -0.45; 1.15); such results were characterized by a high rate of heterogeneity (I^2 = 92%) (Figure 11 Panel A). They were also confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA, the absence of statistically significance results is also graphically shown in Figure 11 Panel B since the final value of z-curve (blue line) was lower of both the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) and the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). Such findings are characterized by a very low power of evidence since the number of included implants (430) is lower than the calculated RIS of 2,525 implants.

Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcome mPI

Three studies^{120, 122, 123} including a total of 430 implants (265 with KMW \geq 2mm and 165 with KMW <2mm) were entered in meta-analysis for mPI. The pooled MD and 95% CI showed a statistically significant difference (overall effect p-value < 0.001) in mPI when a wider KMW (\geq 2mm) was present: MD = 0.37 (95% CI: 0.16; 0.58); such results were characterized by a high rate of heterogeneity (l^2 = 84%) (Figure 11 Panel C). They were also confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA. The statistical significance of the results is also graphically shown in Figure 11 Panel D since the final value of z-curve (blue line) crosses both the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) and the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). Such findings are characterized by a good power of evidence since the number of included implants (430) is greater than the calculated RIS of 310 implants.



Figure 11. M eta-analysis (A) and TSA (B) of REC; meta-analysis (C) and TSA (D) of mPI. mPI, mean plaque index score; REC, soft tissue recession; TSA, trial sequential analysis.

Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcomes: Implant survival rate, CAL, GI, and incidence of PI

Comparable articles concerning these four outcome variables were not found.

Brushing discomfort assessment

One study assessed the brushing discomfort in both clinical scenarios.¹²³ Visual analogue scale (VAS) scores at 4 years of follow-up showed that the level of discomfort experienced was greater for patients with KMW <2 mm (mean 12.28 (±17.59); median 2.0 [range 0–56]), than in patients with KMW \geq 2 mm (mean 4.25 (±8.39); median 0.0 [range 0–36]). At both baseline and the 4-year follow-up, most patients with KM \geq 2 mm reported no discomfort while 51.4% of patients with KM<2 mm reported some level of discomfort.

6. **DISCUSSION**

STUDY #1: Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for Pl⁹⁴

Main findings

Because PI is difficult to arrest once established, identification of its modifiable risk factors is key for prevention. In the present study, we examined the role of implant threads being radiographically exposed (no BIC) upon physiologic bone remodeling. The results demonstrated an 8-fold increased risk for PI in implants with exposed threads compared to those with nonexposed threads. The risk increased 4-fold with each additional thread exposed. Also, splinting was associated with greater risk for PI (OR=3.49; 95% CI: 1.02 - 12.05; p=0.047). No other confounding patient-level factor (other than age), or implant macro- or micro-design feature was identified as a potential risk factor.

The reason for exploring other potential risk factors was not only to identify them, but to ensure statistically that such confounders might not actually be causing the incident PI instead of the thread exposure. Successful treatment of PI is very challenging. Retaining such success through maintenance has been shown to be challenging as well, as demonstrated by a systematic review and meta-analysis finding that there was merely <5% reduction in the risk of implant loss for patients undergoing periodic maintenance therapy, compared to those who did not. ¹⁴³ In a recent study, patients without maintenance therapy had 4.25 times greater risk for PI, ¹⁹ which was in contrast to the present study in which the mean number of annual maintenance visits was found to not be associated with incident PI.

Our findings suggest that the only modifiable statistically significant patient- and implant-related risk factor for incident PI was the number of implant threads exposed one year after prosthetic implant restorations, and this impact was dose-dependent. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first time such conclusion has been demonstrated by rigorous research, even though this result seems intuitive. Since the body of literature appears to be void of relevant findings, we cannot compare this main finding to prior research results.

Interestingly, severity of PR was not a significant factor for incidence of PI in this study. This finding is in line with the results of the meta-analysis published in 2016, which obviously could not have applied the 2017 World Workshop case definitions for either disease.¹⁴³ A systematic review by Doornewaard and co-authors supports our finding that implant surface roughness was not a significant factor for PI.⁹⁹ It is noteworthy that we applied the current classification of both PR and PI defined by the 2017 World Workshop, and therefore, any direct comparison to prior research would benefit from reassessing the classification of both diseases in the older studies. Despite the multitude of operators and potentially changing protocols related to implant placement and restoration at a dental school over a period of 18 years, only 8 (2.9%) implants, from this series, failed. The overall implant level PI rate was 9.6% (and only 4.4% of the implants that did not have any interproximal threads exposed after the initial physiologic bone remodeling), which is well within, actually at the lower end of, the reported prevalence range between 0.4% and 85%.^{100, 144-148} Importantly, almost one-fifth (19.4%) of the implants with such thread exposure developed PI. This is the same overall rate as that found for implant placed by general practitioners.⁶

Our stringent eligibility criteria were selected to create the test and comparison groups for comparisons as precise and valid as possible. It requires a large source population to conduct such a study, which can be deducted from including only 165 patients from a pool of 4,325 active patients whose charts were screened. The paucity of such large, well-documented source populations may be a reason for the lack of studies like this. One of the main limitations of this study is the diverse number of implant systems used, some of which were shown to be related to the prevalence of PI.⁷ The same applies to the various prosthetic designs included, some of which may be considered risk indicators for PI.¹⁴⁹ The presented results demonstrated that no single implant surface feature was associated with PI. Finally, we suggest that in implant treatment planning, execution, and maintenance, all possible measures to prevent development of exposed threads must be taken.

STUDY #2: The correlation between history of PR according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of PI in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy¹⁷

Main findings

This study investigated the potential association between baseline PR stage and grade and future implant failure as well as PI prevalence and severity. Ninety-nine treated PR patients were subsequently rehabilitated with dental implants (n=221) and followed over a mean period of 10.6 years. Patients were classified according to PR stage and grade at the time of active periodontal therapy. Over the follow-up period, only 6 implants (2.7%) failed. Although the implant failure rate increased from stage I/II (0%) to stage IV (6.5%), this trend was not statistically significant. A statistically significant increase was seen from grade A (0%) to grade C (5.9%). Interestingly, our results showed no correlation between PR staging or grading and increased prevalence/incidence of PI at either implant- or patient-levels. Although the 2017 World Workshop proposed case definitions for PI, these definitions do not facilitate differentiation between severity levels of PI based on the magnitude of MBL.^{106, 150} For the current analysis, a MBL severity threshold of 25% of the implant length was chosen to be correlated with PR stage and grade. The present study found that the severity of peri-implant MBL was directly associated with greater grading level. The PR grade (C versus A/B) significantly influenced risk of high MBL (>25%) (p=0.022). The risk of severe MBL increased 7.6 times for patients with a history of PR grade C compared to grades A/B.

Overall, these results suggest that staging and grading may not play a role in modulating the probability of PI onset, but once PI pathogenesis is initiated, higher-level grading is associated with increased severity of MBL and higher probability of implant failure, whereas PR staging is not.

Agreement and disagreement with previous studies

There are conflicting findings reported in the literature regarding the association between history of PR and implant failure. Some of the previous studies utilizing the 1999 periodontal classification¹⁵¹ reported greater long-term implant failure rates in patients who exhibited more severe forms of PR (survival rate range: 88% to 98.4%) compared to those who had moderate/mild PR (survival rate range: 92.8% to 100%).¹⁵²⁻¹⁵⁶ However, others did not confirm

this correlation. ^{157, 158} In the present study, although a greater trend for implant failure was found in patients with a history of severe PR (stages III-IV), no statistically significant differences were found due to the small number of implants lost (only 6).

PR grade is a risk assessment tool composed of a composite of systemic (smoking and diabetes mellitus) and local parameters (RBL/age). To allow for a more precise analysis of the effects of PR grades on implant failure, systemic risk factors were evaluated separately. Implants placed in current heavy smokers were associated with a significantly greater failure rate compared to never-smokers (HR=4.71; p=0.04). A recent systematic review showed that heavy smokers (>20 cigarettes/day) were at a greater risk for implant failure (HR=4; p <0.001) compared with non-smokers.¹⁵⁹ In addition, De Boever and colleagues reported a 17% increased implant failure rate in current smokers with a history of aggressive PR, and a 2% increase in former smokers.¹⁶⁰ In spite of these findings, the 2017 World Workshop recently referred to smoking and diabetes as "inconclusive" risk indicators⁸ for PI development due to a lack of conclusive evidence.²⁸

Our findings also did not show a significant correlation between PR severity and PI prevalence. It is important to note that the present study population was composed entirely of patients with varying levels of PR severity. Most existing studies investigating the association between PR and PI compared PR patients to those with no history of PR.^{29, 160-162} However, very few correlated different levels of PR severity with prevalence and severity of PI.^{152, 155, 163} Utilizing stage to categorize patients based on PR severity, results of the present investigation were similar to those from previously published studies that utilized other systems for diagnosing PR severity. Roccuzzo and team reported a PI prevalence of 27% in patients with moderate PR, and 47.2% in patients with severe PR.¹⁶³ In a subsequent study, they reported a PI prevalence of 52.2% in patients with moderate PR, and 66.7% in patients with severe PR.¹⁵⁵

In the current study, patients with mild and moderate severity PR (stages I and II) had a PI prevalence of 33.3%, while patients with severe PR (stages III and IV) had a PI prevalence of 52.7%. In spite of this, the present study did not find any statistically significant association between PI prevalence and PR severity (stage).

The prevalence of PI at both implant- and patient-levels in the present study can be compared to study results by Romandini and team,¹⁶⁴ since that study also applied the 2017 World Workshop

definition of PI in a PR population. Over a mean follow-up of 7.8 years, the authors reported a PI prevalence of 23.2% in healthy *versus* 56.6% in PR patients. At the implant-level, they found the PI prevalence in healthy and PR patients was 12.4% and 27.9%, respectively. In comparison, the prevalence of PI in the present study was lower at a rate of 20.4% at the patient-level, and 15% at the implant-level after 10-years follow-up.

Additional factors that influenced the incidence of PI

Implant diameter and type of abutment-fixture connection were significantly associated with risk of PI development. Each additional 1 mm increase in diameter was associated with a 1.9-fold increased risk of a PI diagnosis (HR=1.90; 95% CI: 1.08 – 3.36; p = 0.027) as displayed in Table 13. Previous studies reported contradictory findings regarding implant diameter and PI risk. The majority of studies reported a greater rate of PI for narrow-diameter implants.¹⁶⁵⁻¹⁶⁷ Others agreed with our study and showed that wider implants were associated with a greater MBL and risk of PI.^{168, 169} Overall, the evidence regarding implant diameter as a contributing factor towards PI pathogenesis is limited.

Additionally, implants with external connections were associated with significantly lower prevalence of PI when compared to internal connections (HR=0.11; p=0.018). Further investigation revealed that 100% of the implants with external connection in the current study had a machined surface, which have been associated with lower PI rates.^{170, 171} Previous meta-analyses have reported reduced MBL with conical internal connection implants, suggesting that the stability of the abutment-fixture connection is an important determinant of peri-implant bone levels.^{172, 173} Prior clinical studies have also demonstrated better bone preservation associated with internal connection implants relative to external connection implants.^{174, 175} The low number of external connection implants in our sample (18 fixtures), in conjunction with a machined surface for all of them, can potentially explain this controversial result.

STUDY #3: Limited MBL in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up⁹⁶

Summary of main findings

The aim of the present study was to analyze the long-term behavior of a series of implants placed in completely edentulous patients that were restored with fixed full-arch implant-supported screw-retained rehabilitations. For that, 160 Astra Tech TX implants placed in 19 edentulous patients were studied. A mean MBL after 5 years of follow-up of -0.423 (\pm 0.069) mm was found. This MBL is influenced only by abutment height and implant diameter.

Agreement and disagreement with previous studies

As in several previous studies, the height of the abutment was the main factor that influenced the MBL: The taller the abutment, the lesser the MBL. Although the height of the abutment, in our opinion, still does not have the full consideration that it deserves in the prosthetic restoration phases, our data are in accordance with many other studies.^{55, 56, 58, 60, 61, 69, 174, 176-180}

Nonetheless, all those previous studies were conducted in single crown restorations,^{178, 179} or in 2-unit bridges,^{56, 58, 60, 177} 3-unit bridges,^{55, 69, 174} fixed cross-arch restorations over 4 or 5 implants,¹⁸¹ and overdentures.⁶¹ To our knowledge, MBL has not previously been related to abutment height in implants supporting fixed full-arch prosthetic rehabilitations.

Implant survival

In the current study, 100% of implants could be considered as survivors. Only five implants exceeded 3 mm of MBL; thus, if we use the radiographic parameters recommended by the 2017 definition of peri-implant diseases,⁹ they could be classified as diseased if accompanied by clinical parameters not evaluated in the current study. However, according to the classic success criteria of 2 mm of MBL, ¹⁸² our sample showed a radiographical success of 91.25%.

A majority of studies demonstrate that implant-supported fixed dental prostheses offer a safe and stable solution in the long term, both in terms of survival and MBL.¹⁸³⁻¹⁸⁶ Regardless of highly

satisfactory outcomes, independently of the option in use, and even with a high variability of data,¹⁸⁷ many different aspects can be subjected to discussion. For instance, the health status of the patients, history of PR, habits, number of implants, straight or tilted position, type of prosthetic restoration, design of the prosthetic restoration, bone biology, differences between the maxilla and the mandible, one-piece restoration or segmented bridges, etc.

History of PR

In this sense, a good number of studies has reported on the negative influence of history of PR on peri-implant MBL,^{163, 188-190} even becoming a highly accepted risk factor.⁹ However, the present study was obtained from a pool of edentulous patients as a consequence of severe PR. The mean MBL after five years was -0.423 (0.069) mm. A similar series has recently reported an estimated average MBL after 11 years of -0.307 mm (SE=0.042).¹⁹¹ In both cases, the reported MBL is in accordance with the higher standards of healthy implants. As commented previously, Francetti and coworkers agree with these results, after 5 and 10 years of follow-up.¹⁸³ Guarnieri and Ippoliti also concluded that high survival rates are expected for implants placed in periodontally compromised patients if regular SPT is conducted.¹⁹² Cecchinato's group had also previously claimed in their studies that the percentage of sites with progressive bone loss was small at both implants and teeth and that this was not different in subjects in the "PR" or "non-PR" groups.^{193, 194} Some systematic reviews show similar results.¹⁹⁵ Kim and Sung also reported no differences in similar conditions but greater losses when comparing with aggressive PR.¹⁵⁷ Monje's group found a similar tendency, but comparing only with aggressive PR.¹⁹⁶ Thus, there is an increased number of studies claiming that the initial statement is not so valid anymore. Current evidence is pushing the scientific community to re-analyze this concept, taking other variables into consideration.

Number of implants

Regarding the number of implants supporting a full-arch rehabilitation, it was suggested that a minimum of 6 to 8 implants in the mandible and even more in the upper maxilla would be

required.¹⁹⁷ For sure, the number of implants needed to do this kind of restorations depends on many factors. Some of them are biological factors, such as bone nature, density and availability, and anatomical factors, such as the location of the inferior alveolar nerve, or hyper-pneumatized maxillary sinuses. Other factors are related to biomechanics, like the type of prosthetic restoration, the materials, the prosthetic design or if it is conceived as a one-piece restoration or a multiple segmented restoration. All patients in the current series were treated with at least 8 implants per arch, following the Misch and Silc's golden criteria,¹⁰⁹ as previously described. In addition, segmented restorations were done in all patients in order to improve the overall implant-prosthesis adjustment, and to be able to act only on that specific segment in case of any issue appears in the follow-up. Nevertheless, a recent meta-analysis has stated that the number of implants used in complete-arch prostheses do not influence MBL, implant survival rate, prosthesis survival rate or prosthesis complications in studies with a follow-up period between 5 and 15 years.¹⁹⁸ In the mandible, the number of implants suggested for an implant fixed complete dental prosthesis ranges from four to nine implants. However, Papaspyridakos and colleagues reported a larger number of implant failures in the interforaminal space.¹⁹⁹ This would jeopardize the 4- or 5 implant-supported rehabilitation protocols. In any case, in terms of overall implant survival, they found no statistically significant differences related to the number of implants.¹⁹⁹ There is no evidence in the literature to support this idea in maxilla or mandible either.^{198, 200} De Luna Gomes' meta-analysis concluded that mean MBL was greater for full-arch prostheses with more than 4 implants per arch (mean, 1.46 mm) than for those with fewer than 5 implants (mean,1.22mm), although without statistical significance.¹⁹⁸ Nevertheless, this mean MBL reported is much greater than that found in our study (-0.423 (+0.069) mm). It is important to keep in mind that in the majority of these meta-analyses there were a plethora of manuscripts reporting all-on-four studies. In some of them, there is not any study with more than 6 implants per arch.¹⁹⁸ Thus, results should not be compared with studies with fixed full-arch rehabilitations supported by 8 implants as the type of prosthesis and treatment concept is completely different.

Implant location and bone grafting

Regarding the location of the implants, the implant survival rate in full-arch rehabilitation has been described as 99% for the maxilla and 98.9% for the mandible^{198, 201} or even 100% after 3 years.²⁰² In the latter study, the authors reported slightly greater bone resorption in implants placed in the anterior mandible, contrary to Maló and collaborators who reported greater marginal bone loss in the posterior segment of the mandible, although those posterior implants were tilted.¹⁸⁴ More recently, Francetti and colleagues reported that 61.5% of the implants affected with PI were in mandibular restorations.¹⁸³ In our study, the implants survival was 100% independently of the bone typology and upper or lower location. All implants were in straight position, predominantly in the upper maxilla (61.8%); 20% of them were placed in grafted bone. However, in terms of MBL, as necessary initiation phase of PI, we were not able to find any statistically significant difference associate to location or the nature of the bone substratum. In previous studies, we found a slight significant difference in terms of MBL, it was higher in grafted maxillary sinuses compared to native bone in the posterior maxilla.¹⁸⁸ That study was conducted evaluating implants supporting partial fixed bridges, in contrast to the current study.

Implant type and prosthetic material

Moreover, differences in the type of implants could also explain the disparities. In relation with the type of prosthetic restoration, a recent meta-analysis studied the influence of the prosthetic material on implant survival when they are supporting a full-arch rehabilitation. It was described that metal-ceramic fixed complete dentures are more effective in terms of implant survival than any other type of material, reaching 95% of prosthesis survival and 97% of implant survival.¹⁸⁷ Our study, using the same restoration material, has found a prosthesis survival of 100% and implant survival of 100% in accordance with that meta-analysis.

Prosthetic segmentation

But not only the material is important. Segmentation of the dental prosthesis in smaller bridges, as done in patients included in the current study every time possible, leads to better maintenance, easier retrievability, and easier fabrication and installation.²⁰³ Regardless, a

systematic review on this topic reported that prosthodontic survival rates for 1-piece implant fixed complete dental prostheses ranged from 98.61% (5 years) to 97.25% (10 years).¹⁹⁹

Biomechanical issues

However, biomechanical issues must also be considered. Some of these biomechanical aspects can be the distribution of the masticatory load through the entire arch, and the horizontal or vertical cantilevers, as crown-to-implant ratios are usually high in these patients.²⁰⁴ Even though a previous meta-analysis suggested that MBL is not influenced by the presence of horizontal cantilevers,²⁰⁵ horizontal cantilevers were always avoided in this study.

Regarding the crown-to-implant ratio, our results indicated that this ratio did not play any relevant role in MBL. In fact, this is supported by other studies.²⁰⁶ It has even been reported that, within the range of 0.6/1 to 2.36/1, the greater the crown-to-implant ratio the less the periimplant bone loss.²⁰⁷ None of the other prosthetic factors evaluated in this study played a role in the MBL when the height of the prosthetic abutment was part of the equation (Tables 2 and 3).

Study limitations

This study has some limitations. Firstly, it is a retrospective study with a limited number of patients. However, it reports results in a considerable number of implants in a very specific population of patients. Moreover, this is the longer follow-up study present in the literature reporting the effect of the height of the abutment in the MBL. As in many previous studies, digitalized panoramic radiographies were used. This is similar to many previous studies on fully edentulous patients already referenced throughout the discussion. A potential solution is the internal calibration that is performed for every measurement considering the dimensions of the implant. Also, recent consensus does not include the term "intraoral" examination for the follow-up of this kind of patients.^{8, 49} Another potential caveat is the number of implants when categorized by abutment height. In this vein, the minimum number of implants was that of the abutment height 6 (n=17, in 5 patients). But, when we performed the same analysis excluding this abutment category, the results were the same; this is, the significance was obtained for abutment height and implant diameter. In addition, only marginal bone level data at the 5-year

follow-up are presented. It is important to remember that, for the general clinical practice, the progression of marginal bone level change and time at which it occurs (either early or late) are important in the diagnosis of PI. Moreover, clinical parameters could be helpful as supportive diagnostic tools.

STUDY #4: The role of KMW as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: a systematic review, meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis⁹⁷

Summary of main findings

The aim of this systematic review was to assess whether – and to what extent – the current literature supports the need for KMW to achieve and maintain peri-implant health. While there have been investigations that partly address this question, particularly under the umbrella of peri-implant soft tissue augmentation procedures, the level of evidence has not been ideal.

Based on the data from currently available longitudinal studies, the results of this systematic review and meta-analysis demonstrated that implant sites with KMW ≥2 mm were statistically comparable to implant sites with KMW <2 mm in terms of MBL (after adjusting for both types 1 and 2 errors in TSA), REC, and PD. On the other hand, a lack of keratinized mucosa (KM) was related to increased mPI and more discomfort after brushing.

Level of evidence for KMW as a risk factor

The present study conducted the analysis using the GRADE assessment tool to observe the strength of recommendation for the results of the current review.²⁰⁸ Overall, the outcomecentered quality of the evidence was determined to be low for the findings associated with MBL and PD. As for mPI and REC, the associated quality of the evidence was determined to be very low. Based on our focused question (i.e., *Does the presence of peri-implant keratinized mucosa width contribute to peri-implant health and stability in adult human subjects?*) and the studies assessed, the indirectness domain was determined to be at a serious risk of bias, since at least one of these sources was detected for each assessed parameter. Inconsistency was evaluated according to values of heterogeneity (I²), and a high heterogeneity was obtained between the studies in terms of study design, treatment approach, timing of assessment etc., setting the inconsistency domain at a serious risk of bias for the mPI and a very serious risk of bias for REC. The imprecision domain was assessed from the sample size and its CIs, which did not reveal a serious risk of bias. For the risk of publication bias, it is indicated that an extensive literature search including the grey literature to be performed to avoid an underestimation or an overestimation of the beneficial or harmful effect due to the selective publication of studies.²⁰⁸ Since that was performed in the present review without restriction regarding date of publication and language, a low risk of publication bias was detected in the current review. As for the use of a funnel plot to assess this type of bias, due to the limited number of studies included in the meta-analysis (n=4), this could not be properly evaluated. According to the Cochrane Handbook, *"Although funnel plot asymmetry has long been used to detect publication bias, as a rule of thumb, tests for funnel plot asymmetry should be used only when there are at least 10 studies included in the meta-analysis, because when there are fewer studies the power of the tests is low".¹¹²*

Agreements and disagreements with previous findings

Does <2mm of peri-implant KMW have an influence on interproximal bone level?

There is an absence of robust data in the literature to support the increased risk for MBL at implant sites with <2mm, so-called "inadequate", KMW. A longitudinal study by Crespi's group revealed no differences in MBL between "adequate" and "inadequate" KMW.¹²⁰ Two of the studies in the current review failed to demonstrate a clinically significant difference.^{59, 123} The experimental study by Strub et al. utilizing ligature-induced plaque accumulation in implants bordered by KM supports the same conclusion.²⁰⁹ Conversely, a recent systematic review reported that soft tissue augmentation procedures for gain of MT and/or KMW resulted in significantly different interproximal MBL favoring soft tissue grafting over time.⁸¹ However, the reported difference of 0.11 to 0.18 mm between test and control cannot be considered clinically significant, and based on the pooled data from 2 to 4 studies, depending on the evaluated outcome. The one soft tissue parameter that seems to play a more significant role in minimizing MBL is the peri-implant STH.⁵² This was first demonstrated in an experimental canine model by Berglundh and Lindhe.¹¹ Multiple clinical studies have also been published in the past decade demonstrating the crucial role this tissue dimension plays in reducing MBL.^{62, 65}

<u>Does <2mm of KMW at implant sites influence peri-implant probing depth?</u>

The 2017 World Workshop identified the PD increase as one of the key parameters to establish a diagnosis of PI.¹⁰⁶ Clinically, the progression of the peri-implant condition from peri-implant mucositis to PI was more commonly observed in patients without regular maintenance care, and this was most associated with PD and BOP values.¹ In addition, the prospective study by Bengazi et al. showed that increased PD at baseline was a positive predictor for the amount of early REC expected to ensue.¹¹⁸

As for the relationship between KMW and PD, this review identified no increase in PD (0.03 mm) associated with sites of KMW <2 mm. This seems to be in agreement with the general body of evidence available as demonstrated by a recent meta-analysis of cohort and cross-sectional studies²¹⁰. Even studies that have correlated increased PI and GI with no KM failed to identify a similar correlation with PD.¹¹⁹

While evidence from a recent network meta-analysis indirectly suggests that KMW augmentation results in significant PD reduction (0.78 mm)²¹¹, such findings are to be interpreted with caution. This due to the authors reporting significant increase in KMW with all apically positioned flap (APF) based procedures. However, significant PD reduction is only reported with APF plus a graft material and only non-significant PD reduction (0.56 mm) is reported when both APF alone and APF plus a graft are grouped into the analysis. And while KMW is increased with the APF alone treatment approach, significant PD reduction is not observed with this treatment arm. This raises the speculation of whether the PD reduction is a function of KMW increase as reported by the authors or predominantly a function of increase in MT. Based on the evidence at hand today, as well as a dissection of the several analyses within the network meta-analysis, it is more plausible that MT increase is the underlying cause for the reported PD reduction. This speculation is further corroborated by the earlier findings of Thoma and coworkers, who report significantly lower PD values favoring APF plus autogenous tissue versus APF alone.⁸¹

Does < 2mm of KM at implant sites have an influence on REC?

This review included 2 prospective longitudinal studies that investigated the potential effect of KMW on REC. The magnitude of REC was not significantly different between implant sites with or without "adequate" KMW. Bengazi and colleagues reported that the lack of KMW was a poor predictor of peri-implant REC.¹¹⁸ They also suggested that peri-implant REC could merely be a result of soft and hard tissue remodeling to establish peri-implant STH. A non-RCT study by Roccuzzo and team comparing implants with KM versus those with alveolar mucosa reported that REC was significantly more likely at implants with a lack of KM.⁷⁶ One of the primary findings from the 3rd EAO Consensus Conference in 2012 was that all the studies that showed REC at implant sites with KMW <2 mm exhibited REC exclusively within the first 6 to 12 months of the 2 to 5 years' follow-up, supporting the tissue remodeling concept. This may refute the perception that KMW influences REC of peri-implant tissues.

Does <2mm of KM at implant sites influence the performance of oral hygiene measures?

The longitudinal studies included in this review showed significant difference in mPI between implants with KMW <2 mm compared to those with KMW \geq 2 mm. It is well-established that poor plaque control is considered a risk factor for PI.⁸ In a cross-sectional study, Souza and coworkers demonstrated that the presence of KMW results in a more stable seal around the implant, which enhances the plaque removal by self-performed oral hygiene practices. ¹⁴⁰ The same study observed that sites with KMW <2 mm had significantly greater mPI scores than implant sites with KMW \geq 2 mm.¹⁴⁰ Other cross-sectional studies seem to support the same finding.⁹⁰ Possible explanations for these findings could be: 1) the presence of a shallow vestibule that prevents adequate access when KMW is absent; and 2) the increased discomfort when toothbrushing a site with a lack of KM. However, it should be noted that the recommended presence of KM to prevent peri-implant mucositis and future MBL is more critical for erratic maintenance compliers,⁵² and that when patients comply with a periodic professional maintenance regime (as was the case for the included studies included in the present meta-analysis), greater mPI values do not necessarily lead to poorer clinical outcomes.

Is 2 mm the correct KMW cutoff?

For this review, the 2-mm cutoff was determined when devising the eligibility criteria after thorough study of the current literature in an attempt to maximize the likelihood of conducting a quantitative analysis of the data. However, although 2 mm has been the most utilized cutoff value throughout years of research, this remains an arbitrarily determined value that may not be as flexible with the multi-faceted composition of peri-implant health and disease as necessary. With little evidence supporting this value as the true cutoff *versus* other potential cutoff points, it may be theorized that the minimum amount of KMW necessary to maintain pristine peri-implant health is dependent on the other site-specific characteristics of an individual case such as MT, STH, peri-implant bone thickness, PD, and superstructure design.

Strengths, weaknesses, and limitations

One of the main strengths of the present study is the eligibility restriction to longitudinal prospective study designs, which are the only studies capable of identifying potential risk factors. It may be argued that this is a limitation due to prospective studies being characterized by shorter term results, and pathologic bone loss with subsequent increased PD and REC will need significant time to occur. However, the 4 studies included in the quantitative synthesis had a follow-up period ranging from 4 to 5 years. Furthermore, the lack of power due to the limited number of prospective studies may be considered a limitation. Nonetheless, with one of the primary goals of the present investigation being the assessment of whether the lack/insufficiency of KMW can be considered a risk factor for peri-implant disease, knowledge of the lack of sound and homogenous evidence coming from longitudinal study design is a key finding that sheds light on the need for a particular study design. As aforementioned, crosssectional studies are not able to represent causal relationships between variables, and longitudinal study designs are necessary. This is not to say that the present investigation illustrates that KM is not important for peri-implant health, as there is a great deal of empirical evidence firsthand and in the literature from which the importance of KM can be drawn. However, greater quality of evidence is necessary if we are to (1) confidently determine the extent to which KM could be considered a risk factor for peri-implant disease and (2) determine a less arbitrary and more precise, well-evidenced KMW cut-off value.

One of the weaknesses of the present article is that publication bias could not be properly evaluated because of the limited number of studies included in the meta-analysis (n = 4). It is noteworthy to mention that this systematic review and meta-analysis is not investigating the influence of KMW following soft tissue augmentation procedures. This is critical because as previously mentioned, other site-specific characteristics, such as most notably the phenotype modification, may simultaneously play an indiscernible synergistic or masking role in the outcomes. Moreover, Roccuzzo, like several other authors, suggested that reports of no influence of KMW may be due to selecting 2 mm of KM as the cut-off point, while his study explored KMW *versus* no KMW at all showed a positive influence of KMW.⁷⁶ Another limitation is the inability (due to the nature of the available data) to discriminate through analysis the difference between machined and roughened implant surfaces. This is clinically relevant due to the difference in plaque accumulation between the two types of implant surfaces. Finally, there was a discrepancy in implant therapy protocol approach, and this contributes to the heterogeneity of the data, further warranting future homogenous evidence.

7. CONCLUSIONS

STUDY #1: Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for PI⁹⁴

Implant thread exposure defined as no BIC after the initial expected bone remodeling along with splinting were the only statistically significant potential risk indicators for incident PI identified in this study. Implants with >1 thread exposed 1 year after implant restoration were 7.82 times more likely to develop PI than those with no exposed threads. This impact occurred in a dose-response manner, as the risk for PI increased with increasing number of exposed threads, with each additional exposed thread increasing the risk of PI almost 4-fold. Splinting increased the risk of PI by 3.49 times.⁹⁴

STUDY #2: The correlation between history of PR according to the 2017 classification system and the prevalence and severity of Pl¹⁷

No statistically significant association between PR severity (staging) and rate of progression (grading) at baseline, with prevalence of PI was found. However, when PI was present, increased severity of marginal bone loss and probability of implant failure were found for grade C patients. Further studies are needed to confirm these preliminary findings.¹⁷

STUDY #3: Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations in fully edentulous patients with history of PR⁹⁶

Most of the internal conical connection implants supporting fixed full-arch metal-ceramic restorations in patients who lost all their teeth in that dental arch mostly as a consequence of severe PR do not suffer from relevant MBL after 5 years in function. Particularly, those implants with transmucosal abutments longer than 2 mm show, in average, less than 0.5 mm from the implant shoulder to the marginal bone.⁹⁶

STUDY #4: The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis⁹⁷
Based on the quantitative analysis, implants associated with <2 mm KMW did not exhibit increased MBL, REC and PD compared to implants with ≥2 mm. Peri-implant KMW <2 mm was associated with increased mPI and more discomfort after toothbrushing. Low level of evidence was determined for the findings related to the outcome measures PD, mPI and MBL, and very low level of evidence was determined for the findings related to the findings related to the outcome measures REC, CAL and PROMs. The level of evidence regarding implant survival rate and incidence of PI could not be determined due to data scarcity.⁹⁷ The present review does not deem the presence of KM inessential for peri-implant health, but that the quality of evidence supporting KM as a risk factor for peri-implant disease and the 2-mm cut-off point used in the literature is low at best.

8. SUMMARY: CLINICAL SIGNIFICANCE ("THE STORY")

The four studies that make up the basis for this work examine the roles of various factors in MBL around implants and in the development of PI in a variety of clinical scenarios and populations. A multitude of parameters related to the implant and to the patient were assessed.

Firstly, in Study #1 we showed that exposed (with no BIC) implant threads was the main risk factor for PI with the PI risk almost 8 (7.82) times greater than in patients with implants with no exposed threads.⁹⁴ This risk increased almost 4-fold (3.77 times) with each additional thread exposed. Splinting increased the risk of PI by 3.49 times.⁹⁴ Importantly, no other potentially confounding modifiable risk indicator was identified as statistically significant in incident PI in multivariate and univariate analyses, including a history of PR (yes/no), despite the multitude of macro- or micro-surface design variables included.

Secondly, when the PR present at baseline in these maintenance-compliant patients was classified according to the 2017 World Workshop case definitions,^{95, 102} we still found no correlation between PR stages or grades and neither prevalence nor incidence of PI at either implant- nor patient-levels.¹⁷ However, although the implant failure rate increased from stage I/II (0%) to stage IV (6.5%), this trend was not statistically significant, but there was a statistically significant increase in implant failure from grade A (0%) to grade C (5.9%).¹⁷

Thirdly, we studied patients with at least one completely edentulous arch who had lost their teeth due to severe PR and had received implant-supported fixed full-arch metal-ceramic restorations.⁹⁶ We found that the implants performed well and experienced limited MBL, even in patients with prior severe PR. This was even the case in one patient who had full-arch rehabilitation in both edentulous jaws.

Finally, in Study #4 we explored the soft tissue adjacent to the implants via a systematic review and meta-analysis. The approach was necessitated by the lack of sufficient information available for harvest from dental charts in a retrospective study design. Specifically, we focused on KMW and concluded that compared to implants with \geq 2 mm KMW, implants associated with <2 mm KMW did not exhibit increased MBL; and there is insufficient evidence for KMW <2 mm being a risk factor for incident PI. In a recent systematic review and metaanalysis, <2 mm KMW was found to be associated with increased rates of MBL and PI.²¹² Despite the conclusion of an association only, which is not a causal relationship, the authors still state *"Hence, in the cases lacking KT, clinicians might consider soft-tissue grafting to increase KT to promote peri-implant soft- and hard-tissue stability."*²¹²

Overall conclusion

Among the multitude of implant- and patient related factors assessed, these four studies conducted among periodontal maintenance-compliant patients showed only one major modifiable risk factor for MBL and incident PI, namely implant thread exposure (no BIC), and splinting was also a risk factor. Among these patients, there was not sufficient evidence for neither a history of (even severe) PR nor for <2 mm KMW being risk factors for MBL and incident PI.

9. REFERENCES

- Costa FO, Takenaka-Martinez S, Cota LO, Ferreira SD, Silva GL, Costa JE. Peri-implant disease in subjects with and without preventive maintenance: a 5-year follow-up. *J Clin Periodontol* 2012;39:173-181. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051X.2011.01819.x. PMID: 22111654.
- Staedt H, Rossa M, Lehmann KM, Al-Nawas B, Kammerer PW, Heimes D. Potential risk factors for early and late dental implant failure: a retrospective clinical study on 9,080 implants. *Int J Implant Dent* 2020;6:81. doi: 10.1186/s40729-020-00276-w. PMID: 33251566.
- Goodacre CJ, Bernal G, Rungcharassaeng K, Kan JY. Clinical complications with implants and implant prostheses. *J Prosthet Dent* 2003;90:121-132. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3913(03)00212-9. PMID: 12886205.
- Ravidà A, Saleh MHA, Muriel MC, Maska B, Wang HL. Biological and technical complications of splinted or nonsplinted dental implants: a decision tree for selection. *Implant Dent* 2018;27:89-94. doi: 10.1097/ID.000000000000721. PMID: 29283896.
- Jung RE, Zembic A, Pjetursson BE, Zwahlen M, Thoma DS. Systematic review of the survival rate and the incidence of biological, technical, and aesthetic complications of single crowns on implants reported in longitudinal studies with a mean follow-up of 5 years. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23 Suppl 6:2-21. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2012.02547.x. PMID: 23062124.
- Da Silva JD, Kazimiroff J, Papas A, et al. Outcomes of implants and restorations placed in general dental practices: a retrospective study by the Practitioners Engaged in Applied Research and Learning (PEARL) Network. *J Am Dent Asso c*2014;145:704-713. doi: 10.14219/jada.2014.27. PMID: 24982276.
- Derks J, Schaller D, Håkansson J, Wennström JL, Tomasi C, Berglundh T. Effectiveness of implant therapy analyzed in a Swedish population: prevalence of peri-implantitis. J Dent Res 2016;95:43-49. doi: 10.1177/0022034515608832. PMID: 26701919.

- Schwarz F, Derks J, Monje A, Wang HL. Peri-implantitis. J Periodontol 2018;89 Suppl 1:S267-S290. doi: 10.1002/JPER.16-0350. PMID: 29926957.
- Berglundh T, Armitage G, Araujo MG, et al. Peri-implant diseases and conditions: Consensus report of Workgroup 4 of the 2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri-Implant Diseases and Conditions. *J Clin Periodontol* 2018;45 Suppl 20:S286-S291. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.12957. PMID: 29926491.
- Monje A, Insua A, Wang HL. Understanding peri-implantitis as a plaque-associated and site-specific entity: on the local predisposing factors. *J Clin Med* 2019;8. doi: 10.3390/jcm8020279. PMID: 30823574.
- Berglundh T, Lindhe J. Dimension of the periimplant mucosa.; biological width revisited. J Clin Periodontol 1996;23:971-973. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051x.1996.tb00520.x. PMID: 8915028.
- Renvert S, Persson GR, Pirih FQ, Camargo PM. Peri-implant health, peri-implant mucositis, and peri-implantitis: case definitions and diagnostic considerations. J Periodontol 2018;89 Suppl 1:S304-S312. doi: 10.1002/JPER.17-0588. PMID: 29926953.
- Roos- Jansåker AM, Renvert H, Lindahl C, Renvert S. Nine- to fourteen-year follow-up of implant treatment. Part III: factors associated with peri-implant lesions. *J Clin Periodontol* 2006;33:296-301. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051X.2006.00908.x. PMID: 16553639.
- Ferreira SD, Silva GL, Cortelli JR, Costa JE, Costa FO. Prevalence and risk variables for peri-implant disease in Brazilian subjects. *J Clin Periodontol* 2006;33:929-935. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051X.2006.01001.x. PMID: 17092244.
- Pontoriero R, Tonelli MP, Carnevale G, Mombelli A, Nyman SR, Lang NP. Experimentally induced peri-implant mucositis; a clinical study in humans. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1994;5:254-259. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1994.050409.x. PMID: 7640340.
- 16. Ravidà A, Siqueira R, Di Gianfilippo R, et al. Prognostic factors associated with implant loss, disease progression or favorable outcomes after peri-implantitis surgical therapy.

Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2022;24:222-232. doi: 10.1111/cid.13074. PMID: 35320880.

- Ravidà A, Rodriguez MV, Saleh MHA, et al. The correlation between history of periodontitis according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of periimplantitis in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy. *J Periodontol* 2021;92:1522-1535. doi: 10.1002/JPER.21-0012. PMID: 33720410.
- Renvert S, Hirooka H, Polyzois I, Kelekis-Cholakis A, Wang HL, Working Group 3. Diagnosis and non-surgical treatment of peri-implant diseases and maintenance care of patients with dental implants - consensus report of working group 3. *Int Dent J* 2019;69 Suppl 2:12-17. doi: 10.1111/idj.12490. PMID: 31478575.
- Frisch E, Vach K, Ratka-Krueger P. Impact of supportive implant therapy on peri-implant diseases: a retrospective 7-year study. *J Clin Periodontol* 2020;47:101-109. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13206. PMID: 31599464.
- Roccuzzo M, Layton DM, Roccuzzo A, Heitz-Mayfield LJ. Clinical outcomes of periimplantitis treatment and supportive care: a systematic review. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29 Suppl 16:331-350. doi: 10.1111/clr.13287. PMID: 30328195.
- 21. Sanz-Martin I, Paeng K, Park H, Cha JK, Jung UW, Sanz M. Significance of implant design on the efficacy of different peri-implantitis decontamination protocols. *Clin Oral Investig* 2021;25:3589-3597. doi: 10.1007/s00784-020-03681-y. PMID: 33170374.
- Xue T, Attarilar S, Liu S, et al. Surface modification techniques of titanium and its alloys to functionally optimize their biomedical properties: thematic review. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol* 2020;8:603072. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.603072. PMID: 33262980.
- Berger MB, Slosar P, Schwartz Z, et al. A Review of biomimetic topographies and their role in promoting bone formation and osseointegration: implications for clinical use. *Biomimetics (Basel)* 2022;7. doi: 10.3390/biomimetics7020046. PMID: 35466263.

- Lindhe J, Berglundh T, Ericsson I, Liljenberg B, Marinello C. Experimental breakdown of peri-implant and periodontal tissues; a study in the beagle dog. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1992;3:9-16. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1992.030102.x. PMID: 1420727.
- Heitz-Mayfield LJA, Heitz F, Lang NP. Implant Disease Risk Assessment IDRA-a tool for preventing peri-implant disease. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2020;31:397-403. doi: 10.1111/clr.13585. PMID: 32003037.
- 26. Papaioannou W, Quirynen M, Nys M, van Steenberghe D. The effect of periodontal parameters on the subgingival microbiota around implants. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1995;6:197-204. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1995.060401.x. PMID: 8603110.
- 27. Kornman KS. Mapping the pathogenesis of periodontitis: a new look. *J Periodontol* 2008;79:1560-1568. doi: 10.1902/jop.2008.080213. PMID: 18673011.
- Schwarz F, Derks J, Monje A, Wang HL. Peri-implantitis. *J Clin Periodontol* 2018;45 Suppl 20:S246-S266. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.12954. PMID: 29926484.
- 29. Ferreira SD, Martins CC, Amaral SA, et al. Periodontitis as a risk factor for periimplantitis: systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *J Dent* 2018;79:1-10. doi: 10.1016/j.jdent.2018.09.010. PMID: 30391683.
- Schou S, Holmstrup P, Worthington HV, Esposito M. Outcome of implant therapy in patients with previous tooth loss due to periodontitis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2006;17 Suppl 2:104-123. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2006.01347.x. PMID: 16968387.
- Aoki M, Takanashi K, Matsukubo T, et al. Transmission of periodontopathic bacteria from natural teeth to implants. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2012;14:406-411. doi: 10.1111/j.1708-8208.2009.00260.x. PMID: 20002682.
- Pjetursson BE, Helbling C, Weber HP, et al. Peri-implantitis susceptibility as it relates to periodontal therapy and supportive care. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23:888-894. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2012.02474.x. PMID: 22530771.

- Zhang H, Li W, Zhang L, Yan X, Shi D, Meng H. A nomogram prediction of peri-implantitis in treated severe periodontitis patients: a 1-5-year prospective cohort study. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2018;20:962-968. doi: 10.1111/cid.12686. PMID: 30370993.
- Daubert DM, Weinstein BF, Bordin S, Leroux BG, Flemming TF. Prevalence and predictive factors for peri-implant disease and implant failure: a cross-sectional analysis. *J Periodontol* 2015;86:337-347. doi: 10.1902/jop.2014.140438. PMID: 25415249.
- Ong CT, Ivanovski S, Needleman IG, et al. Systematic review of implant outcomes in treated periodontitis subjects. *J Clin Periodontol* 2008;35:438-462. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051X.2008.01207.x. PMID: 18433385.
- Dvorak G, Arnhart C, Heuberer S, Huber CD, Watzek G, Gruber R. Peri-implantitis and late implant failures in postmenopausal women: a cross-sectional study. *J Clin Periodontol* 2011;38:950-955. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051X.2011.01772.x. PMID: 21777269.
- Canullo L, Penarrocha-Oltra D, Covani U, Botticelli D, Serino G, Penarrocha M. Clinical and microbiological findings in patients with peri-implantitis: a cross-sectional study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2016;27:376-382. doi: 10.1111/clr.12557. PMID: 25622536.
- Bosshardt DD, Chappuis V, Buser D. Osseointegration of titanium, titanium alloy and zirconia dental implants: current knowledge and open questions. *Periodontol 2000* 2017;73:22-40. doi: 10.1111/prd.12179. PMID: 28000277.
- Buser D, Sennerby L, De Bruyn H. Modern implant dentistry based on osseointegration:
 50 years of progress, current trends and open questions. *Periodontol 2000* 2017;73:7-21. doi: 10.1111/prd.12185. PMID: 28000280.
- 40. Abuhussein H, Pagni G, Rebaudi A, Wang HL. The effect of thread pattern upon implant osseointegration. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2010;21:129-136. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01800.x. PMID: 19709058.

- Tirone F, Salzano S, Rodi D, Pozzatti L. Three-year evaluation of the influence of implant surfaces on implant failure and peri-implantitis: a double-blind randomized controlled trial with split-mouth design. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2021;36:e23-e30. doi: 10.11607/jomi.8538. PMID: 33909728.
- 42. Rakasevic D, Lazic Z, Soldatovic I, Scepanovic M, Gabric D. Influence of titanium implant macrodesign on peri-implantitis occurrence: a cross-sectional study. *Clin Oral Investig* 2022;26:5237-5246. doi: 10.1007/s00784-022-04492-z. PMID: 35460428.
- Romanos G, Damouras M, Veis AA, Hess P, Schwarz F, Brandt S. Comparison of histomorphometry and microradiography of different implant designs to assess primary implant stability. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2020;22:373-379. doi: 10.1111/cid.12915. PMID: 32374483.
- Kligman S, Ren Z, Chung CH, et al. The impact of dental implant surface modifications on osseointegration and biofilm formation. *J Clin Med* 2021;10. doi: 10.3390/jcm10081641. PMID: 33921531.
- 45. Aljateeli M, Wang HL. Implant microdesigns and their impact on osseointegration. Implant Dent 2013;22:127-132. doi: 10.1097/ID.0b013e318278a90b. PMID: 23364448.
- 46. Stavropoulos A, Bertl K, Winning L, Polyzois I. What is the influence of implant surface characteristics and/or implant material on the incidence and progression of periimplantitis? a systematic literature review. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2021;32 Suppl 21:203-229. doi: 10.1111/clr.13859. PMID: 34642989.
- 47. Jung RE, Herzog M, Wolleb K, Ramel CF, Thoma DS, Hämmerle CH. A randomized controlled clinical trial comparing small buccal dehiscence defects around dental implants treated with guided bone regeneration or left for spontaneous healing. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2017;28:348-354. doi: 10.1111/clr.12806. PMID: 26923088.
- 48. Vacek JS, Gher ME, Assad DA, Richardson AC, Giambarresi LI. The dimensions of the human dentogingival junction. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent* 1994;14:154-165. doi: PMID: 7928131.

- 49. Jepsen S, Caton JG, Albandar JM, et al. Periodontal manifestations of systemic diseases and developmental and acquired conditions: consensus report of workgroup 3 of the 2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri-Implant Diseases and Conditions. *J Periodontol* 2018;89 Suppl 1:S237-S248. doi: 10.1002/JPER.17-0733. PMID: 29926943.
- Oh TJ, Yoon J, Misch CE, Wang HL. The causes of early implant bone loss: myth or science? J Periodontol 2002;73:322-333. doi: 10.1902/jop.2002.73.3.322. PMID: 11922263.
- Tatarakis N, Bashutski J, Wang HL, Oh TJ. Early implant bone loss: preventable or inevitable? *Implant Dent* 2012;21:379-386. doi: 10.1097/ID.0b013e3182665d0c. PMID: 22983314.
- Avila-Ortiz G, Gonzalez-Martin O, Couso-Queiruga E, Wang HL. The peri-implant phenotype. J Periodontol 2020;91:283-288. doi: 10.1002/JPER.19-0566. PMID: 32027021.
- Judgar R, Giro G, Zenobio E, et al. Biological width around one- and two-piece implants retrieved from human jaws. *Biomed Res Int* 2014;2014:850120. doi: 10.1155/2014/850120. PMID: 25050375.
- 54. Tomasi C, Tessarolo F, Caola I, Wennström, J, Nollo G, Berglundh T. Morphogenesis of peri-implant mucosa revisited: an experimental study in humans. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2014;25:997-1003. doi: 10.1111/clr.12223. PMID: 23799997.
- Galindo-Moreno P, Leon-Cano A, Ortega-Oller I, et al. Prosthetic abutment height is a key factor in peri-implant marginal bone loss. J Dent Res 2014;93:80S-85S. doi: 10.1177/0022034513519800. PMID: 24621670.
- 56. Pico A, Martin-Lancharro P, Caneiro L, Novoa L, Batalla P, Blanco J. Influence of abutment height and implant depth position on interproximal peri-implant bone in sites with thin mucosa: a 1-year randomized clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2019;30:595-602. doi: 10.1111/clr.13443. PMID: 31021469.

- 57. Blanco J, Pico A, Caneiro L, Novoa L, Batalla P, Martin-Lancharro P. Effect of abutment height on interproximal implant bone level in the early healing: a randomized clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:108-117. doi: 10.1111/clr.13108. PMID: 29222809.
- Borges T, Leitao B, Pereira M, Carvalho A, Galindo-Moreno P. Influence of the abutment height and connection timing in early peri-implant marginal bone changes: a prospective randomized clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:907-914. doi: 10.1111/clr.13343. PMID: 30259582.
- 59. de Siqueira RAC, Savaget Goncalves Junior R, Dos Santos PGF, de Mattias Sartori IA, Wang HL, Fontao F. Effect of different implant placement depths on crestal bone levels and soft tissue behavior: a 5-year randomized clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2020;31:282-293. doi: 10.1111/clr.13569. PMID: 31886592.
- Spinato S, Stacchi C, Lombardi T, Bernardello F, Messina M, Zaffe D. Biological width establishment around dental implants is influenced by abutment height irrespective of vertical mucosal thickness: A cluster randomized controlled trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2019;30:649-659. doi: 10.1111/clr.13450. PMID: 31033035.
- Vervaeke S, Dierens M, Besseler J, De Bruyn H. The influence of initial soft tissue thickness on peri-implant bone remodeling. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2014;16:238-247. doi: 10.1111/j.1708-8208.2012.00474.x. PMID: 22758656.
- 62. Linkevicius T, Apse P, Grybauskas S, Puisys A. The influence of soft tissue thickness on crestal bone changes around implants: a 1-year prospective controlled clinical trial. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2009;24:712-719. doi: PMID: 19885413.
- Linkevicius T, Apse P, Grybauskas S, Puisys A. Influence of thin mucosal tissues on crestal bone stability around implants with platform switching: a 1-year pilot study. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2010;68:2272-2277. doi: 10.1016/j.joms.2009.08.018. PMID: 20605308.
- 64. Linkevicius T, Puisys A, Steigmann M, Vindasiute E, Linkeviciene L. Influence of vertical soft tissue thickness on crestal bone changes around implants with platform switching:

a comparative clinical study. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2015;17:1228-1236. doi: 10.1111/cid.12222. PMID: 24673875.

- 65. Puisys A, Linkevicius T. The influence of mucosal tissue thickening on crestal bone stability around bone-level implants. a prospective controlled clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2015;26:123-129. doi: 10.1111/clr.12301. PMID: 24313250.
- 66. Zucchelli G, Mazzotti C, Bentivogli V, Mounssif I, Marzadori M, Monaco C. The connective tissue platform technique for soft tissue augmentation. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent* 2012;32:665-675. doi: PMID: 23057056.
- Puisys A, Vindasiute E, Linkevciene L, Linkevicius T. The use of acellular dermal matrix membrane for vertical soft tissue augmentation during submerged implant placement: a case series. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2015;26:465-470. doi: 10.1111/clr.12401. PMID: 24779749.
- Vervaeke S, Matthys C, Nassar R, Christiaens V, Cosyn J, De Bruyn H. Adapting the vertical position of implants with a conical connection in relation to soft tissue thickness prevents early implant surface exposure: a 2-year prospective intra-subject comparison. *J Clin Periodontol* 2018;45:605-612. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.12871. PMID: 29359339.
- Galindo-Moreno P, Leon-Cano A, Monje A, Ortega-Oller I, O'Valle F, Catena A. Abutment height influences the effect of platform switching on peri-implant marginal bone loss. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2016;27:167-173. doi: 10.1111/clr.12554. PMID: 25678247.
- Linkevicius T, Vindasiute E, Puisys A, Peciuliene V. The influence of margin location on the amount of undetected cement excess after delivery of cement-retained implant restorations. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2011;22:1379-1384. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2010.02119.x. PMID: 21382089.

- 71. Couso-Queiruga E, Stuhr S, Tattan M, Chambrone L, Avila-Ortiz G. Post-extraction dimensional changes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Clin Periodontol* 2021;48:126-144. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13390. PMID: 33067890.
- Avila-Ortiz G, Gubler M, Romero-Bustillos M, Nicholas CL, Zimmerman MB, Barwacz CA. Efficacy of Alveolar Ridge Preservation: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *J Dent Res* 2020;99:402-409. doi: 10.1177/0022034520905660. PMID: 32050833.
- Parpaiola A, Cecchinato D, Toia M, Bressan E, Speroni S, Lindhe J. Dimensions of the healthy gingiva and peri-implant mucosa. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2015;26:657-662. doi: 10.1111/clr.12359. PMID: 24611985.
- 74. Romandini M, Pedrinaci I, Lima C, Soldini MC, Araoz A, Sanz M. Prevalence and risk/protective indicators of buccal soft tissue dehiscence around dental implants. *J Clin Periodontol* 2021;48:455-463. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13417. PMID: 33378079.
- 75. Buser D, Weber HP, Lang NP. Tissue integration of non-submerged implants. 1-year results of a prospective study with 100 ITI hollow-cylinder and hollow-screw implants. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1990;1:33-40. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1990.010105.x. PMID: 2099210.
- 76. Roccuzzo M, Grasso G, Dalmasso P. Keratinized mucosa around implants in partially edentulous posterior mandible: 10-year results of a prospective comparative study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2016;27:491-496. doi: 10.1111/clr.12563. PMID: 25706508.
- 77. Schroeder A, van der Zypen E, Stich H, Sutter F. The reactions of bone, connective tissue, and epithelium to endosteal implants with titanium-sprayed surfaces. J Maxillofac Surg 1981;9:15-25. doi: 10.1016/s0301-0503(81)80007-0. PMID: 6939769.
- Block MS, Kent JN. Factors associated with soft- and hard-tissue compromise of endosseous implants. *J Oral Maxillofac Surg* 1990;48:1153-1160. doi: 10.1016/0278-2391(90)90531-6. PMID: 2213310.

- 79. Bouri A, Jr., Bissada N, Al-Zahrani MS, Faddoul F, Nouneh I. Width of keratinized gingiva and the health status of the supporting tissues around dental implants. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2008;23:323-326. doi: PMID: 18548930.
- Meffert RM, Langer B, Fritz ME. Dental implants: a review. *J Periodontol* 1992;63:859-870. doi: 10.1902/jop.1992.63.11.859. PMID: 1453301.
- Thoma DS, Naenni N, Figuero E, et al. Effects of soft tissue augmentation procedures on peri-implant health or disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29 Suppl 15:32-49. doi: 10.1111/clr.13114. PMID: 29498129.
- Adell R, Lekholm U, Rockler B, et al. Marginal tissue reactions at osseointegrated titanium fixtures (I); a 3-year longitudinal prospective study. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg* 1986;15:39-52. doi: 10.1016/s0300-9785(86)80010-2. PMID: 3083005.
- Adell R, Eriksson B, Lekholm U, Brånemark PI, Jemt T. Long-term follow-up study of osseointegrated implants in the treatment of totally edentulous jaws. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 1990;5:347-359. doi: PMID: 2094653.
- 84. Schrott AR, Jimenez M, Hwang JW, Fiorellini J, Weber HP. Five-year evaluation of the influence of keratinized mucosa on peri-implant soft-tissue health and stability around implants supporting full-arch mandibular fixed prostheses. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2009;20:1170-1177. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01795.x. PMID: 19719741.
- Zigdon H, Machtei EE. The dimensions of keratinized mucosa around implants affect clinical and immunological parameters. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2008;19:387-392. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2007.01492.x. PMID: 18266873.
- Sicilia A, Botticelli D, Working G. Computer-guided implant therapy and soft- and hard-tissue aspects. The third EAO consensus conference 2012. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23 Suppl 6:157-161. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2012.02553.x. PMID: 23062140.
- Thoma DS, Cosyn J, Fickl S, et al. Soft tissue management at implants: summary and consensus statements of group 2. The 6th EAO consensus conference 2021. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2021;32 Suppl 21:174-180. doi: 10.1111/clr.13798. PMID: 34145925.

- Gobbato L, Avila-Ortiz G, Sohrabi K, Wang CW, Karimbux N. The effect of keratinized mucosa width on peri-implant health: a systematic review. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2013;28:1536-1545. doi: 10.11607/jomi.3244. PMID: 24278922.
- Ladwein C, Schmelzeisen R, Nelson K, Fluegge TV, Fretwurst T. Is the presence of keratinized mucosa associated with periimplant tissue health? a clinical cross-sectional analysis. *Int J Implant Dent* 2015;1:11. doi: 10.1186/s40729-015-0009-z. PMID: 27747633.
- 90. Ueno D, Nagano T, Watanabe T, Shirakawa S, Yashima A, Gomi K. Effect of the keratinized mucosa width on the health status of periimplant and contralateral periodontal tissues: a cross-sectional study. *Implant Dent* 2016;25:796-801. doi: 10.1097/ID.000000000000483. PMID: 27548112.
- 91. Papapanou PN. Periodontal diseases: epidemiology. *Ann Periodontol* 1996;1:1-36. doi: 10.1902/annals.1996.1.1.1. PMID: 9118256.
- 92. Lin GH, Chan HL, Wang HL. The significance of keratinized mucosa on implant health: a systematic review. *J Periodontol* 2013;84:1755-1767. doi: 10.1902/jop.2013.120688.
 PMID: 23451989.
- 93. Wennström JL, Derks J. Is there a need for keratinized mucosa around implants to maintain health and tissue stability? *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23 Suppl 6:136-146. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2012.02540.x. PMID: 23062138.
- 94. Ravidà A, Samal A, Qazi M, et al. Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis. *J Periodontol* 2023. *Published online December 28, 2022*). doi: 10.1002/JPER.22-0499. PMID: 36576085.
- 95. Tonetti MS, Greenwell H, Kornman KS. Staging and grading of periodontitis: Framework and proposal of a new classification and case definition. *J Periodontol* 2018;89 Suppl 1:S159-S172. doi: 10.1002/JPER.18-0006. PMID: 29926952.
- 96. Galindo-Moreno P, Ravidà A, Catena A, O'Valle F, Padial-Molina M, Wang HL. Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of

follow-up. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2022;33:1224-1232. doi: 10.1111/clr.14004. PMID: 36184955.

- 97. Ravidà A, Arena C, Tattan M, et al. The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2022;24:287-300. doi: 10.1111/cid.13080. PMID: 35298862.
- 98. Albrektsson T, Wennerberg A. Oral implant surfaces: Part 1--review focusing on topographic and chemical properties of different surfaces and in vivo responses to them. Int J Prosthodont 2004;17:536-543. doi: PMID: 15543910.
- 99. Doornewaard R, Christiaens V, De Bruyn H, et al. Long-term effect of surface roughness and patients' factors on crestal bone loss at dental implants. a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2017;19:372-399. doi: 10.1111/cid.12457. PMID: 27860171.
- 100. Pimentel SP, Shiota R, Cirano FR, et al. Occurrence of peri-implant diseases and risk indicators at the patient and implant levels: a multilevel cross-sectional study. *J Periodontol* 2018;89:1091-1100. doi: 10.1002/JPER.17-0599. PMID: 29761866.
- 101. Chrcanovic BR, Albrektsson T, Wennerberg A. Reasons for failures of oral implants. *J Oral Rehabil* 2014;41:443-476. doi: 10.1111/joor.12157. PMID: 24612346.
- 102. Tonetti MS, Sanz M. Implementation of the new classification of periodontal diseases: Decision-making algorithms for clinical practice and education. *J Clin Periodontol* 2019;46:398-405. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13104. PMID: 30883878.
- 103. Tonetti MS, Greenwell H, Kornman KS. Staging and grading of periodontitis: Framework and proposal of a new classification and case definition. *J Clin Periodontol* 2018;45 Suppl 20:S149-S161. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.12945. PMID: 29926495.
- Pepelassi EA, Tsiklakis K, Diamanti-Kipioti A. Radiographic detection and assessment of the periodontal endosseous defects. *J Clin Periodontol* 2000;27:224-230. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-051x.2000.027004224.x. PMID: 10783834.

- 105. Chrcanovic BR, Albrektsson T, Wennerberg A. Periodontally compromised vs. periodontally healthy patients and dental implants: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *J Dent* 2014;42:1509-1527. doi: 10.1016/j.jdent.2014.09.013. PMID: 25283479.
- 106. Berglundh T, Armitage G, Araujo MG, et al. Peri-implant diseases and conditions: consensus report of workgroup 4 of the 2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri-Implant Diseases and Conditions. *J Periodontol* 2018;89 Suppl 1:S313-S318. doi: 10.1002/JPER.17-0739. PMID: 29926955.
- Galindo-Moreno P, Avila G, Fernández-Barbero JE, et al. Evaluation of sinus floor elevation using a composite bone graft mixture. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2007;18:376-382. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2007.01337.x. PMID: 17355356.
- López NJ, Smith PC, Gutierrez J. Higher risk of preterm birth and low birth weight in women with periodontal disease. J Dent Res 2002;81:58-63. doi: 10.1177/002203450208100113. PMID: 11820369.
- 109. Misch CE, Silc JT. Using implant positions: treatment planning canine and first molar rules. *Dent Today* 2009;28:66, 68, 70-61. doi: PMID: 19715069.
- 110. Misch CE, Perel ML, Wang HL, et al. Implant success, survival, and failure: the International Congress of Oral Implantologists (ICOI) Pisa consensus conference. Implant Dent 2008;17:5-15. doi: 10.1097/ID.0b013e3181676059. PMID: 18332753.
- 111. Morgan RL, Whaley P, Thayer KA, Schunemann HJ. Identifying the PECO: a framework for formulating good questions to explore the association of environmental and other exposures with health outcomes. *Environ Int* 2018;121:1027-1031. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2018.07.015. PMID: 30166065.
- Higgins JP, Altman DG, Gøtzsche PC, et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ* 2011;343:d5928. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d5928. PMID: 22008217.

- Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. *J Clin Epidemiol* 2009;62:e1-34. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.06.006. PMID: 19631507.
- 114. Lim HC, Wiedemeier DB, Hämmerle CHF, Thoma DS. The amount of keratinized mucosa may not influence peri-implant health in compliant patients: A retrospective 5-year analysis. J Clin Periodontol 2019;46:354-362. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13078. PMID: 30710371.
- Sterne JA, Hernan MA, Reeves BC, et al. ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing risk of bias in non-randomised studies of interventions. *BMJ* 2016;355:i4919. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i4919. PMID: 27733354.
- 116. Wells GS, B.; O'Connell D.; Peterson J.; Welch, W.; Losos, M.; Tugwell, P. The Newcastle

 Ottawa Scale (NOS) for assessing the quality of nonrandomized studies in metaanalysis. *Appl Eng Agric* 2014:727–734. doi: n/a. PMID: n/a.
- 117. Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Kunz R, et al. What is "quality of evidence" and why is it important to clinicians? *BMJ* 2008;336:995-998. doi: 10.1136/bmj.39490.551019.BE. PMID: 18456631.
- Bengazi F, Wennström JL, Lekholm U. Recession of the soft tissue margin at oral implants. A 2-year longitudinal prospective study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1996;7:303-310. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1996.070401.x. PMID: 9151595.
- Boynueğri D, Nemli SK, Kasko YA. Significance of keratinized mucosa around dental implants: a prospective comparative study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2013;24:928-933. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2012.02475.x. PMID: 22540356.
- Crespi R, Cappare P, Gherlone E. A 4-year evaluation of the peri-implant parameters of immediately loaded implants placed in fresh extraction sockets. *J Periodontol* 2010;81:1629-1634. doi: 10.1902/jop.2010.100115. PMID: 20450368.

- 121. Fernandes-Costa AN, Menezes KM, Borges SB, Roncalli AG, Calderon PDS, de VGBC. A prospective study of the clinical outcomes of peri-implant tissues in patients treated for peri-implant mucositis and followed up for 54 months. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2019;21:1099-1105. doi: 10.1111/cid.12833. PMID: 31419000.
- 122. Mericske-Stern R, Steinlin Schaffner T, Marti P, Geering AH. Peri-implant mucosal aspects of ITI implants supporting overdentures; a five-year longitudinal study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1994;5:9-18. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1994.050102.x. PMID: 8038345.
- 123. Perussolo J, Souza AB, Matarazzo F, Oliveira RP, Araujo MG. Influence of the keratinized mucosa on the stability of peri-implant tissues and brushing discomfort: a 4-year follow-up study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:1177-1185. doi: 10.1111/clr.13381. PMID: 30346630.
- 124. Bhat PR, Thakur SL, Kulkarni SS. The influence of soft tissue biotype on the marginal bone changes around dental implants: a 1-year prospective clinico-radiological study. *J Indian Soc Periodontol* 2015;19:640-644. doi: 10.4103/0972-124X.168489. PMID: 26941514.
- 125. Bittner N, Schulze- Späte U, Silva C, et al. Changes of the alveolar ridge dimension and gingival recession associated with implant position and tissue phenotype with immediate implant placement: A randomised controlled clinical trial. *Int J Oral Implantol (Berl)* 2019;12:469-480. doi: PMID: 31781700.
- 126. Bonino F, Steffensen B, Natto Z, Hur Y, Holtzman LP, Weber HP. Prospective study of the impact of peri-implant soft tissue properties on patient-reported and clinically assessed outcomes. *J Periodontol* 2018;89:1025-1032. doi: 10.1002/JPER.18-0031. PMID: 29802630.
- Botticelli D, Renzi A, Lindhe J, Berglundh T. Implants in fresh extraction sockets: a prospective 5-year follow-up clinical study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2008;19:1226-1232. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2008.01620.x. PMID: 19040437.

- 128. ElSyad MA, Denewar BA, Elsaih EA. Clinical and Radiographic Evaluation of Bar, Telescopic, and Locator Attachments for Implant-Stabilized Overdentures in Patients with Mandibular Atrophied Ridges: A Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2018;33:1103-1111. doi: 10.11607/jomi.6363. PMID: 30231098.
- 129. Garaicoa-Pazmino C, Mendonca G, Ou A, et al. Impact of mucosal phenotype on marginal bone levels around tissue level implants: a prospective controlled trial. *J Periodontol* 2021;92:771-783. doi: 10.1002/JPER.20-0458. PMID: 33107977.
- 130. Gallucci GO, Doughtie CB, Hwang JW, Fiorellini JP, Weber HP. Five-year results of fixed implant-supported rehabilitations with distal cantilevers for the edentulous mandible. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2009;20:601-607. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2008.01699.x. PMID: 19302389.
- Hof M, Tepper G, Koller B, Krainhöfner M, Watzek G, Pommer B. Esthetic evaluation of single-tooth implants in the anterior mandible. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2014;25:1022-1026. doi: 10.1111/clr.12210. PMID: 23772703.
- 132. Kim BS, Kim YK, Yun PY, et al. Evaluation of peri-implant tissue response according to the presence of keratinized mucosa. *Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod* 2009;107:e24-28. doi: 10.1016/j.tripleo.2008.12.010. PMID: 19217009.
- 133. Linkevicius T, Linkevicius R, Alkimavicius J, Linkeviciene L, Andrijauskas P, Puisys A. Influence of titanium base, lithium disilicate restoration and vertical soft tissue thickness on bone stability around triangular-shaped implants: a prospective clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:716-724. doi: 10.1111/clr.13263. PMID: 29855100.
- 134. Mameno T, Wada M, Onodera Y, Fujita D, Sato H, Ikebe K. Longitudinal study on risk indicators for peri-implantitis using survival-time analysis. J Prosthodont Res 2019;63:216-220. doi: 10.1016/j.jpor.2018.12.002. PMID: 30600176.
- 135. Radaelli MTB, Federizzi L, Nascimento GG, Leite FRM, Boscato N. Early-predictors of marginal bone loss around morse taper connection implants loaded with single crowns:

A prospective longitudinal study. *J Periodontal Res* 2020;55:174-181. doi: 10.1111/jre.12699. PMID: 31541470.

- Romanos G, Grizas E, Nentwig GH. Association of keratinized mucosa and periimplant soft tissue stability around implants with platform switching. *Implant Dent* 2015;24:422-426. doi: 10.1097/ID.00000000000274. PMID: 26200163.
- Schmidt KE, Auschill TM, Sculean A, Arweiler NB. Clinical evaluation of non-surgical cleaning modalities on titanium dental implants during maintenance care: a 1-year follow-up on prosthodontic superstructures. *Clin Oral Investig* 2019;23:1921-1930. doi: 10.1007/s00784-018-2640-6. PMID: 30232627.
- 138. Schwarz F, Becker J, Civale S, Sahin D, Iglhaut T, Iglhaut G. Influence of the width of keratinized tissue on the development and resolution of experimental peri-implant mucositis lesions in humans. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:576-582. doi: 10.1111/clr.13155. PMID: 29693279.
- 139. Shimomoto T, Nakano T, Shintani A, Ono S, Inoue M, Yatani H. Evaluation of the effect of keratinized mucosa on peri-implant tissue health using a multivariate analysis. J Prosthodont Res 2021;65:198-201. doi: 10.2186/jpr.JPOR_2019_391. PMID: 32938864.
- 140. Souza AB, Tormena M, Matarazzo F, Araujo MG. The influence of peri-implant keratinized mucosa on brushing discomfort and peri-implant tissue health. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2016;27:650-655. doi: 10.1111/clr.12703. PMID: 26474541.
- Sukuroglu E, Baltacioglu E. Analyses of clinical and osteoimmunological parameters on keratinized mucosa around dental implants. *Niger J Clin Pract* 2019;22:652-660. doi: 10.4103/njcp.njcp_522_18. PMID: 31089020.
- 142. Weber HP, Kim DM, Ng MW, Hwang JW, Fiorellini JP. Peri-implant soft-tissue health surrounding cement- and screw-retained implant restorations: a multi-center, 3-year prospective study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2006;17:375-379. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2005.01232.x. PMID: 16907767.

- Monje A, Aranda L, Diaz KT, et al. Impact of maintenance therapy for the prevention of peri-implant diseases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Dent Res* 2016;95:372-379. doi: 10.1177/0022034515622432. PMID: 26701350.
- 144. Derks J, Tomasi C. Peri-implant health and disease. a systematic review of current epidemiology. *J Clin Periodontol* 2015;42 Suppl 16:S158-171. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.12334. PMID: 25495683.
- Dreyer H, Grischke J, Tiede C, et al. Epidemiology and risk factors of peri-implantitis: a systematic review. *J Periodontal Res* 2018;53:657-681. doi: 10.1111/jre.12562. PMID: 29882313.
- Gunpinar S, Meraci B, Karas M. Analysis of risk indicators for prevalence of peri-implant diseases in Turkish population. *Int J Implant Dent* 2020;6:19. doi: 10.1186/s40729-020-00215-9. PMID: 32430762.
- 147. Papi P, Di Murro B, Pranno N, et al. Prevalence of peri-implant diseases among an Italian population of patients with metabolic syndrome: a cross-sectional study. J Periodontol 2019;90:1374-1382. doi: 10.1002/JPER.19-0077. PMID: 31328267.
- 148. Rakic M, Galindo-Moreno P, Monje A, et al. How frequent does peri-implantitis occur?
 a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Oral Investig* 2018;22:1805-1816. doi: 10.1007/s00784-017-2276-y. PMID: 29218422.
- 149. Saleh MH, Galli M, Siqueira R, Vera M, Wang HL, Ravidà A. The prosthetic-biologic connection and its influence on peri-implant health: an overview of the current evidence. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2022;37:690-699. doi: 10.11607/jomi.9523. PMID: 35904825.
- Ravidà A, Galli M, Siqueira R, Saleh MHA, Galindo-Moreno P, Wang HL. Diagnosis of peri-implant status after peri-implantitis surgical treatment: Propposal of a new classification. *J Periodontol* 2020;91:1553-1561. doi: 10.1002/JPER.20-0124. PMID: 32449808.

- Armitage GC. Development of a classification system for periodontal diseases and conditions. *Ann Periodontol* 1999;4:1-6. doi: 10.1902/annals.1999.4.1.1. PMID: 10863370.
- 152. Gatti C, Gatti F, Chiapasco M, Esposito M. Outcome of dental implants in partially edentulous patients with and without a history of periodontitis: a 5-year interim analysis of a cohort study. *Eur J Oral Implantol* 2008;1:45-51. doi: PMID: 20467643.
- 153. Gianserra R, Cavalcanti R, Oreglia F, Manfredonia MF, Esposito M. Outcome of dental implants in patients with and without a history of periodontitis: a 5-year pragmatic multicentre retrospective cohort study of 1727 patients. *Eur J Oral Implantol* 2010;3:307-314. doi: PMID: 21180683.
- 154. Roccuzzo M, De Angelis N, Bonino L, Aglietta M. Ten-year results of a three-arm prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients. Part 1: implant loss and radiographic bone loss. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2010;21:490-496. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01886.x. PMID: 20337668.
- 155. Roccuzzo M, Bonino L, Dalmasso P, Aglietta M. Long-term results of a three arms prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients: 10-year data around sandblasted and acid-etched (SLA) surface. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2014;25:1105-1112. doi: 10.1111/clr.12227. PMID: 23865554.
- Levin L, Ofec R, Grossmann Y, Anner R. Periodontal disease as a risk for dental implant failure over time: a long-term historical cohort study. *J Clin Periodontol* 2011;38:732-737. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-051X.2011.01745.x. PMID: 21635280.
- Kim KK, Sung HM. Outcomes of dental implant treatment in patients with generalized aggressive periodontitis: a systematic review. *J Adv Prosthodont* 2012;4:210-217. doi: 10.4047/jap.2012.4.4.210. PMID: 23236573.
- Ramanauskaite A, Baseviciene N, Wang HL, Tozum TF. Effect of history of periodontitis on implant success: meta-analysis and systematic review. *Implant Dent* 2014;23:687-696. doi: 10.1097/ID.000000000000156. PMID: 25343317.

- Naseri R, Yaghini J, Feizi A. Levels of smoking and dental implants failure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Clin Periodontol* 2020;47:518-528. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13257. PMID: 31955453.
- 160. De Boever AL, Quirynen M, Coucke W, Theuniers G, De Boever JA. Clinical and radiographic study of implant treatment outcome in periodontally susceptible and non-susceptible patients: a prospective long-term study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2009;20:1341-1350. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01750.x. PMID: 19793321.
- 161. Aglietta M, Siciliano VI, Rasperini G, Cafiero C, Lang NP, Salvi GE. A 10-year retrospective analysis of marginal bone-level changes around implants in periodontally healthy and periodontally compromised tobacco smokers. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2011;22:47-53. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2010.01977.x. PMID: 20831754.
- 162. Cho-Yan Lee J, Mattheos N, Nixon KC, Ivanovski S. Residual periodontal pockets are a risk indicator for peri-implantitis in patients treated for periodontitis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23:325-333. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2011.02264.x. PMID: 22092508.
- 163. Roccuzzo M, Bonino F, Aglietta M, Dalmasso P. Ten-year results of a three arms prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients; part 2: clinical results. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23:389-395. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2011.02309.x. PMID: 22092445.
- 164. Romandini M, Lima C, Pedrinaci I, Araoz A, Soldini MC, Sanz M. Prevalence and risk/protective indicators of peri-implant diseases: a university-representative crosssectional study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2021;32:112-122. doi: 10.1111/clr.13684. PMID: 33210772.
- 165. French D, Larjava H, Tallarico M. Retrospective study of 1087 anodized implants placed in private practice: risk indicators associated with implant failure and relationship between bone levels and soft tissue health. *Implant Dent* 2018;27:177-187. doi: 10.1097/ID.000000000000743. PMID: 29485463.

- Rodrigo D, Sanz-Sanchez I, Figuero E, et al. Prevalence and risk indicators of periimplant diseases in Spain. J Clin Periodontol 2018;45:1510-1520. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13017. PMID: 30289569.
- 167. Sordi MB, Perrotti V, Iaculli F, et al. Multivariate analysis of the influence of periimplant clinical parameters and local factors on radiographic bone loss in the posterior maxilla: a retrospective study on 277 dental implants. *Clin Oral Investig* 2021;25:3441-3451. doi: 10.1007/s00784-020-03666-x. PMID: 33155065.
- 168. Shatta A, Bissada NF, Ricchetti P, Paes A, Demko C. Impact of implant and site characteristics on the pattern of bone loss in peri-implantitis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2019;34:1475-1481. doi: 10.11607/jomi.7434. PMID: 31711088.
- 169. Ibanez C, Catena A, Galindo-Moreno P, Noguerol B, Magan-Fernandez A, Mesa F. Relationship between long-term marginal bone loss and bone quality, implant width, and surface. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2016;31:398-405. doi: 10.11607/jomi.4245. PMID: 27004286.
- 170. Gallego L, Sicilia A, Sicilia P, Mallo C, Cuesta S, Sanz M. A retrospective study on the crestal bone loss associated with different implant surfaces in chronic periodontitis patients under maintenance. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:557-567. doi: 10.1111/clr.13153. PMID: 29664148.
- Simion M, Nevins M, Rasperini G, Tironi F. A 13- to 32-year retrospective study of bone stability for machined dental implants. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent* 2018;38:489-493. doi: 10.11607/prd.3694. PMID: 29889912.
- Laurell L, Lundgren D. Marginal bone level changes at dental implants after 5 years in function: a meta-analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2011;13:19-28. doi: 10.1111/j.1708-8208.2009.00182.x. PMID: 19681932.
- Schmitt CM, Nogueira-Filho G, Tenenbaum HC, et al. Performance of conical abutment (Morse Taper) connection implants: a systematic review. J Biomed Mater Res A 2014;102:552-574. doi: 10.1002/jbm.a.34709. PMID: 23533139.

- 174. Galindo-Moreno P, Fernandez-Jimenez A, O'Valle F, et al. Influence of the crownimplant connection on the preservation of peri-implant bone: a retrospective multifactorial analysis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2015;30:384-390. doi: 10.11607/jomi.3804. PMID: 25830399.
- 175. Penarrocha-Diago MA, Flichy-Fernandez AJ, Alonso-Gonzalez R, Penarrocha-Oltra D, Balaguer-Martinez J, Penarrocha-Diago M. Influence of implant neck design and implant-abutment connection type on peri-implant health; radiological study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2013;24:1192-1200. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2012.02562.x. PMID: 22925048.
- 176. Borges T, Montero J, Leitao B, Pereira M, Galindo-Moreno P. Periimplant bone changes in different abutment heights and insertion timing in posterior mandibular areas: three-year results from a randomized prospective clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2021;32:203-211. doi: 10.1111/clr.13691. PMID: 33230873.
- 177. Nóvoa L, Batalla P, Caneiro L, Pico A, Linares A, Blanco J. Influence of Abutment height on maintenance of peri-implant crestal bone at bone-level implants: a 3-year followup study. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent* 2017;37:721-727. doi: 10.11607/prd.2762. PMID: 28817138.
- 178. Spinato S, Galindo-Moreno P, Bernardello F, Zaffe D. Minimum Abutment height to eliminate bone loss: influence of implant neck design and platform switching. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2018;33:405-411. doi: 10.11607/jomi.5604. PMID: 28817742.
- 179. Spinato S, Stacchi C, Lombardi T, et al. Influence of abutment height and vertical mucosal thickness on early marginal bone loss around implants: a randomised clinical trial with an 18-month post-loading clinical and radiographic evaluation. *Int J Oral Implantol (Berl)* 2020;13:279-290. doi: PMID: 32879932.
- 180. Vervaeke S, Collaert B, Cosyn J, De Bruyn H. A 9-year prospective case series using multivariate analyses to identify predictors of early and late peri-implant bone loss. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2016;18:30-39. doi: 10.1111/cid.12255. PMID: 24995626.

- Collaert B, De Bruyn H. Early loading of four or five Astra Tech fixtures with a fixed cross-arch restoration in the mandible. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2002;4:133-135. doi: 10.1111/j.1708-8208.2002.tb00163.x. PMID: 12516645.
- 182. Albrektsson T, Zarb G, Worthington P, Eriksson AR. The long-term efficacy of currently used dental implants: a review and proposed criteria of success. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 1986;1:11-25. doi: PMID: 3527955.
- 183. Francetti L, Cavalli N, Taschieri S, Corbella S. Ten years follow-up retrospective study on implant survival rates and prevalence of peri-implantitis in implant-supported fullarch rehabilitations. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2019;30:252-260. doi: 10.1111/clr.13411. PMID: 30702771.
- 184. Maló PS, de Araujo Nobre MA, Ferro AS, Parreira GG. Five-year outcome of a retrospective cohort study comparing smokers vs. nonsmokers with full-arch mandibular implant-supported rehabilitation using the All-on-4 concept. *J Oral Sci* 2018;60:177-186. doi: 10.2334/josnusd.16-0890. PMID: 29743383.
- 185. Papaspyridakos P, Bordin TB, Natto ZS, et al. Complications and survival rates of 55 metal-ceramic implant-supported fixed complete-arch prostheses: a cohort study with mean 5-year follow-up. *J Prosthet Dent* 2019;122:441-449. doi: 10.1016/j.prosdent.2019.01.022. PMID: 30982622.
- 186. Pera P, Menini M, Pesce P, Bevilacqua M, Pera F, Tealdo T. Immediate versus delayed loading of dental implants supporting fixed full-arch maxillary prostheses: a 10-year follow-up report. *Int J Prosthodont* 2019;32:27-31. doi: 10.11607/ijp.5804. PMID: 30677109.
- 187. Bagegni A, Abou-Ayash S, Rücker G, Algarny A, Att W. The influence of prosthetic material on implant and prosthetic survival of implant-supported fixed complete dentures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Prosthodont Res* 2019;63:251-265. doi: 10.1016/j.jpor.2019.02.001. PMID: 30871937.

- 188. Galindo-Moreno P, Fernández-Jiménez A, Avila-Ortiz G, Silvestre FJ, Hernández-Cortés P, Wang HL. Marginal bone loss around implants placed in maxillary native bone or grafted sinuses: a retrospective cohort study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2014;25:378-384. doi: 10.1111/clr.12122. PMID: 23421476.
- 189. Matarasso S, Rasperini G, Iorio Siciliano V, Salvi GE, Lang NP, Aglietta M. A 10-year retrospective analysis of radiographic bone-level changes of implants supporting single-unit crowns in periodontally compromised vs. periodontally healthy patients. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2010;21:898-903. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2010.01945.x. PMID: 20438576.
- 190. Saaby M, Karring E, Schou S, Isidor F. Factors influencing severity of peri-implantitis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2016;27:7-12. doi: 10.1111/clr.12505. PMID: 25395333.
- 191. Galindo-Moreno P, Catena A, Lopez-Chaichio L, Borges T, O'Valle F, Torrecillas-Martínez L, Padial-Molina M. Marginal bone loss around implants restored with fixed segmented full-arch rehabilitations in patients with history of severe periodontitis. Clin Oral Implants Res. *Under review*. doi: n/a. PMID: n/a.
- Guarnieri R, Ippoliti S. Long-term outcomes of tooth-implant-supported rehabilitation of periodontally compromised and treated patients refusing bone grafting surgical therapies. *Implant Dent* 2019;28:528-536. doi: 10.1097/ID.00000000000847. PMID: 31219945.
- Cecchinato D, Marino M, Lindhe J. Bone loss at implants and teeth in the same segment of the dentition in partially dentate subjects. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2017;28:626-630. doi: 10.1111/clr.12847. PMID: 27018647.
- 194. Cecchinato D, Marino M, Toia M, Cecchinato F, Lindhe J. Bone loss at implants and teeth in the same inter-proximal unit: a radiographic study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29:375-380. doi: 10.1111/clr.13132. PMID: 29427333.
- 195. Theodoridis C, Grigoriadis A, Menexes G, Vouros I. Outcomes of implant therapy in patients with a history of aggressive periodontitis. A systematic review and meta-

analysis. *Clin Oral Investig* 2017;21:485-503. doi: 10.1007/s00784-016-2026-6. PMID: 28013438.

- 196. Monje A, Alcoforado G, Padial-Molina M, Suarez F, Lin GH, Wang HL. Generalized aggressive periodontitis as a risk factor for dental implant failure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Periodontol* 2014;85:1398-1407. doi: 10.1902/jop.2014.140135. PMID: 24835415.
- 197. Brånemark PI, Svensson B, van Steenberghe D. Ten-year survival rates of fixed prostheses on four or six implants ad modum Brånemark in full edentulism. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 1995;6:227-231. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0501.1995.060405.x. PMID: 8603114.
- 198. de Luna Gomes JM, Lemos CAA, Santiago Junior JF, de Moraes SLD, Goiato MC, Pellizzer EP. Optimal number of implants for complete-arch implant-supported prostheses with a follow-up of at least 5 years: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Prosthet Dent* 2019;121:766-774 e763. doi: 10.1016/j.prosdent.2018.06.001. PMID: 30527569.
- 199. Papaspyridakos P, Mokti M, Chen CJ, Benic GI, Gallucci GO, Chronopoulos V. Implant and prosthodontic survival rates with implant fixed complete dental prostheses in the edentulous mandible after at least 5 years: a systematic review. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2014;16:705-717. doi: 10.1111/cid.12036. PMID: 23311617.
- 200. Daudt Polido W, Aghaloo T, Emmett TW, Taylor TD, Morton D. Number of implants placed for complete-arch fixed prostheses: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2018;29 Suppl 16:154-183. doi: 10.1111/clr.13312. PMID: 30328199.
- 201. Agliardi E, Panigatti S, Clerico M, Villa C, Malo P. Immediate rehabilitation of the edentulous jaws with full fixed prostheses supported by four implants: interim results of a single cohort prospective study. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2010;21:459-465. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01852.x. PMID: 20105197.
- 202. Francetti L, Romeo D, Corbella S, Taschieri S, Del Fabbro M. Bone level changes around axial and tilted implants in full-arch fixed immediate restorations. Interim results of a

prospective study. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2012;14:646-654. doi: 10.1111/j.1708-8208.2010.00304.x. PMID: 20977607.

- 203. Gallucci GO, Bernard JP, Belser UC. Treatment of completely edentulous patients with fixed implant-supported restorations: three consecutive cases of simultaneous immediate loading in both maxilla and mandible. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent* 2005;25:27-37. doi: PMID: 15736776.
- 204. Misch CE, Goodacre CJ, Finley JM, et al. Consensus conference panel report: crown-height space guidelines for implant dentistry-part 1. *Implant Dent* 2005;14:312-318. doi: 10.1097/01.id.0000188375.76066.23. PMID: 16361879.
- 205. Torrecillas-Martinez L, Monje A, Lin GH, et al. Effect of cantilevers for implantsupported prostheses on marginal bone loss and prosthetic complications: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2014;29:1315-1321. doi: 10.11607/jomi.3660. PMID: 25153006.
- 206. Blanes RJ. To what extent does the crown-implant ratio affect the survival and complications of implant-supported reconstructions? a systematic review. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2009;20 Suppl 4:67-72. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01762.x. PMID: 19663952.
- 207. Garaicoa-Pazmiño C, Suárez-López del Amo F, Monje A, et al. Influence of crown/implant ratio on marginal bone loss: a systematic review. *J Periodontol* 2014;85:1214-1221. doi: 10.1902/jop.2014.130615. PMID: 24444399.
- Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Kunz R, et al. GRADE guidelines: 8. Rating the quality of evidence--indirectness. J Clin Epidemiol 2011;64:1303-1310. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2011.04.014. PMID: 21802903.
- 209. Strub JR, Gaberthüel TW, Grunder U. The role of attached gingiva in the health of periimplant tissue in dogs. 1. clinical findings. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent* 1991;11:317-333. doi: PMID: 1810891.

- Longoni S, Tinto M, Pacifico C, Sartori M, Andreano A. Effect of peri-implant keratinized tissue width on tissue health and stability: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants* 2019;34:1307-1317. doi: 10.11607/jomi.7622. PMID: 31711074.
- 211. Tavelli L, Barootchi S, Avila-Ortiz G, Urban IA, Giannobile WV, Wang HL. Peri-implant soft tissue phenotype modification and its impact on peri-implant health: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *J Periodontol* 2021;92:21-44. doi: 10.1002/JPER.19-0716. PMID: 32710810.
- 212. Ramanauskaite A, Schwarz F, Sader R. Influence of width of keratinized tissue on the prevalence of peri-implant diseases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2022;33 Suppl 23:8-31. doi: 10.1111/clr.13766. PMID: 35763022.

Acronyms & Abbreviations	Meaning
2017 World Workshop	2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri- implant Diseases and Conditions
BIC	bone-to-implant-contact
BOP	Bleeding on probing
CAL	clinical attachment level
CI	confidence interval
EAO	European Association of Osseointegration
GEE	generalized estimation equations
GRADE	grading of recommendations, assessment, development & evaluation
HR	hazard ratio
ISFB	implant-supported fixed bridge
KM	keratinized mucosa

10. ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

KMW	keratinized mucosa width
KW	Kruskal-Wallis test
кт	keratinized tissue
Μ	mixed
MBL	marginal bone level/loss
MD	mean difference
mGl	mean gingival index
mPI	mean plaque index score
MT	mucosal thickness
n <i>,</i> N	number
ND	natural dentition
NOS	Newcastle-Ottawa Scale
OR	odds ratio
PD	probing depth (around dental implant)
PI	peri-implantitis
PIS	plaque index score
PPD	periodontal probing depth (around natural tooth)
PR	periodontitis
PRISMA	preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses
PROMs	patient-reported outcomes
PROSPERO	international prospective register of systematic reviews
PSTDs	peri-implant soft tissue deficiencies
RBL	radiographic bone loss
RCT	randomized controlled trial
RD	removable denture
REC	soft tissue recession
RIS	required information size
ROBINS-I	risk of bias in non-randomised studies - of interventions
SD	standard deviation

SE	standard error
SPT	supportive periodontal therapy
SRP	scaling and root planing
STAd	supracrestal tissue adhesion
STH	supracrestal tissue height
Т0	time of initial active periodontal therapy
T1	time of prosthetic restoration
Т2	1 year after prosthetic restoration
Т3	time of follow-up of \geq 2 years after prosthetic restoration
T4	time of the last visit when implant was classified as present or explanted
TSA	trial sequential analysis
VAS	visual analogue scale

APPENDICES

APPENDIX #1.1: STUDY #1 PUBLICATION94

Complete citation:

Ravidà A, Samal A, Qazi M, Webber LP, Wang HL, Galindo-Moreno P, Borgnakke WS, Saleh MHA. Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis. *J Periodontol* 2022. doi: 10.1002/JPER.22-0499. PMID: 36576085. *First published: 28 December 2022 ahead of print.*⁹⁴

The 14-page publication and its online-only 6-page supplement are inserted after this page.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

JOURNAL OF Periodontology

Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis

Andrea Ravidà^{1,2} | Ankita Samal¹ | Musa Qazi¹ | Liana Preto Webber¹ | Hom-Lay Wang¹ | Pablo Galindo-Moreno³ | Wenche S. Borgnakke¹ Muhammad H. A. Saleh¹

¹Department of Periodontics and Preventive Dentistry, University of Pittsburgh School of Dental Medicine, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA

²Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, University of Michigan School of Dentistry, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA

³Department of Oral Surgery and Implantology, University of Granada, Granada, Spain

Correspondence

Andrea Ravidà, Department of Periodontics and Preventive Dentistry, University of Pittsburgh School of Dental Medicine, 3501 Terrace St., Pittsburgh, PA 15261, USA.

Email: AndreaRavida@pitt.edu

During data collection for this study, Dr. Ravidà was affiliated with the University of Michigan.

Abstract

Background: Due to the clinical challenges involved in successfully treating peri-implantitis, it is imperative to identify patient- and implant-level risk factors for its prevention. The main goal of this retrospective longitudinal radiographic and clinical study was to investigate whether interproximal radiographic implant thread exposure after physiological bone remodeling may be a risk factor for peri-implantitis. The secondary goal was to evaluate several other potential risk indicators.

Methods: Of 4325 active dental school patients having implants placed, 165 partially edentulous adults (77 men, 88 women) aged 30–91 with \geq 2 years of follow-up upon implant restoration were included. Implants with ≥ 1 interproximal thread exposed (no bone-to-implant contact) (n = 98, 35%) constituted the test group and those without exposed threads (n = 182, 65%) the control group. Descriptive, binary, and multivariate regression analyses were evaluated for goodness of fit. Wald tests were used to evaluate for significance set at 0.05.

Results: Of the 280 implants (98 test, 182 control), 8 (2.9%) failed over a mean follow-up period of 7.67 (±2.63) years, and 27 implants (19 test, 8 control) developed peri-implantitis, with the exposed group having eight-fold (7.82 times) adjusted greater odds than the non-exposed. The risk increased four-fold (3.77 times) with each thread exposed. No other patient- or implant-related potentially confounding risk factors were identified.

Conclusions: Exposed interproximal implant threads after physiologic bone remodeling may be an independent risk indicator for incident peri-implantitis. Hence, clinicians should closely monitor patients with implant threads that have no bone-to-implant contact for incident peri-implantitis.

KEYWORDS

bone resorption, dental implants, periodontics, radiography, tooth loss

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

© 2022 The Authors. Journal of Periodontology published by Wiley Periodicals LLC on behalf of American Academy of Periodontology.

1 | INTRODUCTION

Peri-implantitis (PI) is defined as an inflammatory lesion in the tissues surrounding the implant with progressing of bone loss beyond the expected physiologic bone remodeling.^{1,2} PI is the most common complication in implant dentistry,^{3,4} affecting around 20% of patients^{5–7} and 13% of implants,^{6,7} with study results ranging widely.

Because successful treatment of PI is so challenging and the outcome unpredictable,^{4,8} it is imperative to prevent PI from developing, which necessitates identification of its local and systemic risk factors³ for potential mitigation.

According to the 2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri-implant Diseases and Conditions ("2017 World Workshop"), a history of periodontitis, poor plaque control, and lack of regular maintenance therapy might be considered risk indicators of PI; however, other factors such as smoking, diabetes, width of keratinized tissue, titanium particles, and prosthesis design need to be further evaluated.¹

It is currently accepted that PI is caused by bacterial challenge in a susceptible host,⁹ possibly in combination with a foreign body immune reaction.¹⁰

Several studies have focused on the roles of the patient (plaque control and compliance with professional maintenance visits) and of the provider (non-surgical or surgical therapies and maintenance) in the development of PI.^{8,11-18} Implant design has been discussed extensively regarding osseointegration, but few studies have explored its role in disease onset,^{19,20} so the role of the implant topography in PI requires further investigation.²¹ Implant topography can be categorized as macro- and microdesign, respectively. The macrodesign pertains to the shape of the implant body as well as the design and number of threads and is an established key factor for osseointegration as a crucial element for primary implant stability and possibly for bone-toimplant contact (BIC).²²⁻²⁴ Implant macrodesign has also been hypothesized to be a possible factor contributing to peri-implant disease.^{21,25–27} In support of this hypothesis, greater PI prevalence was found in implants with triple thread, with a microthreaded collar, and with a cylindric shape.²⁷

The microdesign concerns the chemically or mechanically treated implant surface, such as by acid etching, sandblasting, titanium plasma spraying, and hydroxyapatite coating.^{28–30} Moderately rough implant surfaces were associated with lower prevalence rates of PI,⁷ but due to the limited quality of evidence on the topic, more studies are necessary to evaluate the relationship between implant microdesign and PI.³¹ As a potential risk for PI,³² bone graft was also recorded.³²

A clinical study observed that small bony buccal dehiscence defects developed greater-than-expected vertical bone loss 6 months after implant placement.³³ However, no study has explored the impact of the interproximal thread exposure on the development of PI.

Thus, the main aim of this retrospective longitudinal study was to investigate whether radiological interproximal implant thread exposure after physiological bone remodeling may be a potential risk indicator for incident PI. The secondary goal was to identify other potential patient- or implant-related risk factors for incident PI.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study protocol was approved by the University of Michigan Medical School Institutional Review Board (Study #HUM00194509) and was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration adopted in 1964 and 1975,^{34,35} as revised in 2013.³⁶ This retrospective investigation included implants placed and restored by graduate students or faculty at the University of Michigan School of Dentistry between January 2000 and September 2017. Eligible participants needed to fulfill the following inclusion criteria: 1) partially edentulous area restored with ≥ 1 implant with a documented follow-up period of ≥ 2 years after implant loading; 2) clinical data and high-quality periapical radiographs available at the time of implant placement (T0), prosthetic restoration (T1), 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2, radiograph exposed at that time as per institutional protocol), and at follow-up of ≥ 2 years after prosthetic restoration (T3); 3) available information about the implant brand as well as the surface micro- and macrostructure; 4) presence of opposing teeth/restored implants (occlusion); 5) no active periodontitis at the time of implant placement (T0). Exclusion criteria were a) presence of PI in the test group at T2; b) potentially confounding comorbidities, such as a history of uncontrolled diabetes mellitus, radiation or chemotherapy, psychologic or psychiatric issues; and c) receipt of treatment or maintenance visits external to the study institution. Physical and digital records for potentially eligible patients were screened and evaluated by four examiners (A.S., M.Q., M.S., and L.W.) who subsequently extracted the data. Any disagreement that arose during the screening for eligibility and the data collection process was resolved through discussion with the principal investigator (A.R.).

2.1 | Data collection and classification

Relevant patient information was extracted, including age at the time of implant placement (T0), sex, smoking habit (≥ 1 cigarette/day), diabetes mellitus (validated via the patient's medical records), history of periodontitis,
RAVIDÀ ET AL.



and number of maintenance appointments. A positive history of periodontitis was determined following the case definition for periodontitis proposed by the 2017 World Workshop³⁷ based on periodontal charts and radiographs. Detailed implant specific data collected included the number of implants and their positions (location in the edentulous jaw area), implant design (bone or soft tissue level), brand, length, diameter, neck design, retention type of restoration (cement or screw), and splinting. Bone grafting (yes/no) was recorded, and the type of implant-abutment connection and neck designs were also collected. Moreover, data were collected on the distance between threads (pitch) and the implant macrosurface, such as thread designs (buttress, reverse buttress, square, progressive square, and V-shaped), which are schematically illustrated in Figure 1.²⁴ Details about the microsurface recorded included type of surface (microtextured and sandblasted, large-grit, acid-etched). The implants were divided into four different categories according to their roughness (S_a): smooth (S_a < 0.5 μ m); minimally rough (S_a 0.5–1.0 μ m), moderately rough (S_a > 1.0–2.0 μ m), and rough (S_a > 2.0 μ m). ^{38,39}

Implants were divided by radiographic evaluation of interproximal (mesial/distal) BIC 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2): 1) absence of BIC with \geq 1 proximal implant thread (test group, "exposed") and 2) no thread without BIC (control group, "non-exposed"). A thread was regarded radiographically exposed when the adjacent bone did not completely cover its surface.⁴⁰ Exposed and non-exposed implant threads are illustrated conceptually in

Figure 2 and radiographically in Figures S1 and S2 (in online *Journal of Periodontology*).

2.2 | Definition of outcomes

Based on our predefined outcomes, data analysis for implant failure, prevalence of PI, marginal bone loss, and numbers of threads exposed was performed. Two distinct follow-up periods were defined prior to data acquisition: a) follow-up to assess implant survival and b) follow-up to assess occurrence of PI, marginal bone loss, and number of interproximal (mesial or distal) threads exposed (with no BIC). The follow-up duration based on implant survival was defined as the time between implant placement (T0) and T4, defined as the last visit, during which each implant was classified as present or explanted. The followup based on the occurrence of PI, marginal bone loss, and number of threads exposed was defined as the duration of time between T2 and exposure of the last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized (T3). The time between T2 and T3 is referred to as the "radiograph period." In case of concomitancy between T3 and T4 (the last X-rays available and the last patient visit), the two follow-up durations were identical.

Implant failure was defined as a removed, lost, mobile, or fractured implant.⁴¹ PI was defined as proposed by the 2017 World Workshop² and was used to classify cases in a binary fashion as either positive (1) or negative (0) for PI. Because baseline data were available, a PI diagnosis



FIGURE 2 Development of marginal bone loss leading to exposed implant thread (no bone-to-implant contact). Implant placed at bone level (T1) (**A**). Bone loss after remodeling 1 year after implant prosthetic restoration (T2) (**B**). Close-up from panel B showing the most coronal implant thread exposed (**C**). (Conceptual model not showing any prosthetic restoration). (Please also see radiographs from study patients with and without interproximal thread exposure in Figures S1 and S2 in the online *Journal of Periodontology*)

was based on 1) progressive bone loss beyond initial bone remodeling, 2) increased probing depth, and 3) presence of bleeding and/or suppuration on gentle probing. Marginal bone level (MBL) was defined as the distance between the most coronal portion of the implant expected to present radiographic bone contact (for tissue-level implants, the interface between the polished collar and rough surface, and for bone-level implants, the platform level) to the most coronal point of the implant body in contact with bone. The MBL and the count of the exposed threads at T2 and T3 were radiographically assessed by two authors (A.R., M.S.) at the mesial and distal aspects of the affected implants using commercially available image software.* If significant differences arose (>0.5 mm for bone loss and >1 thread for the thread count), a third reviewer (H.L.W.) was included for reassessing the radiographs in a joint session to reach a final judgment. Repeated measurements of 15 implants were initially conducted to quantify mean interexaminer agreement measurement errors for MBL, which was $0.32 (\pm 0.2)$ mm.

2.3 | Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis included descriptive analyses of categorical (absolute and relative frequencies) and continuous (mean, standard deviation, range, and median) variables for the total sample and stratified by study group (exposed/non-exposed threads) using dedicated statistical software.[†] The outcome PI diagnosis (yes/no) was related to all independent variables using multilevel binary logistic regression with generalized estimation equations (GEE). Raw odds ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were obtained from the Wald chi-square statistic.

[†] SPSS, Chicago, Illinois.

Then, multivariate models were applied to adjust by potential confounding factors. The goodness of fit of different GEE estimates (for different matrix correlations) was assessed by QIC (quasi-likelihood under the independence model criterion) statistic. Significance level in all analyses was set to 5% ($\alpha = 0.05$). A post hoc power analysis was conducted. A sample size of 280 independent implants would provide 90.9% power with a confidence level of 95% to detect an OR of 3 as significant, using logistic regression models. Since the implants were not independent due to the two-level (patient and implant) data structure, this power needed correction. With each patient providing 1.75 implants on average and assuming a within-subject correlation of 0.5 (moderate), the correcting coefficient (D) was 1.35. Therefore, 280 dependent implants provide the same power as 207 independent implants, estimated at 80.4% under the mentioned conditions.

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Clinical characteristics and demographic profiles

Records from a total of 4325 active patients who had received implant therapy at the University of Michigan School of Dentistry were screened for potential inclusion. A total of 1287 patients were excluded due to <2 years postimplant restoration follow-up period, 2423 patients due to absence of \geq 1 radiograph or periodontal chart, 352 patients due to lack of information about brand and other implant characteristics, 53 patients due to presence of fixed full-arch restorations, and 45 due to ambiguous or incomplete charts. Hence, 165 patients were included in the study, including 77 males (46.7%) and 88 females (53.3%) with a mean age of 62.5 (\pm 11.7) years ranging from 30 to 91 years at baseline (T0). A total of 280 implants were

^{*} ImageJ, US National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland.

included (n = 98 in the test group; n = 182 in the control group). Characteristics of the sample at patient and implant levels are displayed in Table 1.

3.2 | PI and marginal bone loss

Overall, the PI rate was 9.6% (27/280) in the total sample of implants. About one-fifth (19.4%) of the implants in the test group and 4.4% in the control group developed PI. Results from simple binary logistic regression using GEE (Table 2) show that an increasing number of threads exposed and the square thread design significantly increased the probability of developing PI. Moreover, increasing patient age significantly decreased this probability. No other confounder obtained statistically significant effect in the bivariate analyses.

A multivariate model (Table 3) considering these findings and adjusting for potential confounders (duration of and mean annual number of maintenance visits during the radiographic period [T2 to T3]) showed that thread exposure remained a significant factor for increasing the likelihood of PI, with the risk of PI increasing almost eight-fold with each additional exposed thread (OR 7.82; 95% CI, 1.91–32.03; p = 0.004). Splinting was also associated with greater risk for PI (OR 3.49; 95% CI, 1.02–12.05; p = 0.047). Each year of increased age was associated with 5% lower risk of a PI diagnosis (OR 0.95; 95% CI, 0.92–0.99; p = 0.016).

No association was found between PI and any other implant macro- or microsurface design nor a history of periodontitis. The mean annual crestal bone loss between T2 to T3 was 0.26 (\pm 0.65) mm in the exposed (test group) versus 0.11 (\pm 0.31) mm per year in the non-exposed (control) group (p = 0.05). Each additional exposed thread significantly increased the odds of PI almost four-fold (OR 3.77; 95% CI, 1.82–7.82; p < 0.001) (Figure 3A; see also Table S1 in online *Journal of Periodontology*).

3.3 | Implant failure

Each group lost four implants. The failure rate was at 2.9% (8/280) in the total sample (4.1% in the test group and 2.2% in the control group), a statistically non-significant difference (p = 0.470) (see Table S2 in online *Journal of Periodontology*). The probability of failure increased with the number of exposed threads, with each additional thread increasing the probability of failure about three times (OR 3.13; 95% CI, 1.01–9.66; p < 0.001) (Figure 3B; see also Table S3 in online *Journal of Periodontology*). Other than older age (OR 0.97; 95% CI, 0.94–1.00; p = 0.049),

there were no other variables identified to potentially prevent implant failure.

4 | DISCUSSION

Because PI is difficult to arrest once established, identification of its modifiable risk factors is key for prevention. In implant treatment planning, execution, and maintenance, all possible measures to prevent development of exposed threads must be taken. Indeed, the results demonstrated an eight-fold increased risk for PI in implants with exposed threads compared to those with non-exposed threads. The risk increased four-fold with each additional thread exposed, and splinting was associated with 3.49 times greater risk for incident PI, whereas no other confounding patient-level factor (except for age) or implant macro- or microdesign feature was identified.

The reasons for exploring other potential risk factors were to not only identify them but to ensure statistically that such confounders might not actually be causing the incident PI instead of the thread exposure. Successful treatment of PI is very demanding. Retaining such success through maintenance proved to be challenging as well as shown by a systematic review and meta-analysis, where there was merely <5% reduction in the risk of implant loss for patients undergoing periodic maintenance therapy compared to those who did not.⁴² In a recent study, patients without maintenance therapy had 4.25 times greater risk for PI.¹⁶ Nonetheless, in the present study, the mean number of annual maintenance visits was found to not be associated with incident PI.

Splinting was found to present a 3.49 times greater risk for PI in multivariate analyses adjusted for duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits (Table 3). This finding is in contrast to the conclusions of a systematic review that a) there was no difference in MBL between splinted and non-splinted implant restorations⁴³ and b) splinting was associated with lower risk for implant failure.⁴³ On the contrary, our finding was in agreement with another study that also found greater risk of PI in splinted individual implant restorations, although threeunit bridges supported by two implants had significantly less risk for PI.⁴⁴ It should be noted that our study was not able to assess the accessibility for cleaning the implants and their restorations.

Our findings suggest that apart from splinting, the only modifiable statistically significant patient- and implantrelated risk factor for incident PI was the number of implant threads exposed 1 year after prosthetic implant restorations, and the latter impact was dose-dependent. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first time such

19433670, 0, Downloaded from https://aap

onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/10.1002/JPER.22.0499 by University Of Michigan Library, Wiley Online Library on [10/01/2023]. See the Terms and Condi

(https://onlinelibrary.wiley

onditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons License

TABLE 1 Patient- and implant-level characteristics of the implants placed in the 165 patients (*N* = 280 implants)

AAP

		Non-exposed (0 threads	Exposed (≥1 thread
Characteristic	Total, mean	exposed), mean \pm SD or	exposed), mean \pm SD or
Number of implants	\pm SD OF <i>n</i> (%)	n(%)	n(70)
Patient age at T0 years	62.0 ± 11.2	132(03.0)	98 (33.0) 62 2 ± 11 5
Sov	05.0 ± 11.5	02.7 ± 11.1	05.5 ± 11.5
Mala	122 (42.0)	76(41.9)	47 (49 0)
Fomalo	123 (43.9)	70 (41.8) 106 (58.2)	47 (48.0) 51 (52.0)
Smoking (>1 cigarotta/day)	157 (50.1)	100 (38.2)	51 (52.0)
No	241 (86.1)	161 (88 5)	80 (81.6)
Var	241 (80.1)	21 (11 5)	18 (18 4)
Dishetes	39 (13.9)	21 (11.5)	10 (10.4)
No	245 (87 5)	155 (85.2)	00 (01 8)
Var	243(87.3)	135(33.2)	90 (91.8) 8 (8 2)
History of periodontitis	55 (12.5)	27 (14.0)	8 (8.2)
No	185 (66 1)	122 (67.0)	63 (64 3)
Var	05 (33 0)	60 (33 0)	35 (35 7)
Duration of follow-up period	95 (33.9)	00 (33.0)	33 (33.7)
T0_T1 months	8 81 ± 4 72	8 41 + 4 57	0 55 ± 4 04
T2-T3 (radiograph period) years	3.61 ± 4.72	4.51 ± 2.66	9.33 ± 4.94
T0_T4 years	7.67 ± 2.52	7.51 ± 2.00	7.91 ± 2.93
Edentulous site	7.07 <u>+</u> 2.05	7.55 <u>-</u> 2. - 5	7.91 <u>-</u> 2.95
Incisor/canine	20(72)	12 (6 6)	8 (8 2)
Premolar	20(7.2)	70 (38 5)	3(8.2)
Molar	150 (53.6)	100 (54.9)	50 (51 0)
Arch	150 (55.0)	100 (34.7)	30 (31.0)
Mavilla	99 (35 4)	65 (35 7)	34 (34 7)
Mandible	181 (64 6)	117 (64 3)	64 (65 3)
Bone graft	101 (04.0)	117 (04.3)	04 (05.5)
No	212 (76 0)	138 (76 2)	74 (75 5)
Ves	67 (24 0)	43 (23.8)	24 (24 5)
Implant surface	07 (21.0)	15 (2510)	21(21.5)
MTX	105 (37.5)	87 (47.8)	18 (18.4)
TiUnite	103 (36.8)	32 (17.6)	71 (72.4)
SLA	43 (15.4)	42 (23.1)	1(1.0)
SLA active	2 (0.7)	2(1.1)	0
Friadent plus	7 (2.5)	7(3.8)	0
Nanotite	9 (3.2)	6 (3.3)	3 (3.1)
RBT	10 (3.6)	6 (3.3)	4 (4.1)
СМІ	1(0.4)	0 (0.0)	1(1.0)
Roughness (S _a)			. /
Smooth/minimally rough ($S_a \leq 1.0 \mu m$)	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
Moderate (S _a > 1.0–2.0 μ m)	170 (60.7)	143 (78.6)	27 (27.6)
Rough ($S_a > 2.0 \ \mu m$)	103 (36.8)	32 (17.6)	71 (72.4)

(Continues)

TABLE 1 (Continued)

Characteristic B / 6 / (%) <i>n</i> (%) <i>n</i> (%) Connection		Total, mean	Non-exposed (0 threads exposed), mean \pm SD or	Exposed (≥ 1 thread exposed), mean \pm SD or
Connection 124 (44,4) 9 (54,4) 5 (25,8) Internal hexagon 52 (18,6) 8 (44,4) 44 (45,4) Morse taper 45 (16,1) 44 (24,2) 11.0.0 Internal hexagon with Morse taper 20 (7,2) 12 (6,6) 8 (8,2) Internal rinibole 3 (11,0) 12 (6,6) 9 (9,3) Morse taper cone connection 7 (2,5) 7 (3,8) 9 (9,3) 0.5 MTX collar 6 (20,0) 58 (3,19) 9 (9,3) 0.5 MTX collar 13 (4,7) 12 (6,6) 11 (10,0) Fine micron feature 9 (3,2) 6 (3,3) 4 (4,4) Misc. machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7,9) 8 (4,4) 14 (14,4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2,5) 7 (3,8) 0 Microrough shoulder 20 (0,4) 16 (8,8) 13 (13,4) Smooth collar (Nobel) 29 (10,4) 16 (8,8) 13 (13,4) Microrough shoulder 4 (14,5) 9 (2,0) 10 (0,1) Progressive square 20 (0,1) 16 (8,3) 10 (0,2) Progressive square <td>Characteristic</td> <td>\pm SD or n (%)</td> <td>n (%)</td> <td>n (%)</td>	Characteristic	\pm SD or n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
Internal nexagon 124 (44-4) 94 (94-4) 25 (28.5) External nexagon 25 (8.6) 8 (4.4) 44 (45.4) Morse taper 20 (7.2) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Internal nexagon with Morse taper 20 (7.2) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Morse taper cone connection 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 9 (0.4) Morse taper cone connection 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 9 (0.3) 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25 (9.0) 17 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 11 (0.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) I dasci-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Microthreads 20 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 3 (1.0) Microthreads 20 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (1.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (2.3.6) 11 (1.0) Thread design 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (3.2) 2 (1.3) 6 (6.4) 44 (2.4.2) 2 (2.0) </td <td>Connection</td> <td>124 (44 4)</td> <td>00 (54.4)</td> <td>25 (25.9)</td>	Connection	124 (44 4)	00 (54.4)	25 (25.9)
Literal heagon 52 (18.6) 8 (4.4) 44 (45.4) Morse taper 45 (16.1) 44 (4.2.4) 1.1.0 Internal heagon with Morse taper 20 (7.2) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Internal trilobe 31 (11.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Norse taper cone connection 7 (2.3) 7 (3.8) 0 Neck design 5 (3.6) 8 (8.2) 8 (8.2) 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25 (9.0) 17 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 0.5 Machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 11 (1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Loc collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.4.4) Micronthreads 20 (0.4) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Micronthreads 20 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Microthreads 20 (0.4) 4 (4 (2.4.2) 10.0) Threaded 20 (0.1) 4 (4 (2.4.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 9 (33.2)	Internal nexagon	124 (44.4)	99 (54.4)	25 (25.8)
Mores taper 45 (b.1) 44 (24.2) 1 (1.0) Internal hexagon with Mores taper 20 (7.2) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Internal trilobe 3 (1.1) 12 (6.6) 19 (19.6) Mores taper cone connection 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Neck design - - - 0.5 mtX collar 67 (24.0) 5 (31.9) 9 (9.3) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 1 (1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 4 (41.4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Thread design 10 (1.6) 14 (4.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 2 (1.4) 3 (3.0) Square 10 (70.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) <td>External nexagon</td> <td>52 (18.6)</td> <td>8 (4.4)</td> <td>44 (45.4)</td>	External nexagon	52 (18.6)	8 (4.4)	44 (45.4)
Internal hexagon with Morse taper 20 (7.2) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Internal trilobe 31 (11.1) 12 (6.6) 9 (19.6) Morse taper cone connection 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Neck design 5 (19.0) 17 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25 (9.0) 7 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 3 (3.1) 2 (6.6) 1 (1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 4 (41) Misc. machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microthreads 29 (10.4) 14 (24.2) 1 (3.0) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Thread design 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (3.2) 2 (1.4) 6 (6.8) Square 10 (0.7) 12 (2.0) 10 (0.1) Progressive square 93 (3.2) 2 (1.4) 6 (7 (8.4) Square 10 (20,7)	Morse taper	45 (16.1)	44 (24.2)	1 (1.0)
Internal trilobe 31 (11.) 12 (6.5) 9 (9.6) Morse taper cone connection 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Neck design 5 5 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 8 (8.2) 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25 (9.0) 17 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 0.5 MTX collar 67 (24.0) 8 (31.9) 9 (9.3) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 1 (1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Lock collar 10 (3.5) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microthreads 29 (10.4) 14 (2.2) 2 (2.0) Smooth collar 30 (3.0) 4 (4 (3.2) 2 (2.0) Thread design 41 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 11 (1.0) Reverse buttress 40 (16.4) 44 (2.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 197 (70.6)	Internal hexagon with Morse taper	20 (7.2)	12 (6.6)	8 (8.2)
Mores taper cone connection 7(2.5) 7(3.8) 0 Neck design 5 5 5 8 8 2 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25(9.0) 17(9.3) 8 (8.2) 9(9.3) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13(4.7) 12 (6.6) 1(1.0) Fine micron feature 9(3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Microrough shoulder 7(2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microrough shoulder 7(2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Thread design 12 (2.0) 14 (45.4) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 2 (14.3) 6 (6.4) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 2 (14.3) 6 (6.4) Ngare 20 (7.1) 12	Internal trilobe	31 (11.1)	12 (6.6)	19 (19.6)
Neck design 0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25 (9.0) 17 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 0.5 MTX collar 67 (24.0) 58 (31.9) 9 (9.3) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 1(1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Misc machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Misc machined collar (Nobel) 20 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Microthreads 90 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1(1.0) Threaded 90 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 10 (0.4) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (3.2) 2 (14.3) 2 (2.0) Reverse buttress 93 (3.2) 2 (14.3) 2 (12.4) Timplant level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 8 (8.2)	Morse taper cone connection	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
0.5 machined collar (Zimmer) 25 (9.0) 17 (9.3) 8 (8.2) 0.5 MTX collar 67 (24.0) 88 (31.9) 9 (9.3) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 1 (1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Microrough shoulder 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 20 (0.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 3 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Threaded 3 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 2 (14.3) 6 (16.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) Square 20 (7.1) 2 (2.0) 10 (10.3) Implant level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Issue level 13 (14.00) 84 (84.1) <t< td=""><td>Neck design</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Neck design			
0.5 MTX collar 67(24.0) 58(31.9) 9(9.3) 1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13(4.7) 12(6.6) 1(1.0) Fine micron feature 9(3.2) 6(3.3) 3(3.1) Laser-Lok collar 10(3.6) 6(3.3) 4(4.1) Misc. machined collar (Nobel) 22(7.9) 8(4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 7(2.5) 7(3.8) 0 Microthreads 29(10.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1(1.0) Threaded 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Progressive square 7(2.5) 7(3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Lergth 11 mm 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 21 (27.8) I_1-12 mm 69 (24.7) 10 (00.4)	0.5 machined collar (Zimmer)	25 (9.0)	17 (9.3)	8 (8.2)
1.0 machined collar (Zimmer) 13 (4.7) 12 (6.6) 1 (1.0) Fine micron feature 9 (3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Misc, machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microthreads 29 (10.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 14 (45.4) Threaded 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Progressive square 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 93 (33.2) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 2 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (40.7) 9 (51.1) 21 (2.1) Implant level 11 (40.7) 10 (60.4) 8 (76.97.7) Issue level 19 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 8 (76.97.7) I-12 mm 13 (147.0) 8 (48.4)	0.5 MTX collar	67 (24.0)	58 (31.9)	9 (9.3)
Fine micron feature 9(3.2) 6 (3.3) 3 (3.1) Laser-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Mics. machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microthreads 29 (10.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Threaded 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 1 2 (2.0) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 197 (70.6) 10 (00.4) 87 (97.7) Tissue level 22 (2.9) 23 (3.6) 10 (10.3) Lergth 11 42.07 23 (3.6) 27 (27.8) Immation 99 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) Interse 69 (24.7) 42 (3.1) 27 (27.8)	1.0 machined collar (Zimmer)	13 (4.7)	12 (6.6)	1 (1.0)
Laser-Lok collar 10 (3.6) 6 (3.3) 4 (4.1) Misc. machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microthreads 29 (10.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Thread design 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 44 (45.4) Progressive square 46 (16.4) 44 (42.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (4.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Immative 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 10 (0.3) Exerctive 82 (29.4) 70 (30.6) 10 (0.0, 3) Trisse level 197 (70.6) 10 (60.4) 87 (87.7) In-12 mm 91 (20.1) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) In-12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.	Fine micron feature	9 (3.2)	6 (3.3)	3 (3.1)
Misc. machined collar (Nobel) 22 (7.9) 8 (4.4) 14 (14.4) Microrough shoulder 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Microthreads 29 (10.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Threaded 35 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 0 (68.2) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (2.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 12 (2.1) Implant level 111 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 12 (1.4) Square 20 (7.1) 10 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Implant level 12 (2.1) 20 (2.1) 20 (2.1) Length 13 (14.0.0) 88 (48.4) 3 (4.3) 1-12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) <td>Laser-Lok collar</td> <td>10 (3.6)</td> <td>6 (3.3)</td> <td>4 (4.1)</td>	Laser-Lok collar	10 (3.6)	6 (3.3)	4 (4.1)
Microrough shoulder 7(2.5) 7(3.8) 0 Microthreads 29(10.4) 16(8.8) 13(13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43(23.6) 1(1.0) Threaded 53(19.0) 9(4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 53(19.0) 9(4.9) 44 (45.4) Progressive square 46 (16.4) 44 (2.2) 2(2.0) Progressive square 7(2.5) 7(3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20(7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Itsue level 197 (70.6) 100 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Itsue level 197 (70.6) 100 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Itsue level 197 (70.6) 100 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Itsue level 197 (70.6) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) <td>Misc. machined collar (Nobel)</td> <td>22 (7.9)</td> <td>8 (4.4)</td> <td>14 (14.4)</td>	Misc. machined collar (Nobel)	22 (7.9)	8 (4.4)	14 (14.4)
Microthreads 29 (10.4) 16 (8.8) 13 (13.4) Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Threaded 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 66 (6.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 12 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Length 13 (47.0) 84 (84.3) 34 (43.3) I-12 mm 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) I-12 mm 94 (27.0) 84 (84.3) 34 (43.3) Immet Immet Immet Immet Immet <td>Microrough shoulder</td> <td>7 (2.5)</td> <td>7 (3.8)</td> <td>0</td>	Microrough shoulder	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
Smooth collar 44 (15.8) 43 (23.6) 1 (1.0) Threaded 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Thread design 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Buttress 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 112 (20.4) 10 (06.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 197 (70.6) 10 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 197 (70.6) 10 (60.4) 87 (89.7) I-12 mm 19 (20.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) I-12 mm 13 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (43.3) I >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (7.8) I =4 mm 52 (22.4) 44 (20.0) 18 (29.0) <tr< td=""><td>Microthreads</td><td>29 (10.4)</td><td>16 (8.8)</td><td>13 (13.4)</td></tr<>	Microthreads	29 (10.4)	16 (8.8)	13 (13.4)
Threaded 53 (19.0) 9 (4.9) 44 (45.4) Fread design 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Buttress 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (32.2) 2 6 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (40.7) 9 (51.1) 2 (2.4) V-shaped 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 82 (29.4) 7 (29.6) 10 (10.3) I-l-12 mm 13 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 2 (27.8) 1-l-12 mm 13 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 2 (40.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 4 (20.0) 2 (29.0) >12 mm 50 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4.4 mm 50 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4.4.5 mm 60 (43.7) 7 (42.9) 2 (41.9) 4.5.5 mm 9 (94.7) 7 (3 (42.9) 2 (41.9)	Smooth collar	44 (15.8)	43 (23.6)	1 (1.0)
Thread design 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 37 (25.4) 10 (06.4) 87 (89.7) Implant level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Lempth 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Lempth 99 (26.7) 25 (28.6) 27 (27.8) 11-12 mm 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Immter 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) A4.5 mm 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4.4.5 mm 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4.4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	Threaded	53 (19.0)	9 (4.9)	44 (45.4)
Buttress 46 (16.4) 44 (24.2) 2 (2.0) Progressive square 7 (2.5) 7 (3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 14 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 11 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Bone level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Length 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) I-12 mm 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Eventer 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	Thread design			
Progressive square 7(2.5) 7(3.8) 0 Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Imm 99 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) I-12 mm 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Immeter 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 3 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Immeter 131 (47.0) 84 (20.0) 18 (29.0) Immeter 14 mm 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) 14 (30.0) 4-4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) <t< td=""><td>Buttress</td><td>46 (16.4)</td><td>44 (24.2)</td><td>2 (2.0)</td></t<>	Buttress	46 (16.4)	44 (24.2)	2 (2.0)
Reverse buttress 93 (33.2) 26 (14.3) 67 (68.4) Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level 197 (70.6) 10 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Length 71 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) 1-12 mm 79 (28.3) 52 (28.1) 27 (27.8) 1-12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Diameter 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	Progressive square	7 (2.5)	7 (3.8)	0
Square 20 (7.1) 12 (6.6) 8 (8.2) V-shaped 114 (40.7) 93 (51.1) 21 (21.4) Implant level Bone level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Length <11 mm	Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	26 (14.3)	67 (68.4)
V-shaped114 (40.7)93 (51.1)21 (21.4)Implant levelBone level197 (70.6)110 (60.4)87 (89.7)Tissue level82 (29.4)72 (39.6)10 (10.3)Length79 (28.3)52 (28.6)27 (27.8)11-12 mm131 (47.0)88 (48.4)43 (44.3)>12 mm69 (24.7)42 (23.1)27 (27.8)Diameter34 (20.0)18 (29.0)4-4.5 mm52 (22.4)34 (20.0)18 (29.0)>4.5 mm99 (42.7)73 (42.9)26 (41.9)	Square	20 (7.1)	12 (6.6)	8 (8.2)
Implant level Inp (70.6) I10 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Bone level 197 (70.6) 110 (60.4) 87 (89.7) Tissue level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Length 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) 11-12 mm 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Diameter 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) >4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	V-shaped	114 (40.7)	93 (51.1)	21 (21.4)
Bone level197 (70.6)110 (60.4)87 (89.7)Tissue level82 (29.4)72 (39.6)10 (10.3)Length79 (28.3)52 (28.6)27 (27.8)11-12 mm79 (28.3)52 (28.6)27 (27.8)11-12 mm131 (47.0)88 (48.4)43 (44.3)>12 mm69 (24.7)42 (23.1)27 (27.8)Diameter52 (22.4)34 (20.0)18 (29.0)4-4.5 mm52 (22.4)34 (20.0)18 (29.0)4-4.5 mm99 (42.7)73 (42.9)26 (41.9)	Implant level			
Tissue level 82 (29.4) 72 (39.6) 10 (10.3) Length 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) 11-12 mm 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) 11-12 mm 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Diameter 70 (28.3) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) >4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	Bone level	197 (70.6)	110 (60.4)	87 (89.7)
Length 79 (28.3) 52 (28.6) 27 (27.8) 11-12 mm 131 (47.0) 88 (48.4) 43 (44.3) >12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Diameter 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) >4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	Tissue level	82 (29.4)	72 (39.6)	10 (10.3)
<11 mm79 (28.3)52 (28.6)27 (27.8)11-12 mm131 (47.0)88 (48.4)43 (44.3)>12 mm69 (24.7)42 (23.1)27 (27.8)Diameter52 (22.4)34 (20.0)18 (29.0)4-4.5 mm52 (22.4)34 (20.0)18 (29.0)>4.5 mm99 (42.7)73 (42.9)26 (41.9)Retention	Length			
11-12 mm131 (47.0)88 (48.4)43 (44.3)>12 mm69 (24.7)42 (23.1)27 (27.8)Diameter52 (22.4)34 (20.0)18 (29.0)4-4.5 mm81 (34.9)63 (37.1)18 (29.0)>4.5 mm99 (42.7)73 (42.9)26 (41.9)Retention	<11 mm	79 (28.3)	52 (28.6)	27 (27.8)
>12 mm 69 (24.7) 42 (23.1) 27 (27.8) Diameter 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) >4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	11–12 mm	131 (47.0)	88 (48.4)	43 (44.3)
Diameter 52 (22.4) 34 (20.0) 18 (29.0) 4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) >4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9)	>12 mm	69 (24.7)	42 (23.1)	27 (27.8)
<4 mm	Diameter			
4-4.5 mm 81 (34.9) 63 (37.1) 18 (29.0) >4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9) Retention	<4 mm	52 (22.4)	34 (20.0)	18 (29.0)
>4.5 mm 99 (42.7) 73 (42.9) 26 (41.9) Retention	4–4.5 mm	81 (34.9)	63 (37.1)	18 (29.0)
Retention	>4.5 mm	99 (42.7)	73 (42.9)	26 (41.9)
	Retention	··· (· - ··)		20(11))
Cemented 201 (72 0) 134 (73 6) 67 (69 1)	Cemented	201 (72.0)	134 (73.6)	67 (69 1)
Screwed $75(26.9)$ $45(24.7)$ $30(30.9)$	Screwed	261 (72.0) 75 (26.9)	45 (24.7)	30 (30.9)
Overdenture 3(11) 3(16) 0	Overdenture	3(11)	3(16)	0
Splitted $3(1.1)$ $3(1.0)$ U	Splinted	5 (1.1)	5 (1.0)	v
No 204 (72.0) 144 (70.1) (0.((1.2))	No	204(72.0)	144(701)	60 (61 2)
NO $204(72.9)$ $144(79.1)$ $00(01.2)$ Vor $76(27.1)$ $28(20.0)$ $28(20.0)$	No	204(12.9)	144(79.1)	29 (29 9)
10 (27.1) 38 (20.9) 38 (38.8)	105	/0 (27.1)	30 (20.9)	(Continues)

TABLE 1 (Continued)

	Total, mean	Non-exposed (0 threads exposed), mean \pm SD or	Exposed (≥ 1 thread exposed), mean \pm SD or
Characteristic	\pm SD or <i>n</i> (%)	n (%)	n (%)
Number of annual maintenance visits during radiograph period (T2–T3)			
≤ 1	63 (23.1)	41 (22.8)	22 (23.7)
>1-≤2	104 (38.1)	73 (40.6)	31 (33.3)
>2-≤3	77 (28.2)	47 (26.1)	30 (32.3)
>3	29 (10.6)	19 (10.6)	10 (10.8)
Number of annual maintenance visits (T0-T4)			
≤0.5	61 (22.4)	43 (24.0)	18 (19.4)
>0.5-≤1	59 (21.7)	45 (25.1)	14 (15.1)
>1-≤1.5	91 (33.5)	54 (30.2)	37 (39.8)
>1.5	61 (22.4)	37 (20.7)	24 (25.8)

Abbreviations: MTX, microtextured; RBT, resorbable blast texturing; SLA, sandblasted, large-grit, acid-etched; T0, time of implant placement; T1, time of prosthetic restoration; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; T4, time of last patient visit.



FIGURE 3 Predicted probability of peri-implantitis (PI) (**A**) and of implant failure (**B**) by the number of exposed threads (N = 280 implants). Implant failure is defined as removed, lost, mobile, or fractured implant.⁴¹ T2, 1 year after implant prosthetic restoration

conclusion has been demonstrated by rigorous research, even though this result seems intuitive. Since the body of literature appears to be void of relevant findings regarding the number of exposed threads, we cannot compare this main finding to prior research results.

Interestingly, severity of periodontitis was not a significant factor for incidence of PI, which is in accord with our group's earlier findings in another study population among patients at the same institution, where only periodontitis Grade C was associated with incident PI.¹⁵ This finding is also in line with the results of the meta-analysis published in 2016, which obviously could not have applied the 2017 World Workshop case definitions for either disease.⁴² A systematic review by Doornewaard and coworkers supports our findings that implant surface roughness was not a significant factor in PI.³⁹ It is noteworthy that we applied the current classification of both periodontitis and PI defined by the 2017 World Workshop, and therefore any direct comparison to prior research would benefit from reassessing the classification of both diseases in the older studies.

Despite the multitude of operators and potentially changing protocols related to implant placement and restoration at a dental school over a period of 18 years,

19433670, 0, Downloaded from https://ap.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/01.002/JPER.22-0499 by University Of Michigan Library, Wiley Online Library on [1001/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/on.org/10.002/JPER.22-0499 by University Of Michigan Library, Wiley Online Library on [1001/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/on.org/10.002/JPER.22-0499 by University Of Michigan Library, Wiley Online Library on [1001/2023].

FABLE 2 Risks of incident peri-implantitis by patient, implant, and prosthesis characteristics during the total study period (T0–T4). Results from unadjusted binary logistic regression analyses with generalized estimation equations ($N = 280$ implants)						
Characteristic	Total, mean \pm SD or n (%)	Peri-implantitis, n (%)	OR	95% CI	<i>n</i> value	
Number of implants	280	27 (9.6)		2010 01	P	
Study group	200	27 (9.0)				
Non exposed (0 threads exposed)	192 (65.0)	9(1 A)	1			
Exposed (>1 thread exposed)	132(05.0)	3(4.4)	5 22	2 10 12 0	<0.001***	
Patient age at T0 years	98(33.0)	19 (19.4)	0.05	2.10-13.0	0.001	
Sov	05.0 ± 11.5		0.95	0.92-0.99	0.008	
Mala	122 (42.0)	1((12.0)	1			
Formalo	123 (43.9)	10(13.0)	1	0.18 1.40	0.100	
Female Smoking (>1 aigaratta/day)	157 (50.1)	11 (7.0)	0.50	0.18-1.40	0.190	
No	241 (96 1)	26(10.8)	1			
No	241(00.1)	20(10.8)	1	0.02 1.77	0.154	
Dishetes	39 (13.9)	1 (2.0)	0.22	0.03-1.77	0.134	
No	245 (87 5)	23(0,1)	1			
No	243(87.5)	23(9.4)	1 25	0.26 5.02	0 792	
Listom of poriodoptitis	55 (12.5)	4 (11.4)	1.23	0.20-3.95	0.785	
No	195 (66 1)	15 (9 1)	1			
No	165(00.1)	13(8.1)	1	0 (1 4 42	0 221	
Ies	95 (33.9)	12 (12.6)	1.04	0.01-4.43	0.331	
To T1 months	0 01 + 4 73		1.05	0.02 1.19	0.459	
TO-TT, months	6.61 ± 4.72		1.05	0.95-1.18	0.438	
TO TA years	4.00 ± 2.32		1.00	0.84-1.39	0.340	
Edoptulous site	7.07 ± 2.03		1.05	0.79-1.33	0.552	
Incisor/conine	20(72)	1 (5)	1		0.332	
Premolar	20(7.2)	1(3) 12(10.0)	1 22	0 42-12 9	0.334	
Molar	150 (53.6)	12(10.3)	1.06	0.42-12.9	0.554	
Arch	150 (55.0)	14 (9.3)	1.90	0.20-13.0	0.319	
Maxilla	00(254)	0(01)	1			
Mandibla	99 (33.4) 191 (64.6)	9(9.1)	1	0.28.2.21	0.856	
Bone graft	181 (04.0)	10 (9.9)	1.10	0.56-5.21	0.850	
No	212(76.0)	22(10.4)	1			
Ves	67(24.0)	5(75)	0.70	0 23-2 13	0 525	
Implant surface	07 (24.0)	5(1.5)	0.70	0.25 2.15	0.194	
MTX	105 (37 5)	6(57)	1		0.174	
TiUnite	103 (36.8)	15(14.6)	2.81	0 82-9 61	0 099	
SI A	43 (15 4)	2(47)	0.81	0.15-4.37	0.801	
SLA active	2(0.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Friadent plus	7(2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Nanotite	9(32)	1 (11 1)	2.06	0 18-23 9	0 563	
RBT	10 (3.6)	3 (30.0)	7.07	0.77-64.9	0.084	
CMI	1(0.4)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Roughness (S.)	- (0)	-				
Smooth/minimally rough ($S_{1} < 1.0 \ \mu m$)	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Moderate (S _a 1.0–2.0 μ m)	170 (60.7)	12 (7.1)	1	, ••		
Rough ($S_a > 2.0 \mu m$)	103 (36.8)	15 (14.6)	2.24	0.82-6.13	0.115	
	~ /				(Continues)	

TAB

ABLE 2 (Continued)					
	Total, mean \pm SD	Peri-implantit	tis,		_
Characteristic	or n (%)	n (%)	OR	95% CI	<i>p</i> value
Connection					0.275
Internal hexagon	124 (44.4)	10 (8.1)	1		
External hexagon	52 (18.6)	6 (11.5)	1.49	0.40-5.47	0.550
Morse taper	45 (16.1)	2 (4.4)	0.53	0.11-2.62	0.437
Internal hexagon with Morse taper	20 (7.2)	5 (25.0)	3.80	0.82–17.7	0.089
Internal trilobe	31 (11.1)	4 (12.9)	1.69	0.37-7.72	0.499
Morse taper cone connection	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Neck design					0.308
0.5 machined collar (Zimmer)	25 (9.0)	3 (12.0)	1		
0.5 MTX collar	67 (24.0)	3 (4.5)	0.34	0.04-2.78	0.317
1.0 machined collar (Zimmer)	13 (4.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fine micron feature	9 (3.2)	1 (11.1)	0.92	0.06-13.5	0.317
Laser-Lok collar	10 (3.6)	3 (30.0)	3.14	0.27-36.9	0.362
Machined collar (Zimmer)	22 (7.9)	2 (9.1)	0.73	0.10-5.62	0.765
Microrough shoulder	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Microthreads	29 (10.4)	7 (24.1)	2.33	0.37-14.9	0.309
Smooth collar	44 (15.8)	2 (4.5)	0.35	0.05-2.65	0.309
Threaded	53 (19.0)	6 (11.3)	0.94	0.16-5.66	0.943
Thread design					0.080
Buttress	46 (16.4)	2 (4.3)	1		
Progressive square	7(2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reverse huttress	93 (33 2)	13 (14 0)	3 58	0 77–16 6	0.105
Square	20(71)	5(250)	7 33	1 16-46 4	0.034*
V-shaped	114(407)	7(61)	1 44	0.28-7.39	0.663
Implant level	11 (10.7)	, (0.1)	1.11	0.20 7.35	0.005
Bone level	197 (70.6)	22 (11 2)	1		
	137 (70.0) 82 (20 A)	5(61)	1	0 16-1 69	0.274
Longth	62 (29.4)	5 (0.1)	0.52	0.10-1.09	0.274
	70 (29.2)	$F(C_{2})$	1		0.280
<11 1111	79 (28.3) 121 (47.0)	5 (0.3)	1	0.76 6.41	0.146
11–12 mm	131 (47.0)	17 (13.0)	2.21	0.76-6.41	0.146
>12 mm	69 (24.7)	5 (7.2)	1.16	0.29-4.67	0.838
Diameter	(1)		_		0.978
<4 mm	52 (22.4)	4 (7.7)	1		
4–4.5 mm	81 (34.9)	7 (8.6)	1.14	0.19-6.63	0.888
>4.5 mm	99 (42.7)	9 (9.1)	1.20	0.21-6.81	0.837
Retention					0.409
Cemented	201 (72.0)	22 (10.9)	1		
Screwed	75 (26.9)	5 (6.7)	0.58	0.16-2.11	0.409
Overdenture	3 (1.1)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Splinted					
No	204 (72.9)	14 (6.9)	1		
Yes	76 (27.1)	13 (17.1)	2.80	0.98-8.02	0.055

(Continues)

19433670, 0, Downloaded from https://aao.nlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/JPER 22-0499 by University Of Michigan Library. Wiley Online Library on [1001/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/JPER 22-0499 by University Of Michigan Library. Wiley Online Library on the applicable Creative Commons License

TABLE 2 (Continued)

Characteristic	Total, mean \pm SD or n (%)	Peri-implantitis, n (%)	OR	95% CI	<i>p</i> value
Number of annual maintenance visits during radiograph period (T2–T3)					0.079
≤1	63 (23.1)	5 (7.9)	1		
>1-≤2	104 (38.1)	4 (3.8)	0.46	0.11–1.96	0.296
>2-≤3	77 (28.2)	12 (15.6)	2.14	0.56-8.22	0.267
>3	29 (10.6)	5 (17.2)	2.42	0.44-13.2	0.309
Number of annual maintenance visits (T0–T4)					0.280
≤0.5	61 (22.4)	5 (8.2)	1		
>0.5-≤1	59 (21.7)	4 (6.8)	0.82	0.17-3.92	0.798
>1-≤1.5	91 (33.5)	6 (6.6)	0.79	0.16-3.95	0.775
>1.5	61 (22.4)	11 (18.0)	2.46	0.64–9.44	0.188

JOURNAL OF

Periodontology

Note: p value by Wald test.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; MTX, microtextured; OR, odds ratio; RBT, resorbable blast texturing; SLA, sandblasted, large-grit, acid-etched; T0, time of implant placement; T1, time of prosthetic restoration; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; T4, time of last patient visit.

p < 0.05; p < 0.01; p < 0.01; p < 0.001.

TABLE 3 Risk of incident peri-implantitis by patient, implant, and prosthesis characteristics during the radiograph period (T2–T3). Results from multivariate logistic regression with generalized estimation equations adjusting for duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits (N = 280 implants)

Characteristic	Total, mean ± SD or <i>n</i> (%)	Peri-implantitis, n (%)	OR	95% CI	p value
Number of implants	280	27 (9.6)			
Study group					
Non-exposed (0 threads exposed)	182 (65.0)	8 (4.4)	1		
Exposed (≥1 thread exposed)	98 (35.0)	19 (19.4)	7.82	1.91-32.0	0.004**
Patient age at T0, years	63.0 ± 11.3		0.95	0.90-0.99	0.016*
Thread design					0.205
Buttress	46 (16.4)	2 (4.3)	1		
Progressive square	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	13 (14.0)	0.35	0.04-3.11	0.348
Square	20 (7.1)	5 (25.0)	2.02	0.26-15.9	0.506
V-shaped	114 (40.7)	7 (6.1)	0.23	0.20-2.28	0.211
Splinted					
No	204 (72.9)	14 (6.9)	1		
Yes	76 (27.1)	13 (17.1)	3.49	1.02–12.0	0.047*
Duration of radiograph period (T2–T3), years	4.60 ± 2.52		1.19	0.95–1.50	0.136
Number of annual maintenance visits during radiograph period (T2–T3)					0.052
≤1	63 (23.1)	5 (7.9)	1		
>1-≤2	104 (38.1)	4 (3.8)	0.84	0.20-3.52	0.811
>2-≤3	77 (28.2)	12 (15.6)	3.23	0.57-13.9	0.114
>3	29 (10.6)	5 (17.2)	5.16	0.73-36.4	0.101

Note: p values by Wald test.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized.

p < 0.05; p < 0.01.

11



only eight (2.9%) implants from this series failed. The overall implant level PI rate was 9.6% (and only 4.4% of the implants that did not have any interproximal threads exposed after the initial physiologic bone remodeling), which is well within, actually at the lower end of, the reported range between 0.4% and 85%.^{5,7,40,45–47} Importantly, almost one-fifth (19.4%) of the implants with such thread exposure developed PI. This is the same overall rate as that found for implants placed by general practitioners.⁴⁸

Our stringent eligibility criteria were selected to create the test and comparison groups for comparisons as precise and valid as possible. It requires a large source population to conduct such a study, which can be deducted from including only 165 patients from a pool of 4325 active patients whose charts were screened. The low eligibility rate of 3.8% also leads to potential bias in representing any real-life population. Hence, this study could be perceived as a proof-of-concept study, although the prevalence of PI corresponds to findings from non-academic studies. The paucity of such large, well-documented source populations may be a reason for the lack of studies like this. A main limitation of this study is the high number and great diversity in skill levels of various categories of providers as well as the variety of implant systems used, some of which have been associated with the prevalence of PI.²⁶ The same applies to the various prosthetic designs included, some of which may be considered risk indicators for PI.⁴⁹

Furthermore, with this study being primarily based on radiographic assessment, the observed correlation between implant threads not embedded in bone and an increased risk for the onset of PI could not consider soft tissue variables, such as keratinized mucosa width, mucosal thickness, or peri-implant soft tissue height. Moreover, we could not assess the presence/absence of buccal thread exposure due to the utilization of two-dimensional radiographs allowing only assessment of the interproximal aspects. Finally, inherent in the study design are the limitations of any retrospective study, such as no new data being collected and the data having been recorded for purposes other than this study with no possibility for randomization and recording of prospective observations.

5 | CONCLUSION

Within the limitations of this retrospective study, and age being the only non-modifiable risk factor identified, splinting and implant thread exposure (no BIC) after the expected initial bone remodeling were the only statistically significant potentially modifiable risk indicators for incident PI that were identified in this study. Implants with ≥ 1 thread exposed 1 year after implant restoration were 7.82

times more likely to develop PI than those with no exposed threads. This impact occurred in a dose–response manner, as the risk for PI increased with increasing number of exposed threads, with each additional exposed thread increasing the risk of PI almost four-fold.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Study conception and design: Andrea Ravidà, Hom-Lay Wang, and Pablo Galindo-Moreno. Data collection: Andrea Ravidà, Ankita Samal, Musa Qazi, and Liana Preto Webber. Analysis and interpretation of the data: Hom-Lay Wang, Pablo Galindo-Moreno, Wenche S. Borgnakke, and Muhammad H. A. Saleh. Drafting of the manuscript: Andrea Ravidà, Liana Preto Webber, Wenche S. Borgnakke, and Muhammad H. A. Saleh. All authors gave their final approval and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the staff in the "Records" department at the University of Michigan School of Dentistry for their assistance in retrieving the archived paper patient charts. The study was self-funded by the authors and their institutions.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

All authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest related to this manuscript.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author upon request.

REFERENCES

- Schwarz F, Derks J, Monje A, Wang HL. Peri-implantitis. J Periodontol. 2018;89(Suppl 1):S267-S290. doi:10.1002/jper.16-0350
- Berglundh T, Armitage G, Araujo MG, et al. Peri-implant diseases and conditions: consensus report of Workgroup 4 of the 2017 World Workshop on the classification of periodontal and peri-implant diseases and conditions. *J Periodontol.* 2018;89(Suppl 1):S313-S318. doi:10.1002/jper.17-0739
- 3. Monje A, Kan JY, Borgnakke WS. Impact of local predisposing/precipitating factors and systemic drivers on peri-implant diseases. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2023. doi:10.1111/cid.13155. In press.
- Rokaya D, Srimaneepong V, Wisitrasameewon W, Humagain M, Thunyakitpisal P. Peri-implantitis update: risk indicators, diagnosis, and treatment. *Eur J Dent.* 2020;14:672-682. doi:10. 1055/s-0040-1715779
- Derks J, Tomasi C. Peri-implant health and disease: a systematic review of current epidemiology. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2015;42:S158-S171. doi:10.1111/jcpe.12334
- 6. Diaz P, Gonzalo E, Villagra LJG, Miegimolle B, Suarez MJ. What is the prevalence of peri-implantitis? A systematic review

and meta-analysis. BMC Oral Health. 2022;22:449. doi:10.1186/s12903-022-02493-8

- Rakic M, Galindo-Moreno P, Monje A, et al. How frequent does peri-implantitis occur? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Oral Investig.* 2018;22:1805-1816. doi:10.1007/s00784-017-2276-y
- Renvert S, Hirooka H, Polyzois I, Kelekis-Cholakis A, Wang HL, Working Group 3. Diagnosis and non-surgical treatment of periimplant diseases and maintenance care of patients with dental implants – consensus report of Working group 3. *Int Dent J*. 2019;69(Suppl 2):12-17. doi:10.1111/idj.12490
- Renvert S, Persson GR, Pirih FQ, Camargo PM. Peri-implant health, peri-implant mucositis, and peri-implantitis: case definitions and diagnostic considerations. *J Periodontol.* 2018;89(Suppl 1):S304-S312. doi:10.1002/JPER.17-0588
- Albrektsson T, Dahlin C, Reinedahl D, Tengvall P, Trindade R, Wennerberg A. An imbalance of the immune system instead of a disease behind marginal bone loss around oral implants: position paper. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2020;35:495-502. 10.11607/jomi.8218
- Roos-Jansåker AM, Renvert H, Lindahl C, Renvert S. Nineto fourteen-year follow-up of implant treatment. part III: factors associated with peri-implant lesions. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2006;33:296-301. doi:10.1111/j.1600-051X.2006.00908.x
- Ferreira SD, Silva GL, Cortelli JR, Costa JE, Costa FO. Prevalence and risk variables for peri-implant disease in Brazilian subjects. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2006;33:929-935. doi:10.1111/j.1600-051X.2006.01001.x
- Pontoriero R, Tonelli MP, Carnevale G, Mombelli A, Nyman SR, Lang NP. Experimentally induced peri-implant mucositis. a clinical study in humans. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 1994;5:254-259. doi:10.1034/j.1600-0501.1994.050409.x
- Ravidà A, Siqueira R, Di Gianfilippo R, et al. Prognostic factors associated with implant loss, disease progression or favorable outcomes after peri-implantitis surgical therapy. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2022;24:222-232. doi:10.1111/cid.13074
- Ravidà A, Rodriguez MV, Saleh MHA, et al. The correlation between history of periodontitis according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of peri-implantitis in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy. *J Periodontol.* 2021;92:1522-1535. doi:10.1002/JPER.21-0012
- Frisch E, Vach K, Ratka-Krueger P. Impact of supportive implant therapy on peri-implant diseases: a retrospective 7year study. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2020;47:101-109. doi:10.1111/jcpe. 13206
- Costa FO, Takenaka-Martinez S, Cota LO, Ferreira SD, Silva GL, Costa JE. Peri-implant disease in subjects with and without preventive maintenance: a 5-year follow-up. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2012;39:173-181. doi:10.1111/j.1600-051X.2011.01819.x
- Roccuzzo M, Layton DM, Roccuzzo A, Heitz-Mayfield LJ. Clinical outcomes of peri-implantitis treatment and supportive care: a systematic review. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2018;29(Suppl 16):331-350. doi:10.1111/clr.13287
- Xue T, Attarilar S, Liu S, et al. Surface modification techniques of titanium and its alloys to functionally optimize their biomedical properties: thematic review. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol.* 2020;8:603072. doi:10.3389/fbioe.2020.603072
- 20. Berger MB, Slosar P, Schwartz Z, et al. A review of biomimetic topographies and their role in promoting bone formation

and osseointegration: implications for clinical use. *Biomimetics* (*Basel*). 2022;7. doi:10.3390/biomimetics7020046

Sanz-Martin I, Paeng K, Park H, Cha JK, Jung UW, Sanz M. Significance of implant design on the efficacy of different peri-implantitis decontamination protocols. *Clin Oral Investig.* 2021;25:3589-3597. doi:10.1007/s00784-020-03681-y

Periodontology

JOURNAL OF

- Bosshardt DD, Chappuis V, Buser D. Osseointegration of titanium, titanium alloy and zirconia dental implants: current knowledge and open questions. *Periodontol 2000*. 2017;73:22-40. doi:10.1111/prd.12179
- Buser D, Sennerby L, De Bruyn H. Modern implant dentistry based on osseointegration: 50 years of progress, current trends and open questions. *Periodontol 2000*. 2017;73:7-21. doi:10.1111/ prd.12185
- Abuhussein H, Pagni G, Rebaudi A, Wang HL. The effect of thread pattern upon implant osseointegration. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2010;21:129-136. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0501.2009.01800.x
- 25. Tirone F, Salzano S, Rodi D, Pozzatti L. Three-year evaluation of the influence of implant surfaces on implant failure and peri-implantitis: a double-blind randomized controlled trial with split-mouth design. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2021;36:e23-e30. 10.11607/jomi.8538
- Derks J, Schaller D, Håkansson J, Wennström JL, Tomasi C, Berglundh T. Effectiveness of implant therapy analyzed in a Swedish population: prevalence of peri-implantitis. *J Dent Res.* 2016;95:43-49. doi:10.1177/0022034515608832
- Rakasevic D, Lazic Z, Soldatovic I, Scepanovic M, Gabric D. Influence of titanium implant macrodesign on periimplantitis occurrence: a cross-sectional study. *Clin Oral Investig.* 2022;26:5237-5246. doi:10.1007/s00784-022-04492-z
- Romanos G, Damouras M, Veis AA, Hess P, Schwarz F, Brandt S. Comparison of histomorphometry and microradiography of different implant designs to assess primary implant stability. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2020;22:373-379. doi:10.1111/cid. 12915
- Kligman S, Ren Z, Chung CH, et al. The impact of dental implant surface modifications on osseointegration and biofilm formation. *J Clin Med.* 2021;10:1641. doi:10.3390/jcm10081641
- Aljateeli M, Wang HL. Implant microdesigns and their impact on osseointegration. *Implant Dent*. 2013;22:127-132. doi:10.1097/ ID.0b013e318278a90b
- 31. Stavropoulos A, Bertl K, Winning L, Polyzois I. What is the influence of implant surface characteristics and/or implant material on the incidence and progression of peri-implantitis? a systematic literature review. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2021;32(Suppl 21):203-229. doi:10.1111/clr.13859
- 32. Do JH. Peri-Implantitis and concomitant perigrafities of an implant placed in a site that had alveolar ridge preservation three decades earlier: a case report with human histology. *Clin Adv Periodontics*. 2022;12:44-50. doi:10.1002/cap.10181
- 33. Jung RE, Herzog M, Wolleb K, Ramel CF, Thoma DS, Hämmerle CH. A randomized controlled clinical trial comparing small buccal dehiscence defects around dental implants treated with guided bone regeneration or left for spontaneous healing. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2017;28:348-354. doi:10.1111/clr.12806
- World Medical Association. Declaration of Helsinki: recommendations guiding doctors in clinical research; adopted by the 18th World Medical Assembly, Helsinki, Finland, June 1964.

https://www.wma.net/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/DoH-Jun1964.pdf

- 35. World Medical Association. Declaration of Helsinki: recommendations guiding medical doctors in biomedical research involving human subjects; adopted by the 18th World Medical Assembly, Helsinki, Finland, June 1964 and as revised by the 29th World Medical Assembly, Tokyo, Japan, October 1975. https://www.wma.net/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/ DoH-Oct1975.pdf
- World Medical Association. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. *JAMA*. 2013;310:2191-2194. doi:10.1001/jama.2013.281053
- Tonetti MS, Greenwell H, Kornman KS. Staging and grading of periodontitis: framework and proposal of a new classification and case definition. *J Periodontol*. 2018;89:S159-S172. doi:10.1002/ jper.18-0006
- Albrektsson T, Wennerberg A. Oral implant surfaces: part 1– review focusing on topographic and chemical properties of different surfaces and in vivo responses to them. *Int J Prosthodont*. 2004;17:536-543.
- Doornewaard R, Christiaens V, De Bruyn H, et al. Long-term effect of surface roughness and patients' factors on crestal bone loss at dental implants; a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2017;19(2):372-399. doi:10.1111/cid. 12457
- Pimentel SP, Shiota R, Cirano FR, et al. Occurrence of peri-implant diseases and risk indicators at the patient and implant levels: a multilevel cross-sectional study. *J Periodontol*. 2018;89:1091-1100. doi:10.1002/JPER.17-0599
- Chrcanovic BR, Albrektsson T, Wennerberg A. Reasons for failures of oral implants. *J Oral Rehabil*. 2014;41:443-476. doi:10.1111/ joor.12157
- Monje A, Aranda L, Diaz KT, et al. Impact of maintenance therapy for the prevention of peri-implant diseases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Dent Res.* 2016;95:372-379. doi:10. 1177/0022034515622432
- 43. de Souza Batista VE, Verri FR, Lemos CAA, et al. Should the restoration of adjacent implants be splinted or nonsplinted? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Prosthet Dent*. 2019;121:41-51. doi:10.1016/j.prosdent.2018.03.004

- 44. Ravidà A, Tattan M, Askar H, Barootchi S, Tavelli L, Wang HL. Comparison of three different types of implant-supported fixed dental prostheses: a long-term retrospective study of clinical outcomes and cost-effectiveness. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2019;30:295-305. doi:10.1111/clr.13415
- Dreyer H, Grischke J, Tiede C, et al. Epidemiology and risk factors of peri-implantitis: a systematic review. *J Periodontal Res.* 2018;53:657-681. doi:10.1111/jre.12562
- Gunpinar S, Meraci B, Karas M. Analysis of risk indicators for prevalence of peri-implant diseases in Turkish population. *Int J Implant Dent*. 2020;6:19. doi:10.1186/s40729-020-00215-9
- Papi P, Di Murro B, Pranno N, et al. Prevalence of periimplant diseases among an Italian population of patients with metabolic syndrome: a cross-sectional study. *J Periodontol*. 2019;90:1374-1382. doi:10.1002/JPER.19-0077
- Da Silva JD, Kazimiroff J, Papas A, et al. Outcomes of implants and restorations placed in general dental practices: a retrospective study by the Practitioners Engaged in Applied Research and Learning (PEARL) Network. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2014;145:704-713. 10.14219/jada.2014.27
- Saleh MH, Galli M, Siqueira R, Vera M, Wang HL, Ravidà A. The prosthetic-biologic connection and its influence on periimplant health: an overview of the current evidence. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants. 2022;37:690-699. doi: 10.11607/jomi. 9523

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Ravidà A, Samal A, Qazi M, et al. Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis. *J Periodontol*. 2023;1-14. https://doi.org/10.1002/JPER.22-0499

on Wiley Online Library for rules

use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Comn

19433670, 0, Downloaded from https://ap.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/JPER 22-0499 by University Of Michigan Library, Wiley Online Library on [10/01/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley



Supplementary Figure 1. Radiographs from study patient without exposed mesial or distal implant threads both at 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2) (**Panel A**) and at the time of the last radiograph (T3) (**Panel B**).



Supplementary Figure 2. Radiographs from study patient with an exposed mesial implant thread at 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2) (Panel A), but with exposed mesial and distal implant threads at time of the last radiograph (T3) (Panel B).

Supplementary Table 1. Risk for peri-implantitis in test group at 1 year after prosthetic restoration (T2) by thread exposure and duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits during the radiograph period (T2 to T3), respectively (N=98 implants).

Characteristic	OR	95% CI	p-value
Number of exposed threads	3.77	1.82 - 7.82	<0.001***
Radiograph period (T2 to T3), years	0.92	0.73 – 1.15	0.454
Number of annual maintenance visits during radiograph period (T2 to T3)			0.184
<u><</u> 1	1		
>1 - <u><</u> 2	0.20	0.03 - 1.29	0.092
>2 - <u><</u> 3	1.18	0.29 - 4.86	0.818
>3	2.24	0.37 - 13.7	0.384

N, number; CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of last radiograph. ***p<0.001

142

binary logistic regression analyses will generalized estimation equations (OEE) (N=260 implants).						
Characteristic	Total Mean (<u>+</u> SD) or n (%)	Implant Failure n (%)	OR	95% CI	p-value	
Number of implants	280	8 (2.9)				
Study group		~ /				
Non-exposed (0 threads exposed)	182 (65.0)	4 (2.2)	1			
Exposed (≥ 1 threads exposed)	98 (35.0)	4 (4.1)	1.89	0.34 - 10.7	0.470	
Patient age at T0, years	63.0 ± 11.3		0.97	0.94 - 1.00	0.049*	
Sex						
Male	123 (43.9)	5 (4.1)	1			
Female	157 (56.1)	3 (1.9)	0.46	0.08 - 2.77	0.396	
Smoking (≥1 cigarette/day)						
No	241 (86.1)	8 (3.3)	1			
Yes	39 (13.9)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Diabetes	~ /					
No	245 (87.5)	6 (2.4)	1			
Yes	35 (12.5)	2 (5.7)	2.41	0.26 - 22.2	0.436	
History of periodontitis		2 (017)		0.20 22.2	01.00	
No	185 (66.1)	6 (3.2)	1			
Yes	95 (33 9)	2(2,1)	0.64	0 11- 3 60	0.614	
Duration of follow-up period	<i>y</i> (<i>y y y y y y y y y y</i>	2 (2.1)	0.01	0.11 5.00	0.011	
T0-T1 months	8 81 + 4 72	n/a	0 74	0.42 - 1.30	0 295	
T2-T3 (radiograph period).	0.01 ± 4.72	n/ a	0.74	0.42 1.50	0.295	
years	4.60 ± 2.52	n/a	1.29	0.97 - 1.71	0.078	
Edentulous site					0.552	
Incisor/Canine (I/C)	20 (7.2)	0 (0)	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Premolar (PM)	110 (39.3)	3 (2.7)	1			
Molar (M)	150 (53.6)	5 (3.3)	1.23	0.31 - 4.95	0.771	
Arch						
Maxilla	99 (35.4)	2 (2.0)	1			
Mandible	181 (64.6)	6 (3.3)	1.66	0.28 - 9.76	0.573	
Bone graft						
No	212 (76.0)	8 (3.8)	1			
Yes	67 (24.0)	0 (0)	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Implant surface					0.886	
MTX	105 (37.5)	3 (2.9)	1			
TiUnite TM	103 (36.8)	4 (3.9)	1.37	0.20 - 9.27	0.744	
SLA	43 (15.4)	1 (2.3)	0.81	0.07 - 9.01	0.864	
SLA active	2 (0.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Friadent [®] plus	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Nanotite®	9 (3.2)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
RBT	10 (3.6)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
CMI	1 (0.4)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a n/a	
Roughness (S.)	~ /					
Smooth/Minimally rough $(S_a < 1.0 \text{ µm})$	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Moderate (S_a 1.0-2.0 µm)	170 (60.7)	4 (2.4)	1			
Rough ($S_a > 2.0 \ \mu m$)	103 (36.8)	4 (3.9)	1.68	0.30 - 9.28	0.554	
/	· /	· /				

Supplementary Table 2. Risk for incident implant failure (removed, lost, mobile, or fractured) by patient, implant, and prosthesis characteristics during the total study period (T0 to T4): Results from unadjusted binary logistic regression analyses with generalized estimation equations (GEE) (N=280 implants).

Connection					0.492
Internal hexagon	124 (44.4)	3 (2.4)	1		
External hexagon	52 (18.6)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Mores taper	45 (16.1)	1 (2.2)	0.92	0.08 - 10.2	0.944
Internal hexagon with Morse taper	20 (7.2)	1 (5.0)	2.12	0.17 - 26.3	0.558
Internal tri-lobe	31 (11.1)	3 (9.7)	4.32	0.52 - 35.8	0.175
Morse taper cone connection	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Neck Design					0.514
0.5 Machined collar (Zimmer)	25 (9.0)	2 (8.0)	1		
0.5 MTC collar	67 (24.0)	1 (1.5)	0.47	0.03 - 7.97	0.604
1.0 Machined collar (Zimmer)	13 (4.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fine micron feature	9 (3.2)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Laser-Lok [®] collar	10 (3.6)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Machined collar (Nobel)	22 (7.9)	1 (4.5)	1.49	0.09 - 24.8	0.781
Micro-rough shoulder	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Micro-threads	29 (10.4)	3 (10.3)	3.61	0.29 -44.6	0.316
Smooth collar	44 (15.8)	1 (2.3)	0.73	0.05 - 11.8	0.823
Threaded	53 (19.0)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Thread design					0.937
Buttress	46 (16.4)	1 (2.2)	1		
Progressive square	7 (2.5)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reverse buttress	93 (33.2)	3 (3.2)	1.50	0.13 - 16.8	0.742
Square	20 (7.1)	1 (5.0)	2.37	0.14 - 38.9	0.550
V-shaped	114 (40.7)	3 (2.6)	1.22	0.11 - 13.6	0.874
Implant level					
Bone level	197 (70.6)	5 (2.5)	1		
Tissue level	82 (29.4)	3 (3.7)	1.46	0.24 - 8.90	0.683
Length					0.994
<11mm	79 (28.3)	3 (3.8)	1		
11-12mm	131 (47.0)	5 (3.8)	1.01	0.26 - 3.92	0.994
>12mm	69 (24.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Diameter					0.625
<4mm	52 (22.4)	1 (1.9)	1		
4-4.5mm	81 (34.9)	3 (3.7)	1.96	0.20 - 19.5	0.566
>4.5mm	99 (42.7)	2 (2.0)	1.05	0.09 - 12.0	0.968
Retention					0.253
Cemented	201 (72.0)	4 (2.0)	1		
Screwed	75 (26.9)	4 (5.3)	2.78	0.48 - 15.9	0.253
Overdenture	3 (1.1)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
Splinted					
No	204 (72.9)	4 (2.0)	1		
Yes	76 (27.1)	4 (5.3)	2.78	0.48 - 15.9	0.253
Number of annual maintenance v	visits during radiogr	aph period (T	2 to T3)		0.210
<u><</u> 1	63 (23.1)	1 (1.6)	1		
>1 - <2	104 (38.1)	1 (1.0)	0.60	0.04 - 9.51	0.602
>2 - <u><</u> 3	77 (28.2)	3 (3.9)	2.51	0.21 - 29.6	0.464
>3	29 (10.6)	3 (10.3)	7.15	0.58 - 87.7	0.124

Number of annual maintenance visits (T0 to T4)					
<u><</u> 0.5	61 (22.4)	1 (1.6)	1		
>0.5 - <u><</u> 1	59 (21.7)	0	n/a	n/a	n/a
>1 - <u><</u> 1.5	91 (33.5)	3 (3.3)	2.05	0.18 - 23.7	0.567
>1.5	61 (22.4)	4 (6.6)	4.21	0.41 - 42.9	0.225

N or n, number; CI, confidence interval; MTX, Microtextured surface; OR, odds ratio; T0, time of implant placement; T1, time of prosthetic restoration; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized; T4, time of last patient visit. p-value by Wald's test; *p<0.05

Supplementary Table 3. Risk of implant failure (removed, lost, mobile, or fractured) by number of exposed threads and duration and mean annual number of maintenance visits during the radiograph period (T2 to T3) (N=280 implants).

Characteristic	OR	95%CI	p-value
Number of exposed threads	3.13	1.01 – 9.66	0.048*
Duration of radiograph period (T2 to T3), years	0.77	0.30 - 2.02	0.595
Number of annual maintenance visits during radiograph period (T2 to T3)	2.21	0.37 – 13.1	0.381

CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; T2, 1 year after prosthetic restoration; T3, time of exposure of the last radiograph on which peri-implant bone could be clearly visualized.

*p<0.05.



Medical School Institutional Review Board (IRBMED) • 2800 Plymouth Road, Building 520, Suite 3214, Ann Arbor, MI 48109-2800 • phone (734) 763 4768 • fax (734) 763 9603 • irbmed@umich.edu

To: Dr. Hom-Lay Wang

From:

Michael	Geisser
Alan	Sugar
Robertson	Davenport

Cc:

Matthew Simon-Peter	Galli
Alice	Ou
Andrea	Ravida
Hom-Lay	Wang
Ankita	Samal
Nathalia	Paiva De Andrade

Subject: Notice of Exemption for [HUM00194509]

SUBMISSION INFORMATION:

Title: Influence of implant thread exposure after bone remodelling on subsequent marginal bone loss, periimplantitis and implant failure. A retrospective case-control study Full Study Title (if applicable): Study eResearch ID: <u>HUM00194509</u> Date of this Notification from IRB: 2/17/2021 Date of IRB Exempt Determination: 2/17/2021 UM Federalwide Assurance: FWA00004969 (For the current FWA expiration date, please visit the <u>UM</u> <u>HRPP Webpage</u>) OHRP IRB Registration Number(s):

Additional Supporting Documents:

IRB EXEMPTION STATUS:

The IRBMED has reviewed the study referenced above and determined that, as currently described, it is exempt from ongoing IRB review, per the following exemption category:

EXEMPTION 4(iii) at 45 CFR 46.104(d):

Secondary research for which consent is not required: Secondary research uses of identifiable private information or identifiable biospecimens, if at least one of the following criteria is met:

(iii)The research involves only information collection and analysis involving the investigator's use of identifiable health information when that use is regulated under <u>45 CFR parts 160</u> and 164, 147

https://errm.umich.edu/ERRM/sd/Doc/0/PQCUDKBH8K8UNFC149HQMLIG00/fromString.html

subparts A and E, for the purposes of "health care operations" or "research" as those terms are defined at <u>45 CFR 164.501</u> or for "public health activities and purposes" as described under <u>45 CFR 164.512(b)</u>

Note that the study is considered exempt as long as any changes to the use of human subjects (including their data) remain within the scope of the exemption category above. Any proposed changes that may exceed the scope of this category, or the approval conditions of any other non-IRB reviewing committees, must be submitted as an amendment through eResearch.

Although an exemption determination eliminates the need for ongoing IRB review and approval, you still have an obligation to understand and abide by generally accepted principles of responsible and ethical conduct of research. Examples of these principles can be found in the Belmont Report as well as in guidance from professional societies and scientific organizations.

HIPAA REVIEW:

The IRB has reviewed the project referenced above and has granted a Waiver of HIPAA Authorization. The IRB has determined that the proposed project conforms with applicable regulations and policies. This project must be conducted in accordance with the description and information provided in the application and associated documents.

Note: This project is regulated under the HIPAA Privacy Rule, which requires you to account for certain disclosures of Protected Health Information (PHI).

SUBMITTING AMENDMENTS VIA eRESEARCH:

You can access the online forms for amendments in the eResearch workspace for this exempt study, referenced above.

ACCESSING EXEMPT STUDIES IN eRESEARCH:

Click the "Exempt and Not Regulated" tab in your eResearch home workspace to access this exempt study.

TERMINATION:

You will receive an annual message reminding you of your responsibilities to manage this research application. Terminate the application once you only hold or are analyzing deidentified data, or the research has ended.

Vichal E. Am

Michael Geisser Co-chair, IRBMED

Alan Sugar Co-chair, IRBMED

Robertson Davenport Co-chair, IRBMED

APPENDIX #2.1: STUDY #2 PUBLICATION¹⁷

Complete citation

Ravidà A, Rodriguez MV, Saleh MHA, Galli M, Qazi M, Troiano G, Wang HL, Moreno PG. The correlation between history of periodontitis according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of peri-implantitis in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy. *J Periodontol* 2021;92(11):1522-1535. doi: 10.1002/JPER.21-0012. PMID: 33720410.¹⁷

The 14-page publication and its online-only 7-page supplement are inserted after this page.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE





The correlation between history of periodontitis according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of peri-implantitis in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy

Andrea Ravidà¹ | Maria Vera Rodriguez¹ | Muhammad H. A. Saleh² | Matthew Galli¹ | Musa Qazi¹ | Giuseppe Troiano³ | Hom-Lay Wang¹ | Pablo Galindo Moreno⁴

¹ Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, University of Michigan School of Dentistry, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA

² Department of Periodontics, University of Louisville School of Dentistry, Louisville, Kentucky, USA

³ Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Foggia, Foggia, Italy

⁴ Oral Surgery and Implant Dentistry, University of Granada, Granada, Spain

Correspondence

Hom-Lay Wang, Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, University of Michigan School of Dentistry 1011 North University Avenue, Ann Arbor, MI 48109-1078, USA.

Email: homlay@umich.edu

Abstract

Background: The aim of this study was to determine if a previous history of periodontitis according to the preset definitions of the 2017 World Workshop is correlated with increased implant failure, and occurrence and severity of periimplantitis (PI).

Methods: A retrospective analysis of patients with a history of periodontitis who received nonsurgical and, if indicated, surgical corrective therapy prior to implant placement was performed. Periodontitis stage and grade were determined for each included patient based on data from the time of initiation of active periodontal therapy. Cox Proportional Hazard Frailty models were built to analyze the correlation between stage and grade of periodontitis at baseline with implant failure, as well as occurrence and severity of PI.

Results: Ninety-nine patients with a history of periodontitis receiving 221 implants were followed for a mean duration of 10.6 ± 4.5 years after implant placement. Six implants (2.7%) failed and a higher rate of implant failure due to PI was found for Grade C patients (P < 0.05), whereas only an increased trend was seen for Stages III and IV compared with I and II. Grading significantly influenced the risk of marginal bone loss (MBL) >25% of the implant length (P = 0.022) in PI-affected implants. However, a direct correlation between higher-level stage and grade and PI prevalence was not recorded.

Conclusion: No statistically significant association between periodontitis stage or grade and the prevalence of PI was found. However, when PI was diagnosed, there was a relationship between periodontitis grade and severity of PI or the occurrence of implant failure.

KEYWORDS

dental implants, periodontal diseases, periodontitis

1 | INTRODUCTION

Peri-implantitis (PI) is a highly prevalent and asymptomatic complex chronic inflammatory disease culminating in progressive loss of supporting bone around dental implants.^{1–3} The etiologies of both PI and periodontitis (PR) are believed to be microbially-mediated.⁴ One of the principal articles of the recent 2017 World Workshop indicated that there is a strong level of evidence that patients with a previous history of PR, inadequate biofilm control, and a lack of regular maintenance care are at an increased risk for developing PI.¹ PI etiology, risk factors, and management are less well-understood compared to PR.

PR, much like PI, is a chronic inflammatory disease caused by a biologically destructive interaction between the host immunoinflammatory response and subgingival microbial biofilm which may lead to both oral (e.g., tooth loss) and systemic sequelae.⁵⁻⁸ Several studies included in a recent narrative review showed a greater risk (in between 2.2 and 19 times) of PI in patients with a history of treated PR.⁹ A meta-analysis demonstrated that PR patients had a 2.3-fold greater risk of developing PI compared to periodontally healthy patients.¹⁰ In addition, implants placed in patients with prior tooth loss because of PR were significantly more likely to develop PI and exhibited 0.5 mm more marginal bone loss (MBL) on average after 5 years.¹¹ Possible theories for a linkage between PR and PI include that PR patients might harbor more pathogenic bacterial species, a higher bacterial load, or an impaired host immune response.¹²

Aoki and co-workers demonstrated that periodontal pathogens that reside in deeper pockets such as Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans, Prevotella intermedia, Porphyromonas gingivalis, Treponema denticola, and Fusobacterium nucleatum can be transmitted from affected teeth to adjacent implants.¹³ Pjetursson and co-workers also illustrated that PR patients with residual periodontal probing depths (PPDs) \geq 5 mm had a significant higher risk for the development of PI and implant loss.¹⁴ Residual PPD ≥ 6 mm involving >10% of sites after treatment in severe periodontitis patients was shown to be a significant risk indicator for development of PI.¹⁵ Daubert et al.¹⁶ reported that severe PR was the strongest risk indicator for PI of all examined variables. In addition, Ong et al.¹⁷ found that PR patients had an overall higher percentage of biologic complications, including implant failures, than non-PR patients.

However, it should be noted that conflicting findings exist regarding the association of PR and subsequent development of PI, where an association with moderate and severe, but not mild, periodontitis was found.^{18–20} Different findings can possibly be attributed to the use of different case definitions in previous studies.⁹ Adoption of

JOURNAL OF Periodontology

the 2017 World Workshop case definitions of PR and PI to investigate potential associations can lead to more accurate interstudy analyses and comparisons. Hence, the primary aim of this study was to determine if a previous history of periodontitis associated with higher-level stage (severity) and grade (rate of progression) increases the risk of implant failure or PI according to the 2017 World Workshop case definitions. Secondary aims were to investigate whether PR stage and grade have an influence on the severity of subsequent PI.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present study was conducted in compliance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2013. The protocol of this study was approved by the University of Michigan, School of Dentistry, Institutional Review Board for Human Studies (HUM00157260).

Data were acquired from the physical and electronic charts of patients who received nonsurgical and, if indicated, surgical corrective therapy between January 1996 and January 2018 at the University of Michigan, School of Dentistry, Ann Arbor, MI, USA. Patients treated for periodontal disease (scaling and root planing [SRP] and/or surgical therapy) with a complete medical history, baseline periodontal charting, and full-mouth radiographs were included in the present study. All included patients were maintained after active periodontal therapy with at least one session of supportive periodontal therapy (SPT) per year at the University of Michigan, School of Dentistry. Furthermore, the following exclusion criteria were implemented: non-periodontal patients, patients receiving implant-related or periodontal care outside the School of Dentistry, periodontal patients that did not receive a dental implant or received an implant with a follow-up period of <1 year, and patients with incomplete or unclear data.

Staging and grading algorithms published by Tonetti and Sanz²¹ were used to classify patient periodontal status. Determination of baseline periodontal staging and grading was conducted by a single investigator (MS) using clinical and radiographic data collected at the time of initial active periodontal therapy (T0).²² Data on pertinent patient characteristics, the number of SPT visits per year, and relevant medical history (history of diabetic status and self-reported smoking history at baseline) were collected. Radiographic bone loss (RBL, % of root length) at baseline was measured from periapical radiographs to assess PR stage and grade.²³ Tooth-specific data on clinical parameters including periodontal probing depth (PPD), clinical attachment level (CAL) calculated as the difference between PPD and the distance from the free gingival margin to the JOURNAL OF

Periodontology



cemento-enamel junction, bleeding on probing (BOP), and furcation involvement were also recorded. Information about masticatory dysfunction, drifting, flaring, bite collapse, and plaque accumulation were retrieved from patient records where available. As part of the data collection process, additional information was gathered at the time of implant placement including: age, tobacco usage and diabetic history, the number of implants placed and their locations, implant characteristics (brand, length, diameter, soft tissue/bone level), mechanism of crown retention (screw or cement-retained), number of followup visits and maintenance appointments, type of implantabutment connection, as well timing of bone grafting (prior/during implant placement).

2.1 | Survival rate and PI definition

Based on the goal of conducting data analyses for both implant survival rates as well as PI prevalence/severity, two distinct follow-up periods were defined prior to data acquisition. These were a) follow-up based on implant survival, and b) follow-up based on the occurrence of PI. Follow-up based on implant survival was defined as the time period between implant placement and the last follow-up of the implant. At this date, each individual implant was classified as present or explanted.²⁴ Followup based on the occurrence of PI was defined as the duration of time between implant-supported prosthetic placement and the last radiograph in which peri-implant bone could clearly be visualized. The definition for PI proposed by the American Academy of Periodontology/European Federation of Periodontology 2017 World Workshop on the Classification of Periodontal and Peri-implant Diseases and Conditions guidelines²⁵ was used to classify cases in a binary fashion as either positive or negative for PI (0 for peri-implant health, 1 for PI). Because baseline data were available, PI diagnosis was based on: 1) progressive bone loss beyond initial bone remodeling, 2) increased probing depth, and 3) presence of bleeding and/or suppuration on gentle probing.²⁵ The marginal bone level changes were radiographically examined by two authors (AR, MV) at the mesial and distal aspects of the affected implants using commercially available software (ImageJ, U.S. National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA). If significant differences arose, a third reviewer (HLW) was included for reassessing the radiographs in a joint session and to give a final judgment. Interproximal marginal bone levels were radiographically calculated as a percentage of implant length, utilizing the most coronal bone-implant contact point to represent the marginal bone level to classify implants based on the severity of bone loss (<25%; 25% to 50%; or >50% of the implant

length). For implants with a polished collar, the length was measured from the smooth-rough interface to the apex. For bone level implants, the platform level was used as the coronal demarcation point when evaluating implant length for calculation of radiographic peri-implant bone levels.

2.2 | Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics were employed for analysis of categorical (absolute and relative frequencies) and continuous (mean, standard deviation, range, and median) variables taking into account both implant failure events and PI diagnosis. At the implant-level, time-to-event "implant failure" and time-to-event "PI diagnosis" were analyzed using Kaplan-Meier survival methodology. Cumulative survival functions were plotted and compared between different patient profiles and clinical factors using a Log-rank test. In order to consider dependence between observations (implant-level data clustered by patients), univariate Cox regression frailty models were performed analyzing the influence of individual factors and covariates on failures and PI diagnosis. Hazard ratio estimations and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were obtained. Wald test was used to consider within-patient correlations. Then, multiple Cox regression frailty models were used to adjust for potential confounders. Schoenfeld's tests for proportional hazard and residual analysis were carried out to validate theoretical hypotheses.

For non-failed PI-afflicted implants, severity of bone loss (<25% or \geq 25%) was related to stage and grade, adjusting by radiographic follow-up duration using logistic regression with generalized estimation equations (GEE). Odds ratios and 95% CIs were obtained using the Wald's Chi2 statistic. The significance level for statistical analyses was set at 5% ($\alpha = 0.05$). Regarding the power analysis, a post-hoc estimation was obtained.

A sample size of 221 independent implants provided 96.5% power at 95% confidence to detect a relative risk (RR) of 3.0 as significant using a Cox multiple regression model to assess the influence of a two-level factor (e.g., maxillary or mandibular implant location), assuming that 80% of observations were censored (the proportion of no PI diagnosis was roughly 80%). In the power calculation, correction was performed to account for the two-level structure of the data. Each patient provided 2.23 implants on average and within-subject correlation CCI = 0.5 (moderate) was assumed, leading to a correcting coefficient D = 1.62. Therefore, 221 dependent implants provided the same power as 137 independent implants, calculated at 84% under the described conditions (RR = 3.0; 95% confidence).

TABLE 1 Demographic characteristics of the sample and periodontitis status at baseline, as well as results of Kruskal-Wallis test (KW) for comparison between different levels of stage and grade

		N of maintenances	P (KW)	Follow-up since	Follow-up since
Number of patients	99	2.2 ± 1.0	(K W)	10.6 ± 4.5	10.0 ± 4.5
Mean age (years)	60.6 ± 10.2				
Sex					
Male	49 (49.5)				
Female	50 (50.5)				
Smoking					
No	63 (63.6)				
Former smoker	20 (20.2)				
Yes (<10 c/d)	8 (8.1)				
Yes (>10 c/d)	8 (8.1)				
Diabetes					
No	90 (90.9)				
Yes	9 (9.1)				
Stage					
1	7 (7.1)	2.7 ± 2.0	0.515	6.8 ± 3.4	6.1 ± 3.5
2	27 (27.3)	1.9 ± 0.8		9.8 ± 4.8	9.2 ± 4.8
3	56 (56.6)	2.2 ± 0.9		11.3 ± 4.0	10.7 ± 4.0
4	9 (9.1)	2.2 ± 1.3		12.1 ± 5.5	11.1 ± 5.7
Grade					
А	5 (5.1)	2.2 ± 1.0	0.526	10.0 ± 2.9	9.4 ± 3.0
В	68 (66.7)	2.2 ± 1.0		10.1 ± 4.6	9.5 ± 4.6
C	26 (26.3)	2.2 ± 1.0		12.2 ± 4.1	11.5 ± 4.2
Extent					
Localized	78 (78.8)				
Generalized	21 (21.2)				

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Characteristics of the patient cohort

In total, 99 patients composed of 49 males (49.5%) and 50 females (50.5%), with a mean age of 60.6 \pm 10.2 years at the time of implant placement (range 38 to 86 years) were included in the present study. Overall, 221 implants were followed for a mean duration of 10.6 \pm 4.5 years from implant placement, and 10.0 \pm 4.5 years from prosthetic insertion. The loading protocol for all included implants followed a delayed approach (\geq 4 months after placement). Demographic characteristics of the included cohort are reported in Table 1.

3.2 | Correlation between stage and grade and implant failure

Analysis at the patient-level revealed that five patients (5.1%) experienced implant failure at least at one site (one patient experienced two failures). At the implant-level, a mean survival rate of 97.3% was found at the end of the follow-up period, and six implants (2.7%) failed. The cumulative survival rate (Kaplan Mayer analysis) was 99% at 5-years, 98% at 10-years, 94% at 15-years, and 92% at 20-years follow-up (Figure S1A). In the present study, the only cause of implant failure found was PI (Figure S1B). Table 2A shows Kaplan Meier univariate implant survival analysis according to clinical variables related to the patient,

TABLE 2 Results of Kaplan Meier survival analysis of time-to-event data implant survival and peri-implantitis diagnosis

TAAP

A: Kaplan Meier survival analysis of time-to-event data based on clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery

characteristics, and surgery			
	Total (%)	Failure rate (%)	P
Number of implants	221	6 (2.7)	
Mean age (years)	60.3 ± 9.3		
Sex			0.516
Male	110 (49.8)	2 (1.8)	
Female	111 (50.2)	4 (3.6)	
Smoking			0.141
No	121 (54.8)	2 (1.7)	
Former smoker	48 (21.7)	0 (0.0)	
Yes (<10 c/d)	18 (8.1)	1 (5.6)	
Yes (>10 c/d)	34 (15.4)	3 (8.8)	
Diabetes			0.104
No	204 (92.3)	5 (2,5)	
Yes	17 (7 7)	1 (5 9)	
Stage		1 (5.7)	n=0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)
1	8 (2 6)	0 (0 0)	p=0.226 (STACE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)
1	8 (3.0) 49 (21.7)	0(0.0)	p=0.220 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3+4)
2	40(21.7)	0 (0.0)	p=0.207 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3)
3	134 (60.6)	4 (3.0)	p=0.131 (STAGE 1+2 versus 4)
4	31 (14.0)	2(6.5)	
Grade			0.048 (GRADE A+B versus C)
А	5 (2.3)	0(0.0)	
В	131 (59.3)	1 (0.8)	
С	85 (38.5)	5 (5.9)	
Extent			0.465
Localized	171 (77.4)	4 (2.3)	
Generalized	50 (22.6)	2 (4.0)	
Arch			0.172
Maxilla	122 (55.2)	5 (4.1)	
Mandible	99 (44.8)	1 (1.0)	
Position			0.223
Anterior	37 (16.7)	0 (0.0)	
Posterior	184 (83.3)	6 (3.3)	
Prosthesis type			0.956 (Single versus Splinted)
Single	153 (69.2)	3(2.0)	
Splinted	59 (26.7)	2(3.4)	
Overdenture	9(41)	1(111)	_
Level) (1.1)	1 (11.1)	0.806
Soft	49 (21 7)	1 (2 1)	0.000
Dona	40(21.7)	1 (2.1) 5 (2.0)	
Connection	1/5 (78.5)	5 (2.9)	0.760 (Internal versus External)
			0.709 (Internal versus External)
Internal	200 (90.5)	5 (2.5)	
External	18 (8.1)	1 (5.6)	
Locator	3 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	-
Retention			<0.001 [‡] (Cemented versus Screw)
Cemented	204 (92.3)	4 (2.0)	
Screwed	14 (6.3)	1 (7.1)	

(Continues)

Localized

171 (77.4)

A

TABLE 2 (Continued)

A: Kaplan Meier survival analysis of time-to-event data based on clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics and surgery				
	Total (%)	Failure rate (%)	P	
Ball attachment	3 (1.4)	1 (33.3)	_	
Implant length			0.110	
<=11 mm	66 (29.9)	1 (1.5)		
11.5 mm	45 (20.4)	3 (6.7)		
12 mm	34 (15.4)	1 (2.9)		
>=13 mm	76 (34.4)	1 (1.3)		
Implant diameter			0.183	
<4 mm	52 (23.5)	0 (0.0)		
4-4.5 mm	90 (40.7)	3 (3.3)		
>4.5 mm	79 (35.7)	3 (3.8)		
Bone graft			0.755	
No	149 (68.3)	4 (2.7)		
Yes	69 (31.7)	2 (2.9)		
FAILURE				
No	215 (97.3)			
Yes	6 (2.7)			
Peri-implantitis			<0.001 [‡]	
No	176 (79.6)	0 (0.0)		
Yes	45 (20.4)	6 (13.3)		
B: Kaplan Meier survival an	alysis of time-to-event peri-im	plantitis diagnosis according	to clinical variables related to the	
patient, implant position, ch	aracteristics, and surgery.			
	Total (%)	PI rate (%)	Р	
Number of implants	221	45 (20.4)		
Age (years)	60.3 ± 9.3			
Sex			0.825	
Male	110 (49.8)	21 (19.1)		
Female	111 (50.2)	24 (21.6)		
Smoking			0.723	
No	121 (54.8)	23 (19.0)		
Former smoker	48 (21.7)	11 (22.0)		
$V_{2-2}(-10-1)$	10 (=11)	11 (22.9)		
$\operatorname{Yes}(<10 \mathrm{c/d})$	18 (8.1)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3)		
Yes (>10 c/d) Yes (>10 c/d)	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7)		
Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7)	0.094	
Yes (<10 c/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6)	0.094	
Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4)	0.094	
Yes (<10 c/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)	
Yes (<10 c/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)	
Yes (<10 c/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)	
Yes (<10 c/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2 3	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7) 134 (60.6)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8) 23 (17.2)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)	
Yes (<10 C/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2 3 4	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7) 134 (60.6) 31 (14.0)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8) 23 (17.2) 11 (35.5)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4)	
Yes (<10 C/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2 3 4 4 Grade	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7) 134 (60.6) 31 (14.0)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8) 23 (17.2) 11 (35.5)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4) 0.990 (GRADE A+B versus C)	
Yes (<10 C/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2 3 4 Grade A	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7) 134 (60.6) 31 (14.0) 5 (2.3)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8) 23 (17.2) 11 (35.5) 2 (40.0)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4) 0.990 (GRADE A+B versus C)	
Yes (<10 C/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2 3 4 Grade A B	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7) 134 (60.6) 31 (14.0) 5 (2.3) 131 (59.3)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8) 23 (17.2) 11 (35.5) 2 (40.0) 25 (19.1)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4) 0.990 (GRADE A+B versus C)	
Yes (<10 C/d) Yes (>10 c/d) Diabetes No Yes Stage 1 2 3 4 Grade A B C	18 (8.1) 34 (15.4) 204 (92.3) 17 (7.7) 8 (3.6) 48 (21.7) 134 (60.6) 31 (14.0) 5 (2.3) 131 (59.3) 85 (38.5)	11 (22.9) 6 (33.3) 5 (14.7) 40 (19.6) 5 (29.4) 1 (12.5) 10 (20.8) 23 (17.2) 11 (35.5) 2 (40.0) 25 (19.1) 18 (21.2)	0.094 0.411 (STAGE 1+2 versus 3 versus 4) 0.990 (GRADE A+B versus C)	

33 (19.3)

B: Kaplan Meier survival analysis of time-to-event peri-implantitis diagnosis according to clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery.				
	Total (%)	PI rate (%)	Р	
Generalized	50 (22.6)	12 (24.0)		
Time since 1st SRP to IP (years)	12.9 ± 8.1			
Total follow up (years)	10.7 ± 5.1			
RX follow up (years)	9.6 ± 5.1			
Number of maintenances per year	2.3 ± 1.0			
Arch			0.546	
Maxilla	122 (55.2)	22 (18.0)		
Mandible	99 (44.8)	23 (23.2)		
Position			0.110	
Anterior	37 (16.7)	8 (21.6)		
Posterior	184 (83.3)	37 (20.1)		
Prosthesis type			0.409 (Single versus splinted)	
Single	153 (69.2)	20 (13.1)		
Splinted	59 (26.7)	18 (30.5)		
Overdenture	9 (4.1)	7 (77.8)	-	
Level			0.120	
Soft	48 (21.7)	5 (10.4)		
Bone	173 (78.3)	40 (23.1)		
Connection			0.008 [†] (Internal versus External)	
Internal	200 (90.5)	41 (20.5)		
External	18 (8.1)	3 (16.7)		
Locator	3 (1.4)	1 (33.3)	_	
Retention			0.002 [‡] (Cemented versus Screw)	
Cemented	204 (92.3)	39 (19.1)		
Screwed	14 (6.3)	3 (21.4)		
Ball attachment	3 (1.4)	3 (100)	-	
Implant length			0.009 [†]	
<=11 mm	66 (29.9)	10 (15.2)		
11.5 mm	45 (20.4)	12 (26.7)		
12 mm	34 (15.4)	2 (5.9)		
>=13 mm	76 (34.4)	21 (27.6)		
Implant diameter	. /	. ,	0.009 [†]	
<4 mm	52 (23.5)	7 (13.5)		
4-4.5 mm	90 (40.7)	22 (24.4)		
>4.5 mm	79 (35.7)	16 (20.3)		
Bone graft			0.551	
No	149 (68.3)	29 (19.5)		
Yes	69 (31.7)	14 (20.3)		
Failure		1. (2005)		
No	215 (97 3)	39 (18 1)		
Yes	6(2.7)	6 (100.0)		
Peri-implantitis	0 (2.7)	0 (100.0)		
No	176 (79.6)			
Yes	45 (20.4)			

 $^{*}P < 0.05; \,^{\dagger}P < 0.01; \,^{\ddagger}P < 0.001.$

1529



FIGURE 1 (A) Implant failure survival analysis by stage; (B) implant failure survival analysis by grade; (C) peri-implantitis (PI) prevalence survival analysis by stage; the drop of the blue curve (represents Stages I/II) at 23 years follow-up is because of the reduced sample size at that time (D) PI prevalence survival analysis by grade. The drop of the blue curve (represents Grades A/B) at 23 years follow-up is because of the small sample size at that time

implant position, characteristics, and surgery. Similarly, Table 2B illustrates Kaplan Meier survival analysis of timeto-event PI diagnosis based upon above scenarios.

Regarding PR staging, four implant failures were recorded in patients with Stage III PR at baseline, whereas the remaining two failures occurred in patients with a previous history of Stage IV disease (P > 0.05). Mean implant failure rates were 0% for Stages I-II, 3% for Stage III, and 6.5% for Stage IV. Cumulative implant survival rates are shown in Figure 1A and Table S1.

In terms of grading, one failure was recorded in a patient with a previous history of Grade B PR, whereas the remaining five failures occurred in patients with a history of Grade C disease. The mean failure rate was 0% for Grade A, 0.8% for Grade B, and 5.9% for Grade C (P < 0.05) (Figure 1B and Table S2). Cox proportional hazard regression analysis showed that implants placed in Grade C patients were associated with a trend towards a higher failure rate than those placed in Grade A/B patients (HR = 6.57; P = 0.075) (Table 3). The same model demonstrated that implants placed in current heavy smokers were associated with a significantly higher failure rate compared to never-smokers (HR = 4.71; P = 0.04). Six implants were lost in patients with a history of Stage III/IV PR, whereas no implants were lost in those with a history of Stage I and II PR. Stage was not a significant predictor of implant

 TABLE 3
 Cox proportional hazard regression model

 illustrating time-to-event failure by clinical variables related to the

 patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery

	HR	95% CI	Р
Age (years)	1.02	0.95–1.10	0.538
Sex			
Male	1		
Female	1.75	0.36-8.60	0.491
Smoking			0.102
No	1		
Former smoker	-	-	_
Yes (<10 c/d)	1.82	0.21-15.6	0.578
Yes (>10 c/d)	4.71	1.08-20.6	0.040^{*}
Diabetes			
No	1		
Yes	5.79	0.63-53.5	0.122
Stage			
1-2	-	-	-
3	1		
4	1.54	0.26-9.17	0.635
Grade			
A-B	1		
С	6.57	0.82-52.4	0.075
Extent			
Localized	1		
Generalized	1.86	0.40-8.58	0.429
Arch			
Maxilla	1		
Mandible	0.25	0.03-2.18	0.209
Prosthesis type			
Single	1		
Splinted	1.04	0.10-10.5	0.971
Overdenture	-	-	-
Level			
Soft	1		
Bone	1.31	0.16–10.9	0.801
Connection			
Internal	1		
External	0.72	0.07-7.29	0.777
Locator	-	-	-
Retention			
Cemented	1		
Screwed	51.9	4.89-550.4	0.001^{\dagger}
Ball attachment	-	-	_
Implant length	1.05	0.79–1.39	0.743
Implant diameter	2.23	0.79–6.26	0.128
Bone graft			
No	1		
Yes	1.30	0.25-6.94	0.756

 $^{*}P < 0.05; ^{\dagger}P < 0.01.$

failure (P = 0.635) when Stage IV was compared to Stage III (Table 3). It should be noted that Stages I-II were excluded from the model because of a lack of convergence because these categories were both associated with 0% implant failure rates.

3.3 | Analysis of the association between stage and grade with the onset and severity of PI

A total of 45 implants (20.4%) were diagnosed with PI during the follow-up period. At the implant-level, the cumulative probability of PI occurrence (based on Kaplan Mayer analysis) was 5% at 5-years, 15% at 10-years, 35% at 15years, and 54% at 20-years follow-up (Figure S2A). At the patient-level, the cumulative probability of PI occurrence is shown in Figure S2B. Univariate survival analysis of PI diagnosis according to clinical variables (implant position, implant characteristics, as well as patient-specific and surgical-related parameters) is shown in Table 2B. Overall, no correlation was found between increased staging and grading and increased prevalence of PI at both the implant- (Table 2B, Figures 1C and 1D) and patient-levels (Figures S3A and S3B). Cox proportional hazard regression analysis (Table S3) demonstrated a HR of 1.90 (P =0.027) based on implant diameter, such that each additional 1 mm increase in diameter was associated with a 1.9fold increased risk of PI diagnosis. Furthermore, external connections were associated with a lower risk of PI compared to internal connections (HR = 0.11; P = 0.018). Distribution of implants diagnosed with PI (n = 45) according to the severity of bone loss is shown in Figure 2A. Severity of MBL was associated with increased grading (A-B versus C), but not with increased staging (Figure 2B). Results from the binary logistic regression model using GEE with fixed follow-up, showed that grading significantly influenced the risk of high MBL (>25%) (P = 0.022). Risk of severe MBL increased roughly 7.6 times for patients with a previous history of Grade C PR compared to the reference Grades A/B. Furthermore, there was no significant difference in risk of severe MBL according to stage (P = 0.399) (Table 4).

4 | DISCUSSION

4.1 | Main findings

This study investigated the potential association between baseline PR stage and grade and future implant failure as well as PI prevalence and severity. Ninety-nine treated PR patients were subsequently rehabilitated with dental

1531



FIGURE 2 (A) Distribution of implants diagnosed with peri-implantitis (PI) (n = 45) according to marginal bone loss severity (<25%/25% to 50%/>50% of implant length); (B) categorization of implants diagnosed with PI according to baseline staging/grading and severity of MBL

TABLE 4 Risk of ≥25% bone loss according to periodontal diagnosis (stage and grade) adjusted by time since crown placement to radiographic analysis (RX)

	OR	95% CI	Р
Stage			0.399
1-2	1		
3	0.26	0.04–1.93	0.186
4	0.25	0.03-2.16	0.209
Grade			
A-B	1		
С	7.61	1.35-43.1	0.022^{*}
RX follow up (years)	1.11	0.97–1.28	0.127

The results of the binary logistic regression model were evaluated using GEE, adjusted odds ratio (OR), and 95% CI.

*P < 0.05.

implants (n = 221) and followed over a mean period of 10.6 years. Patients were classified according to periodontal stage and grade at the time of active periodontal therapy. Over the follow-up period, only six implants (2.7%) failed. Although the implant failure rate increased from Stage I/II (0%) to Stage IV (6.5%), this trend was not statistically significant. A statistically significant increase was seen from Grade A (0%) to Grade C (5.9%). Interestingly, our results showed no correlation between PR staging or grading and increased prevalence/incidence of PI at either implant- or patient-levels. Although the 2017 World Workshop proposed case definitions for PI, these definitions do not facilitate differentiation between severity levels of PI based on the magnitude of MBL.^{25,26} For the current analysis, a MBL severity threshold of 25% of the implant length was chosen to be correlated with PR stage and grade. The present study found that the severity of peri-implant MBL was directly associated with higher-level of grading. The periodontitis grade (C versus A-B) significantly influenced

risk of high MBL (>25%) (P = 0.022). Risk of severe MBL increased 7.6 times for patients with a previous history of periodontal Grade C compared to Grades A/B.

Overall, these results suggest that staging and grading may not play a role in modulating probability of PI onset, but once PI pathogenesis is initiated, higherlevel grading is associated with increased severity of MBL and higher probability of implant failure, whereas staging is not.

4.2 | Agreement and disagreement with previous studies

There are conflicting results in the literature regarding the association between history of periodontitis and implant failure. Some of the previous studies utilizing the 1999 periodontal classification²⁷ reported higher long-term implant failure rates in patients who exhibited more severe forms of PR (survival rate range: 88% to 98.4%) compared to those who had moderate/mild PR (survival rate range: 92.8% to 100%).^{28–32} However, others did not confirm this correlation.^{33,34} In the present study, although a higher trend for implant failure was found in patients with a previous history of severe PR (Stages III-IV), no statistically significant differences were found because of the small number of implants lost (only six).

Grade is a risk assessment tool composed of a composite of systemic (smoking and diabetes mellites) and local parameters (radiographic bone loss/age). To allow for a more precise analysis of the effects of grading on implant failure, systemic risk factors were evaluated separately. Implants placed in current heavy smokers were associated with a significantly higher failure rate compared to never-smokers (HR = 4.71; P = 0.04). A recent systematic review showed that heavy smokers (>20 cigarettes/d) were JOURNAL OF

at a higher risk for implant failure (HR = 4; P < 0.001) compared with non-smokers.³⁵ In addition, De Boever et al.³⁶ reported a 17% increased implant failure rate in current smokers with a history of aggressive periodontitis, and a 2% increase in former smokers. In spite of these findings, the 2017 World Workshop recently referred to smoking and diabetes as "inconclusive" risk indicators¹ for PI development because of a lack of conclusive evidence.9

Our findings also did not show a significant correlation between PR severity and PI prevalence. It is important to note that the present study population was entirely composed of PR patients with varying levels of severity. Most existing studies investigating the association between PR and PI compared PR patients to those with no previous history of PR.^{10,36-38} However, very few correlated different levels of PR severity with prevalence and severity of PI.^{28,31,39} Utilizing stage to categorize patients based on PR severity, results of the present investigation were similar to those from previously published studies which used other systems for diagnosing PR severity. Roccuzzo and coworkers reported a PI prevalence of 27% in patients with moderate PR, and 47.2% in patients with severe PR.³⁹ In a subsequent study, they reported a PI prevalence of 52.2% in patients with moderate PR, and 66.7% in patients with severe PR. In the current study, patients with mild and moderate severity PR (Stage I and II) had a PI prevalence of 33.3%, whereas patients with severe PR (Stage III and IV) had a PI prevalence of 52.7%. Despite this, the present study did not find any statistically significant association between PI prevalence and PR severity (stage).

The prevalence of PI at both the implant- and patientlevels in the present study can be compared to the results of Romandini et al., because this study also used the 2017 World Workshop definition of PI in a PR population.³ Over a mean follow-up of 7.8 years at the patient-level, the authors reported a PI prevalence of 23.2% in healthy versus 56.6% in PR patients. At the implant-level, they found PI prevalence in healthy and PR patients was 12.4% and 27.9%, respectively. In comparison, the prevalence of PI in the present study was lower at a rate of 20.4% at the patientlevel, and 15% at the implant-level after 10-years follow-up.

4.3 Additional factors which influenced incidence of PI

Implant diameter and type of abutment-fixture connection were significantly associated with risk of PI development. Each additional 1 mm increase in diameter was associated with a 1.9-fold increased risk of PI diagnosis (HR = 1.90; P = 0.027) (Table S3). Previous studies reported contradictory findings regarding implant diameter and PI

risk. The majority of studies reported a higher rate of PI for narrow diameter implants.^{40–42} Others agreed with our study and showed that wider implants were associated with a higher MBL and risk of PI.^{43,44} Overall, the evidence regarding implant diameter as a contributing factor towards PI pathogenesis is limited.

Additionally, implants with external connections were associated with significantly lower prevalence of PI when compared to internal connections (HR = 0.11; P = 0.018). Further investigation revealed that 100% of the implants with external connection in the current study had a machined surface, which have been associated with lower PI rates.^{45,46} Previous meta-analyses have reported reduced MBL in conical internal connection implants, suggesting that the stability of the abutment-fixture connection is an important determinant of peri-implant bone levels.^{47,48} Prior clinical studies have also demonstrated better bone preservation associated with internal connection implants relative to external connection implants.^{49,50} The low number of external connection implants in our sample (18 fixtures), in conjunction with a machined surface for all of them, can potentially explain this controversial result.

4.4 Limitations

The present study is not exempt from limitations. First of all, severe forms of PR may have reduced available bone quality and quantity, which in turn may potentially influence PI prevalence and severity.¹⁵ Although this statement cannot be validated from our findings, our results did not show any significant difference in PI rates between different levels of PR staging or grading. Secondly, the small sample size in lower severity classes (Stage I and Grade A), which was dictated by their lower prevalence in the population²⁶ and by the exclusion of non-compliant patients (<1 maintenance/y) could have influenced the strength of the relationships evaluated during statistical analysis. For instance, Grade C PR patients were associated with a much higher implant failure rate (HR = 6.57; P =0.075), but the difference did not reach a level of statistical significance. The same can be seen for the stage; although all failed implants were found in patients with a history of Stage III and IV PR, the comparison with Stages I and II did not reach significance. Finally, factors contributing to PI were not totally accounted for, including but not limited to: implant (mal)positioning, residual cement, and prosthetic considerations (emergence profile and abutment height). Future studies should consider these factors to have a better understanding of how they may interact with a previous history of periodontitis in order to influence PI prevalence and severity.

5 | CONCLUSIONS

In a well-maintained compliant population with a history of periodontitis, no statistically significant association between staging or grading and prevalence of PI was found. However, when PI was diagnosed, increased severity of MBL and probability of implant failure were associated with a previous history of Grade C periodontitis. Further studies are needed to confirm these preliminary findings.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This manuscript was partially supported by the University of Michigan Periodontal Graduate Student Research Fund.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors do not have any financial interests, either directly or indirectly, in the products or information listed in the paper.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Andrea Ravidà: Contributed to the conception and design of the study, acquisition of the data and drafting of the article. Musa Qazi: contributed to the acquisition of data. Maria Vera: contributed to the acquisition of data. Matthew Galli: contributed to the conception and design of the study and drafting of the article. Muhammad H. A. Saleh: contributed to the drafting of the article. Giuseppe Troiano: Contributed to the conception and design of the study, data analysis and interpretation. Hom-Lay Wang: contributed to the conception, critical revision of the article and final approval of the version to be published. Pablo Galindo Moreno: contributed to the conception, critical revision of the article and final approval of the version to be published.

ORCID

Hom-Lay Wang b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4238-1799

REFERENCES

- Schwarz F, Derks J, Monje A, Wang HL. Peri-implantitis. J Periodontol. 2018;89(Suppl 1):S267-S290.
- 2. Romandini M, Cordaro M, Donno S, Cordaro L. Discrepancy between patient satisfaction and biologic complication rate in patients rehabilitated with overdentures and not participating in a structured maintenance program after 7 to 12 years of loading. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2019;34:1143-1151.

JOURNAL OF Periodontology

- Romandini M, Lima C, Pedrinaci I, Araoz A, Soldini MC, Sanz M. Prevalence and risk/protective indicators of peri-implant diseases: a university-representative cross-sectional study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2021;32:112-122.
- Lafaurie GI, Sabogal MA, Castillo DM, et al. Microbiome and microbial biofilm profiles of peri-implantitis: a systematic review. J Periodontol. 2017;88:1066-1089.
- Romandini M, Lafori A, Romandini P, Baima G, Cordaro M. Periodontitis and platelet count: a new potential link with cardiovascular and other systemic inflammatory diseases. *J Clin Periodontol.* 2018;45:1299-1310.
- Lindhe J, Berglundh T, Ericsson I, Liljenberg B, Marinello C. Experimental breakdown of peri-implant and periodontal tissues. A study in the beagle dog. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 1992;3:9-16.
- Carcuac O, Berglundh T. Composition of human periimplantitis and periodontitis lesions. *J Dent Res* 2014;93:1083-1088.
- 8. Heitz-Mayfield LJA, Heitz F, Lang NP. Implant disease risk assessment IDRA-a tool for preventing peri-implant disease. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2020;31:397-403.
- Schwarz F, Derks J, Monje A, Wang HL. Peri-implantitis. J Clin Periodontol. 2018;45(Suppl 20):S246-S266.
- 10. Ferreira SD, Martins CC, Amaral SA, et al. Periodontitis as a risk factor for peri-implantitis: systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *J Dent.* 2018;79:1-10.
- 11. Schou S, Holmstrup P, Worthington HV, Esposito M. Outcome of implant therapy in patients with previous tooth loss due to periodontitis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2006;17(Suppl 2):104-123.
- 12. Kornman KS. Mapping the pathogenesis of periodontitis: a new look. *J Periodontol*. 2008;79:1560-1568.
- Aoki M, Takanashi K, Matsukubo T, et al. Transmission of periodontopathic bacteria from natural teeth to implants. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2012;14:406-411.
- 14. Pjetursson BE, Helbling C, Weber HP, et al. Peri-implantitis susceptibility as it relates to periodontal therapy and supportive care. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2012;23:888-894.
- Zhang H, Li W, Zhang L, Yan X, Shi D, Meng H. A nomogram prediction of peri-implantitis in treated severe periodontitis patients: a 1-5-year prospective cohort study. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2018;20:962-968.
- Daubert DM, Weinstein BF, Bordin S, Leroux BG, Flemming TF. Prevalence and predictive factors for peri-implant disease and implant failure: a cross-sectional analysis. *J Periodontol.* 2015;86:337-347.
- Ong CT, Ivanovski S, Needleman IG, et al. Systematic review of implant outcomes in treated periodontitis subjects. *J Clin Peri*odontol. 2008;35:438-462.
- Dvorak G, Arnhart C, Heuberer S, Huber CD, Watzek G, Gruber R. Peri-implantitis and late implant failures in postmenopausal women: a cross-sectional study. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2011;38:950-955.

JOURNAL OF Periodontology

1534

- Derks J, Schaller D, Hakansson J, Wennstrom JL, Tomasi C, Berglundh T. Effectiveness of implant therapy analyzed in a Swedish population: prevalence of peri-implantitis. *J Dent Res.* 2016;95:43-49.
- 20. Kordbacheh Changi K, Finkelstein J, Papapanou PN. Periimplantitis prevalence, incidence rate, and risk factors: a study of electronic health records at a U.S. dental school. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2019;30:306-314.
- 21. Tonetti MS, Sanz M. Implementation of the new classification of periodontal diseases: decision-making algorithms for clinical practice and education. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2019;46:398-405.
- 22. Tonetti MS, Greenwell H, Kornman KS. Staging and grading of periodontitis: framework and proposal of a new classification and case definition. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2018;45(Suppl 20):S149-S161.
- Pepelassi EA, Tsiklakis K, Diamanti-Kipioti A. Radiographic detection and assessment of the periodontal endosseous defects. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2000;27:224-230.
- Chrcanovic BR, Albrektsson T, Wennerberg A. Periodontally compromised vs. periodontally healthy patients and dental implants: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Dent.* 2014;42:1509-1527.
- 25. Berglundh T, Armitage G, Araujo MG, et al. Peri-implant diseases and conditions: consensus report of workgroup 4 of the 2017 World workshop on the classification of periodontal and peri-implant diseases and conditions. *J Periodontol.* 2018;89(Suppl 1):S313-S318.
- Ravida A, Galli M, Siqueira R, Saleh MHA, Galindo-Moreno P, Wang HL. Diagnosis of peri-implant status after peri-implantitis surgical treatment: proposal of a new classification. *J Periodontol.* 2020;91:1553-1561.
- Armitage GC. Development of a classification system for periodontal diseases and conditions. *Ann Periodontol.* 1999;4: 1-6.
- Gatti C, Gatti F, Chiapasco M, Esposito M. Outcome of dental implants in partially edentulous patients with and without a history of periodontitis: a 5-year interim analysis of a cohort study. *Eur J Oral Implantol.* 2008;1:45-51.
- Gianserra R, Cavalcanti R, Oreglia F, Manfredonia MF, Esposito M. Outcome of dental implants in patients with and without a history of periodontitis: a 5-year pragmatic multicentre retrospective cohort study of 1727 patients. *Eur J Oral Implantol.* 2010;3:307-314.
- Roccuzzo M, De Angelis N, Bonino L, Aglietta M. Ten-year results of a three-arm prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients. Part 1: implant loss and radiographic bone loss. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2010;21:490-496.
- 31. Roccuzzo M, Bonino L, Dalmasso P, Aglietta M. Long-term results of a three arms prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients: 10-year data around sand-blasted and acid-etched (SLA) surface. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2014;25:1105-1112.
- Levin L, Ofec R, Grossmann Y, Anner R. Periodontal disease as a risk for dental implant failure over time: a long-term historical cohort study. *J Clin Periodontol.* 2011;38:732-737.

- 33. Kim KK, Sung HM. Outcomes of dental implant treatment in patients with generalized aggressive periodontitis: a systematic review. *J Adv Prosthodont*. 2012;4:210-217.
- 34. Ramanauskaite A, Baseviciene N, Wang HL, Tozum TF. Effect of history of periodontitis on implant success: meta-analysis and systematic review. *Implant Dent.* 2014;23:687-696.
- 35. Naseri R, Yaghini J, Feizi A. Levels of smoking and dental implants failure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2020;47:518-528.
- 36. De Boever AL, Quirynen M, Coucke W, Theuniers G, De Boever JA. Clinical and radiographic study of implant treatment outcome in periodontally susceptible and non-susceptible patients: a prospective long-term study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2009;20:1341-1350.
- 37. Aglietta M, Siciliano VI, Rasperini G, Cafiero C, Lang NP, Salvi GE. A 10-year retrospective analysis of marginal bone-level changes around implants in periodontally healthy and periodontally compromised tobacco smokers. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2011;22:47-53.
- Lee J, Mattheos N, Nixon KC, Ivanovski S. Residual periodontal pockets are a risk indicator for peri-implantitis in patients treated for periodontitis. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2012;23:325-333.
- 39. Roccuzzo M, Bonino F, Aglietta M, Dalmasso P. Ten-year results of a three arms prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients. Part 2: clinical results. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2012;23:389-395.
- 40. French D, Larjava H, Tallarico M. Retrospective study of 1087 anodized implants placed in private practice: risk indicators associated with implant failure and relationship between bone levels and soft tissue health. *Implant Dent.* 2018;27:177-187.
- Rodrigo D, Sanz-Sanchez I, Figuero E, et al. Prevalence and risk indicators of peri-implant diseases in Spain. *J Clin Periodontol*. 2018;45:1510-1520.
- 42. Sordi Mariane B., Perrotti Vittoria, Iaculli Flavia, Pereira Keila C. R., Magini Ricardo S., Renvert Stefan, Gattone Stefano Antonio, Piattelli Adriano, Bianchini Marco A. Multivariate analysis of the influence of peri-implant clinical parameters and local factors on radiographic bone loss in the posterior maxilla: a retrospective study on 277 dental implants. *Clinical Oral Investigations*. 2020; http://doi.org/10.1007/s00784-020-03666-x.
- 43. Shatta A, Bissada NF, Ricchetti P, Paes A, Demko C. Impact of implant and site characteristics on the pattern of bone loss in peri-implantitis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2019;34:1475-1481.
- 44. Ibanez C, Catena A, Galindo-Moreno P, Noguerol B, Magan-Fernandez A, Mesa F. Relationship between long-term marginal bone loss and bone quality, implant width, and surface. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2016;31:398-405.
- 45. Gallego L, Sicilia A, Sicilia P, Mallo C, Cuesta S, Sanz M. A retrospective study on the crestal bone loss associated with different implant surfaces in chronic periodontitis patients under maintenance. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2018;29:557-567.
- Simion M, Nevins M, Rasperini G, Tironi F. A 13- to 32-year retrospective study of bone stability for machined dental implants. *Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent.* 2018;38:489-493.

- Laurell L, Lundgren D. Marginal bone level changes at dental implants after 5 years in function: a meta-analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2011;13:19-28.
- Schmitt CM, Nogueira-Filho G, Tenenbaum HC, et al. Performance of conical abutment (Morse Taper) connection implants: a systematic review. *J Biomed Mater Res A*. 2014;102:552-574.
- Galindo-Moreno P, Fernandez-Jimenez A, O'Valle F, et al. Influence of the crown-implant connection on the preservation of peri-implant bone: a retrospective multifactorial analysis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2015;30:384-390.
- Penarrocha-Diago MA, Flichy-Fernandez AJ, Alonso-Gonzalez R, Penarrocha-Oltra D, Balaguer-Martinez J, Penarrocha-Diago M. Influence of implant neck design and implant-abutment connection type on peri-implant health. Radiological study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2013;24:1192-1200.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of the article.

How to cite this article: Ravidà A, Rodriguez MV, Saleh MHA, et al. The correlation between history of periodontitis according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of peri-implantitis in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy. *J Periodontol*. 2021;92:1522–1535. https://doi.org/10.1002/JPER.21-0012







Figure S2.



Figure S3.
	STAGE	STAGE 1-2 STAGE 3 STAGE		STAGE 3		E 4
Time	Survival	SE	Survival	SE	Survival	SE
1 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000
2.5 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.964	0.035
5 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.964	0.035
10 y	1.000	0.000	0.979	0.015	0.964	0.035
15 y	1.000	0.000	0.911	0.048	0.884	0.083
20 y	1.000	0.000	0.911	0.048	0.884	0.083

Supplementary Table 1: Survival analysis of time-to-event failure by stage: cumulative survival probability at different time-point (years)

*SE: Standard error

Supplementary Table 2: Survival analysis of time-toevent failure by grade: Cumulative survival probability at different time-point (years)

	GRADE	GRADE A-B		EC
Time	Survival	SE	Survival	SE
1 y	1.000	0.000	1.000	0.000
2.5 y	1.000	0.000	0.988	0.012
5 y	1.000	0.000	0.988	0.012
10 y	0.986	0.014	0.974	0.018
15 y	0.986	0.014	0.886	0.062
20 y	0.986	0.014	0.836	0.076

*SE: Standard error

Supplementary Table 3: Results of Cox proportional hazard regression model illustrating time-to-event PI by clinical variables related to the patient, implant position, characteristics, and surgery.

	HR	95% CI	p-value
AGE (years)	1.03	0.99 - 1.08	0.145
GENDER			
Male	1		
Female	1.07	0.49 - 2.32	0.874
SMOKING			0.820
No	1		
Former smoker	1.17	0.44 - 3.07	0.763
Yes (<10c/d)	0.71	0.25 - 2.06	0.531
Yes (>10c/d)	0.68	0.22 - 2.14	0.513
DIABETES			
No	1		
Yes	2.21	0.72 - 6.82	0.166
STAGE			0.805
1-2	1		
3	0.90	0.35 – 2.28	0.819
4	1.23	0.30 - 5.05	0.776
GRADE			
A-B	1		
С	1.00	0.46 - 2.17	0.996
EXTENSION			
Localized	1		
Generalized	1.16	0.48 - 2.82	0.740
ARCH			
Maxilla	1		
Mandible	1.20	0.59 – 2.45	0.607
POSITION			
Anterior	1	.	0.075
Posterior	2.19	0.41 - 11.8	0.359
PROSTHESIS TYPE			
Single	1		0 510
Splinted	1.33	0.56 - 3.11	0.518
Overaenture			
CAR	1		
SOIL	1 2 0 7	0 54 - 7 02	0 280
	2.07	0.54 - 7.52	0.203
Internal	1		
Fyternal	۰ 11	0 02 – 0 68	0.018*
Locator			
RETENTION			
Cemented	1		
Screwed	5.43	1.15 - 25.8	0.033*
Ball atachment			
IMPLANT LENGTH	1.16	0.92 - 1.48	0.223
IMPLANT DIAMETER	1.90	1.08 - 3.36	0.027*
BONE GRAFT			
No	1		
Yes	1.22	0.56 - 2.67	0.624



Medical School Institutional Review Board (IRBMED) • 2800 Plymouth Road, Building 520, Suite 3214, Ann Arbor, MI 48109-2800 • phone (734) 763 4768 • fax (734) 763 9603 • irbmed@umich.edu

To: Dr. Hom-Lay Wang

From:

Michael	Geisser
Alan	Sugar
Robertson	Davenport

Cc:

Matthew Simon-Peter	Galli
Alice	Ou
Kenneth	Kornman
Andrea	Ravida
Hom-Lay	Wang
Wenche	Borgnakke
Musa	Qazi

Subject: Notice of Exemption for [HUM00157260]

SUBMISSION INFORMATION:

Title: Long-term tooth retention after stage and grade assessment-results after more than 10 years of a conservative periodontal treatment regimen in a university setting
Full Study Title (if applicable):
Study eResearch ID: <u>HUM00157260</u>
Date of this Notification from IRB: 3/11/2019
Date of IRB Exempt Determination: 2/27/2019
UM Federalwide Assurance: FWA00004969 (For the current FWA expiration date, please visit the <u>UM HRPP Webpage</u>)
OHRP IRB Registration Number(s): IRB00001999

Additional Supporting Documents:

IRB EXEMPTION STATUS:

The IRBMED has reviewed the study referenced above and determined that, as currently described, it is exempt from ongoing IRB review, per the following exemption category:

EXEMPTION 4(iii) at 45 CFR 46.104(d):

Secondary research for which consent is not required: Secondary research uses of identifiable private information or identifiable biospecimens, if at least one of the following criteria is met:

(iii) The research involves only information collection and analysis involving the investigator's use of identifiable health information when that use is regulated under <u>45 CFR parts 160</u> and 164, subparts A and E, for the purposes of "health care operations" or "research" as those terms are defined at <u>45 CFR 164.501</u> or for "public health activities and purposes" as described under <u>45 CFR 164.512</u>(b)

Note that the study is considered exempt as long as any changes to the use of human subjects (including their data) remain within the scope of the exemption category above. Any proposed changes that may exceed the scope of this category, or the approval conditions of any other non-IRB reviewing committees, must be submitted as an amendment through eResearch.

Although an exemption determination eliminates the need for ongoing IRB review and approval, you still have an obligation to understand and abide by generally accepted principles of responsible and ethical conduct of research. Examples of these principles can be found in the Belmont Report as well as in guidance from professional societies and scientific organizations.

HIPAA REVIEW:

The IRB has reviewed the project referenced above and has granted a Waiver of HIPAA Authorization. The IRB has determined that the proposed project conforms with applicable regulations and policies. This project must be conducted in accordance with the description and information provided in the application and associated documents.

Note: This project is regulated under the HIPAA Privacy Rule, which requires you to account for certain disclosures of Protected Health Information (PHI).

SUBMITTING AMENDMENTS VIA eRESEARCH:

You can access the online forms for amendments in the eResearch workspace for this exempt study, referenced above.

ACCESSING EXEMPT STUDIES IN eRESEARCH:

Click the "Exempt and Not Regulated" tab in your eResearch home workspace to access this exempt study.

TERMINATION:

You will receive an annual message reminding you of your responsibilities to manage this research application. Terminate the application once you only hold or are analyzing deidentified data, or the research has ended.

Michael E. Am

Michael Geisser Co-chair, IRBMED

Alan Sugar Co-chair, IRBMED

Robertson Davenport Co-chair, IRBMED

APPENDIX #3.1: STUDY #3 PUBLICATION⁹⁶

Complete citation

Galindo-Moreno P, **Ravidà A**, Catena A, O'Valle F, Padial-Molina M, Wang HL. Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up. *Clin Oral Implants Res* 2022;33(12):1224-1232. doi: 10.1111/clr.14004. PMID: 36184955.⁹⁶

The 9-page publication is inserted after this page.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

6000501

, 2022

, 12, Downl



Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up

Pablo Galindo-Moreno^{1,2} | Andrea Ravidà^{3,4} | Andrés Catena⁵ | Francisco O'Valle^{2,6} | Miguel Padial-Molina^{1,2} | Hom-Lay Wang⁷

¹Department of Oral Surgery and Implant Dentistry, School of Dentistry, University of Granada, Granada, Spain

²Instituto de Investigación Biosanitaria ibs. GRANADA, Granada, Spain

³Department of Periodontics and Preventive Dentistry, School of Dental Medicine, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA

⁴PhD Program in Clinical Medicine and Public Health, University of Granada, Granada, Spain

⁵Department of Experimental Psychology, School of Psychology, University of Granada, Granada, Spain

⁶Department of Pathology, School of Medicine and IBIMER, University of Granada, Granada, Spain

⁷Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, School of Dentistry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA

Correspondence

Pablo Galindo-Moreno, Facultad de Odontología, Campus de Cartuja, 18071 Granada, Spain. Email: pgalindo@ugr.es

Funding information

Junta de Andalucía, Grant/Award Number: CTS-1028, CTS-138 and CTS-176; Funding for open access charge: Universidad de Granada/CBUA

Abstract

Purpose: The aim of the present study was to evaluate the 5-year results in terms of marginal bone level (MBL) around implants supporting fixed full-arch metal-ceramic restorations in a series of cases of patients who had lost their teeth in that dental arch because of severe periodontal disease.

Material and Methods: A retrospective cohort study was designed to evaluate the 5-year MBL results of OsseoSpeed[™] Astra Tech TX implants with internal tapered conical connection. Age, gender, bone substratum, smoking habits, history of periodontitis, and prosthetic features were recorded. Mixed linear model was used to determine the influence of the different variables on MBL.

Results: In this series, a total of 160 implants placed in 19 patients were evaluated. No implant failure was reported during the 5 years of follow-up. Only 14 (8.75%) implants had more than 2mm of MBL. Abutment height, F(3,142) = 6.917, p < .001, and implant diameter, F(1,141) = 15.059, p < .001, were determined to be statistically associated with MBL. No other effect was significant. Pairwise comparisons showed that MBL was larger for abutment height = 1 (MBL = -0.987, SE = 0.186) compared with the remaining heights [-0.335 (0.171), -0.169 (0.192) and -0.247 (0.267), 2, 4 and 6 mm, respectively]. MBL was larger for narrow (-0.510, SE = 0.169) than for wide implants (-0.364, SE = 0.190).

Conclusion: The current study demonstrates that the vast majority of internal conical connection implants supporting fixed full-arch metal-ceramic restorations do not suffer from relevant MBL after 5 years in function. Particularly, those implants with transmucosal abutments longer than 2 mm show less than 0.5 mm from the implant shoulder to the marginal bone.

KEYWORDS

alveolar bone loss, dental implants, marginal bone level, peri-implantitis, periodontitis

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made. © 2022 The Authors. *Clinical Oral Implants Research* published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

1 | INTRODUCTION

Edentulism is a problem that affects a high percentage of the world's population, especially those in an elderly range. These patients suffer different oral pathologies such as cavities, dry mouth, masticatory dysfunction, and, above all, periodontitis (Eke et al., 2012). According to the American Academy of Prosthodontists, 30 million Americans suffer from edentulism; this is around 10% of the population. Edentulism has been associated with other systemic pathologies so that toothless patients are more likely to develop systemic pathologies of different kinds, such as gastrointestinal, cardiovascular, nutritional, or neurodegenerative disorders (Emami et al., 2013).

The possibilities for occlusal rehabilitation are multiple. Even if only the possibility of rehabilitating these patients through implantsupported prosthesis is considered, the options described in the literature are still varied. Among those, three major modalities can be highlighted: overdentures, implant-supported hybrid prostheses, and fixed implant-supported full-arch rehabilitations. Undoubtedly, each of these options has its particular indications and contraindications. All of them have reported high success rates both in terms of survival of the prosthesis, and in terms of maintenance and survival of the implants that support them. Even, the most advanced option, the fixed implant-supported full-arch rehabilitation, is reported in the literature with a wide variety of options, such as all-on-four and all-on-six techniques, rehabilitation on zygomatic implants, or screwretained or cemented fixed prosthesis on 6-8 implants. This last option would be highly dependent on bone availability, anatomical accidents, or the need to perform complementary graft techniques (Stacchi et al., 2020). These different prosthetic solutions condition the long-term success of the restorations and the implants supporting them. The long-term success mainly depends on the type of bone where the implants are located, the inclination of the implants under functional load, the number, geometry, design and size of the implants, the possibility of hygiene of the prosthesis and implants or the type of restoration and materials that are used. It should not be forgotten that patients who had lost all their teeth usually have concomitant pathologies like an altered response to stress such as that induced by the periodonto-pathogenic bacterial footprint.

The final decision of which option to apply to one specific patient is usually due to factors that, in most cases, are not supported on scientific criteria: economic costs (number of implants or restoration materials, such as resins vs. ceramics o zirconium), surgical and prosthetic skills (complex grafting procedures vs. zygomatic implants, etc.) or training schools (all-on-four, zygomatic implants, maxillary sinus floor elevation, transposition of the inferior alveolar nerve, etc.).

In any case, the disparity of implant-supported prosthetic options in the treatment of the completely edentulous patient is so large that there is a lack of comparable and comparative long-term studies. Thus, meta-analysis cannot be properly conducted, and this is why all these techniques can be recommended with adequate clinical success in the medium- and long-term but without truly knowing if one or another is better. In any case, our treatment philosophy in these clinical situations is supported by the golden rules advocated by Misch and Silc (2009): placement of eight implants spread across the edentulous arch to support a fixed implant-supported full-arch screw-retained rehabilitation.

Long-term marginal bone loss, as a fundamental parameter to predict future bone loss and peri-implantitis (Galindo-Moreno et al., 2015), needs to be evaluated in the aforementioned treatment option, as studies on this specific type of restorative option are limited. Thus, we initiated the present study aimed at analyzing the long-term marginal bone level (MBL) of implants placed in completely edentulous patients with fixed full-arch rehabilitation after 5 years.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Study population

This retrospective cohort study was presented and approved by the Ethics Committee for Human Research of the University of Granada, that waived the obtaining of informed consent (487CEIH2018). The study is reported following the recommendations of the STROBE guidelines.

Patients (n = 19, number of implants = 160) for the current study were selected from a pool of edentulous subjects due to severe periodontal disease restored with fixed implant-supported full-arch screw-retained rehabilitations, who have been in function for at least 5 years. Only those who attended at least one follow-up visit per year in which radiographic evaluation was performed were included. Type of implants and prosthesis, as described below, also defined inclusion. All those patients had been treated in a faculty clinic of the Department of Oral Surgery and Implant Dentistry of the University of Granada. If the patient's records indicated that the subject had gone under any kind of bone augmentation procedure except sinus floor elevation when vertical bone in the posterior maxilla was less than 8mm (Galindo-Moreno et al., 2007), or taken any kind of medications known to affect bone metabolism, data from that subject would not be included in the analysis. If the patient's records indicated an uncontrolled progression of periodontal disease in the opposing arch within the follow-up period of the study according to the definition by López et al. (2002), data from that subject would not be included in the analysis either.

2.2 | Surgical procedures

An experienced surgeon (P.G.-M.) performed all the surgeries under local anesthesia (Ultracain®; Aventis, Inc.) with a regular implant placement protocol. No bone augmentation was needed in any case except maxillary sinus floor elevation. All implants included in the current study were of the same type (OsseoSpeed[™] Astra Tech TX implants with internal tapered conical connection; Dentsply Implants).

II FY- CLINICAL ORAL IMPLANTS RESEARCH

TABLE 1 Frequency distribution of the variables analyzed in the study.

Variable					р
Gender	Women = 10	Men = 9			.819
Implant location	Mandible = 61	Maxilla = 99			.003
Maxillary sinus floor augmentation	No = 128	Yes = 32			.001
Implant diameter	$3.5 \mathrm{mm} = 42$	$4 \mathrm{mm} \mathrm{or} \mathrm{+} = 118$.001
Abutment height	1 = 31	2 = 78	4 = 34	6 = 17	.001
Opposing arch	ND = 36	M = 66	ISFB = 51	RD = 7	.001

Note: For abutment height and opposing arch, proportions tests were done for the lowest category.

Abbreviations: ISFB, implant-supported fixed bridge; M, mixed; ND, natural dentition; RD, removable denture.

The position of each implant was prosthetically driven with the following criteria (Misch & Silc, 2009): (1) Implants on occlusal guides. So, for anterior disocclusion, implants were placed in the central incisors; for lateral group function or canine guide, implants were placed in the canine and the first premolars; finally, for molar occlusion, implants were placed in the position of each first molar. (2) No more than two pontics. (3) In addition, horizontal cantilevers were avoided by the appropriate bucco-lingual emergence of the implant. All implants were placed at the level of the bone crest.

After the implant surgery, amoxicillin/clavulanic acid tablets (875/125 mg, TID for 7 days) or, if allergic to penicillin, clindamycin tablets (300 mg, TID for 7 days) were prescribed to all patients. In addition, anti-inflammatory drugs (Ibuprofen 600 mg every 4–6 h as needed to a maximum of 3600 mg/day) and pain killers (metamizole 550 mg every 4–6 h only if needed) were also indicated.

2.3 | Restorative procedure

Eight weeks or 6 months if maxillary sinus floor elevation was conducted the restorative process was initiated by experienced Implantologists (M.P.-M. and P.G.-M.) with the necessary second surgical stage. In all cases, uni-abutments (Dentsply Implants) were interposed between the implants and the prosthesis for the design of metal-ceramic screw-retained restorations. Segmented restorations were fabricated in all cases. Only in one patient, both arches were restored simultaneously and, thus, considered for this study.

2.4 | Radiographic evaluation of MBL

Marginal bone level after 5 years was evaluated by importing the panoramic radiographs to an image analysis platform (Image J; NIH) in anonymous DICOM format. An experienced examiner (M.P.-M.) analyzed all the radiographs. Linear measures were obtained from the shoulder of the implant to the most coronal aspect of the supporting crestal bone, assigning a negative value when it was apically located with respect to the implant shoulder. Measurements on both the mesial and distal aspects of the implants were recorded, so that average could be calculated. Each measure was calibrated against the diameter of the implant. Before the analysis of any of the study images, the examiner (M.P.-M.) conducted an intra-examiner calibration exercise following the same methodology described above. Briefly, 16 implant positions were evaluated twice with a time window of 7 days between measurements. The intraclass correlation coefficient for single measures was calculated with a two-way mixed model. The calculated intraclass correlation was 0.892.

2.5 | Additional data recorded

Additional data included age, gender, dental arch, the need of sinus graft and location, length, and diameter of each implant. Prosthetic variables included in this study were as follows: (1) Abutment height: 1, 2, 4, or 6mm. (2) Prosthesis height defined as the distance from the connection between the prosthesis and the abutment to the most occlusal aspect of the ceramic. (3) Prosthesis-to-implant ratio, calculated as the ratio between the length of the implant and the sum of the prosthesis and the abutment heights. (4) Implants per bridge, that included how many implants were supporting each particular bridge. (5) Crowns per bridge, considering how many crowns were included in each bridge. (6) Bridge ratio, defined as the ratio between the number of implants and crowns per bridge. (7) Opposing arch, to describe the type of dentition in the other arch, considering the whole arch as a unit: natural dentition, implant-supported full-arch screw-retained restoration, mixed, or removable denture (either implant-retained or conventional).

2.6 | Statistical analysis

A total of 160 implants placed in 19 patients were analyzed in this retrospective study. When data beyond the 5-year follow-up was available, it was not considered in order to homogenize the analysis. To this end, we used a mixed linear model to estimate the effects of graft, abutment height, and opposing arch on average MBL (distal and mesial), controlling for gender, age, implant location, implant length and diameter, and the remaining additional data (crowns per bridge, prosthesis-to-implant ratio, implants per bridge, bridge ratio, and prosthesis height), while controlling for subjects clustering. The covariance matrix was selected (compound symmetry)

for Windows (IBM Corp.).

3

excluded.

1227

RESULTS From the initial pool of patients whose records were retrieved from the database according to the criteria defined earlier, no patient was Table 1 displays the distribution of non-metric variables in the sample. It can be seen that except for gender, all the other variables were significantly distributed using proportion test. Table 2 describes the metric variables, including the MBL. Results of the mixed linear model demonstrate a main effect on MBL of abutment height, F(3,142) = 6.917, p < .001, and implant diameter, F(1,141) = 15.059, p < 0.001. The size of the random

effect was 32.6%. As it can be seen in Table 3, no other effects were significant. MBL was larger for narrow (-0.510, standard error [SE] = 0.169) than for wide implants (-0.364, SE = 0.190). Regarding abutment height, Bonferroni corrected pairwise comparisons showed that MBL was larger for abutment height = 1(MBL = -0.987, SE = 0.186) compared with the remaining heights: -0.335 (0.171), -0.169 (0.192) and -0.247 (0.267), 2, 4 and 6, respectively (Figure 1). Table 4 displays the adjusted and unadjusted MBL averages per abutment height.

using the Schwarz Bayesian Criterion. We used the IBM SPSS v23

In addition, we performed a tabulation of the MBL as a function of abutment height (Table 5; Figure 2) in order to compare with the stratification proposed by Derks et al. (2016). As it can be observed, most implants have less than 1.00mm of MBL in all abutment heights: MBL higher than 3.00 mm are only present in five implants that were restored with abutments of 1.00mm of height. Furthermore, according to the criterion of 2mm of MBL to distinguish between success or survival implants from the Pisa Consensus (Misch et al., 2008), only 14 (8.75%) implants can be considered as survival implants while the others can be considered successful in terms of bone maintenance. No failure was reported after 5 years of follow-up.

TABLE 2 Descriptive statistics of the study population.

Variable	Mean	SE	95% CI
Age	55.625	0.613	54.414, 58.836
Implant length	11.809	0.192	11.429, 12.189
Prosthesis height	12.849	0.279	12.299, 13.400
Prosthesis-to-implant ratio	1.380	0.048	1.286, 1.475
Implants per bridge	4.694	0.189	4.302, 5.067
Crowns per bridge	7.956	0.324	7.317, 8.595
Bridge ratio	1.695	0.022	1.652, 1.739
MBL average	-0.423	0.069	-0.559, -0.288

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; MBL, marginal bone level; SE, standard error.

4 DISCUSSION

The aim of the present study was to analyze the long-term behavior of a series of implants placed in completely edentulous patients that were restored with fixed full-arch implant-supported screw-retained rehabilitations. For that, 160 Astra Tech TX implants placed in 19 edentulous patients were studied. A mean MBL after 5 years of follow-up of -0.423 (0.069) mm was found. This MBL is influenced only by abutment height and implant diameter.

As in many previous studies, the height of the abutment was the capital factor that influenced the MBL: the taller the abutment the lesser the MBL. Although the height of the abutment, in our opinion, still does not have the full consideration that it deserves in the prosthetic restoration phases, our data are in accordance with many other studies (Borges et al., 2018, 2019; Galindo-Moreno et al., 2015, 2016; Galindo-Moreno, León-Cano, et al., 2014; Nóvoa et al., 2017; Pico et al., 2019; Spinato et al., 2018, 2019, 2020; Vervaeke et al., 2014, 2016). Nevertheless, all those previous studies were conducted in single crown restorations (Spinato et al., 2018, 2020), or in 2-unit bridges (Borges et al., 2018; Nóvoa et al., 2017; Pico et al., 2019; Spinato et al., 2019), 3 unit bridges (Galindo-Moreno et al., 2015, 2016; Galindo-Moreno, León-Cano, et al., 2014), fixed cross-arch restorations over four or five implants (Collaert & De Bruyn, 2002) and overdentures (Vervaeke et al., 2014). To our knowledge, MBL has not been previously related to abutment height in implants supporting fixed full-arch prosthetic rehabilitations.

In the current study, 100% of implants could be considered as survivors. Only five implants overpassed 3mm of MBL; thus, if we use the radiographic parameters recommended by the 2017 definition of Peri-implant diseases, they could be classified as diseased if accompanied by clinical parameters (Berglundh et al., 2018), not evaluated in the current study. However, according to the classic success criteria of 2mm of MBL (Albrektsson et al., 1986), our sample showed a radiographical success of 91.25%.

A majority of studies demonstrate that implant-supported fixed dental prostheses offer a safe and stable solution in the long term, both in terms of survival and MBL (Francetti et al., 2019; Maló et al., 2018; Papaspyridakos et al., 2019; Pera et al., 2018). Regardless highly satisfactory outcomes, independently of the option in use, and even with a high variability of data (Bagegni et al., 2019), many different aspects can be subjected to discussion. For instance, health status of the patients, previous history of periodontitis, habits, number of implants, straight or tilted, type of prosthetic restoration, design of the prosthetic restoration, bone biology, differences between maxilla and mandible, one-piece restoration or segmented bridges, etc. (Morton et al., 2018).

In this sense, a good number of studies have reported on the negative influence of history of periodontitis in the peri-implant MBL (Galindo-Moreno, Fernández-Jiménez, et al., 2014; Matarasso et al., 2010; Roccuzzo et al., 2012; Saaby et al., 2016), even becoming a highly accepted risk factor (Berglundh et al., 2018). However, the present study was obtained from a pool of edentulous patients as a consequence of severe periodontitis. The mean MBL after 5 years

1228

WILEY- CLINICAL ORAL IMPLANTS RESEARCH

Parameter	Regression coefficient	Standard error	95% CI (LL)	95% CI (UL)
Abutment height 1	-0.740	0.271	_1 276	-0.205
Abutinent neight 1	-0.740	0.271	-1.270	-0.205
Abutment height 2	-0.098	0.218	-0.529	0.333
Abutment height 4	0.078	0.216	-0.349	0.505
Opposing arch 1	0.155	0.606	-1.104	1.414
Opposing arch 2	-0.015	0.597	-1.260	1.230
Opposing arch 3	0.740	0.700	-0.719	2.200
Maxillary sinus floor augmentation	-0.147	0.138	-0.419	0.126
Implant diameter	0.487	0.125	0.238	0.736
Gender	0.108	0.208	-0.343	0.559
Age	0.029	0.020	-0.013	0.072
Implant location	-0.117	0.184	-0.483	0.249
Implant length	0.021	0.059	-0.097	0.139
Crown height	0.010	0.037	-0.062	0.083
Crown/implant ratio	0.318	0.349	-0.373	1.008
Implant per bridge	0.410	0.238	-0.061	0.881
Crown per bridge	-0.243	0.140	-0.521	0.034
Bridge ratio	0.543	0.505	-0.456	1.542

GALINDO-MORENO ET AL.

TABLE 3 Estimates of the mixed linear model.

Note: Abutment height, opposing arch, and maxillary sinus floor augmentation were considered as factor, and the reference was the last category.

Abbreviations: LL, lower limit; UL, upper limit.



FIGURE 1 Average marginal bone level (MBL, in mm) for the different abutment heights. MBL for the abutment height 1 mm was significantly larger than for the other three abutment heights.

was -0.423 (0.069) mm. A similar series has recently reported an estimated average MBL after 11 years of -0.307 (SE = 0.042) (Galindo-Moreno et al., 2022). In both cases, the reported MBL is in accordance with the higher standards of healthy implants. As commented previously, Francetti et al. (2019) agree with these results, after 5 and 10 years of follow-up. Guarnieri and Ippoliti (2019) also concluded that high survival rates are expectable in implants

in periodontally compromised patients if a regular supportive periodontal therapy is conducted. Cecchinato had also previously claimed in their studies that the percentage of sites with progressive bone loss was small at both implants and teeth and that this was not different in subjects in the "periodontitis" or "non-periodontitis" groups (Cecchinato et al., 2017, 2018). Some systematic reviews show similar results (Theodoridis et al., 2017). Kim and Sung (2012) reported no differences in similar conditions but higher losses when comparing with aggressive periodontitis. Monje et al. (2014) found a similar tendency, but comparing only with aggressive periodontitis. Thus, there is an increased number of studies claiming that the initial statement is not so valid anymore. Current evidence is pushing the scientific community to re-analyze this concept, taking other variables into consideration.

Regarding number of implants supporting a full-arch rehabilitation, it was suggested that a minimum of 6–8 implants in the mandible and even more in the upper maxilla would be required (Brånemark et al., 1995). For sure, the number of implants needed to do this kind of restorations depends on many factors. Some of them are biological factors, such as bone nature, density and availability, and anatomical factors, such as the location of the inferior alveolar nerve, or hyper-pneumatized maxillary sinuses. Other factors are related to biomechanics, like the type of prosthetic restoration, the materials, the prosthetic design or if it is conceived as a one-piece restoration or a multiple-segmented restoration. All patients in the current series were treated with at least eight implants per arch, following the Misch and Silc's golden TABLE 4Adjusted and unadjustedMBL averages (standard errors of themean) according to abutment height.

Abutment height	1	2	4	6
Adjusted	-0.987 (0.186)	-0.335 (0.171)	-0.169 (0.192)	-0.247 (0.267)
Unadjusted	-1.241 (0.188)	-0.295 (0.077)	-0.202 (0.076)	0.045 (0.024)

CLINICAL ORAL IMPLANTS RESEARCH

Abbreviation: MBL, marginal bone level.

TABLE 5Frequency distribution ofMBL as a function of implant abutmentheight.

Abutment height	<-4	≥-4, <-3	≥-3, <-2	≥-2, <-1	≥-1, <0	≥0	No. of implants
1	0	5	7	3	13	3	31
2	1	0	0	5	40	32	78
4	0	0	1	1	22	10	34
6	0	0	0	0	4	13	17
N patients	0	0	0	3	11	5	19
Worst case (mm)	-4.28	-3.06	-2.67	-1.91	-0.96	0	

Note: The patient's frequency data is based on patient's averages. The worst case is the worst MBL for the set of patients showing each category of MBL.

Abbreviation: MBL, marginal bone level.



FIGURE 2 Tabulation of the marginal bone level (MBL) as a function of abutment height to represent the % of implants within each range of MBL (in mm) depending on the height of the abutment.

criteria, as previously described. In addition, segmented restorations were done in all patients in order to improve the overall implant-prosthesis adjustment, and to be able to act only on that specific segment in case of any issue appears in the follow-up. Nevertheless, a recent meta-analysis has stated that the number of implants used in complete-arch prostheses do not influence MBL, implant survival rate, prosthesis survival rate or prosthesis complications in studies with a follow-up period between 5 and 15 years (de Luna Gomes et al., 2019). In the mandible, the number of implants suggested for an implant-fixed complete dental prosthesis ranges from four to nine implants. However, Papaspyridakos et al., (2014) reported a larger number of implant failures in the interforaminal space. This would jeopardize the four or five implantsupported rehabilitation protocols. In any case, in terms of overall implant survival, they found no statistically significant differences related to the number of implants (Papaspyridakos et al., 2014).

There is no evidence in literature to support this idea in maxilla or mandible either (Daudt Polido et al., 2018; de Luna Gomes et al., 2019).

de Luna Gomes' meta-analysis stated that mean MBL was higher for full-arch prostheses with more than four implants per arch (mean, 1.46 mm) than for those with fewer than five implants (mean, 1.22 mm), although without statistical significance (de Luna Gomes et al., 2019). Nevertheless, this mean MBL reported is much higher than that found in our study [-0.423 (0.069) mm]. It is important to keep in mind that in the majority of these meta-analyses there were a plethora of manuscripts reporting all-on-four studies. In some of them, there is not any study with more than six implants per arch (de Luna Gomes et al., 2019). Thus, results should not be compared with studies with fixed full-arch rehabilitations supported by eight implants as the type of prosthesis and treatment concept is completely different.

Regarding the location of the implants, the implant survival rate in full-arch rehabilitation has been described as 99% for the maxilla and 98.9% for the mandible (Agliardi et al., 2010; de Luna Gomes et al., 2019) or even 100% after 3 years (Francetti et al., 2012). In the latter study, the authors reported a slightly higher bone resorption in implants placed in the anterior mandible, contrary to Malo and coworkers that reported a higher marginal bone loss in the posterior segment of the mandible, although those posterior implants were tilted (Maló et al., 2018). More recently, Francetti et al., (2019) have reported that 61.5% of the implants affected with peri-implantitis were in mandibular restorations. In our study, the implants survival was 100% independently of the bone typology and upper or lower location. All implants were in straight position, predominantly in the upper maxilla (61.8%); 20% of them were placed in grafted bone. However, in terms of MBL, as necessary initiation phase of peri-implantitis, we were not able to find any statistically significant difference associated with location or the nature of the bone substratum. In previous studies, we found a slight significant difference

1229

LL EY- CLINICAL ORAL IMPLANTS RESEARCH

in terms of MBL, it was higher in grafted maxillary sinuses compared with native bone in the posterior maxilla (Galindo-Moreno, Fernández-Jiménez, et al., 2014). That study was conducted evaluating implants supporting partially fixed bridges, in contrast to the current study. Moreover, differences in the type of implants could also explain the disparities.

In relation with the type of prosthetic restoration, a recent metaanalysis studied the influence of the prosthetic material on implant survival when they are supporting a full-arch rehabilitation. It was described that metal-ceramic fixed complete dentures are more effective in terms of implant survival than any other type of material, reaching 95% of prosthesis survival and 97% of implant survival (Bagegni et al., 2019). Our study, using the same restoration material, has found a prosthesis survival (100%) and implant survival (100%) in accordance with that meta-analysis.

But, not only the material is important. Segmentation of the dental prosthesis in smaller bridges, as done in patients included in the current study every time possible, leads to better maintenance, easier retrievability, and easier fabrication and installation (Gallucci et al., 2005). Regardless, a systematic review on this topic reported that prosthodontic survival rates for 1-piece implant fixed complete dental prostheses ranged from 98.61% (5 years) to 97.25% (10 years) (Papaspyridakos et al., 2014). However, biomechanical issues have also to be considered. Some of these biomechanical aspects can be the distribution of the masticatory load through the entire arch, and the horizontal or vertical cantilevers, as crown-to-implant ratios are usually high in these patients (Misch et al., 2005). Even though previous meta-analysis suggested that marginal bone loss is not influenced by the presence of horizontal cantilevers (Torrecillas-Martínez et al., 2014), but in our current study, horizontal cantilevers were always avoided.

Regarding the crown-to-implant ratio, our results indicated that this ratio did not play any relevant role in the MBL. In fact, this is supported by other studies (Blanes, 2009). It has even been reported that, within the range of 0.6/1 to 2.36/1, the higher the crown-toimplant ratio the lesser the peri-implant bone loss (Garaicoa-Pazmiño et al., 2014). None of the other prosthetic factors evaluated in this study (Tables 2 and 3) played a role in the MBL when the height of the prosthetic abutment was part of the equation.

This study has some limitations. Firstly, it is a retrospective study with a not very large number of patients. However, it reports results in a considerable number of implants in a very specific population of patients. Moreover, this is the longer follow-up study present in the literature reporting the effect of the height of the abutment in the MBL. As in many previous studies, digitalized panoramic radiographies were used. This is similar to many previous studies on fully edentulous patients already referenced throughout the discussion. A potential solution is the internal calibration that is performed for every measurement considering the dimensions of the implant. Also, recent consensus (Jepsen et al., 2019; Schwarz et al., 2018) does not include the term "intraoral" examination for the follow-up of this kind of patients. Another potential caveat is the number of implants when categorized by abutment height. In this vein, the minimum number of implants was that of the abutment height 6 (n = 17, in five

patients), but, when we performed the same analysis excluding this abutment category, the results were the same; this is, the significance was obtained for abutment height and implant diameter. In addition, for this study, only MBL data at the 5-year follow-up is presented. It is important to remember that, for the general clinical practice, the progression of MBL change and when it occurs (either early or late) is important in the diagnosis of peri-implantitis. Moreover, clinical parameters could be helpful as supportive diagnostic tools.

5 | CONCLUSION

Within the limitations of the current study, it was found that the vast majority of internal conical connection implants supporting fixed full-arch metal-ceramic restorations in patients who lost all their teeth in that dental arch mostly as a consequence of severe periodontitis do not suffer from relevant MBL after 5 years in function. Particularly, those implants with transmucosal abutments longer than 2 mm show, in average, less than 0.5 mm from the implant shoulder to the marginal bone.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Pablo Galindo-Moreno: Conceptualization (lead); investigation (equal); writing – original draft (lead). Andrea Ravidà: Data curation (equal); formal analysis (equal); validation (equal); writing – review and editing (equal). Andrés Catena: Data curation (equal); formal analysis (lead); validation (equal); visualization (equal); writing – review and editing (equal). Francisco O'Valle: Formal analysis (equal); writing – review and editing (equal). Francisco O'Valle: Formal analysis (equal); writing – review and editing (equal). Miguel Padial-Molina: Data curation (equal); investigation (equal); writing – original draft (equal). Hom-Lay Wang: Conceptualization (equal); writing – review and editing (equal).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

ORCID

Pablo Galindo-Moreno D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6614-6470 Andrea Ravidà D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3029-8130 Andrés Catena D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0775-5751 Francisco O'Valle https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9207-2287 Miguel Padial-Molina D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6222-1341 Hom-Lay Wang D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4238-1799

REFERENCES

Agliardi, E., Panigatti, S., Clericò, M., Villa, C., & Malò, P. (2010). Immediate rehabilitation of the edentulous jaws with full fixed prostheses supported by four implants: Interim results of a single cohort prospective study. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, *21*, 459–465.

1231

- Albrektsson, T., Zarb, G., Worthington, P., & Eriksson, A. R. (1986). The long-term efficacy of currently used dental implants: A review and proposed criteria of success. *The International Journal of Oral & Maxillofacial Implants*, 1, 11–25.
- Bagegni, A., Abou-Ayash, S., Rücker, G., Algarny, A., & Att, W. (2019). The influence of prosthetic material on implant and prosthetic survival of implant-supported fixed complete dentures: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Prosthodontic Research*, 63, 251–265.
- Berglundh, T., Armitage, G., Araujo, M. G., Avila-Ortiz, G., Blanco, J., Camargo, P. M., Chen, S., Cochran, D., Derks, J., Figuero, E., Hämmerle, C. H. F., Heitz-Mayfield, L. J. A., Huynh-Ba, G., Iacono, V., Koo, K. T., Lambert, F., McCauley, L., Quirynen, M., Renvert, S., ... Zitzmann, N. (2018). Peri-implant diseases and conditions: Consensus report of workgroup 4 of the 2017 world workshop on the classification of periodontal and peri-implant diseases and conditions. Journal of Periodontology, 89, S313–S318.
- Blanes, R. J. (2009). To what extent does the crown-implant ratio affect the survival and complications of implant-supported reconstructions? A systematic review. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 20, 67–72.
- Borges, T., Almeida, B. L., & Pereira, M. (2019). Periimplant bone changes in different abutment heights and insertion timing - three-year results from a randomized prospective clinical trial. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 30, 37.
- Borges, T., Leitão, B., Pereira, M., Carvalho, Á., & Galindo-Moreno, P. (2018). Influence of the abutment height and connection timing in early peri-implant marginal bone changes: A prospective randomized clinical trial. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 29, 907–914.
- Brånemark, P.-I., Svensson, B., & Van Steenberghe, D. (1995). Ten-year survival rates of fixed prostheses on four or six implants ad modum Brånemark in full edentulism. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 6, 227-231.
- Cecchinato, D., Marino, M., & Lindhe, J. (2017). Bone loss at implants and teeth in the same segment of the dentition in partially dentate subjects. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, *28*, 626–630.
- Cecchinato, D., Marino, M., Toia, M., Cecchinato, F., & Lindhe, J. (2018). Bone loss at implants and teeth in the same inter-proximal unit: A radiographic study. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, *29*, 375–380.
- Collaert, B., & De Bruyn, H. (2002). Early loading of four or five Astra tech fixtures with a fixed cross-arch restoration in the mandible. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research*, 4, 133–135.
- Daudt Polido, W., Aghaloo, T., Emmett, T. W., Taylor, T. D., & Morton, D. (2018). Number of implants placed for complete-arch fixed prostheses: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 29, 154–183.
- de Luna Gomes, J. M., Lemos, C. A. A., Santiago Junior, J. F., de Moraes, S. L. D., Goiato, M. C., & Pellizzer, E. P. (2019). Optimal number of implants for complete-arch implant-supported prostheses with a follow-up of at least 5 years: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Prosthetic Dentistry*, 121, 766–774.e3.
- Derks, J., Schaller, D., Håkansson, J., Wennström, J. L., Tomasi, C., & Berglundh, T. (2016). Effectiveness of implant therapy analyzed in a Swedish population: Prevalence of peri-implantitis. *Journal of Dental Research*, 95, 43–49.
- Eke, P. I., Dye, B. A., Wei, L., Thornton-Evans, G. O., & Genco, R. J. (2012). Prevalence of periodontitis in adults in the United States: 2009 and 2010. *Journal of Dental Research*, 91, 914–920.
- Emami, E., De Souza, R. F., Kabawat, M., & Feine, J. S. (2013). The impact of edentulism on oral and general health. *International Journal of Dentistry.*, 2013, 1–7.
- Francetti, L., Cavalli, N., Taschieri, S., & Corbella, S. (2019). Ten years follow-up retrospective study on implant survival rates and prevalence of peri-implantitis in implant-supported full-arch rehabilitations. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 30, 252–260.
- Francetti, L., Romeo, D., Corbella, S., Taschieri, S., & Del Fabbro, M. (2012). Bone level changes around axial and tilted implants in

full-arch fixed immediate restorations. Interim results of a prospective study. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research*, 14, 646–654.

- Galindo-Moreno, P., Avila, G., Fernandez-Barbero, J. E., Aguilar, M., Sanchez-Fernandez, E., Cutando, A., & Wang, H. L. (2007). Evaluation of sinus floor elevation using a composite bone graft mixture. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 18, 376–382.
- Galindo-Moreno, P., Fernández-Jiménez, A., Avila-Ortiz, G., Silvestre, F. J., Hernández-Cortés, P., & Wang, H. L. (2014). Marginal bone loss around implants placed in maxillary native bone or grafted sinuses: A retrospective cohort study. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 25, 378–384.
- Galindo-Moreno, P., León-Cano, A., Monje, A., Ortega-Oller, I., O'Valle, F., & Catena, A. (2016). Abutment height influences the effect of platform switching on peri-implant marginal bone loss. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 27, 167–173.
- Galindo-Moreno, P., León-Cano, A., Ortega-Oller, I., Monje, A., O'valle, F., & Catena, A. (2015). Marginal bone loss as success criterion in implant dentistry: Beyond 2 mm. *Clinical Oral Implants Research, 26*, e28–e34.
- Galindo-Moreno, P., León-Cano, A., Ortega-Oller, I., Monje, A., Suárez, F., ÓValle, F., Spinato, S., & Catena, A. (2014). Prosthetic abutment height is a key factor in peri-implant marginal bone loss. *Journal of Dental Research*, 93, 80S–855.
- Galindo-Moreno, P., Catena, A., Lopez-Chaichio, L., Borges, T., O'Valle, F., Torrecillas-Martínez, L., & Padial-Molina, M. (2022). Marginal bone loss around implants restored with fixed segmented full-arch rehabilitations in patients with history of severe periodontitis. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research*. Under review.
- Gallucci, G. O., Bernard, J.-P., & Belser, U. C. (2005). Treatment of completely edentulous patients with fixed implant-supported restorations: Three consecutive cases of simultaneous immediate loading in both maxilla and mandible. The International Journal of Periodontics & Restorative Dentistry, 25, 27-37.
- Garaicoa-Pazmiño, C., Suárez-López del Amo, F., Monje, A., Catena, A., Ortega-Oller, I., Galindo-Moreno, P., & Wang, H.-L. (2014). Influence of crown/implant ratio on marginal bone loss: A systematic review. Journal of Periodontology, 85, 1214–1221.
- Guarnieri, R., & Ippoliti, S. (2019). Long-term outcomes of tooth-implantsupported rehabilitation of periodontally compromised and treated patients refusing bone grafting surgical therapies. *Implant Dentistry*, 28, 528–536.
- Jepsen, S., Schwarz, F., Cordaro, L., Derks, J., Hämmerle, C. H. F., Heitz-Mayfield, L. J., Hernández-Alfaro, F., Meijer, H. J. A., Naenni, N., Ortiz-Vigón, A., Pjetursson, B., Raghoebar, G. M., Renvert, S., Rocchietta, I., Roccuzzo, M., Sanz-Sánchez, I., Simion, M., Tomasi, C., Trombelli, L., & Urban, I. (2019). Regeneration of alveolar ridge defects. Consensus report of group 4 of the 15th European workshop on periodontology on bone regeneration. *Journal of Clinical Periodontology*, 46(Suppl 21), 277–286.
- Kim, K.-K., & Sung, H.-M. (2012). Outcomes of dental implant treatment in patients with generalized aggressive periodontitis: A systematic review. The Journal of Advanced Prosthodontics, 4, 210–217.
- López, N. J., Smith, P. C., & Gutierrez, J. (2002). Higher risk of preterm birth and low birth weight in women with periodontal disease. *Journal of Dental Research.*, 81, 58–63.
- Maló, P. S., de Araújo Nobre, M. A., Ferro, A. S., & Parreira, G. G. (2018). Five-year outcome of a retrospective cohort study comparing smokers vs. nonsmokers with full-arch mandibular implantsupported rehabilitation using the all-on-4 concept. *Journal of Oral Science*, 60, 177–186.
- Matarasso, S., Rasperini, G., Iorio Siciliano, V., Salvi, G. E., Lang, N. P., & Aglietta, M. (2010). A 10-year retrospective analysis of radiographic bone-level changes of implants supporting single-unit crowns in periodontally compromised vs. periodontally healthy patients. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 21, 898–903.

FY-CLINICAL ORAL IMPLANTS RESEARCH

- Misch, C. E., Goodacre, C. J., Finley, J. M., Misch, C. M., Marinbach, M., Dabrowsky, T., English, C. E., Kois, J. C., & Cronin, R. J. (2005). Consensus conference panel report: Crown-height space guidelines for implant dentistry - Part 1. *Implant Dentistry*, 14, 312–321.
- Misch, C. E., Perel, M. L., Wang, H. L., Sammartino, G., Galindo-Moreno, P., Trisi, P., Steigmann, M., Rebaudi, A., Palti, A., Pikos, M. A., Schwartz-Arad, D., Choukroun, J., Gutierrez-Perez, J. L., Marenzi, G., & Valavanis, D. K. (2008). Implant success, survival, and failure: The international congress of Oral Implantologists (ICOI) Pisa consensus conference. *Implant Dentistry*, *17*, 5–15.
- Misch, C. E., & Silc, J. T. (2009). Key implant positions: Treatment planning using the canine and first molar rules. Dentistry Today.
- Monje, A., Alcoforado, G., Padial-Molina, M., Suarez, F., Lin, G.-H., & Wang, H.-L. (2014). Generalized aggressive periodontitis as a risk factor for dental implant failure: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Journal of Periodontology*, 85, 1398–1407.
- Morton, D., Gallucci, G., Lin, W.-S., Pjetursson, B., Polido, W., Roehling, S., Sailer, I., Aghaloo, T., Albera, H., Bohner, L., Braut, V., Buser, D., Chen, S., Dawson, A., Eckert, S., Gahlert, M., Hamilton, A., Jaffin, R., Jarry, C., ... Zhou, W. (2018). Group 2 ITI consensus report: Prosthodontics and implant dentistry. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 29(Suppl 16), 215–223.
- Nóvoa, L., Batalla, P., Caneiro, L., Pico, A., Liñares, A., & Blanco, J. (2017). Influence of abutment height on maintenance of peri-implant crestal bone at bone-level implants: A 3-year follow-up study. The International Journal of Periodontics & Restorative Dentistry, 37, 721–727.
- Papaspyridakos, P., Bordin, T. B., Natto, Z. S., El-Rafie, K., Pagni, S. E., Chochlidakis, K., Ercoli, C., & Weber, H. P. (2019). Complications and survival rates of 55 metal-ceramic implant-supported fixed complete-arch prostheses: A cohort study with mean 5-year follow-up. Journal of Prosthetic Dentistry, 122, 441–449.
- Papaspyridakos, P., Mokti, M., Chen, C. J., Benic, G. I., Gallucci, G. O., & Chronopoulos, V. (2014). Implant and prosthodontic survival rates with implant fixed complete dental prostheses in the edentulous mandible after at least 5 years: A systematic review. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research*, 16, 705–717.
- Pera, P., Menini, M., Pesce, P., Bevilacqua, M., Pera, F., & Tealdo, T. (2018). Immediate versus delayed loading of dental implants supporting fixed full-arch maxillary prostheses: A 10-year follow-up report. *The International Journal of Prosthodontics*, 32, 27–31.
- Pico, A., Martín-Lancharro, P., Caneiro, L., Nóvoa, L., Batalla, P., & Blanco, J. (2019). Influence of abutment height and implant depth position on interproximal peri-implant bone in sites with thin mucosa: A 1-year randomized clinical trial. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 30, 595–602.
- Roccuzzo, M., Bonino, F., Aglietta, M., & Dalmasso, P. (2012). Ten-year results of a three arms prospective cohort study on implants in periodontally compromised patients. Part 2: Clinical results. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 23, 389–395.
- Saaby, M., Karring, E., Schou, S., & Isidor, F. (2016). Factors influencing severity of peri-implantitis. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 27, 7–12.

- Schwarz, F., Derks, J., Monje, A., & Wang, H. L. (2018). Peri-implantitis. Journal of Clinical Periodontology, 45, S246–S266.
- Spinato, S., Galindo-Moreno, P., Bernardello, F., & Zaffe, D. (2018). Minimum abutment height to eliminate bone loss: Influence of implant neck design and platform switching. *The International Journal* of Oral & Maxillofacial Implants, 33, 405–411.
- Spinato, S., Stacchi, C., Lombardi, T., Bernardello, F., Messina, M., Dovigo, S., & Zaffe, D. (2020). Influence of abutment height and vertical mucosal thickness on early marginal bone loss around implants: A randomised clinical trial with an 18-month post-loading clinical and radiographic evaluation. *International Journal of Oral Implantology*, 13, 279–290.
- Spinato, S., Stacchi, C., Lombardi, T., Bernardello, F., Messina, M., & Zaffe, D. (2019). Biological width establishment around dental implants is influenced by abutment height irrespective of vertical mucosal thickness: A cluster randomized controlled trial. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 30, 649–659.
- Stacchi, C., Spinato, S., Lombardi, T., Bernardello, F., Bertoldi, C., Zaffe, D., & Nevins, M. (2020). Minimally invasive Management of implant-supported rehabilitation in the posterior maxilla, part II. Surgical techniques and decision tree. *The International Journal of Periodontics & Restorative Dentistry*, 40, e95–e102.
- Theodoridis, C., Grigoriadis, A., Menexes, G., & Vouros, I. (2017). Outcomes of implant therapy in patients with a history of aggressive periodontitis. A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Oral Investigations*, 21, 485–503.
- Torrecillas-Martínez, L., Monje, A., Lin, G.-H., Suarez, F., Ortega-Oller, I., Galindo-Moreno, P., & Wang, H.-L. (2014). Effect of cantilevers for implant-supported prostheses on marginal bone loss and prosthetic complications: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *The International Journal of Oral & Maxillofacial Implants*, 29, 1315–1321.
- Vervaeke, S., Collaert, B., Cosyn, J., & De Bruyn, H. (2016). A 9-year prospective case series using multivariate analyses to identify predictors of early and late peri-implant bone loss. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research*, 18, 30–39.
- Vervaeke, S., Dierens, M., Besseler, J., & De Bruyn, H. (2014). The influence of initial soft tissue thickness on peri-implant bone remodeling. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research*, 16, 238–247.

How to cite this article: Galindo-Moreno, P., Ravidà, A., Catena, A., O'Valle, F., Padial-Molina, M., & Wang, H.-L. (2022). Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 33, 1224–1232. https://doi.org/10.1111/clr.14004 Vicerrectorado de Investigación y Transferencia



COMITE DE ETICA EN INVESTIGACION DE LA UNIVERSIDAD DE GRANADA

La Comisión de Ética en Investigación de la Universidad de Granada, visto el informe preceptivo emitido por la Presidenta del Comité en Investigación Humana, tras la valoración colegiada del Comité en sesión plenaria, en el que se hace constar que la investigación propuesta respeta los principios establecidos en la legislación internacional y nacional en el ámbito de la biomedicina, la bioteconología y la bioética, así como los derechos derivados de la protección de datos de carácter personal,

Emite un Informe Favorable en relación a la investigación titulada: 'ESTUDIO RETROSPECTIVO DE PÉRDIDA ÓSEA MARGINAL A LARGO PLAZO ALREDEDOR DE IMPLANTES DENTALES' que dirige D./Dña. PABLO GALINDO MORENO, con NIF 26.211.833-K, quedando registrada con el nº: 487/CEIH/2018.

Granada, a 15 de Febrero de 2018.



EL PRESIDENTE Fdo: Enrique Herrera Viedma

OWNER

EL SECRETARIO Fdo: Fernando Cornet Sánchez del Águila

APPENDIX #4: STUDY #4 PUBLICATION⁹⁷

Complete citation:

Ravidà A, Arena C, Tattan M, Caponio VCA, Saleh MHA, Wang HL, Troiano G. The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: A systematic review, metaanalysis, and trial sequential analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res* 2022;24(3):287-300. doi: 10.1111/cid.13080. PMID: 35298862.⁹⁷

The 14-page publication and its online-only 9-page supplement are inserted after this page.

REVIEW

WILEY

The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: A systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis

Andrea Ravidà DDS, MS¹ | Claudia Arena DDS, PhD² | Mustafa Tattan DDS^{3,4} [©] | Vito Carlo Alberto Caponio DDS² [©] | Muhammad H. A. Saleh DDS, MS⁵ | Hom-Lay Wang DDS, MSD, PhD¹ [©] | Giuseppe Troiano DDS, PhD² [©]

¹Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, The University of Michigan School of Dentistry, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA

²Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Foggia, Foggia, Italy

³Department of Periodontics, College of Dentistry, University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa, USA

⁴Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences & Experimental Therapeutics, College of Pharmacy, University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa, USA

⁵Department of Periodontics, University of Louisville School of Dentistry, Louisville, Kentucky, USA

Correspondence

Hom-Lay Wang, Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, The University of Michigan School of Dentistry, 1011 North University Avenue, Ann Arbor, MI 48109-1078, USA. Email: homlay@umich.edu

Abstract

Background: Studies have examined the benefit of having keratinized peri-implant mucosa width with mixed results.

Purpose: This study examines whether the lack of a prespecified (2 mm) amount of keratinized mucosa width (KMW) is a risk factor for peri-implant diseases.

Methods: A systematic electronic and manual search of randomized or nonrandomized controlled or noncontrolled clinical trials was conducted. Qualitative review, quantitative meta-analysis, and trial sequence analysis (TSA) of implants inserted at sites with <2 mm or \geq 2 mm of KMW were analyzed to compare all the predetermined outcome variables. The level of evidence concerning the role of KMW in peri-implant health was evaluated via the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) system guide.

Results: Nine studies were included in the qualitative analysis and four in the metaanalysis and TSA. No significant inter-group difference (p > 0.05) and a low power of evidence were found for probing depth, soft-tissue recession, and marginal bone loss. A significant difference favoring ≥ 2 mm KMW had a lower mean plaque index (MD = 0.37, 95% CI: [0.16, 0.58], p = 0.002) (3 studies, 430 implants, low-quality evidence). GRADE system showed very low and low quality of evidence for all other outcome measures.

Conclusion: Based on the available studies, the impact of amount of KMW (either <2 mm or \ge 2 mm) as a risk factor for developing peri-implant disease remains low. Future control studies with proper sample size and longer follow-up are needed to further validate current findings.

KEYWORDS

alveolar bone loss, dental implants, gingival recession, meta-analysis, oral mucosa

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made. © 2022 The Authors. *Clinical Implant Dentistry and Related Research* Published by Wiley Periodicals LLC

What is known

An "adequate" amount of keratinized mucosa width (KMW) around implants is often regarded to be ≥ 2 mm.

- Adequate KMW can prevent soft-tissue recession and bone resorption.
- Adequate KMW can facilitate adequate oral hygiene measures.
- Adequate KMW can minimize the incidence of peri-implantitis.

What this Study Adds

This study showed the impact of amount of KMW (either <2 mm or ≥ 2 mm) as a risk factor for developing peri-implant disease remains low.

- Adequate KMW did not influence probing depth, soft-tissue recession and marginal bone loss when compared to inadequate KMW.
- Adequate KMW had a lower plaque index when compared to inadequate KMW.

1 | INTRODUCTION

Peri-implant phenotype comprises keratinized mucosa width (KMW), mucosal thickness (MT), supracrestal tissue height (STH), and periimplant bone thickness.¹ KMW is used to denote the height of keratinized soft tissue that runs apico-coronally from the mucosal margin to the mucogingival junction.¹ It is often thought that KMW at healthy implant sites is roughly 1 mm less than the keratinized tissue width at contralateral natural teeth.² Studies have examined the benefit of having peri-implant KMW with conflicting results. An "adequate" amount of KMW around implants is often regarded to be ≥ 2 mm since this is the amount that requires to prevent soft-tissue recession, bone resorption and to facilitate adequate oral hygiene measures.³⁻⁷ It was hence advocated to develop adequate KMW at planned implant sites.⁸ A systematic review concluded that softtissue grafting procedures to increase KMW resulted in more favorable peri-implant health (e.g., improvement in bleeding indices and higher marginal bone levels).⁹ On the other hand, some studies have demonstrated that implants with lining mucosa can also possess high long-term success^{3,10} and have no association between peri-implant mucosal inflammation and the lack of a certain amount of KMW.^{4,5}

Upon answering the question of whether there is a need for periimplant KMW to maintain health and tissue stability, the 3rd EAO Consensus Conference (2012) concluded that no longitudinal studies have shown the association between "inadequate" KMW and higher plaque index in well-maintained populations.⁶ The same was also found for gingival inflammation as measured via gingival index and soft-tissue recession. In the sixth EAO Conference Consensus Report suggested that mucosal recession, gingival index, and plaque control are improved when KMW is increased via soft-tissue augmentation procedures.⁷ This leads to the working group's clinical recommendation that augmenting KM may be advised to improve the aforementioned parameters. Nonetheless, the results were based on the pooled data of one randomized controlled trial (RCT), one prospective cohort study, and one retrospective cohort study.

This illustrates that the role of a specific KMW threshold in obtaining and maintaining peri-implant health remains to be

determined. Contemporary thought suggests that the benefits of KMW are limited to simplifying oral hygiene procedures for patients with an implant, which in turn may result in less susceptibility to inflammation.¹¹ While such a notion may be supported by multiple observational studies, ^{12,13} the presented quality of evidence thus far may not justify considering the lack of any amount of KMW as a risk factor for peri-implant disease. Only longitudinal studies of interventions are capable of identifying risk factors for disease, while observational, cross-sectional, and retrospective studies may only describe risk indicators, since a cause–effect relationship cannot be detected.¹⁴ Hence, results from previously performed systematic reviews and meta-analyses including cross-sectional studies should be interpreted with caution.^{15,16} In particular, the lack of KMW could be the consequence of peri-implant disease progression and not necessarily the cause of it.

Based on the actual literature, it remains unclear whether a minimum amount of KMW is required for peri-implant health and stability; for such reasons, the aim of this systematic review and meta-analysis was to answer the question of whether the lack of prespecified (2 mm) KMW is a risk factor for peri-implant disease.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Protocol and registration

This review was developed according to the "Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses" (PRISMA)¹⁷ guidelines and the Cochrane Handbook.¹⁸ Moreover, the review was registered on the online database PROSPERO (International prospective register of systematic reviews) with the registration number CRD42021233756.

2.2 | PECO question

The focused clinical question of this systematic review was formatted according to the PECO (Patient, Exposure, Comparison, Outcome)

framework¹⁹: Does the presence of peri-implant KMW contribute to peri-implant health and stability in adult human subjects?

- Population: Systemically healthy adult human subjects undergoing implant therapy.
- Exposure: The presence of <2 mm of KMW at the time of implant placement.
- Comparison: The presence of ≥2 mm of KMW at the time of implant placement.
- Outcome:
 - Clinical: Implant survival rate, changes in probing depth (PD), soft-tissue recession (REC), clinical attachment level (CAL), mean gingival index (mGl), mean plaque index (mPl), and incidence of peri-implantitis (combined clinical and radiographic).
 - 2. Radiographic: Marginal bone loss (MBL).
 - Patient-reported outcomes (PROMs): Assessment of brushing discomfort (immediately following toothbrushing).

2.3 | Eligibility criteria

Selected clinical studies must have fulfilled the following inclusion: (i) randomized or nonrandomized controlled or noncontrolled clinical trials, (ii) at least 1 year of follow-up from restoration delivery, (iii) human subjects of \geq 18 years of age, (IV) investigations evaluating the presence or absence of KMW as <2 mm versus \geq 2 mm (to enable data pooling).

The exclusion criteria of the study were as follows: (i) case reports, case series, retrospective cohort, and cross-sectional clinical studies; and (ii) experimental in vivo, ex vivo, and in vitro studies.

2.4 | Information sources and search strategies

A comprehensive and systematic electronic search was conducted using the National Library of Medicine (MEDLINE via PubMed), Scopus, Web of Science, and the Medicine Grey Literature Report to identify articles that potentially satisfied the eligibility criteria. Table S1 details of search strings were used in the selection process in each online database. The protocol for the bibliographic search comprised MESH terms and free text words combined through Boolean operators (AND, OR). The following combination of words was used ("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR "implant" OR "dental implants") AND ("gingival height" OR "tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype" OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa"). No search restriction was set regarding the language of the article, publication date, or publication status.

A manual search through relevant scientific journals, namely: Clinical Oral Implants Research, International Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Implants, Journal of Implant Dentistry and Related Research, International Journal of Oral Implantology, European Journal of Oral Implantology, Journal of Dental Research, Implant Dentistry, Journal of Oral Implantology, Journal of Clinical Periodontology, Journal of Periodontology, International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry, and Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery, was also conducted to ensure a thorough screening process. The bibliographies of pertinent review articles and all studies finally included for data extraction were also screened. When necessary, additional data were requested by emailing the corresponding author(s) of an investigation.

2.5 | Study selection and data collection

The titles and abstracts of the selected studies were evaluated in duplicate and independently by two reviewers (AR and VCAC). Studies determined to be eligible were included in the second round, during which all the full-text articles were thoroughly assessed. At the end of the second round, only studies fulfilling the eligibility criteria were included in the systematic review and underwent data extraction. Cases of disagreement were resolved by discussion in a joint session between the authors; a third author (GT) was responsible for calculating the screening inter-reviewer agreement which is described in the statistical analysis section of this manuscript. A pre-piloted data extraction spreadsheet was generated to collect pertinent data from the included studies. For each study, when applicable, the following data were extracted: first author, year of publication, country of the cohort, study design, observational period duration from implant placement, implant brand, total number of implants placed per study group, survival rate, brushing discomfort assessment, periodontal and radiographic parameters (i.e., CAL, PD, mPI, mGI, REC, and MBL), type of prosthesis and implants, implant placement, and loading protocols. In two cases of missing data, the authors of the article were contacted. A response was received by one²⁰ and no response was received by the other.²¹

2.6 | Risk of bias assessment

Risk of bias was assessed by two authors (VCAC and CA) independently; disagreements were resolved by open discussion and consensus. The non-randomized controlled trials (non-RCT) were assessed using the ROBINS-I tool.²² The prospective cohort study was assessed using Newcastle–Ottawa scale.²³ The domains for each of the tools used are summarized in the appendix.

2.7 | Data synthesis and summary of findings

The data synthesis and summary of findings methodology--the latter evaluated via the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) for each comparison between the study groups at the outcome level²⁴--are summarized in the Appendix Data S1. Briefly, regarding the pooled analysis, the mean differences (calculated as the difference between follow-up and baseline) of PD, mPI, MBL, and REC were extracted and entered in Review Manager version 5.4 (Cochrane Collaboration, 2014). Pooled mean differences (MDs) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were the

²⁹⁰ WILEY-

outcomes analyzed for continuous outcomes. A fixed- or randomeffects model was used based on the presence/absence of heterogeneity ($l^2 > 50\%$). Differences between groups were analyzed using the inverse of variance test, setting a value of p < 0.05 as the threshold of statistical significance.

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Study selection

Following duplicate removal, a total of 1264 records remained for screening by title and abstract. Results of the number of records obtained for each database are reported in Table S1. A total of 26 articles were then considered for full-text screening. Finally, nine studies fulfilled

the eligibility criteria and were selected for data extraction.^{4,20,21,25-30} The reasons due to 17 articles were excluded, as summarized in Figure 1 and Table S2. Kappa scores for inter-examiner agreement for title and abstract review as well as full-text review were 0.85 and 0.87, respectively. The flowchart of the entire selection process is reported in Figure 1.

3.2 | Characteristics of the included studies

3.2.1 | Study design

Five of the studies were prospective cohort studies,^{4,21,25,28,29} three were non-RCTs,^{26,27,30} and one was an RCT.²⁰ Seven studies were carried out solely in academic settings,^{20,21,26-30} while the remaining two were conducted in both academic and private practice



FIGURE 1 PRISMA flowchart of the selection process

TABLE 1 Characteristics and qualitative data of the included studies

Study design Prospective longitudinal Prospecive longitudinal Prospective longitud		Bengazi et al 1996	Boynueğri et al. 2013	Cresni et al 2010	de Siqueira et al 2020	Mericke-Stern	Fernandes- Costa et al. 2019	Perussolo et al 2018	Schrott et al. 2009
Suby design ingective longitudinal longitudina	Chudu da si su	Dreamanting	Dreenesting		Dendemized		Ducencetius	Dreen estive	Dress estive
ContrySwedenTurkyTurkyHalyPrailSwitzerlandBrail </th <td>Study design</td> <td>longitudinal</td> <td>longitudinal</td> <td>longitudinal</td> <td>controlled trial</td> <td>longitudinal</td> <td>longitudinal</td> <td>longitudinal</td> <td>longitudinal</td>	Study design	longitudinal	longitudinal	longitudinal	controlled trial	longitudinal	longitudinal	longitudinal	longitudinal
SettingUniversity - PrivaceUniversityUniversityUniversityUniversityUniversityUniversity - PrivaceFollow-up (versity)1110554.54.05I Oropouts (action of implant placements)Malila + mandibiMandibeMandibeMandibeMandibeMandibeMandibeMandibeMumber of trainersity placements40.15815.3629.1641.1553.6629.273.785.70K05.674.79Manage (range) monts55 (NR)54 (NR)49.50K0NR (45-6506.96.92.0029.273.785.70K05.614.79Comparison montsFolgo (index, gring) node, probing, prob	Country	Sweden	Turkey	Italy	Brazil	Switzerland	Brazil	Brazil	Germany
I follow-up (versite)214554.54.54.05I polocy (pailer)10061221515I stand pailerMaxilla + mandibMaxilla + mandibMandibleMandibleMaxilla + mandibMaxilla + mandib <td>Setting</td> <td>University + Private practice</td> <td>University</td> <td>University</td> <td>University</td> <td>University</td> <td>University</td> <td>University</td> <td>University + Private practice</td>	Setting	University + Private practice	University	University	University	University	University	University	University + Private practice
I Dropouts (partient)10006122615I Dropouts (partient)Marilla + mandibiMandibieMandibieMandibieMandibieMarilla + mandibiMarilla + mandib	Follow-up (years)	2	1	4	5	5	4.5	4	5
Site of implane indexementMaxille + mandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMaxille + mandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandileMandileMaxille + mandileMandile </th <td>Dropouts (patient)</td> <td>1</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>6</td> <td>12</td> <td>26</td> <td>15</td>	Dropouts (patient)	1	0	0	0	6	12	26	15
Number of partients implants40/15815/3629/16411/5533/6638/13154/20258/307Mean age (range)55 (NR)56 (NR)95 (NR)NR (56-50)69 (50-20)62.9 (37-8)55.7 (NR)56 (34-78)ComparisonsRecessionPlaque index, rging index, probing depth, bleeding index, modified 	Site of implant placement	Maxilla + mandible	Mandible	Maxilla + mandible	Mandible	Mandible	NR	Maxilla + mandible	Mandible
Manage (range)55 (NR)54 (NR)49.5 (NR)NR (45-50)69 (50-20)62.9 (37-8)55.7 (NR)58 (34-78)ComparisonRessionPlaque index, gniping index, probing index, probing, probing depth, opting dep	Number of patients/ implants	40/158	15/36	29/164	11/55	33/66	38/131	54/202	58/307
ComparisonRecessionPlaque index, gringing index, probing depth, bleeding index, probing, li-b, 	Mean age (range)	55 (NR)	54 (NR)	49.5 (NR)	NR (45-65)	69 (50-82)	62.9 (37-78)	55.7 (NR)	58 (34-78)
Implant brandBranemarkStraumannNRTitdMax CMStraumannNRNRStraumannSurvival rate97%NRNR10%10%97%NR98%NRNumber of KMW < 2NR17391336NR904040implantKMW > 2NR191254228NR1123636Vers of loading21454.5545405Type of prosthetsSertial and full-shi smarbibOverdetures in smarbibPatial in the anter of sparson generationsMadibular full-shi soverdeturesNRPatial maxillary and soverdeturesPatial maxillary and soverdeturesPatial maxillary and soverdeturesSertial maxillary and soverdetures	Comparison	Recession	Plaque index, gingival index, probing depth, bleeding on probing, IL-1β, TNF-α, PICF volume	Gingival index, modified plaque index, modified bleeding index, probing depth, gingival recession	Probing depth, crestal bone loss, soft-tissue recession	Plaque index, bleeding index, probing depth, level of attachment	Probing depth, bleeding on probing	Mean plaque index, bleeding on probing, probing depth, clinical attachment	Plaque index, mean bleeding index, distance between the implant shoulder to the peri-implant mucosa
Survival rate97%NR10%10%97%NR98%NRNumber of KMW < 2NR17391336NR9040implaneKMW > 2NR191254228NR11236Years of loading211455455Yupe of prosterPartial and full-achQverdentures in elentulous manifierMadibular full-achMadibular full-achNRPartial maxillargan full-achFull-ach manifierOne or two stage freatment protociNRNRNRNRNRNRNRNRNRPlacement protociNRDelayed pacementImediate pacementNRNRNRNRNRDelayedI clading protociDelayedDelayedImediateMandibateMandibateNRNRNRDelayedNR	Implant brand	Branemark	Straumann	NR	TitaMax CM	Straumann	NR	NR	Straumann
Number inplantKMW < 2	Survival rate	97%	NR	100%	100%	97%	NR	98%	NR
implantsKMW > 2NR191254228NR112346Years of loading21455455Type of prosthersPartial and full-constructions edentulous mandiblePartial in the anterior giver regionsMandibular full-constructions edentulous edentulous mandibleMandibular full-constructions over dentulous edentulousMandibular full-constructions over dentulous edentulousMandibular full-constructions over dentulousNRPartial maxillary and mandibularFull-constructionsOne or two stage treatment: protociNRNRNRNRNRNRNRPlacement: protociNRNRMandibular full-constructions and full-constructionNRNRNRNRNRI clading protociDelayedDelayedImmediateNRNRNRDelayedDelayed	Number of KMW < 2	NR	17	39	13	36	NR	90	40
Years of loading21454,5545Type of prostheticsPartial and full-arch edentulous mandibleOverdentures in give regionsPartial in the anterio give regionsMandibular full- arch in complet edentulousMandibular overdenturesNRPartial maxillary and mandibularFull-arch mandibles full-arch mandibularOne or two stage treatment protocolNRNRNRNRNRNRNRPlacement protocolNRDelayed placementImmediate placementNRNRNRNRNRNRLoading protocolDelayedDelayedImmediateImmediateDelayedNRNRDelayedDelayed	implants KMW > 2	NR	19	125	42	28	NR	112	346
Type of prostheticsPartial and full-archOverdentures in edentulous mandiblePartial in the anterior jaw regionsMandibular full- arch in complete edentulousMandibularNRPartial maxillary and mandiblarFull-arch mandiblesOne or two stage treatment protocolNRNRNRNRNRNRNRNRPlacement protocolNRDelayed placementImmediate placementNRNRNRNRNRNRLoading protocolDelayedDelayedImmediateImmediateDelayedNRNRDelayedDelayed	Years of loading	2	1	4	5	4,5	5	4	5
One or two stage treatment protocolNRNRNROne stageNRNRNRPlacement protocolNRDelayed placementImmediate placementNRNRNRNRNRLoading protocolDelayedDelayedImmediateImmediateDelayedNRDelayedDelayed	Type of prosthetics	Partial and full-arch	Overdentures in edentulous mandible	Partial in the anterior jaw regions	Mandibular full- arch in complete edentulous	Mandibular overdentures	NR	Partial maxillary and mandibular	Full-arch mandibles
Placement protocolNRNRNRNRNRLoading protocolDelayedDelayedImmediate placementNRNRNRDelayedLoading protocolDelayedDelayedImmediateImmediateDelayedNRDelayed	One or two stage treatment protocol	NR	NR	NR	NR	One stage	NR	NR	NR
Loading protocol Delayed Delayed Immediate Immediate Delayed NR NR Delayed	Placement protocol	NR	Delayed placement	Immediate placement	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR
	Loading protocol	Delayed	Delayed	Immediate	Immediate	Delayed	NR	NR	Delayed

Abbreviations: KMW, keratinized mucosa width; NR, not reported.

²⁹² WILEY-

settings.^{4,25} All but one of the studies⁴ were single-centered clinical trials. All the studies included as participants patients undergoing dental implant therapy in which the experimental intervention included implant positioning in keratinized mucosa characterized by a width cut-off point of 2 mm.

Clinical scenarios 3.2.2

Recipient arch distribution and characteristics varied between the included studies (Table 1). Four studies reported having only mandibular implants^{4,20,26,29} and four studies reported having both maxillary and mandibular implants.^{21,25,27,30} One study did not report the location of implant placement.²⁸

Three studies included partially edentulous arches only,^{27,28,30} four included completely edentulous arches exclusively,4,20,26,29 and one study involved the treatment of both partially and completely edentulous arches.²⁵

3.2.3 Treatment approaches/interventions

Detailed information regarding the type of implants and prostheses included, as well as the type of implant placement and prosthesis loading protocols employed are described in Table 1.

3.2.4 Observational periods

The follow-up period ranged between 1 and 5 years (Table 1). One study reported a 1-year follow-up period,²⁶ one study reported a 2-year follow-up period,²⁵ two studies reported a 4-year followup,^{27,30} one study reported a 4.5-year follow-up period,²⁸ and four studies reported a 5-year follow-up period.^{4,20,21,29}

3.3 Quality of the evidence and risk of bias assessment

Results of risk of bias assessment according to the specific assessment tools of included studies are collected in Tables S3 and S4. When considering the nonrandomized included studies, three studies reported low risk of bias^{20,26,27}; however, the studies by Lim et al. and Perussolo et al. were considered, respectively, at moderate and high risk of bias,^{21,30} respectively. Finally, half of the prospective cohort studies demonstrated low risk of bias,^{4,29} while two studies^{25,28} demonstrated high risk of bias.

The GRADE ratings pertaining to the outcome-centered quality of the evidence and pooled summary estimates (where applicable) have been outlined in the summary of findings table (Table 2). The overall quality concerning comparisons between interventions for the assessed outcomes of interest ranged between very low (REC) and low (MBL and PD) quality of evidence.

Briefly, the analysis of the level of quality of evidence found by the GRADE tool indicated that there is low-quality evidence to support that the presence of <2 KMW is associated with either increased MBL or peri-implant PD and very low quality evidence to support that the presence of <2 KMW is associated with increased REC (Table 2).

3.4 Quantitative assessment of outcomes

Four publications^{20,27,29,30} were statistically comparable and were included for quantitative synthesis. Quantitative data of the studies are shown in Table 3. Overall, 685 implants were analyzed (178 in the KMW < 2 mm group and 507 in the KMW \geq 2 mm group).

3.4.1 | Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcome MBL

Two studies^{20,30} including a total of 257 implants (103 with KMW < 2 mm and 154 with KMW ≥ 2 mm) were entered in metaanalysis for MBL. The pooled MD and 95% CI showed a lower MBL rate when a higher KMW (≥ 2 mm) was present: MD = 0.17 mm (95%) CI: [0.01, 0.32]); such findings were statistically significant (overall effect p-value = 0.03) in the absence of heterogeneity ($I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 2A). However, such results were not confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA; the absence of statistical significance in TSA can also be graphically noticed in Figure 2B since the z-curve (blue line) crosses only the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) but not the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). TSA also showed as such findings were underpowered since the number of included implants (274) was lower than the calculated RIS of 424 implants.

Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcome PD 3.4.2 reduction

Three studies^{27,29,30} including a total of 430 implants (265 with KMW ≥ 2 mm and 165 with KMW < 2 mm) were entered in metaanalysis for PD reduction. The pooled MD and 95% CI at fixed-effect model showed the absence of a statistically significant difference (overall effect p-value = 0.55) in PD reduction when a wider KMW (≥2 mm) was present: MD = 0.03 mm (95% CI: [-0.08, 0.15]); such results were characterized by a low rate of heterogeneity ($l^2 = 35\%$) (Figure 2C). Such findings were also confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA; the absence of statistically significant results is also graphically shown in Figure 2D since the final value of z-curve (blue line) did not cross both the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) and the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). Results are also characterized by a very low power of evidence since the number of included implants (430) is lower than the calculated RIS of 2171 implants.

TABLE 2 Summary of findings table with the GRADE approach quality of the evidence assessment

Keratinized mucosa width around dental implants

Population: Systemically healthy adult human subjects undergoing implant therapy. Exposure: The presence of <2 mm of keratinized mucosa width at the time of implant placement. Comparison: The presence of ≥ 2 mm of keratinized mucosa width at the time of implant placement.

Outcomes	Summary estimates (WMD [95% CI] p value)	Favors	Heterogeneity (I ² ; %)	No of participants/ implants (studies)	Quality of the evidence (GRADE) ^{a,b}	Comments
Changes in probing depth	0.03 mm (95% CI: [-0.08, 0.15])	KMW (≥2 mm)	35%	430 (3)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ Low	Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias, inconsistency, or imprecision. Indirectness was found to be serious
Soft-tissue recession	0.35 mm (95% CI: [–0.45, 1.15])	KMW (≥2 mm)	92%	219 (2)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ Very low	Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias. Inconsistency, imprecision, and Indirectness were found to be serious
Mean Plaque index	0.37 (95% Cl: [0.16, 0.58])	KMW (≥2 mm)	84%	430 (3)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ Low	Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias or imprecision. Inconsistency and Indirectness were found to be serious.
Radiographic MBL	0.17 mm (95% CI: [0.01, 0.32])	KMW (≥2 mm)	0%	257 (2)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ Low	Overall, the included studies were found to have no serious risk of bias, inconsistency, or imprecision. Indirectness was found to be serious.
PROMS ^c	See comment	NA	NA	202 (1)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ Very low	One study assessed the brushing discomfort in both clinical scenarios. ³⁰ VAS scores at 4 years of follow-up showed that the level of discomfort experienced was higher for patients with KMW < 2 mm (mean 12.28 ± 17.59; median 2.0 [range 0–56]), than in patients with KMW ≥2 mm (mean 4.25 ± 8.39; median 0.0 [range 0–36]). At both baseline and the 4-year follow-up, most patients with KM > 2 reported no discomfort while 51.4% of patients with KM < 2 mm reported some level of discomfort.
Implant survival rate ^c	See comment	NA	NA	NA	NA	-
Clinical attachment level ^c	See comment	NA	NA	64 (1)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ Very low	One study ²⁹ assessed clinical attachment level (mm) in both scenarios. At 2 and 4 years, CAL was found to be less in the group with KMW \geq 2 mm but without either clinical or statistical significance. CAL at 2 years was 2.56 ± 0.77 (KMW \geq 2 mm); 2.64 ± 0.61 (KMW < 2 mm) (p = 0.325). CAL at 4 years was 2.94 ± 0.80 (KMW \geq 2 mm); 3.09 ± 0.81 (KMW \geq 2) mm), (p = 0.319).

Note: GRADE Working Group grades of evidence: High quality: Further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect. Moderate quality: Further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate. Low quality: Further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate. Very low quality: We are very uncertain about the estimate.

Abbreviations: CI, Confidence interval; GRADE, Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation; MBL, Marginal bone level; NA, Not applicable; PROMs, Patient-reported outcome measures; VAS, Visual analogue scale; WMD, Weighted mean difference.

^aThe GRADE level was changed as follows: Certainty in the evidence downgraded by one level due to serious inconsistency; certainty in the evidence downgraded by two levels due to very serious inconsistency; and certainty in the evidence downgraded by one level due to serious imprecision. The inconsistency was defined by the high value of l^2 . The imprecision was defined by confidence interval.

^bBased on the authors reporting no publication bias.

^cThe number of studies were insufficient to preform analysis.

²⁹⁴ ↓ WILEY-

TABLE 3 Quantitative data of the included studies

		Results												
Author (year/country)			Baseline variables				Multiple regression with ΔREC : baseline 2 years as the dependent variable							
							Estimate				Sign			
Bengazi, (1996, Italy and Sweden)			Lingual				0.792			p < 0.001				
			Probing depth				0.279			<i>p</i> < 0.001				
			Mandible				0.786			<i>p</i> < 0.01				
			Fema	le			0.533			<i>p</i> < 0.01				
			Widt	h of keratir	nized m	iucosa	-0.084			ns				
			Tissue mobility				-0.047					ns		
						BL			p value	:	1 year		p value	
Boynuegri (2013, Turkey) Pl		PI	KМ	1<2 0).283 ±	0.376 0.00) (0.00–1	.00)	(NS)	0.583 ± 0.532	2 0.50** (0.00-1.75)	<0.05	
			KМ	1≥2 0).120 ±	0.194 0.00	0.00-0).75)		0.250 ± 0.486	5 0.50 ^{**} (0.00-1.50)		
		GI	КМ	1<2 0).375 ±	0.404 0.25	5 (0.00-1	.25)	<0.05	0.583 ± 0.59	5 0.50 (0	<0.05		
			КМ	≥ 2 0.075 ± 0.148 0.00 (0.00) (0.00-0	0.50)		0.067 ± 0.258 0.00 (0.00-1.00)					
		BoP	КМ	< 2 0.500 ± 0.310 0.50 (0.00) (0.00-1	.00)	NS	0.392 ± 0.35	6 0.50 (0).00-1.00)	NS	
			КМ	M ≥ 2 0.258 ± 0.252 0.25 (0.0			5 (0.00-0).75)		0.241 ± 0.30	4 0.13 (0).00-1.00)		
			Wi	dth of kera	tinized	mucosa at	baseline	e (buccal s	sites)					
Crespi (2010, Italy	/)						<2	mm		≥2 mm			Sign.	
			Plaque index				1.7			1.2			p < 0.01	
			Ble	eding index	ĸ		0.8			0.5			p < 0.01	
			Gingival index				1.0			0.7			p < 0.01	
			Probing depth				2.8 mm			2.7			ns	
			Bone level				1.0 mm			0.9 mm			ns	
			Dre	ecession			1.3	3 mm		0.2 mm			p < 0.01	
Width o			f kerat	inized muc	osa at l	baseline								
						<2 mn	n				≥2 mi	n		
de Siqueira, (2020), Brazil)	Marginal	arginal bone loss			0.915	± 0.551				0.895	± 0.538		
		Soft tissu and lin	ssue recession (at buccal lingual sites)			0.38 ±	0.38 ± 0.80				0.47 ±	± 0.37		
		Soft tissu and dis	tissue recession (at mesial nd distal sites)			-0.01	±0.67				0.20 ±	0.20 ± 0.45		
		Soft tissu	le rece	ession for t	wo leve	els of vertica	ical mucosa thickness (MT) at the 4–8 and 60 months evaluation ev					valuation eval	luations	
							Vertical mucosa thickness >2 mm Verti				'ertical mucosa thickness <2 mm			
		Implant surface	е		Time	Mean	+ SD	Median	(Min; Max)	Mean + SD	Media	an (Min; Max)	p value	
		Buccal ar	nd ling	ual	T4	0.29 +	- 0.28	0.30 (-0).25; 0.75)	0.50 + 0.41	0.50 (-0.17; 1.25)	0.445	
			- Т8			0.41 +	- 0.41	0.25 (-0).13; 1.25)	0.50 + 0.44	0.50 (-0.17; 1.20)		
					T60	1.13 +	- 0.41	0.41 1.00 (0.50; 2.00) 1.07 + 0.50 1.0		1.00 (0.50; 3.00)			
		Mesial ar	Mesial and distal T4			0.25 +	- 0.37	0.13 (-0	0.20; 0.81)	0.46 + 0.55	0.25 (-0.17; 1.50)	50) 0.485	
					Т8	0.19 +	+ 0.41 0.25 (-0.50; 0.75)		0.50; 0.75)	0.39 + 0.51	0.42 (-0.10; 1.50)			
					T60	1.22 +	- 0.35	1.00 (0.7	75; 2.00)	1.25 + 0.51 1.00 (0.50; 3.00)		0.50; 3.00)		
		PD							BoP					
		Worsen	ing	Improvem	ent	RR (CI 95%	6)	р	Worsening	Improveme	ent RF	R (CI 95%)	р	
Fernandes-	<2 mm	18 (50.0))	18 (50.0)		0.94 (0.61-	-1.44)	0.934	16 (44.4)	20 (55.6)	0.	80 (0.51-1.25	5) 0.435	
Costa, (2019, Brazil)	>2 mm	23 (53.5	5)	20 (46.5)					24 (55.8)	19 (44.2)				

TABLE 3 (Continued)

				Width of kera	a				
				Buccal sites			Lingual	sites	
		Year 5		<2 mm	≥2 mm	Sign.	<2 mm	>2 mm	Sign.
Mericske-Stern, (1994, Switzerland)		Plaque index		0.5	0.4	ns	0.5	0.7	ns
		Bleeding inde	ex	0.2	0.1	ns	0.2	0.4	ns
		PD		2.5 mm	2.8 mm	ns	2.9 mm	3.1 mm	ns
		Attachment I	evel	3.2 mm	3.3 mm	ns	3.7 mm	3.2 mm	p < 0.05
Width of keratinized mucos			osa						
		BI				4 yea	1 years		
		≥2 mm		<2 mm	p value	≥2 m	m	<2 mm	p value
Perussolo (2018, Brazil)	mPl	0.45 ± 0.	55	0.83 ± 0.92	0.008	0.54	± 0.48	0.91 ± 0.60	0.002
	BoP	0.44 ± 0.	27	0.55 ± 0.19	0.039	0.56	± 0.26	0.67 ± 0.21	0.026
	PD (mm)	2.43 ± 0.	77	2.30 ± 0.52	0.188	2.76	± 0.75	2.77 ± 0.68	0.395
	CAL (mm)	2.56 ± 0.	77	2.64 ± 0.61	0.325	2.94	± 0.80	3.09 ± 0.81	0.319
	Frequency di	istribution (%) of plaqu	e index score					
	0	66.1		48.3	<0.0001	51.5		37.1	0.002
	1	26.1		35.6	0.551	38.8		43.8	0.543
	2	7.6		15.4	0.116	8.5		15.7	0.217
	3	0.3		0.7	0.593	1.2		3.4	0.319
	Radiographic	: marginal Bo	ne loss						
		<2 mm		<2 mm	Bone loss	<2 m	m	<2 mm	Bone loss
	Mean	1.82 ±0.7	75	1.84 ±0.83	0.06 ±0.48	1.87	±0.77	2.11 ±1.13	0.26 ±0.71
	Distal	1.85 ±0.8	31	1.89 ±0.89	0.06 ±0.55	1.91	±0.80	2.15 ±1.23	0.26 ±0.76
	Mesial	1.79 ±0.7	79	1.80 ±0.85	0.05 ±0.54	1.84	±0.84	2.08 ±1.10	0.27 ±0.76
	Year 5	۱	Nidth of I	keratinized muc	osa at baseline				
		E	Buccal sites			Li	ngual sites		
		-	<2 mm	≥2 mm	Sign.	<2	2 mm	≥2 mm	Sign.
Schrott (2009, USA)	Plaque index	().2	0.3	ns	0.	7	0.4	p < 0.001
	Bleeding inde	ex ().1	0.1	ns	0.	2	0.1	p < 0.05
	Δ recession	C).2	0.1	ns	-		-	-

Abbreviations: BoP, bleeding on probing; CAL, clinical attachment level; NS, nonspecified; PD, Pocked depth; PI, Plaque index.

3.4.3 | Meta-analysis and TSA for the soft-tissue recession (REC)

Two studies^{20,27} including a total of 219 implants (52 with KMW ≥ 2 mm and 167 with KMW < 2 mm) were entered in meta-analysis for softtissue recession. The pooled MD and 95% at random-effect model showed the absence of a statistically significant difference (overall effect *p*-value = 0.39) in soft-tissue recession when a wider KMW (≥ 2 mm) was present: MD = 0.35 mm (95% Cl: [-0.45, 1.15]); such results were characterized by a high rate of heterogeneity ($l^2 = 92\%$) (Figure 3A). They were also confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA; the absence of statistically significant results is also graphically shown in Figure 3B since the final value of *z*-curve (blue line) was lower of both the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) and the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). Such findings are characterized by a very low power of evidence since the number of included implants (430) is lower than the calculated RIS of 2525 implants.

3.4.4 | Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcome mPI

Three studies^{27,29,30} including a total of 430 implants (265 with KMW ≥ 2 mm and 165 with KMW < 2 mm) were entered in metaanalysis for mPI. The pooled MD and 95% CI showed a statistically significant difference (overall effect *p*-value <0.001) in mPI when a wider KMW (≥ 2 mm) was present: MD = 0.37 (95% CI: [0.16, 0.58]); such results were characterized by a high rate of heterogeneity ($l^2 = 84\%$) (Figure 3C). They were also confirmed after adjusting for types 1 and 2 errors in TSA, the statistically significance of results is also graphically shown in Figure 3D since the final value of *z*-curve (blue line) crosses



296

Meta-analysis (A) and trial sequential analysis (B) of marginal bone loss; meta-analysis (C) and trial Sequential Analysis (D) of FIGURE 2 probing depth change



FIGURE 3 Meta-analysis (A) and trial sequential analysis (B) of soft-tissue recession; meta-analysis (C) and trial sequential analysis (D) of mean plaque index

both the conventional threshold (horizontal dark red line) and the trial sequential boundary (red inclined line). Such findings are characterized by a good power of evidence since the number of included implants (430) overcomes the calculated RIS of 310 implants.

3.4.5 | Meta-analysis and TSA for the outcomes: Implant survival rate, CAL, GI, and incidence of periimplantitis

Comparable articles concerning these four variables were not found, and quantitative analysis was not performed.

3.4.6 | Brushing discomfort assessment

One study assessed the brushing discomfort in both clinical scenarios.³⁰ Visual analogue scale (VAS) scores at 4 years of follow-up showed that the level of discomfort experienced was higher for patients with KMW < 2 mm (mean 12.28 ± 17.59 ; median 2.0 [range 0–56]) than in patients with KMW \ge 2 mm (mean 4.25 ± 8.39 ; median 0.0 [range 0–36]). At both baseline and the 4-year follow-up most patients with KM \ge 2 reported no discomfort, while 51.4% of patients with KM < 2 mm reported some level of discomfort.

4 | DISCUSSION

4.1 | Summary of main findings

The aim of this systematic review was to assess whether and to what extent--the need for KMW to achieve and maintain peri-implant health. Although this issue has been somehow answered under the umbrella of peri-implant soft-tissue augmentation procedures, the level of evidence has not been ideal. Interestingly, the data from this systematic review and meta-analysis demonstrated that implant sites with KMW \geq 2 mm were statistically comparable to implant sites with KMW <2 mm in terms of MBL (after adjusting for both types 1 and 2 error in TSA), REC, and PD. Also, a lack of KMW was shown to be related to increased mPI and more discomfort after brushing.

4.2 | Level of evidence for KMW as a risk factor

This study conducted the analysis using the GRADE assessment to observe the strength of recommendation for the results of this review. Overall, the outcome-centered quality of the evidence was determined to be low for the findings associated with MBL and PD. As for mPI and REC, the associated quality of the evidence was determined to be very low. Based on our focused question (i.e., does the presence of peri-implant KMW contribute to peri-implant health and stability in adult human subjects?) and the studies assessed, the indirectness domain was determined to be at a serious risk of bias,

since at least one of these sources was detected for each assessed parameter. Inconsistency was evaluated according to values of heterogeneity (l^2) , and a high heterogeneity was obtained between the studies in terms of study design, treatment approach, timing of assessment, and so o, setting the inconsistency domain at a serious risk of bias for the mPI and a very serious risk of bias for tissue REC. The imprecision domain was assessed from the sample size and its confidence intervals, which did not reveal a serious risk of bias. For the risk of publication bias, it is indicated that an extensive literature search including the gray literature to be performed to avoid an under or an overestimation of the beneficial or harmful effect due to the selective publication of studies.³¹ Since that was performed in this review without restriction regarding date of publication and language, a low risk of publication bias was detected in the current study. As for the use of a funnel plot to assess this type of bias, due to the limited number of studies included in the meta-analysis (n = 4), this could not be properly evaluated.

4.3 | Agreements and disagreements with previous findings

4.3.1 | Does <2 mm of peri-implant KMW have an influence on interproximal bone level?

There is an absence of robust data in the literature to support the increased risk for MBL at implant sites with <2 mm, the so-called inadequate, KMW. A longitudinal study revealed no differences in MBL between "adequate" and "inadequate" KMW.²⁷ Two of the studies in this review failed to demonstrate a clinically significant difference.^{20,30} The experimental study utilizing ligature-induced plaque accumulation in implants bordered by KM supports the same conclusion.³² Conversely, a systematic review reported that soft-tissue augmentation procedures for gain of MT and/or KMW resulted in significantly different interproximal MBL favoring soft-tissue grafting over time.9 However, the reported difference cannot be considered clinically significant (a 0.11-0.18 mm difference between test and control) and based on the pooled data of two to four studies. The one soft-tissue parameter that seems to play a more significant role in minimizing MBL is the peri-implant STH.¹ This was first demonstrated in an experimental canine model.³³ Later on, studies have demonstrated that this tissue dimension plays an important role in reducing MBL.34,35

4.3.2 | Does <2 mm of KM at implant sites influence peri-implant PD?

The 2017 world workshop on periodontal and peri-implant diseases and conditions identified the PD increase as one of the key parameters for establishing a diagnosis of peri-implantitis.³⁶ Clinically, the progression of the peri-implant condition from peri-implant mucositis to peri-implantitis was most associated with increased PD and BOP values.³⁷ One study has shown that increased PD at baseline was a positive predictor for the amount of early REC expected to ensue.²⁵ As for the relationship between KMW and PD, this review identified no increase in PD (0.03 mm) associated with sites of KMW < 2 mm. This is in agreement with the evidence available.³⁸ Even studies that have correlated increased PI and GI with no KMW failed to identify a similar correlation with PD.²⁶

While finding from a recent network meta-analysis indirectly suggests that KMW augmentation results in significant PD reduction (0.78 mm),³⁹ such findings are to be interpreted with caution. This is due to the authors reporting a significant increase in KMW with all apically positioned flap (APF)-based procedures. However, significant PD reduction is only reported with APF plus a graft material and only nonsignificant PD reduction (0.56 mm) is reported when both APF alone and APF plus a graft are grouped into the analysis. While KMW is increased with the APF alone treatment approach, significant PD reduction is not observed with this treatment arm. This raises the speculation of whether the PD reduction is a function of KMW increase as reported by the authors or predominantly a function of increase in MT. This speculation is further supported by Thoma and coworkers, who report significantly lower PD values favoring APF plus autogenous tissue versus APF alone.⁹

4.3.3 | Does <2 mm of KM at implant sites have an influence on tissue recession?

This review included two prospective longitudinal studies that investigated the potential effect of KMW on REC. The magnitude of REC was not significantly different between implant sites with or without "adequate" KMW. It has been reported that the lack of KMW was a poor predictor of peri-implant REC.²⁵ Roccuzzo et al. comparing implants with keratinized mucosa versus those with alveolar mucosa reported that REC was significantly more likely at implants with a lack of KMW.⁴⁰ Also, the third EAO Consensus Conference (2012) found that all the studies that showed REC at implant sites with KMW < 2 mm exhibited REC exclusively within the first 6–12 months of the 2–5 years follow-up, supporting the tissue remodeling concept. This may refute the perception that KMW influences REC of periimplant tissues.

4.3.4 | Does <2 mm of KM at implant sites influence the performance of oral hygiene measures?

The longitudinal studies included in this review showed a significant difference in mPl between implants with KMW < 2 mm and ≥ 2 mm. The presence of KMW results in a more stable seal around the implant which enhances the plaque removal by self-performed oral hygiene practices.⁴¹ This study also observed that implant sites with KMW < 2 mm had significantly higher mPl scores than sites with KMW ≥ 2 mm.⁴¹ A possible explanation for these findings could be: (1) the presence of a shallow vestibule prevents adequate access

when KMW is absent and (2) the increased discomfort when toothbrushing a site with a lack of KM.

4.3.5 | Is 2 mm the correct KMW cutoff?

For this review, the 2-mm cutoff was determined when devising the eligibility criteria after thorough study of the current literature to maximize the likelihood of conducting a quantitative analysis of the data. Although 2 mm has been the most utilized cutoff number for research, this remains an arbitrarily determined value that may not be as flexible with the multifaceted composition of peri-implant health and disease as necessary. With little supporting this value as the true cutoff versus other potential cutoff points, it may be theorized that the minimum amount of KMW necessary to maintain pristine peri-implant health is dependent on the other site-specific characteristics of an individual case such as MT, STH, peri-implant bone thickness, PD and super-structure design.

4.4 | Strengths, weaknesses, and limitations

One of the main strengths of this study is the eligibility restriction to longitudinal prospective study designs, which are the only studies capable of establishing a risk factor. It may be argued that this is a limitation due to prospective studies being characterized by shorter term results, and pathologic bone loss with subsequent increased PD and REC will need significant time to occur. However, the four studies included in the quantitative synthesis had a follow-up ranging from 4 to 5 years. Furthermore, the lack of power due to the limited number of prospective studies may be considered a limitation. Nonetheless, with one of the primary goals of the present investigation being the assessment of whether the lack/insufficiency of KMW can be considered a risk factor for peri-implant disease, knowledge of the lack of sound and homogenous evidence coming from longitudinal study design is a key finding that sheds light on the need for a particular study design. As aforementioned, cross-sectional studies fail to represent causal relationships between variables, and longitudinal study designs are necessary. This is not to say that the present investigation illustrates that KM is not important for peri-implant health, as there is a great deal of empirical evidence firsthand and in the literature from which the importance of KM can be drawn. However, a higher quality of evidence is necessary if we are to (1) confidently determine the extent to which KM could be considered a risk factor for peri-implant disease and to (2) determine a less arbitrary and more precise, well-evidenced KMW cut-off value.

Another weakness of this article is that publication bias could not be properly evaluated because of the limited number of studies included in the meta-analysis (n = 4). It is noteworthy to mention that this systematic review and meta-analysis is not investigating the influence of KMW following soft-tissue augmentation procedures. This is critical because as previously mentioned, other site-specific characteristics, such as most notably the phenotype modification, may simultaneously play an indiscernible synergistic or masking role in the outcomes. Other limitation of the study is the inability (due to the nature of the available data) to discriminate through analysis the difference between machined and roughened implant surfaces. This is clinically relevant due to the difference in plaque accumulation between the two types of implant surfaces. Finally, there was a discrepancy in implant therapy protocol and this contributes to the heterogeneity of the data, further warranting new homogenous evidence.

5 | CONCLUSION

Based on the quantitative analysis, implants associated with <2 mm KMW did not exhibit increased MBL, REC, and PD compared to implants with ≥2 mm KMW. Peri-implant KMW <2 mm was associated with increased mPI and more discomfort after toothbrushing. Low level of evidence was determined for the findings related to the outcome measures PD, mPI and MBL, and very low level of evidence was determined for the outcome measures REC, CAL, and PROMs. The level of evidence regarding implant survival rate and incidence of peri-implantitis could not be determined due to data scarcity. This review does not deem the presence of KM inessential for peri-implant health, but that the quality of evidence supporting KM as a risk factor for peri-implant disease and the 2-mm cut-off point used in the literature is low at best.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Dr. Emilio Couso-Queiruga (University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA) for his critical evaluation and feedback during the preparation of this manuscript.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Andrea Ravidà and Hom-Lay Wang conceived the concept/design. Andrea Ravidà and Claudia Arena participated in the data collection. Andrea Ravidà and Vito Carlo Alberto Caponio involved in the data analysis/interpretation. Giuseppe Troiano conducted the statistics. Mustafa Tattan and Andrea Ravidà drafting the article. Muhammad H. A. Saleh and Hom-Lay Wang critical revision of article. All authors approved of article.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data available on request from the authors.

ORCID

Mustafa Tattan ^D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7498-8064 Vito Carlo Alberto Caponio ^D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5080-5921

Hom-Lay Wang b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4238-1799 Giuseppe Troiano b https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5647-4414

REFERENCES

- 1. Avila-Ortiz G, Gonzalez-Martin O, Couso-Queiruga E, Wang HL. The peri-implant phenotype. *J Periodontol*. 2020;91(3):283-288.
- Parpaiola A, Cecchinato D, Toia M, Bressan E, Speroni S, Lindhe J. Dimensions of the healthy gingiva and peri-implant mucosa. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2015;26(6):657-662.
- Adell R, Eriksson B, Lekholm U, Branemark PI, Jemt T. Long-term follow-up study of osseointegrated implants in the treatment of totally edentulous jaws. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants. 1990;5(4):347-359.
- Schrott AR, Jimenez M, Hwang JW, Fiorellini J, Weber HP. Five-year evaluation of the influence of keratinized mucosa on peri-implant soft-tissue health and stability around implants supporting full-arch mandibular fixed prostheses. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2009;20(10): 1170-1177.
- Zigdon H, Machtei EE. The dimensions of keratinized mucosa around implants affect clinical and immunological parameters. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2008;19(4):387-392.
- Sicilia A, Botticelli D. Computer-guided implant therapy and soft- and hard-tissue aspects. The Third EAO Consensus Conference 2012. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2012;23(Suppl 6):157-161.
- Thoma D, Cosyn J, Fickl S, et al. Consensus report of working group 2: soft tissue management. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2021;32:174-180.
- 8. Meffert RM, Langer B, Fritz ME. Dental implants: a review. *J Periodontol*. 1992;63(11):859-870.
- Thoma DS, Naenni N, Figuero E, et al. Effects of soft tissue augmentation procedures on peri-implant health or disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2018;29(Suppl 15): 32-49.
- Adell R, Lekholm U, Rockler B, et al. Marginal tissue reactions at osseointegrated titanium fixtures (I). A 3-year longitudinal prospective study. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1986;15(1):39-52.
- Gobbato L, Avila-Ortiz G, Sohrabi K, Wang CW, Karimbux N. The effect of keratinized mucosa width on peri-implant health: a systematic review. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants. 2013;28(6):1536-1545.
- Ladwein C, Schmelzeisen R, Nelson K, Fluegge TV, Fretwurst T. Is the presence of keratinized mucosa associated with periimplant tissue health? A clinical cross-sectional analysis. *Int J Implant Dent.* 2015; 1(1):11.
- Ueno D, Nagano T, Watanabe T, Shirakawa S, Yashima A, Gomi K. Effect of the keratinized mucosa width on the health status of Periimplant and contralateral periodontal tissues: a cross-sectional study. *Implant Dent.* 2016;25(6):796-801.
- Papapanou PN. Periodontal diseases: epidemiology. Ann Periodontol. 1996;1(1):1-36.
- Lin GH, Chan HL, Wang HL. The significance of keratinized mucosa on implant health: a systematic review. J Periodontol. 2013;84(12): 1755-1767.
- Wennstrom JL, Derks J. Is there a need for keratinized mucosa around implants to maintain health and tissue stability? *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2012;23(Suppl 6):136-146.
- Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. J Clin Epidemiol. 2009;62(10):e1-e34.
- Higgins JP, Altman DG, Gotzsche PC, et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ*. 2011; 343:d5928.
- 19. Morgan RL, Whaley P, Thayer KA, Schunemann HJ. Identifying the PECO: a framework for formulating good questions to explore the association of environmental and other exposures with health outcomes. *Environ Int.* 2018;121(Pt 1):1027-1031.
- de Siqueira RAC, Savaget Goncalves Junior R, Dos Santos PGF, de Mattias Sartori IA, Wang HL, Fontao F. Effect of different implant placement depths on crestal bone levels and soft tissue behavior: a

300 WILEY-

5-year randomized clinical trial. Clin Oral Implants Res. 2020;31(3): 282-293.

- Lim HC, Wiedemeier DB, Hammerle CHF, Thoma DS. The amount of keratinized mucosa may not influence peri-implant health in compliant patients: a retrospective 5-year analysis. J Clin Periodontol. 2019; 46(3):354-362.
- Sterne JA, Hernan MA, Reeves BC, et al. ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing risk of bias in non-randomised studies of interventions. BMJ. 2016;355:i4919.
- Wells GS, O'Connell D, Peterson J, Welch W, Losos M, Tugwell P. The Newcastle– Ottawa scale (NOS) for assessing the quality of nonrandomized studies in meta-analysis. *Appl Eng Agric.* 2014;18: 727-734.
- 24. Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Kunz R, et al. What is "quality of evidence" and why is it important to clinicians? *BMJ*. 2008;336(7651):995-998.
- Bengazi F, Wennstrom JL, Lekholm U. Recession of the soft tissue margin at oral implants. A 2-year longitudinal prospective study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 1996;7(4):303-310.
- Boynueğri D, Nemli SK, Kasko YA. Significance of keratinized mucosa around dental implants: a prospective comparative study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2013;24(8):928-933.
- Crespi R, Cappare P, Gherlone E. A 4-year evaluation of the periimplant parameters of immediately loaded implants placed in fresh extraction sockets. *J Periodontol.* 2010;81(11):1629-1634.
- Fernandes-Costa AN, Menezes KM, Borges SB, Roncalli AG, Calderon PDS, de VGurgel BC. A prospective study of the clinical outcomes of peri-implant tissues in patients treated for peri-implant mucositis and followed up for 54 months. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2019;21(5):1099-1105.
- Mericske-Stern R, Steinlin Schaffner T, Marti P, Geering AH. Periimplant mucosal aspects of ITI implants supporting overdentures. A five-year longitudinal study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 1994;5(1):9-18.
- Perussolo J, Souza AB, Matarazzo F, Oliveira RP, Araujo MG. Influence of the keratinized mucosa on the stability of peri-implant tissues and brushing discomfort: a 4-year follow-up study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2018;29(12):1177-1185.
- Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Kunz R, et al. GRADE guidelines: 8. Rating the quality of evidence--indirectness. J Clin Epidemiol. 2011;64(12): 1303-1310.
- Strub JR, Gaberthuel TW, Grunder U. The role of attached gingiva in the health of peri-implant tissue in dogs. 1. Clinical findings. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent. 1991;11(4):317-333.
- Berglundh T, Lindhe J. Dimension of the periimplant mucosa. Biological width revisited. J Clin Periodontol. 1996;23(10):971-973.

- Linkevicius T, Apse P, Grybauskas S, Puisys A. The influence of soft tissue thickness on crestal bone changes around implants: a 1-year prospective controlled clinical trial. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2009;24(4):712-719.
- 35. Puisys A, Linkevicius T. The influence of mucosal tissue thickening on crestal bone stability around bone-level implants. A prospective controlled clinical trial. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2015;26(2):123-129.
- 36. Berglundh T, Armitage G, Araujo MG, et al. Peri-implant diseases and conditions: consensus report of workgroup 4 of the 2017 world workshop on the classification of periodontal and Peri-implant diseases and conditions. *J Periodontol*. 2018;89(Suppl 1):S313-S318.
- Costa FO, Takenaka-Martinez S, Cota LO, Ferreira SD, Silva GL, Costa JE. Peri-implant disease in subjects with and without preventive maintenance: a 5-year follow-up. J Clin Periodontol. 2012;39(2):173-181.
- Longoni S, Tinto M, Pacifico C, Sartori M, Andreano A. Effect of periimplant keratinized tissue width on tissue health and stability: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants*. 2019; 34(6):1307-1317.
- Tavelli L, Barootchi S, Avila-Ortiz G, Urban IA, Giannobile WV, Wang HL. Peri-implant soft tissue phenotype modification and its impact on peri-implant health: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. J Periodontol. 2021;92(1):21-44.
- Roccuzzo M, Grasso G, Dalmasso P. Keratinized mucosa around implants in partially edentulous posterior mandible: 10-year results of a prospective comparative study. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2016;27(4): 491-496.
- Souza AB, Tormena M, Matarazzo F, Araújo MG. The influence of peri-implant keratinized mucosa on brushing discomfort and periimplant tissue health. *Clin Oral Implants Res.* 2016;27(6):650-655.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found in the online version of the article at the publisher's website.

How to cite this article: Ravidà A, Arena C, Tattan M, et al. The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for periimplant disease: A systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis. *Clin Implant Dent Relat Res.* 2022;24(3): 287-300. doi:10.1111/cid.13080

Database	Search strategy	Number of records
PubMed/Medline	("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR "implant" OR "dental implants") AND ("gingival height" OR "tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype" OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa")	661
Scopus	("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR "implant" OR "dental implants") AND ("gingival height" OR "tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype" OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa")	2922
Web of Science	("dental implant" OR "dental implantation" OR "oral implant" OR "implant" OR "dental implants") (All Fields) AND ("gingival height" OR "tissue thickness" OR "tissue biotype" OR "tissue phenotype" OR "tissue width" OR "keratinized mucosa") (All Fields)	782

Supplementary Table 1: Details of search strings used in the selection process in each online database.

Supplementary Table 2: List of excluded studies with the pertinent reasons for exclusion.

(Bhat, Thakur et al. 2015)	The comparison is made on soft tissue
	thickness
(Bittner, Schulze-Späte et al. 2019)	The comparison is made on soft tissue
	thickness
(Blanco, Pico et al. 2018)	Not related to the topic
(Bonino, Steffensen et al. 2018)	Not related to the topic
(Botticelli, Renzi et al. 2008)	Not optimal for the assessment
(ElSyad, Denewar et al. 2018)	Not related to the topic
(Garaicoa-Pazmino, Mendonça et al. 2020)	The comparison is made based on soft tissue
	thickness
(Gallucci, Doughtie et al. 2009)	Not optimal for the assessment
(Hof, Tepper et al. 2014)	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
(Kim, Kim et al. 2009)	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
(Linkevicius, Linkevicius et al. 2018)	Not related to the topic
(Mameno, Wada et al. 2019)	Not optimal for the assessment
(Radaelli, Federizzi et al. 2020)	Not related to the topic
(Romanos, Grizas et al. 2015)	Not related to the topic
(Roos-Jansaker, Renvert et al. 2006)	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
(Schmidt, Auschill et al. 2019)	Not related to the topic
(Schwarz, Becker et al. 2018)	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
(Shimomoto, Nakano et al. 2020)	Not optimal for the assessment
(Souza, Tormena et al. 2016)	Not optimal for the assessment (retrospective)
(Sukuroglu and Baltacioglu 2019)	Not related to the topic
(Weber, Kim et al. 2006)	Not optimal for the assessment

REFERENCES

Bhat, P. R., S. L. Thakur and S. S. Kulkarni (2015). "The influence of soft tissue biotype on the marginal bone changes around dental implants: A 1-year prospective clinico-radiological study." J Indian Soc Periodontol **19**(6): 640-644.

Bittner, N., U. Schulze-Späte, C. Silva, J. D. Da Silva, D. M. Kim, D. Tarnow, M. S. Gil and S. Ishikawa-Nagai (2019). "Changes of the alveolar ridge dimension and gingival recession associated with implant position and tissue phenotype with immediate implant placement: A randomised controlled clinical trial." Int J Oral Implantol (Berl) **12**(4): 469-480.

Blanco, J., A. Pico, L. Caneiro, L. Nóvoa, P. Batalla and P. Martín-Lancharro (2018). "Effect of abutment height on interproximal implant bone level in the early healing: A randomized clinical trial." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **29**(1): 108-117.

Bonino, F., B. Steffensen, Z. Natto, Y. Hur, L. P. Holtzman and H. P. Weber (2018). "Prospective study of the impact of peri-implant soft tissue properties on patient-reported and clinically assessed outcomes." <u>J Periodontol</u> **89**(9): 1025-1032.

Botticelli, D., A. Renzi, J. Lindhe and T. Berglundh (2008). "Implants in fresh extraction sockets: a prospective 5-year follow-up clinical study." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **19**(12): 1226-1232. ElSyad, M. A., B. A. Denewar and E. A. Elsaih (2018). "Clinical and Radiographic Evaluation of Bar, Telescopic, and Locator Attachments for Implant-Stabilized Overdentures in Patients with Mandibular Atrophied Ridges: A Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial." <u>Int J Oral Maxillofac</u> <u>Implants</u> **33**(5): 1103-1111.

Gallucci, G. O., C. B. Doughtie, J. W. Hwang, J. P. Fiorellini and H. P. Weber (2009). "Five-year results of fixed implant-supported rehabilitations with distal cantilevers for the edentulous mandible." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **20**(6): 601-607.

Garaicoa-Pazmino, C., G. Mendonça, A. Ou, H. L. Chan, J. Mailoa, F. Suárez-López Del Amo and H. L. Wang (2020). "Impact of mucosal phenotype on marginal bone levels around tissue level implants: A prospective controlled trial." <u>J Periodontol</u>.

Hof, M., G. Tepper, B. Koller, M. Krainhöfner, G. Watzek and B. Pommer (2014). "Esthetic evaluation of single-tooth implants in the anterior mandible." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **25**(9): 1022-1026.

Kim, B. S., Y. K. Kim, P. Y. Yun, Y. J. Yi, H. J. Lee, S. G. Kim and J. S. Son (2009). "Evaluation of periimplant tissue response according to the presence of keratinized mucosa." <u>Oral Surg Oral Med</u> <u>Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod</u> **107**(3): e24-28.

Linkevicius, T., R. Linkevicius, J. Alkimavicius, L. Linkeviciene, P. Andrijauskas and A. Puisys (2018). "Influence of titanium base, lithium disilicate restoration and vertical soft tissue thickness on bone stability around triangular-shaped implants: A prospective clinical trial." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **29**(7): 716-724.

Mameno, T., M. Wada, Y. Onodera, D. Fujita, H. Sato and K. Ikebe (2019). "Longitudinal study on risk indicators for peri-implantitis using survival-time analysis." <u>J Prosthodont Res</u> **63**(2): 216-220. Radaelli, M. T. B., L. Federizzi, G. G. Nascimento, F. R. M. Leite and N. Boscato (2020). "Early-predictors of marginal bone loss around morse taper connection implants loaded with single crowns: A prospective longitudinal study." J Periodontal Res **55**(2): 174-181.

Romanos, G., E. Grizas and G. H. Nentwig (2015). "Association of Keratinized Mucosa and Periimplant Soft Tissue Stability Around Implants With Platform Switching." <u>Implant Dent</u> **24**(4): 422-426.

Roos-Jansaker, A. M., H. Renvert, C. Lindahl and S. Renvert (2006). "Nine- to fourteen-year followup of implant treatment. Part III: factors associated with peri-implant lesions." <u>J Clin Periodontol</u> **33**(4): 296-301.

Schmidt, K. E., T. M. Auschill, A. Sculean and N. B. Arweiler (2019). "Clinical evaluation of nonsurgical cleaning modalities on titanium dental implants during maintenance care: a 1-year followup on prosthodontic superstructures." <u>Clin Oral Investig</u> **23**(4): 1921-1930.

Schwarz, F., J. Becker, S. Civale, D. Sahin, T. Iglhaut and G. Iglhaut (2018). "Influence of the width of keratinized tissue on the development and resolution of experimental peri-implant mucositis lesions in humans." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **29**(6): 576-582.

Shimomoto, T., T. Nakano, A. Shintani, S. Ono, M. Inoue and H. Yatani (2020). "Evaluation of the effect of keratinized mucosa on peri-implant tissue health using a multivariate analysis." <u>J</u><u>Prosthodont Res</u>.

Souza, A. B., M. Tormena, F. Matarazzo and M. G. Araújo (2016). "The influence of peri-implant keratinized mucosa on brushing discomfort and peri-implant tissue health." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **27**(6): 650-655.

Sukuroglu, E. and E. Baltacioglu (2019). "Analyses of clinical and osteoimmunological parameters on keratinized mucosa around dental implants." <u>Niger J Clin Pract</u> **22**(5): 652-660.

Weber, H. P., D. M. Kim, M. W. Ng, J. W. Hwang and J. P. Fiorellini (2006). "Peri-implant soft-tissue health surrounding cement- and screw-retained implant restorations: a multi-center, 3-year prospective study." <u>Clin Oral Implants Res</u> **17**(4): 375-379.

Supplementary Table 3 : Newcastle-Ottawa scale to evaluate risk of bias of prospective cohort study

Author/y	Countr	Adequ	Representati	Select	Defini	Compara	Ascertain	Same
ear	у	acy of	veness of	ion of	tion of	bility	ment of	method
		case	the cases	contr	contro	cases/con	exposure	of
		definit		ols	ls	trols		ascertain
		ion						ment
Mericske	Switzer	А	А	А	А	А	А	А
-	land							
stern/199								
4								
Bengazi/	Sweden	Ι	А	Ι	Ι	Ι	А	А
1996								
Schrott/2	USA	А	А	А	А	А	А	А
009								
Fernande	Brazil	Ι	А	Ι	Ι	Ι	А	А
S-								
Costa/20								
19								

A: adequate I: inadequate

	Confounding	Selection of	Classification	Deviation	Missing	Measurement	Selection	Overall
		participants	of	from	Data	of outcomes	of the	risk of
			interventions	intended			reported	bias
				interventions			result	
Crespi et al. 2010	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low
Boynueğri et al. 2013	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low
Perussolo et al. 2018	Low	Low	Moderate	Low	Moderate	High	Low	High
de Siqueira et al. 2016	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low
Lim et al. 2018	Low	Low	Low	Low	Moderate	Low	Low	Moderate

Appendix: Information related to methodology - Risk of bias assessment ad Data synthesis and summary of findings

Risk of bias assessment

The included RCT was assessed using the revised Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomized trials (RoB 2) (Sterne et al., 2019). The following domains were assessed:

- Risk of bias arising from the randomization process.
- Risk of bias due to deviations from the intended interventions (effect of assignment to intervention).
- Risk of bias due to deviations from the intended interventions (effect of adhering to intervention).
- Missing outcome data.
- Risk of bias in measurement of the outcome.

Based on the overall risk of bias, the included RCT was categorized into low risk of bias, high risk of bias, or expressing some concerns, according to the following tailored criteria:

- *High risk of bias* if high risk of bias was ide ntified in at least one domain.
- *Some concerns* if the study presents some concerns in at least one domain, but not to be at high risk of bias for any domain.
- Low risk of bias if low risk of bias was identified for all domains.

The non-randomized controlled trials (non-RCT) were assessed using the ROBINS-I tool (Sterne et al., 2016). The following domains were assessed:

- 1. Pre-intervention
 - a. Bias due to confounding.
 - b. Bias in selection of participants into the study.
- 2. At intervention
 - a. Bias in classification of interventions.
- 3. Post-intervention
 - a. Bias due to deviations from intended interventions.
 - b. Bias due to missing data.
 - c. Bias in measurement of outcomes.
d. Bias in selection of the reported result.

Based on the overall risk of bias, each non-RCT was categorized as being low, moderate, serious or critical risk, or no information according to the following criteria:

- Low risk of bias if low risk of bias was identified for all domains.
- *Moderate risk of bias* if low and moderate risk of bias was identified for all domains.
- Serious risk of bias if serious risk of bias was identified in ≥1 domain, but no critical risk of bias was identified in any domain.
- Critical risk of bias if critical risk of bias was identified in ≥ 1 domain.
- *No information* if no clear indication that the study is at serious or critical risk of bias, and there is a lack of information in one or more key domains of bias.

The prospective cohort study were assessed using Newcastle-Ottawa scale (Wells, 2014). The following domains were assessed:

- Adequacy of case definition.
- Representativeness of the cases.
- Selection of controls.
- Definition of controls.
- Comparability cases/controls.
- Ascertainment of exposure.
- Same method of ascertainment.

Based on the overall risk of bias, each study was categorized as being low, moderate or serious risk of bias, according to the following criteria:

- Low risk of bias if all the domains were considered adequate.
- *Moderate risk of bias* if one of the domains was considered inadequate.
- Serious risk of bias if two or more domains were considered inadequate.

Data synthesis and summary of findings

Following article selection, the level of agreement between the reviewers regarding study selection was calculated using Cohen's kappa coefficient (κ). For the pooled analysis, the mean differences (calculated as

the difference between follow-up and baseline) of PD, mPI, MBL, and REC were extracted and entered in Review Manager version 5.4 (Cochrane Collaboration, 2014). Pooled mean differences (MD) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were the outcomes analyzed for continuous outcomes. A fixed or random effects model was used based on the presence/absence of heterogeneity ($l^2 > 50\%$). Differences between groups were analyzed using the inverse of variance test, setting a *P* value lower than .05 as the threshold of statistical significance. Trial sequential analysis (TSA) was performed with the goal of identifying the power of the meta-analytic findings and to adjust results for the presence of type I and II errors. The required information size (RIS), alpha-spending function, trial sequential monitoring boundaries for benefits and harms and futility boundaries were calculated. Meta-analytic data from Reviewer Manager were directly converted and entered into the trial sequential analysis software (version 0.9 beta, **www.ctu.dk/tsa**). The type I risk error was set at 0.05 with a power of 80% (type II error 20%). Heterogeneity correction was applied according to the results of the previously performed meta-analysis. The crosses between the cumulative *Z*-curve, the trial sequential monitoring boundary and the RIS threshold were graphically evaluated and assessed.

The certainty in the evidence (the quality of the evidence) was evaluated via the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) for each comparison between the study groups at the outcome level (Guyatt et al., 2008). The evaluation was performed utilizing the GRADEpro platform (McMaster University, Hamilton, Canada) for diagnostic studies. Generally, the certainty in the evidence can be ranked as: high, moderate, low, or very low. When the certainty in the evidence is assessed from direct comparisons; and randomized controlled trials start as high-certainty evidence. Observational studies start as low-certainty evidence. A single-arm study is an observational study since lack of randomization compromises all comparative statistical inference. Serious or very serious issues of risk of bias, inconsistency, indirectness, imprecision, and publication bias reduce the certainty (Guyatt et al. 2008). Some factors (mostly relevant to observational studies) may increase the level of certainty, including the magnitude of treatment effect and the presence of a dose-response effect.

The topics evaluated were risk of bias, indirectness, inconsistency, imprecision, and publication bias, following the statements of the instructions for completing the GRADE pro system (Gopalakrishna et al., 2014; Zhang, Akl, & Schunemann, 2018). Risk of bias was assessed by making an overall judgment based on the risk of bias (elaborated earlier in this manuscript) for each study providing direct evidence for the comparison of interest. The indirectness of evidence was assessed through the search for four different sources of indirectness: differences regarding the population of interest and those who have participated

in the studies, differences in intervention assessed and the intervention of interest, differences in desired outcomes and outcomes measured, and presence of indirect comparison (Guyatt et al., 2011). The inconsistency was assessed by calculating the Higgins Index (l^2) statistic and by visual assessment of forest plots when available. The imprecision was assessed using sample size and the confidence interval of the direct estimates.

APPENDIX #5: ADDITIONAL SUPPORT FOR CANDIDATE ANDREA RAVIDÀ'S ELIGIBILITY FOR EARNING THE PHD DESIGNATION

PubMed:

As of February 1, 2023, Andrea Ravidà has co-authored a total of **70** citations indexed in MEDLINE/PubMed, including **22** as first author

Google Scholar:

Andrea Ravidà has been cited **1,458** times as of February 1, 2023.

https://scholar.google.com/citations?view_op=search_authors&mauthors=Andrea+Ravid%C3% A0&hl=en&inst=9017564595980421810&oi=ao



https://scholar.google.com/citations?hl=en&user=ehX6ddcAAAAJ

SEARCH	STUDY #1	STUDY #2	STUDY #3	STUDY #4	TOTAL
DATE					
2023.01.05	THREAD	HX	MBL	KERATIN	
	Published				
	online	NOV 2021	DEC 2022	JUN 2022	
	2022.12.28				
Google	0	9	0	1	10
Scholar					
PubMed	0	4	0	0	4
Publishing	0	2	0	0	2
journal	U	2	U	U	۷

Times cited as per Google Scholar, PubMed, and the publishing journal: the 4 papers as of January 10, 2023.

Journal articles co-authored by PhD Candidate Andrea Ravidà that are published and indexed in MEDLINE/PubMed as of February 2, 2023. The citations are listed in reverse chronologic order.

- Canullo L, Rakic M, Corvino E, Burton M, Krumbeck JA, Chittoor Prem A, Ravidà A, Ignjatović N, Sculean A, Menini M, Pesce P. Effect of argon plasma pre-treatment of healing abutments on peri-implant microbiome and soft tissue integration: a proof-ofconcept randomized study. BMC Oral Health 2023;23(1):27. doi: 10.1186/s12903-023-02729-1. PMID: 36650477.
- 2. Urban IA, Tattan M, **Ravidà A**, Saleh MH, Tavelli L, Avila-Ortiz G. Simultaneous alveolar ridge augmentation and periodontal regenerative therapy leveraging recombinant human platelet-derived growth factor-BB (rhPDGF-BB): A case report. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent 2022;42(5):577–585. doi: 10.11607/prd.6055. PMID: 35771596.
- 3. Troiano G, Nibali L, Petsos H, Eickholz P, Saleh MHA, Santamaria P, Jian J, Shi S, Meng H, Zhurakivska K, Wang HL, **Ravidà A**. Development and international validation of logistic regression and machine-learning models for the prediction of 10-year molar loss. J Clin Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13739. PMID: 36305042.
- Siu TL, Dukka H, Saleh MHA, Tattan M, Dib Z, Ravidà A, Greenwell H, Wang HL, Araujo MG. Flap versus flapless alveolar ridge preservation: a clinical and histological singleblinded, randomized controlled trial. J Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1002/jper.22-0213. PMID: 35924603.
- 5. Saleh MHA, Tattan M, Troiano G, Dukka H, **Ravidà A**, Levine R, Wang HL, Miller PD. Periodontal risk score: Initiation and model validation for 6,762 teeth. J Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1002/jper.22-0273. PMID: 36117424.
- Saleh MHA, Dukka H, Troiano G, Ravidà A, Qazi M, Wang HL, Greenwell H. Long term comparison of the prognostic performance of PerioRisk, periodontal risk assessment, periodontal risk calculator, and staging and grading systems. J Periodontol 2022;93(1):57-68. doi: 10.1002/jper.20-0662. PMID: 33914347.
- Saleh MHA, Couso-Queiruga E, Ravidà A, Dukka H, Paiva De Andrade N, Ou A, Wang HL. Impact of the periodontal phenotype in premolar and molar sites on bone loss following full-thickness mucoperiosteal flap: a 1-year prospective clinical trial. J Periodontol 2022;93(7):966-976. doi: 10.1002/jper.21-0591. PMID: 35137413.
- Saleh MH, Galli M, Siqueira R, Vera M, Wang HL, Ravidà A. The prosthetic-biologic connection and its influence on peri-implant health: An overview of the current evidence. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2022;37(4):690-699. doi: 10.11607/jomi.9523. PMID: 35904825.

- 9. Romano L, Paolantonio M, De Ninis P, Saleh MHA, Sinjari B, Xhajanka E, Femminella B, Wang HL, **Ravidá A.** Minimally invasive gingival phenotype modification in gingival recession associated with a non-carious cervical lesion using the root plastique technique (RPT): A quasi-experimental one-group pretest-posttest study. J Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1002/jper.22-0414. PMID: 36416786.
- Rodriguez MV, Ravidà A, Saleh MHA, Basma HS, Dukka H, Khurshid H, Wang HL, Moreno PG. Is the degree of physiological bone remodeling a predictive factor for periimplantitis? J Periodontol 2022;93(9):1273-1282. doi: 10.1002/jper.21-0723. PMID: 35536150.
- Ravidà A, Siqueira R, Di Gianfilippo R, Kaur G, Giannobile A, Galindo-Moreno P, Wang CW, Wang HL. Prognostic factors associated with implant loss, disease progression or favorable outcomes after peri-implantitis surgical therapy. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2022;24(2):222-232. doi: 10.1111/cid.13074. PMID: 35320880.
- Ravidà A, Samal A, Qazi M, Webber LP, Wang HL, Galindo-Moreno P, Borgnakke WS, Saleh MHA. Interproximal implant thread exposure after initial bone remodeling as a risk indicator for peri-implantitis. J Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1002/jper.22-0499. PMID: 36576085.
- Ravidà A, Arena C, Tattan M, Caponio VCA, Saleh MHA, Wang HL, Troiano G. The role of keratinized mucosa width as a risk factor for peri-implant disease: A systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2022;24(3):287-300. doi: 10.1111/cid.13080. PMID: 35298862.
- Gallo P, Díaz-Báez D, Perdomo S, Aloise AC, Tattan M, Saleh MHA, Pelegrine AA, Ravidà A, Wang HL. Comparative analysis of two biomaterials mixed with autogenous bone graft for vertical ridge augmentation: a histomorphometric study in humans. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2022;24(5):709-719. doi: 10.1111/cid.13124. PMID: 35916287.
- Galindo-Moreno P, Ravidà A, Catena A, O'Valle F, Padial-Molina M, Wang HL. Limited marginal bone loss in implant-supported fixed full-arch rehabilitations after 5 years of follow-up. Clin Oral Implants Res 2022;33(12):1224-1232. doi: 10.1111/clr.14004. PMID: 36184955.
- Galindo-Moreno P, Lopez-Chaichio L, Padial-Molina M, Avila-Ortiz G, O'Valle F, Ravidà A, Catena A. The impact of tooth loss on cognitive function. Clin Oral Investig 2022;26(4):3493-3500. doi: 10.1007/s00784-021-04318-4. PMID: 34881401.
- Dukka H, Dietrich T, Saleh MHA, Troiano G, Yonel Z, Ravidà A, Wang HL, Greenwell H, Chapple ILC. Prognostic performance of the 2017 world workshop classification on staging and grading of periodontitis compared with the British Society of Periodontology's implementation. J Periodontol 2022;93(4):537-547. doi: 10.1002/jper.21-0296. PMID: 34314515.
- 18. Del Fabbro M, Tommasato G, Pesce P, **Ravidà A**, Khijmatgar S, Sculean A, Galli M, Antonacci D, Canullo L. Sealing materials for post-extraction site: a systematic review

and network meta-analysis. Clin Oral Investig 2022;26(2):1137-1154. doi: 10.1007/s00784-021-04262-3. PMID: 34825280.

- Canullo L, Pesce P, Antonacci D, Ravidà A, Galli M, Khijmatgar S, Tommasato G, Sculean A, Del Fabbro M. Soft tissue dimensional changes after alveolar ridge preservation using different sealing materials: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Clin Oral Investig 2022;26(1):13-39. doi: 10.1007/s00784-021-04192-0. PMID: 34669038.
- 20. Canullo L, Del Fabbro M, Khijmatgar S, Panda S, **Ravidà A**, Tommasato G, Sculean A, Pesce P. Dimensional and histomorphometric evaluation of biomaterials used for alveolar ridge preservation: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Clin Oral Investig 2022;26(1):141-158. doi: 10.1007/s00784-021-04248-1. PMID: 34826029.
- 21. Basma HS, Saleh MHA, Geurs NC, Li P, **Ravidà A**, Wang HL, Abou-Arraj RV. The effect of bone particle size on the histomorphometric and clinical outcomes following lateral ridge augmentation procedures: a randomized double-blinded controlled trial. J Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1002/jper.22-0212. PMID: 35959712.
- 22. Basma HS, Saleh MHA, Abou-Arraj RV, Imbrogno M, **Ravidà A**, Wang HL, Li P, Geurs N. Patient-reported outcomes of palatal donor site healing using four different wound dressing modalities following free epithelialized mucosal grafts: a four-arm randomized controlled clinical trial. J Periodontol 2022. doi: 10.1002/jper.22-0172. PMID: 35754198.
- Urban IA, Saleh MHA, Ravidà A, Forster A, Wang HL, Barath Z. Vertical bone augmentation utilizing a titanium-reinforced PTFE mesh: a multi-variate analysis of influencing factors. Clin Oral Implants Res 2021;32(7):828-839. doi: 10.1111/clr.13755. PMID: 33786888.
- 24. Urban IA, Ravidà A, Saleh MHA, Galli M, Lozada J, Farkasdi S, Wang HL. Long-term crestal bone changes in implants placed in augmented sinuses with minimal or moderate remaining alveolar bone: a 10-year retrospective case-series study. Clin Oral Implants Res 2021;32(1):60-74. doi: 10.1111/clr.13680. PMID: 33222302.
- 25. Troiano G, Luongo R, Romano DC, Galli M, **Ravidà A**, Wang HL, Laino L. Comparison of immediate versus delayed implant placement in a failed implant site: a retrospective analysis of early implant survival. Int J Oral Implantol (Berl) 2021;14(1):67-76. doi: n/a. PMID: 34006072.
- Tavelli L, Ravidà A, Barootchi S, Chambrone L, Giannobile WV. Recombinant human platelet-derived growth factor: a systematic review of clinical findings in oral regenerative procedures. JDR Clin Trans Res 2021;6(2):161-173. doi: 10.1177/2380084420921353. PMID: 32392438.
- Saleh MHA, Dukka H, Troiano G, Ravidà A, Galli M, Qazi M, Greenwell H, Wang HL. External validation and comparison of the predictive performance of 10 different toothlevel prognostic systems. J Clin Periodontol 2021;48(11):1421-1429. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13542. PMID: 34472120.
- 28. **Ravidà A**, Travan S, Saleh MHA, Greenwell H, Papapanou PN, Sanz M, Tonetti M, Wang HL, Kornman K. Agreement among international periodontal experts using the 2017

World Workshop classification of periodontitis. J Periodontol 2021;92(12):1675-1686. doi: 10.1002/jper.20-0825. PMID: 34545953.

- 29. **Ravidà A**, Rodriguez MV, Saleh MHA, Galli M, Qazi M, Troiano G, Wang HL, Moreno PG. The correlation between history of periodontitis according to staging and grading and the prevalence/severity of peri-implantitis in patients enrolled in maintenance therapy. J Periodontol 2021;92(11):1522-1535. doi: 10.1002/jper.21-0012. PMID: 33720410.
- Ravidà A, Qazi M, Rodriguez MV, Galli M, Saleh MHA, Troiano G, Wang HL. The influence of the interaction between staging, grading and extent on tooth loss due to periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 2021;48(5):648-658. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13430. PMID: 33484162.
- Ravidà A, Galli M, Saleh MHA, Rodriguez MV, Qazi M, Troiano G, Chan HL, Wang HL. Maintenance visit regularity has a different impact on periodontitis-related tooth loss depending on patient staging and grading. J Clin Periodontol 2021;48(8):1008-1018. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13489. PMID: 33998024.
- 32. **Ravidà A**, Galli M, Bianchi M, Parisi E, Saleh MHA, Stacchi C, Misch C, Wang HL. Clinical outcomes of short implants (</= 6 mm) placed between two adjacent teeth/implants or in the most distal position: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Oral Implantol (Berl) 2021;14(3):241-257. doi: n/a. PMID: 34415127.
- Dukka H, Saleh MHA, Ravidà A, Greenwell H, Wang HL. Is bleeding on probing a reliable clinical indicator of peri-implant diseases? J Periodontol 2021;92(12):1669-1674. doi: 10.1002/jper.20-0890. PMID: 33829501.
- Canullo L, Masucci L, Quaranta G, Patini R, Caponio VCA, Pesce P, Ravidà A, Penarrocha-Oltra D, Penarrocha-Diago M. Culturomic and quantitative real-time-polymerase chain reaction analyses for early contamination of abutments with different surfaces: a randomized clinical trial. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2021;23(4):568-578. doi: 10.1111/cid.13028. PMID: 34196453.
- 35. Tavelli L, Borgonovo AE, Saleh MH, **Ravidà A**, Chan HL, Wang HL. Classification of sinus membrane perforations occurring during transcrestal sinus floor elevation and related treatment. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent 2020;40(1):111-118. doi: 10.11607/prd.3602. PMID: 31815980.
- Ravidà A, Troiano G, Qazi M, Saleh MHA, Saleh I, Borgnakke WS, Wang HL. Dosedependent effect of smoking and smoking cessation on periodontitis-related tooth loss during 10 - 47 years periodontal maintenance-a retrospective study in compliant cohort. J Clin Periodontol 2020;47(9):1132-1143. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13336. PMID: 32593185.
- Ravidà A, Troiano G, Qazi M, Saleh MHA, Lo Russo L, Greenwell H, Giannobile WV, Wang HL. Development of a nomogram for the prediction of periodontal tooth loss using the staging and grading system: a long-term cohort study. J Clin Periodontol 2020;47(11):1362-1370. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13362. PMID: 32886408.

- Ravidà A, Siqueira R, Saleh I, Saleh MHA, Giannobile A, Wang HL. Lack of clinical benefit of implantoplasty to improve implant survival rate. J Dent Res 2020;99(12):1348-1355. doi: 10.1177/0022034520944158. PMID: 32718212.
- Ravidà A, Saleh I, Siqueira R, Garaicoa-Pazmiño C, Saleh MHA, Monje A, Wang HL. Influence of keratinized mucosa on the surgical therapeutical outcomes of periimplantitis. J Clin Periodontol 2020;47(4):529-539. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13250. PMID: 31912526.
- 40. **Ravidà A**, Qazi M, Troiano G, Saleh MHA, Greenwell H, Kornman K, Wang HL. Using periodontal staging and grading system as a prognostic factor for future tooth loss: a long-term retrospective study. J Periodontol 2020;91(4):454-461. doi: 10.1002/jper.19-0390. PMID: 31502244.
- 41. **Ravidà A**, Galli M, Siqueira R, Saleh MHA, Galindo-Moreno P, Wang HL. Diagnosis of peri-implant status after peri-implantitis surgical treatment: proposal of a new classification. J Periodontol 2020;91(12):1553-1561. doi: 10.1002/jper.20-0124. PMID: 32449808.
- 42. Barootchi S, **Ravidà A**, Tavelli L, Wang HL. Nonsurgical treatment for peri-implant mucositis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Oral Implantol (Berl) 2020;13(2):123-139. doi: n/a. PMID: 32424380.
- 43. Barootchi S, Askar H, **Ravidà A**, Gargallo-Albiol J, Travan S, Wang HL. Long-term clinical outcomes and cost-effectiveness of full-arch implant-supported zirconia-based and metal-acrylic fixed dental prostheses: a retrospective analysis. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2020;35(2):395-405. doi: 10.11607/jomi.7833. PMID: 32142577.
- 44. Alassadi M, Qazi M, **Ravidà A**, Siqueira R, Garaicoa-Pazmiño C, Wang HL. Outcomes of root resection therapy up to 16.8 years: a retrospective study in an academic setting. J Periodontol 2020;91(4):493-500. doi: 10.1002/jper.19-0033. PMID: 31397897.
- Tavelli L, Ravidà A, Saleh MHA, Maska B, Del Amo FS, Rasperini G, Wang HL. Pain perception following epithelialized gingival graft harvesting: a randomized clinical trial. Clin Oral Investig 2019;23(1):459-468. doi: 10.1007/s00784-018-2455-5. PMID: 29713890.
- Tavelli L, Ravidà A, Lin GH, Del Amo FS, Tattan M, Wang HL. Comparison between subepithelial connective tissue graft and de-epithelialized gingival graft: a systematic review and a meta-analysis. J Int Acad Periodontol 2019;21(2):82-96. doi: n/a. PMID: 31522155.
- Tavelli L, Barootchi S, Ravidà A, Suárez-López Del Amo F, Rasperini G, Wang HL. Influence of suturing technique on marginal flap stability following coronally advanced flap: a cadaver study. Clin Oral Investig 2019;23(4):1641-1651. doi: 10.1007/s00784-018-2597-5. PMID: 30151706.
- 48. Tavelli L, Barootchi S, **Ravidà A**, Oh TJ, Wang HL. What is the safety zone for palatal soft tissue graft harvesting based on the locations of the greater palatine artery and

foramen? a systematic review. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2019;77(2):271.e271.e271.e279. doi: 10.1016/j.joms.2018.10.002. PMID: 30395825.

- 49. Ravidà A, Wang IC, Sammartino G, Barootchi S, Tattan M, Troiano G, Laino L, Marenzi G, Covani U, Wang HL. Prosthetic rehabilitation of the posterior atrophic maxilla, short (≤6 mm) or long (≥10 mm) dental implants? a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis: Naples consensus report working group a. Implant Dent 2019;28(6):590-602. doi: 10.1097/id.000000000000919. PMID: 31274666.
- 50. Ravidà A, Wang IC, Barootchi S, Askar H, Tavelli L, Gargallo-Albiol J, Wang HL. Metaanalysis of randomized clinical trials comparing clinical and patient-reported outcomes between extra-short (≤6 mm) and longer (≥10 mm) implants. J Clin Periodontol 2019;46(1):118-142. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13026. PMID: 30362137.
- Ravidà A, Tattan M, Askar H, Barootchi S, Tavelli L, Wang HL. Comparison of three different types of implant-supported fixed dental prostheses: a long-term retrospective study of clinical outcomes and cost-effectiveness. Clin Oral Implants Res 2019;30(4):295-305. doi: 10.1111/clr.13415. PMID: 30758878.
- 52. **Ravidà A**, Majzoub J, Alassadi M, Saleh MH, Askar H, Wang HL. Impact of implant length on survival of rough-surface implants in nonaugmented posterior areas: a systematic review and meta-regression analysis. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2019;34(6):1359-1369. doi: 10.11607/jomi.7509. PMID: 31711077.
- 53. Ravidà A, Barootchi S, Askar H, Suárez-López Del Amo F, Tavelli L, Wang HL. Long-term effectiveness of extra-short (≤ 6 mm) dental implants: a systematic review. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2019;34(1):68-84. doi: 10.11607/jomi.6893. PMID: 30695086.
- Ravidà A, Barootchi S, Alkanderi A, Tavelli L, Suárez-López Del Amo F. The effect of crown-to-implant ratio on the clinical outcomes of dental implants: a systematic review. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2019;34(5):1121–1131. doi: 10.11607/jomi.7355. PMID: 30892286.
- 55. Monje A, **Ravidà A**, Wang HL, Helms JA, Brunski JB. Relationship between primary/mechanical and secondary/biological implant stability. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2019;34:s7-s23. doi: 10.11607/jomi.19suppl.g1. PMID: 31116830.
- 56. Majzoub J, **Ravidà A**, Starch-Jensen T, Tattan M, Suárez-López Del Amo F. The influence of different grafting materials on alveolar ridge preservation: a systematic review. J Oral Maxillofac Res 2019;10(3):e6. doi: 10.5037/jomr.2019.10306. PMID: 31620268.
- Lepidi L, Suriano C, Saleh MHA, Ravidà A, Mastrangelo F, Wang HL. Prosthetic rehabilitation of edentulous patients with implants based on facial profile assessment: a case report. Implant Dent 2019;28(1):91-98. doi: 10.1097/id.000000000000856. PMID: 30640310.
- Lepidi L, Chen Z, Ravidà A, Lan T, Wang HL, Li J. A full-digital technique to mount a maxillary arch scan on a virtual articulator. J Prosthodont 2019;28(3):335-338. doi: 10.1111/jopr.13023. PMID: 30663165.

- 59. Galindo-Moreno P, Suárez López Del Amo F, Faria-Almeida R, Almeida BL, Astramskaite-Januseviciene I, Barootchi S, Borges T, Correia A, Correia F, Majzoub J, Padial-Molina M, Pranskunas M, Puisys A, Ramanauskaite A, **Ravidà A**, Starch-Jensen T, Tattan M. The 2(nd) Baltic Osseointegration Academy and Lithuanian University of Health Sciences consensus conference 2019. Summary and consensus statements: Group II - extraction socket preservation methods and dental implant placement outcomes within grafted sockets. J Oral Maxillofac Res 2019;10(3):e9. doi: 10.5037/jomr.2019.10309. PMID: 31620271.
- Barootchi S, Wang HL, Ravidà A, Ben Amor F, Riccitiello F, Rengo C, Paz A, Laino L, Marenzi G, Gasparro R, Sammartino G. ridge preservation techniques to avoid invasive bone reconstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis: Naples consensus report working group c. Int J Oral Implantol (Berl) 2019;12(4):399-416. doi: n/a. PMID: 31781696.
- Askar H, Di Gianfilippo R, Ravidà A, Tattan M, Majzoub J, Wang HL. Incidence and severity of postoperative complications following oral, periodontal, and implant surgeries: A retrospective study. J Periodontol 2019;90(11):1270-1278. doi: 10.1002/jper.18-0658. PMID: 31177525.
- 62. Ashnagar S, Barootchi S, **Ravidá A**, Tattan M, Wang HL, Wang CW. Long-term survival of structurally compromised tooth preserved with crown lengthening procedure and restorative treatment: A pilot retrospective analysis. J Clin Periodontol 2019;46(7):751-757. doi: 10.1111/jcpe.13124. PMID: 31050812.
- 63. Zucchelli G, Tavelli L, **Ravidà A**, Stefanini M, Suárez-López Del Amo F, Wang HL. Influence of tooth location on coronally advanced flap procedures for root coverage. J Periodontol 2018;89(12):1428-1441. doi: 10.1002/jper.18-0201. PMID: 29963707.
- 64. Tavelli L, Borgonovo AE, **Ravidà A**, Saleh MHA, Zappa E, Testori T, Wang HL. Analysis of forces applied during transalveolar sinus lift: A preliminary clinical study. Implant Dent 2018;27(6):630-637. doi: 10.1097/id.0000000000000817. PMID: 30157138.
- 65. Tavelli L, Barootchi S, Nguyen TVN, Tattan M, **Ravidà A**, Wang HL. Efficacy of tunnel technique in the treatment of localized and multiple gingival recessions: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Periodontol 2018;89(9):1075-1090. doi: 10.1002/jper.18-0066. PMID: 29761502.
- 66. Saleh MHA, **Ravidà A**, Suárez-López Del Amo F, Lin GH, Asa'ad F, Wang HL. The effect of implant-abutment junction position on crestal bone loss: A systematic review and metaanalysis. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2018;20(4):617-633. doi: 10.1111/cid.12600. PMID: 29575584.
- Ravidà A, Saleh MHA, Muriel MC, Maska B, Wang HL. Biological and technical complications of splinted or nonsplinted dental implants: A decision tree for selection. Implant Dent 2018;27(1):89-94. doi: 10.1097/id.000000000000721. PMID: 29283896.
- 68. **Ravidà A**, Barootchi S, Tattan M, Saleh MHA, Gargallo-Albiol J, Wang HL. Clinical outcomes and cost effectiveness of computer-guided versus conventional implant-

retained hybrid prostheses: A long-term retrospective analysis of treatment protocols. J Periodontol 2018;89(9):1015-1024. doi: 10.1002/jper.18-0015. PMID: 29761505.

- Barootchi S, Tavelli L, Ravidà A, Wang CW, Wang HL. Effect of edta root conditioning on the outcome of coronally advanced flap with connective tissue graft: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Oral Investig 2018;22(8):2727-2741. doi: 10.1007/s00784-018-2635-3. PMID: 30293186.
- 70. Conte F, **Ravidà A**, Mandanici A, Ferrantelli V, Chetta M, Verzera A. Maiorchino cheese: Physico-chemical, hygienic and safety characteristics. Ital J Food Saf 2015;4(1):4532. doi: 10.4081/ijfs.2015.4532. PMID: 27800379.

Additionally, the following paper that was co-authored by PhD Candidate Andrea Ravidà as the corresponding author was accepted for publication:

a. Saleh MHA, Urban IA, Alrmali A, **Ravidà A**. Papilla reconstruction using a vertical interproximal tunnel approach (VITA). Int J Oral Implantol 2023. doi: n/a. PMID: n/a.